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1Chapter
Preface:	Our	Religious	Ideology

Praise	 is	 only	 for	Allah,	Lord	 of	 the	worlds.	 Prayers	 and	 peace	 be	 upon	Muhammad	 and	his	 pure
family.	The	curse	of	Allah	be	on	their	enemies,	all	of	them.
We	are	Muslims	and	followers	of	the	Ahlul-Bait,	upon	them	be	peace,	and	our	ideology	is	founded

on	three	firm	and	well	established	principles,	they	are:



1)	Unity	of	Allah

We	declare	the	oneness	(Tawheed)	of	Allah	and	we	reject	any	partners	for	Him;	any	personification
(of	Him)	and	any	son	(for	Him).	Every	type	of	deviation	from	the	principle	of	Tawheed,	we	condemn
emphatically	to	destruction,	like	attributing	partners	to	Allah	(Shirk);	idolatry	and	the	worship	of	man
by	man.
As	such,	we	believe	that	Allah	is	Unique.	He	is	the	Creator	of	all	existence.	Due	to	this,	we	believe

that	only	good	and	righteousness	is	created	in	the	universe	and	it	is	man,	who,	at	times,	misuses	these
means	and	potential.	Therefore,	man	is	the	cause	of	evil	and	the	source	of	deviation.
We	 believe	 that	 Allah	 is	 without	 a	 body	 or	 matter,	 rather,	 He	 is	 far	 elevated	 above	 matter	 and

material.	According	to	this,	He	has	no	need	for	a	place	or	locality.	Surely,	He	is	in	every	place	and
cognizant	of	everything.	He	is	closer	to	us	than	our	own	jugular	vein.	He	sees	everything	and	hears
every	sound.	In	addition	to	that,	 there	is	no	place	for	Him	nor	any	habitat.	He	sees	things	and	hears
sounds	not	with	the	extremities	of	the	eye	nor	the	ear	as	we	see	and	hear.
(We	 believe)	 that	 the	 past	 and	 the	 future,	 the	 near	 and	 the	 remote	 are	 the	 same	 for	 Him.	 That

everything	 is	present	 in	his	knowledge	without	exception.	The	apparent	and	known	are	before	Him
without	exception,	 therefore,	He	even	knows	our	 thoughts	and	our	 intentions.	He	encompasses	 (the
knowledge)	 of	 that	 which	 troubles	 our	 hearts,	 (that	 which)	 passes	 through	 our	 minds	 and	 hearts,
absolutely.
(We	believe)	that	He	is	Unique	in	all	of	these	perspectives.	He	has	no	compositional	parts,	even	His

attributes,	like	Capability	and	Knowledge,	are	the	same	as	His	Essence.
There	 is	 no	 beginning	 for	 His	 existence	 nor	 any	 end.	 He	 is	 eternally	 existing,	 therefore,	 His

existence	 is	 infinite	 from	 all	 perspectives.	 His	 attributes	 never	 resemble	 the	 attributes	 of	 creation
because	 man's	 attributes,	 like	 ability	 and	 knowledge,	 are	 limited.	 He	 is	 ever	 far	 exalted	 in	 His
unlimited	attributes.
In	His	power,	(and	in)	none-other	besides	Him,	is	forgiveness	of	the	sins	of	His	servants.	There	is

no	intercession	of	anyone	for	anyone,	even	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	the	Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon
him	and	his	family,	the	Infallibles	(The	Ma'soomeen),	peace	be	upon	them,	except	by	His	permission.
As	for	the	respect	of	their	graves	or	the	plea	through	them,	then,	it	is	not	considered	worship	of	them
at	all.



2)	Raising	of	Prophets

We	 believe	 that	Allah,	 the	 exalted,	 raises	 Prophets	 and	 dispatches	 them	 as	Messengers	 in	 order	 to
guide	 His	 servants	 and	 lead	 them	 out	 of	 the	 darkness	 of	 ignorance	 and	 misery	 to	 the	 light	 of
knowledge,	purity	and	well	being,	because	Allah	created	man	for	well	being.
According	 to	 this,	He	 augments	 all	 of	 the	means	 of	well	 being	 in	man's	 essence	 and	 in	 the	 vast

universe.	(We	believe)	that	the	dispatching	of	prophets	is	only	for	the	perfection	of	these	aims.	That
the	teachings	of	Prophets	and	divine	laws	are	only	perfected	elements	for	the	character	of	man	and	his
nature.	Every	law	contradicting	the	nature	of	man,	its	creation	is	not	from	Allah's	side.
We	 believe	 that	 the	 aim	 of	 Prophets	 is	 proper	 education;	 proper	 instruction;	 to	 anchor	 the

principles	of	ethics;	to	strengthen	its	support	in	the	scope	of	human	relations;	to	establish	order	and	to
apply	justice	in	human	society.	The	Glorious	Qur ’an	has	already	clarified	each	of	these	matters	and
rights	in	numerous	verses.
We	 respect	 all	 of	 the	 Prophets	 and	Messengers	without	 exception.	However,	 we	 believe	 that	 the

previous	 divine	 scriptures	 are	 tainted	with	 superstitions	 and	 the	 hands	 of	 alterations	were	 engaged
throughout	the	long	course	of	time	and	at	the	end	of	its	era.	The	One	Most	Truthful	and	Living	bears
witness	that	those	disgraceful	and	shameful	(acts)	were	ascribed	to	Allah,	the	Creator	of	the	universe
and	Deity	of	the	worlds.	(Also,	they	attributed	disgraceful	and	shameful	acts)	to	the	pure	Prophets	and
Messengers,	upon	them	all	be	peace.	The	Qur ’an	is	the	only	peerless	divine	scripture	which	is	in	our
hand	without	change	or	alteration.



3)	The	Day	of	Judgment

Like	 all	Muslims,	 we	 believe	 that	 all	 of	 mankind	 will	 be	 gathered	 on	 a	 particular	 day	 in	 another
world:	 the	 eternal,	 everlasting	world,	 to	 be	 given	 the	 reward	 of	 the	 virtuous	 deeds	 and	 the	wicked
deeds.	(We	believe)	that	every	deed,	good	or	bad,	however	small,	will	be	accounted	for	on	that	day.
(We	believe)	that	the	(knowledge	of	mankind's)	account	is	preserved	with	Allah	and	(We	believe)	that
He	will	never	wrong	anyone.
Regarding	 the	 righteous,	 then,	 they	will	 enter	 into	 the	 everlasting	 paradise	 filled	with	 blessings:

ideal,	material,	 spiritual	 and	 physical	 blessings.	As	 for	 the	 evil,	 then,	 they	will	 be	 entered	 into	 the
hellfire.
*	*	*
The	followers	of	the	Ahlul-Bait,	upon	them	be	peace,	in	addition	to	these	principles,	believe	in	two

other	principles,	they	are:
The	Leadership	(Imaamah)	of	The	Twelve	Successors	of	The	Messenger	of	Allah,	 prayers	 be

upon	him	and	his	family.	The	first	of	them	is	Ameerul-Mu’mineen	Ali	Ibn	Abi	Taalib	and	the	last	of
them	is	 Imam	Al-Mahdi	(may	Allah,	 the	Exalted,	hasten	his	noble	reappearance)	who	is	now	living
and	thriving.	He	will	appear	one	day	to	fill	all	the	world	with	equity	and	justice.
Justice	 of	Allah.	We	 believe	 that	Allah	 never	 does	 any	 injustice	 to	 anyone	 of	 his	 servants.	 (We

believe)	 the	 injustice	of	 another	either	 stems	 from	 ignorance	or	 springs	 forth	 from	 impotence	and
Allah,	 Glorified	 is	 He,	 is	 knowledgeable	 of	 all	 things	 and	 capable	 of	 all	 things.	 We	 believe,	 in
accordance	 with	 that,	 that	 all	 of	 mankind	 is	 free	 in	 their	 will,	 not	 compelled	 to	 obedience	 or
disobedience.	(We	believe)	that	their	destinies	are	in	their	own	hands.	They	will	decide	for	themselves
without	compulsion	and	He	does	not	bear	blame	for	the	sin	of	another	nor	does	anyone	bear	the	sin
of	the	error	of	another.	Nor	is	man	punished	for	the	crimes	of	another.
We	 take	our	 religious	 teachings,	which	bind	 all	 affairs	 and	 spheres	of	 our	 individual	 and	 social

lives,	 from	 the	most	 probable	 of	 sources,	 the	 Qur ’an.	We	 believe	 that	 the	 Noble	 Qur ’an	was	 and
continues	 to	 be	 protected	 in	 its	 verses	 from	additions	 and	deductions	 and	 is	 safe	 from	change	 and
alteration.
After	 the	 Qur ’an,	 we	 adhere	 to	 the	 customs	 (Sunnah)	 of	 the	 Most	 Noble	 Messenger,	 may	 the

Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon	him,	then,	(to	the	customs)	of	his	infallible	successors,	upon	them	peace,
who	received	their	knowledge	from	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	may	the	Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon	him
and	his	family,	without	any	means	or	with	a	means.
We	attribute	 this	position	to	 the	words	of	 the	Messenger	of	Allah,	may	the	Blessings	of	Allah	be

upon	 him	 and	 his	 family,	 all	 of	 the	 well	 named	 authors	 have	mentioned	 it	 and	 his	 saying	 is	 well
known:	“I	feel	that	I'm	being	summoned	and	I	must	respond.	Surely,	I	am	leaving	behind	for	you	two
weighty	things:	the	Book	of	Allah	and	my	descendants.	Surely,	they	will	not	separate	until	the	return	to
me	at	the	pool	(of	paradise).”
We,	 in	order	 to	understand	 these	 religious,	 legal	duties,	 in	 addition	 to	 the	Noble	Qur ’an	and	 the

sayings	of	the	Messenger	of	Islam	and	the	twelve	A’immah,	we	follow	that	which	scholars	and	Jurists
have	gained	a	consensus	upon	and	confirmed.	Likewise,	(we	believe)	in	that	which	the	rationale	rules
upon	with	certainty.
These	 four	matters	 (the	Qur ’an,	 the	 traditions	of	 the	Prophet	 and	 the	descendants,	 that	which	 the

Jurists	 have	 gained	 a	 consensus	 upon	 and	 the	 evidence	 of	 reasoning)	 are	 called	 the	 Four
Evidences	(Al-Adillah	Al-Arba').
We	see	that	it	is	always	necessary	that	a	group	of	scholars	of	religion	establish	a	study	of	religious

sources	and	derive	from	(those	sources)	the	Islamic	duties	and	teachings.	This	right	is	not	limited	to



any	specific	individuals,	rather,	it	is	the	right	of	all	of	the	scholars	cognizant	of	religion	to	teach	the
sources	of	Islamic	legislation	and	derive	the	Islamic	duties	and	teachings	from	it.	In	this	way,	we	see
that	 the	 door	 of	 Ijtihaad	 (juristic	 reasoning)	 is	 open	 before	 all	 of	 the	 scholars	 and	 jurists	 in	 the
Ummah	in	every	age	and	city.
We	 believe	 Islamic	 faith	 is	 an	 eternal,	 everlasting	 religion	 and	 at	 same	 the	 time	 it	 is	 flexible,

facilitating	 application	 and	 implementation	 in	 every	 time	 and	 place	 and	 for	 every	 society	 among
human	societies.
Scholars	have	established	collections	and	clarifications	of	the	individual	and	social	Islamic	duties

and	 teachings	 in	a	detailed	manner	 in	books	named	as	 the	Books	of	Fiqh	 (jurisprudence).	As	such,
numerous	writers	have	delved	into	different	sciences	for	the	purpose	of	refining	these	teachings	and
laws	and	revising	them	and	rewriting	them.
The	present	book	brings	together	an	extract	of	these	laws	from	those	of	which	are	intensely	needed

and	(the	laws	which	man)	mostly	encounters.
We	ask	Allah,	Glorified	be	He,	for	guidance	and	success	in	acting	in	accordance	with	it.



2Chapter
The	Rules	of	Taqleed	and	Tahaarah

Issue	1:	It	is	not	allowed	for	any	Muslim	to	follow	another	in	the	Roots	of	Religion	(Usool	Ad-Deen).
Rather,	it	is	imperative	that	he	knows	it	and	has	faith	in	it	based	on	evidence	and	proof	according	to
his	own	understanding	and	capability.	Regarding	the	Branches	of	Religion	(Furoo'	Ad-Deen),	in	other
words,	the	rulings	and	practical	instructions,	if	a	person	is	a	Jurist/Mujtahid	(in	other	words,	capable
of	deriving	the	divine	rulings	and	obtaining	them	by	himself)	he	can	act	according	to	his	opinion	and
his	derivation	of	rulings.
If	he	is	not	a	Jurist/Mujtahid,	it	is	obligatory	upon	him	to	follow	a	Jurist	and	act	according	to	his

opinion	and	legal	decrees.	Just	as	people	do	when	they	refer	to	informed	and	competent	individuals	in
all	of	their	affairs	in	which	they	have	no	competence	and	they	follow	their	opinions.
It	is	also	allowed	to	act	with	precaution,	in	other	words,	that	one	acts	in	all	of	his	affairs	such	that

he	gains	certainty	that	he	is	taking	care	of	his	legal	duties.
Issue	2:	It	is	conditional	that	the	Jurist	whom	a	person	follows	is	a	man;	mature;	sane;	Shi'ah	Ithna

'Ashari;	of	pure	birth	(in	that	he	is	not	an	illegitimate	child).	Likewise,	it	is	conditional	(that	the	Jurist)
be	just	and	living	(according	to	obligatory	precaution).	The	just	person	is	he	who	is	endowed	with	the
inner	state	of	fearing	Allah,	preventing	himself	from	committing	major	sins	and	from	persisting	in
minor	sins.
Issue	 3:	 In	 matters	 which	 the	 Jurists	 differ	 in	 the	 opinions,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 follow	 the	 most

learned.
Issue	4:	There	are	four	ways	of	comprehending	the	opinion	of	the	Jurist	and	his	verdicts:
•	First:	Hearing	(the	verdict)	from	the	Jurist	directly	or	seeing	his	writing.
•	Second:	Seeing	his	practical	report	which	is	possible	to	rely	upon.
•	Third:	Hearing	from	he	whose	word	and	report	is	reliable.
•	Fourth:	Notoriety	among	people	in	manner	obliging	dependence	and	reliability	in	it.
Issue	5:	When	the	Jurist	whom	a	person	is	following	dies,	it	is	allowed	to	remain	in	his	following

(Taqleed),	 rather,	 if	he	was	 the	most	 learned,	 it	 is	obligatory	 (to	do	so).	A	condition	being	 that	 the
person	already	acted	upon	the	Jurist's	verdicts	in	(the	Mujtahid's)	lifetime	or	had	taken	his	verdict	in
order	to	act	upon	them	in	the	minimum.
Issue	6:	It	is	not	allowed	to	act	upon	the	verdict	of	a	deceased	Jurist	in	the	beginning	(of	Taqleed),

although	he	be	the	most	learned,	based	on	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	7:	It	is	obligatory	for	the	one	obliged	to	observe	the	Islamic	law	(Mukallaf)	that	he	learn	the

matters	which	he	has	need	of,	or	those	matters	which	customarily	occurs	for	him	or	that	he	learns	the
method	of	precaution	(in	those	matters).
Issue	8:	When	people	perform	 their	 acts	without	 following	 (a	 Jurist)	 for	 a	period	of	 time,	 then,

follow	a	Jurist.	Then,	if	their	previous	acts	are	in	agreement	with	the	verdicts	of	this	Jurist,	the	acts
are	correct.	Otherwise,	they	are	obligated	to	repeat	those	acts.	Likewise	is	it	when	they	had	followed	a
Jurist	without	sufficient	verification.
Issue	 9:	When	 the	 verdict	 of	 a	 Jurist	 has	 changed,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 act	 according	 to	 the	 new

verdict.	However,	 the	acts	which	were	performed	according	 to	 the	previous	verdict	are	correct	and



there	 is	 no	 need	 of	 repetition.	 Thus	 it	 is	 when	 one	 switches	 from	 one	 Jurist	 to	 another.	 It	 is	 not
necessary	to	repeat	the	previous	acts	when	they	differ	from	the	new	opinions.
Issue	10:	When	two	Jurists	are	equal,	the	follower	is	able	to	choose	between	them	and	it	is	allowed

to	follow	one	of	the	two	in	some	matters	and	follow	the	other	in	other	matters.
Issue	 11:	 Water	 is	 either	 Pure	 [Mutlaq]	 or	 Mixed	 [Mudhaaf].	 Mixed	 water	 is	 that	 which	 is	 not

possible	to	apply	the	term	water	to	alone.	For	example,	it	is	said	to	be	juice,	soapy	water,	rose	water.
Regarding	pure	water,	it	is	that	which	it	is	possible	to	apply	the	term	water	to	without	restriction	or
condition,	like	common	water.
Issue	12:	Pure	water	has	some	types	and	each	type	has	specific	rulings.	These	types	are:
•	Large	quantity	of	water	[Kurr	Water]
•	Small	quantity	of	water	[Qaleel	Water]
•	Flowing	water	and	the	water	of	pipes	[Jaari	Water]
•	Rain	water	[Ghayth/Matar	Water]
•	Well	water	[Bi’r	Water]
All	 of	 these	waters	 have	 in	 common	 that	 they	 are	 pure	 [Taahir]	 and	purifiers	 [Mutahhir].	Mixed

water,	 however,	 does	 not	 purify	 anything.	 Rather,	 it	 becomes	 impure	 [Najis]	 upon	 contact	 with
impurities	[Najaasah].
Issue	13:	Kurr	water	is	water	which,	if	poured	into	a	container,	each	of	its	length,	width	and	depth

is	 three	and	a	half	 spans	of	 the	hand	 in	order	 to	 fill	 a	container	or	 that	water	whose	weight	 is	384
Kilograms	or	384	Liters	(based	on	obligatory	precaution).	The	standard	in	the	span	of	the	hand	is	the
medium	hand	span.
Issue	14:	When	a	source	of	impurity	['Aynun-Najaasah],	like	urine	or	blood,	falls	into	Kurr	water,

the	Kurr	water	does	not	become	impure	except	when	its	color,	taste	or	smell	is	changed	by	reason	of
this	impurity.
Issue	15:	When	we	place	something	impure	under	flowing	water	from	a	pipe	connected	to	a	Kurr

of	water,	then,	the	water	which	is	separated	from	the	impure	thing	is	pure	unless	it	had	acquired	the
taste,	color	or	smell	of	the	impurity.
Issue	16:	When	we	have	doubt	in	water	which	was	a	Kurr	or	more	than	a	Kurr	as	to	whether	it	is

now	less	than	a	Kurr	or	not,	we	apply	the	ruling	of	a	Kurr	upon	it.	Likewise,	in	the	reverse,	when	we
have	doubt	in	water	which	was	less	than	a	Kurr	as	to	whether	it	has	now	become	a	Kurr	or	not,	we
apply	the	ruling	of	a	small	quantity	of	water	[Qaleel	water]	upon	it.
Issue	17:	Intended	in	(the	term)	small	quantity	of	water	[Maa’ul-Qaleel]	is	that	which	is	less	than	the

quantity	of	a	Kurr	and	it	does	not	come	from	within	the	earth.
Issue	 18:	When	 an	 impurity	 comes	 into	 contact	with	 a	 small	 quantity	 of	water,	 all	 of	 the	water

becomes	 impure	 (based	 on	 obligatory	 precaution).	 Regarding	 when	 a	 small	 quantity	 of	 water	 is
poured	 on	 to	 an	 impurity	 from	 above	 only	 the	 part	 of	 the	 small	 quantity	 of	 water	 contacting	 the
impurity	will	become	impure.	When,	by	means	of	a	fountain,	(the	water)	rises	from	the	lower	level	to
a	higher	level	and	the	higher	level	makes	contact	with	the	impurity,	the	part	contacting	the	impurity
becomes	impure	not	the	lower	part	of	the	fountain.
Issue	 19:	 When	 something	 Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	 with	 an	 impurity)	 is	 washed	 in	 a	 small

quantity	of	water,	it	becomes	pure	(with	the	conditions	which	will	be	mentioned	in	that	which	follows)
Issue	20:	Flowing	water	is	that	water	which	springs	from	the	earth	(like	the	water	of	a	stream	or

spring)	or	that	which	flows	resulting	from	the	continuous	melting	of	ice	gathered	upon	a	mountain.
Issue	21:	Flowing	water	does	not	become	 impure	with	contact	with	an	 impurity	even	 though	 the

flowing	water	is	less	than	a	Kurr,	except	when	it	acquired	the	taste,	smell	or	color	of	the	impurity.
Issue	22:	The	water	of	pipes	and,	likewise,	the	water	of	the	bathhouses	connected	to	a	storage	tank,

its	ruling	is	the	ruling	of	flowing	water	with	a	condition	that	the	amount	of	water	of	the	storage	tank



alone	in	addition	to	that	which	is	in	the	pipes	is	not	less	than	a	Kurr.
Issue	23:	The	ruling	of	rain	water	is	(same	as)	the	ruling	of	flowing	water.	Thus,	it	purifies	every

Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	thing	with	contact.	It	being	the	same	whether	the	Mutanajjis
is	 from	 the	 earth	 or	 the	 body	 or	 clothes	 or	 other	 than	 that,	 with	 the	 condition	 that	 the	Mutanajjis
(contaminated	by	an	 impurity)	 thing	does	not	contain	 the	source	of	 impurity	['Aynun-Najaasah]	and
with	the	condition	that	the	dirty	wash	water	is	separated	from	it.	It	is	necessary	that	the	downpour	be	in
the	quantity	that	the	title	of	rain	can	be	applied	to	it.
Issue	24:	When	a	carpet	is	spread	upon	the	impure	earth	and	rain	pours	upon	it	and	flows	under	it,

that	carpet	is	not	made	impure.	Rather,	the	earth	which	is	beneath	it	becomes	pure.
Issue	 25:	 The	 water	 of	 the	 well	 is	 pure	 and	 can	 purify	 although	 it	 be	 less	 than	 a	 Kurr.	 When

something	 Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	 by	 an	 impurity)	 is	 washed	 in	 well	 water	 and	 the	 Mutanajjis
(contaminated	 by	 an	 impurity)	 thing	 does	 not	 contain	 the	 source	 of	 impurity	 ['Aynun-Najaasah],	 it
becomes	pure.
Issue	26:	The	water	of	the	well,	although	it	had	not	become	impure	by	reason	of	the	falling	of	an

impurity	in	it,	however,	it	is	recommended	to	remove	from	the	well	a	quantity	of	water	for	each	one
the	impurities	(having	fallen	into	it).	These	quantities	are	mentioned	in	the	detailed	books	on	Fiqh.
Issue	27:	Deep	wells	or	semi-deep	well	and	others	whose	water	is	withdrawn	from	it	by	means	of	a

motor,	if	the	amount	of	water	withdrawn	from	it	is	in	the	quantity	of	a	Kurr,	it	is	capable	of	purifying
[Mutahhir].	Regarding	when	it	is	less	than	a	Kurr,	then,	as	long	as	the	water	is	continually	withdrawn
and	flowing,	its	ruling	is	(the	same)	as	the	ruling	of	well	water	and	it	does	not	become	impure	with
contact	with	an	impurity.
Issue	28:	When	well	water	has	acquired	the	taste	of	an	impurity	or	its	color	or	smell,	by	means	of	a

source	of	 impurity	 falling	 into	 it,	 then,	 this	alteration	disappears	afterward,	 the	water	of	 the	well	 is
purified	unless	new	water	flows	into	it	and	mixes	with	it.
Issue	41:	Istibraa’	is	a	recommended	act	for	men.	It	means	that	a	man,	after	urinating,	performs	the

following	act:	he	massages	the	penis	from	the	base	to	the	top	a	number	of	times.	Then,	he	squeezes
the	head	of	the	penis	a	number	of	times	to	remove	that	urine	which	remains	in	the	passageway.	As	far
as	Istibraa’	of	semen,	it	is	to	urinate	after	the	emergence	of	semen	in	order	to	remove	the	remaining
particles	of	urine	from	the	passageway.
Issue	42:	The	benefit	of	Istibraa’	of	urine	is	that	it	purifies	the	passageway	of	urine.	Then,	when	a

questionable	fluid	emerges	from	a	man	after	Istibraa’,	it	is	pure,	as	it	is	not	nullifying	his	Wudhu’.	As
for	when	he	had	not	performed	Istibraa’	it	is	obligatory	upon	him	to	repeat	the	Wudhu’	and	wash	the
place	(where	the	fluid	emerged).
Issue	43:	The	benefit	of	Istibraa’	of	semen	is	that	when	a	doubtful	fluid	is	discharged	from	a	man

and	he	doesn't	know	whether	 it	 is	semen	or	one	of	 the	pure	fluids,	 it	 is	not	obligatory	upon	him	to
bathe.	When	he	had	not	performed	Istibraa’	and	there	is	a	probability	that	the	discharge	is	particles	of
semen	remaining	in	the	passageway	and	that	it	emerged	accompanied	with	semen	or	another	fluid,	it
is	obligatory	upon	him	to	bathe	a	second	time.
Issue	44:	There	is	no	Istibraa’	for	women.	When	a	doubtful	fluid	emerges	from	her,	it	is	pure	and

neither	Wudhu’	nor	washing	is	obligatory	upon	her.
Issue	 45:	 The	 impurities,	 according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution,	 are	 eleven:	 1)	 urine;	 2)	 stool;	 3)

semen;	4)	a	corpse;	5)	blood;	6)	the	dog;	7)	the	pig;	8)	the	non-Muslim;	9)	every	intoxicating	fluid;
10)	barley	beer;	11)	the	sweat	of	the	polluted	animal.
Issue	 46:	 The	 urine	 and	 stool	 of	 man	 and	 every	 animal	 whose	 flesh	 is	 prohibited,	 possessing

flowing	 blood	 (meaning	 that	 its	 blood	 gushes	 at	 the	 time	 of	 slaughter)	 is	 Najis	 (impure).	 The
obligatory	precaution	is	to	avoid	even	the	urine	of	the	animal	whose	flesh	is	prohibited	whose	blood
does	not	gush	at	the	time	of	slaughter.	However,	the	excrement	of	small	animals	like	mosquitoes	and



flies	and	whatever	is	similar	to	these,	is	Taahir	(pure).
Issue	47:	The	excrement	and	urine	of	birds	of	lawful	and	prohibited	flesh	is	not	Najis,	however,	the

recommended	 precaution	 is	 to	 avoid	 the	 (excrement	 and	 urine	 of	 the	 bird	 of)	 prohibited	 flesh,
particularly,	the	urine	of	the	bat.
Issue	48:	The	semen	of	animals	whose	blood	gushes	at	the	time	of	slaughter	is	Najis,	it	being	the

same	whether	the	(animal	is	of)	lawful	or	prohibited	flesh.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	to	avoid	the
animal	that	doesn't	have	gushing	blood	as	well.
Issue	49:	The	corpse	of	the	animal	whose	blood	gushes	is	Najis	when	it	died	of	itself.	Regarding

when	 it	 is	 slaughtered	 in	 a	 non-Islamic	 manner,	 it	 is	 Taahir	 (pure),	 however,	 the	 recommended
precaution	is	to	avoid	it,	basing	it	on	that	it	is	flesh	and	hides	furnished	by	non-Islamic	countries,	it	is
pure,	however,	eating	this	meat	is	forbidden	except	that	there	is	certainty	that	it	was	slaughtered	in	a
lawful	 Islamic	manner.	Or	 that	 information	 from	 the	Muslims	 of	 that	 country	 is	 obtained	 that	 it	 is
slaughtered	lawfully.
Issue	50:	The	parts	of	the	corpse	which	do	not	support	life,	like	the	wool,	hair	and	nails	are	pure.

However,	 the	bones	and	 the	parts	which	support	 life	 like	 the	 teeth	and	horns	(in	other	words,	 those
parts	which	hurt	the	animal	if	something	is	inflicted	upon	it),	then,	it	(these	parts)	there	is	an	objection
(to	their	being	considered	pure).
Issue	51:	The	egg	which	emerges	from	the	stomach	of	a	dead	chicken	is	pure	with	the	condition

that	its	outer	shell	is	hard,	however,	it	is	obligatory	to	purify	it.
Issue	52:	 The	meats,	 hides	 and	 fat	which	 are	 traded	 in	 the	markets	 of	Muslims	 or	 that	which	 a

Muslim	 gives	 to	 another	 person	 is	 pure.	 However,	 when	 it	 is	 known	 that	 it	 is	 taken	 from	 a	 non-
Muslim	without	its	state	being	investigated,	it	is	forbidden	to	eat	it.
Issue	 53:	 All	 edible	 and	 non	 edible	 materials	 furnished	 by	 non	 Islamic	 countries,	 like	 butter,

cooking	butter	(Ghee),	cheese,	types	of	medicine,	soap,	(fragrant)	oils,	dye	and	that	which	is	similar
to	those	are	pure,	if	people	are	not	certain	of	its	being	impure.
Issue	 54:	 The	 blood	 of	 man	 and	 every	 animal	 whose	 blood	 gushes	 at	 the	 time	 of	 slaughter	 is

impure.	 However,	 the	 blood	 of	 animals	 whose	 blood	 does	 not	 gush,	 like	 the	 fish,	 the	 snake	 and,
likewise,	the	mosquito,	is	pure.
Issue	55:	When	an	animal	of	lawful	meat	is	slaughtered	according	to	the	legal	manner	and	a	usual

amount	of	blood	emerges	from	the	animal,	the	remaining	blood	inside	is	pure,	except	when	the	head
of	the	animal	is	placed	on	an	elevated	place	at	the	time	of	slaughtering	and	the	blood	returns	inside
the	 animal.	 Regarding	 when	 the	 blood	 returns	 inside	 the	 animal	 by	 reason	 of	 breathing,	 then,	 the
obligatory	precaution	is	to	avoid	it.
Issue	56:	The	blood	which	is	in	an	egg	of	a	chicken	is	impure	and	it	is	forbidden	to	eat	it	according

to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	57:	The	blood	which	solidifies	under	the	skin	or	nails	by	reason	of	a	powerful	blow,	when

the	description	of	blood	is	not	applied	upon	it,	is	pure.	When	it	is	said	that	it	is	blood,	then,	as	long	as
it	is	under	the	skin	or	nail,	there	is	no	objection	in	it	in	relation	to	Wudhu’,	Ghusl	and	prayer.
Regarding	when	the	skin	is	punctured	which	it	 is	obligatory	to	remove	(the	blood)	and	purify	its

place,	if	there	is	not	any	injury	or	severe	difficulty.	When	there	is	severe	difficulty	(in	removing	the
blood),	purify	 the	extremities	for	Wudhu’	and	Ghusl,	 then,	place	a	pure	cloth	upon	it	and	wipe	(the
cloth)	with	hands	with	moisture	upon	them	and	perform	Tayammum	as	a	precaution.
Issue	58:	The	common	dog	and	pig	are	both	 impure.	Even	 their	hair,	 their	claws,	 their	nails	and

moisture	is	impure.	However,	the	sea	dog	and	sea	pig	are	both	pure.
Issue	 59:	 The	 non-Muslim	 (the	 non-Muslim	 is	 he	 who	 denies	 the	 existence	 of	 God	 and	 the

prophethood	of	the	Messenger	of	Islam	-	Muhammad,	peace	be	upon	him	and	his	descendants,	or	he
who	has	 taken	a	partner	with	God	 the	Glorified)	 is	 impure,	although	he	 is	a	believer	 in	one	of	 the



divine	 religions	 like	 Judaism	or	Christianity	 (according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution).	However,	when
(the	Jew	or	Christian)	are	in	non	Islamic	countries	and	avoiding	them	has	hardship,	avoiding	them	is
not	obligatory.
Issue	60:	Those	who	deny	an	imperative	belief	[Dharoori]	of	the	imperative	beliefs	of	the	Islamic

faith	 (meaning	 that	 which	 all	 of	 the	Muslims	 teach	 like	 resurrection	 on	 the	 Day	 of	 Judgment,	 the
obligation	of	prayer	and	fasting	and	things	like	that),	if	he	knew	that	it	is	an	imperative	(belief),	then,
he	is	a	non-Muslim.	If	he	was	in	doubt	that	its	nature	was	an	imperative	belief,	then,	he	is	not	a	non-
Muslim.	However,	the	recommended	precaution	is	to	avoid	him.
Issue	61:	He	who	blasphemes	God,	may	God	forbid,	or	 the	Prophet,	peace	be	upon	him	and	his

descendants,	or	one	of	the	infallible	A’immah,	upon	them	be	peace,	or	Fatimah	Az-Zahrah,	peace	be
upon	her,	or	he	is	an	enemy	of	them,	he	is	a	non-Muslim.
Issue	62:	All	of	the	Islamic	sects	are	pure	except	the	Nisaab	who	are	at	enmity	with	the	infallible

A’immah,	peace	be	upon	them,	the	Khawaarij	and	the	Ghulaat	who	were	extremists	in	the	matter	of	the
A’immah,	upon	them	be	peace,	then,	they	are	in	the	ruling	of	a	non-Muslim.
Issue	 63:	 Wine	 and	 every	 fluid	 which	 intoxicates	 man	 is	 impure	 according	 to	 obligatory

precaution.	Regarding	when	it	is	a	kind	of	narcotic	or	Hashish	which	narcotizes	or	intoxicates,	but	it
is	not	fluid	itself,	then,	it	is	pure.	If	it	is	mixed	with	water	and	becomes	a	fluid,	regarding	its	usage,
then,	it	is	forbidden	in	every	situation.
Issue	 64:	 Natural	 and	 artificial	 Sabirtu	 which	 is	 not	 known	 whether	 it	 is	 taken	 from	 a	 fluid

intoxicant	 itself,	 it	 is	 pure.	 Likewise,	 are	 (fragrant)	 oils	 and	 medicines	 mixed	 with	 natural	 and
artificial	Sabirtu.
Issue	 65:	When	 the	 juice	 of	 grapes	 boiled	 by	 itself	 (that	 boiling	 is	 that	 which	 is	 customarily	 a

prerequisite	for	it	becoming	wine),	it	becomes	impure	and	forbidden	to	drink	it.	If	it	boils	by	means
of	fire	or	other	than	fire	it	does	not	become	impure,	however,	it	is	forbidden	to	drink	it	except	after
two	 thirds	have	evaporated.	As	 such	 is	 the	 juice	of	dates,	 raisins,	 apricots,	 according	 to	obligatory
precaution.
Issue	66:	When	dates,	 raisins,	 apricots	 are	 placed	 in	 food,	 then	boiled	 in	 (the	 food),	 there	 is	 no

objection	in	eating	it.
Issue	 67:	 Beverages	 taken	 from	 barley	 and	 which	 are	 called	 Fuqqaa'	 are	 forbidden.	 It	 is,	 with

regard	to	impurity,	 like	wine.	However,	 that	which	is	 taken	from	barley	for	 its	particular	medicinal
properties,	and	the	name	barley	water	is	applied	to	it	but	it	never	intoxicates,	it	is	pure	and	lawful	(to
drink).
Issue	68:	The	sweat	of	the	polluted	camel	(in	other	words,	that	camel	which	is	habituated	to	eating

the	excrement	of	man),	also,	the	camel	of	the	polluted	animals,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	69:	The	sweat	of	the	ritually	impure	[Junub]	(becoming	Junub	due	to	a	forbidden	act)	is	not

impure.	 It	 being	 the	 same	 if	 the	person	had	become	 Junub	by	 reason	of	 fornication	or	 sodomy	or
masturbation.	 However,	 the	 prayer	 is	 not	 permitted	 as	 long	 as	 that	 sweat	 is	 on	 his	 body	 or	 his
clothing,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	 70:	 It	 is	 a	 recommended	 precaution	 to	 avoid	 the	 sweat	 of	 the	 Junub	 (resulting	 from	 a

forbidden	act).	In	keeping	with	this	precaution,	it	is	most	proper	that	the	Junub	person	bathe	in	water
which	is	not	hot	so	that	he	is	not	perspiring	at	the	time	of	bathing.	This	is	in	the	situation	of	bathing	in
a	 small	 quantity	 of	water	 [Qaleel	Water].	There	 is	 no	 objection	when	 (the	 Junub	 person)	 bathes	 in
Kurr	Water	and	that	which	is	similar	to	it.	However,	it	is	obligatory	upon	him	to	purify	his	body	with
water	once	after	concluding	the	bath,	according	to	the	recommended	precaution.
Issue	85:	The	 term	Mutahhiraat	 is	 applied	 to	 things	which	purify	Mutanajjis	 things	and	 they	are

twelve:
1)	Water



2)	The	earth
3)	The	sun
4)	Physical	Change
5)	Transformation
6)	Evaporation	of	two	thirds
7)	Transferal
8)	Islam
9)	Subordination
10)	Removal	of	the	Source	of	Impurity
11)	Quarantine	of	the	polluted	Animal
12)	Absence	of	a	Muslim
The	rules	of	these	are	coming	in	a	detailed	manner	in	the	following	issues:
Issue	86:	Pure	Mutlaq	Water	can	purify	all	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	things	with	the

condition	 that	 the	 water	 does	 not	 become	Mixed	 [Mudhaaf]	 at	 the	 time	 of	 washing	 the	Mutanajjis
(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	thing	in	it	and	that	it	does	not	acquire	the	smell	of	the	impurity	or	its
color	or	taste.	(And)	with	the	condition	that	the	source	of	impurity	['Aynun-Najaasah]	is	removed	with
the	washing	and	is	purified.	For	example,	when	blood	is	in	something,	wash	the	blood	in	water	very
well	in	as	much	as	the	blood	is	removed	and	it	becomes	pure	[Taahir].
Issue	87:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 to	wash	 a	Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	 by	 an	 impurity)	 utensil	 in	 a	 small

quantity	of	water	 three	 times.	However,	 it	suffices	 to	purify	 it	 in	Kurr	Water	or	Flowing	Water	one
time,	although	three	times	is	better.	The	water	of	pipes	is	in	the	ruling	of	Flowing	Water.
Issue	88:	When	a	dog	has	 licked	a	utensil	or	drank	water	or	another	fluid	from,	 it	 is	obligatory,

first,	to	cover	it	with	soil	mixed	with	some	water.	Then,	purify	it	in	a	small	quantity	of	water	[Qaleel
Water]	twice	or	in	Kurr	Water	or	Flowing	Water	once.	When	we	pour	something	containing	the	saliva
of	a	dog	into	a	utensil,	then,	the	recommended	precaution	is	that	this	method	is	also	taken.	Regarding
when	a	utensil	 contacts	 another	place	on	 the	body	of	 the	dog	with	moisture,	 it	 is	not	obligatory	 to
cover	 it	with	soil.	Rather,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	wash	it	 three	 times	 in	a	small	quantity	of	water	or	one
time	in	Kurr	or	Flowing	water.
Issue	89:	The	utensil	which	a	pig	has	drank	fluid	from,	it	is	obligatory	to	wash	it	with	water	seven

times	but	 it	 is	not	necessary	to	spread	soil	upon	it.	 It	 is	necessary	to	wash	it	with	water	seven	times
also	for	a	spot	of	pig	(contacting	it)	and	for	the	death	of	desert	rat	in	it,	according	to	precaution.
Issue	90:	When	something	Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	by	an	 impurity)	 is	washed	in	Kurr	Water	or

Flowing	Water	or	with	the	water	of	pipes	until	the	impurity	is	removed,	or	it	washed	in	Kurr	Water	or
Flowing	Water	 after	 removing	 the	 source	 of	 impurity,	 one	 time,	 it	 becomes	 pure.	 However,	 it	 is
obligatory	 to	 squeeze	 carpets	 and	 clothing	 and	 things	 similar	 to	 those	 until	 the	 (wash)	 water	 is
separated	from	it.
Issue	91:	To	purify	something	made	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	by	urine,	it	suffices

to	wash	it	twice	in	a	small	quantity	of	water	or	once	in	Kurr	Water	or	flowing	water	or	with	the	water
of	pipes.	However,	the	(thing	made)	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	by	other	than	urine,	it
suffices	to	wash	it	once	in	a	small	quantity	of	water	or	in	Kurr	water.
Issue	92:	To	purify	clothing	and	carpets	and	things	similar	to	those,	it	is	obligatory	to	squeeze	it	a

little	to	remove	the	wash	water	from	it.
Issue	 93:	 When	 Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	 by	 an	 impurity)	 clothing	 is	 dyed	 with	 a	 color	 and

immersed	in	Kurr	Water	or	Flowing	Water	or	placed	under	the	water	of	pipes	and	the	water	contacts
all	of	 its	parts	before	it	becomes	mixed	by	reason	of	 that	dye,	 that	clothing	becomes	pure	although
colored	wash	water	emerges	from	it	at	the	time	of	squeezing	it.	Regarding	when	the	water	becomes
mixed	before	contacting	all	of	 the	parts	of	 the	aforementioned	clothing,	continuation	of	washing	is



obligatory	until	pure	water	[Mutlaq	Water]	has	reached	it.
Issue	 94:	 To	 purify	 the	 body	 in	 Kurr	Water	 or	 Flowing	Water	 or	 under	 the	 water	 of	 pipes,	 it

suffices	to	remove	the	source	of	the	impurity	alone	and	it	is	not	necessary	to	emerge	from	the	water
and	enter	into	it	another	time.
Issue	95:	 The	 ruling	 of	 the	water	 of	 the	 faucet	 (which	 is)	 connected	 to	Kurr	Water	 is	 the	 same

ruling	of	Kurr	Water	and	Flowing	Water.	Based	on	that,	when	something	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by
an	impurity)	is	washed	in	it,	it	becomes	pure	by	only	removing	the	source	of	impurity	from	it.2-Earth
Issue	96:	When	the	bottom	of	the	feet	or	the	soles	of	shoes	become	impure	by	means	of	walking

upon	Najis	earth,	they	are	purified	by	means	of	walking	upon	pure	earth	or	by	rubbing	the	Mutanajjis
(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	place	with	pure	earth.	With	the	condition	that	the	earth	is	pure	[Taahir]
and	that	the	source	of	the	impurity	is	removed.	Likewise,	it	is	obligatory	that	the	earth	be	soil	or	stone
or	 brick	 or	 cement	 or	 things	 resembling	 that.	 The	 bottom	 of	 the	 feet	 and	 the	 soles	 of	Mutanajjis
(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	shoes	are	not	purified	by	walking	on	carpets,	mats	and	vegetation.
Issue	97:	When	the	earth	covered	with	wood	is	walked	upon	for	purifying	the	bottom	of	feet	or	the

soles	of	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	shoes,	for	that	there	is	an	objection	(in	regarding	it
to	be	correct).	However,	the	feet	and	shoes	are	purified	by	walking	upon	asphalt.
Issue	98:	It	suffices	for	purifying	the	bottom	of	the	feet	and	the	soles	of	shoes	to	walk	on	the	earth

for	a	short	distance	or	to	rub	them	upon	with	the	earth.	However,	the	best	manner	is	to	walk	fifteen
arm	lengths	(in	other	words,	approximately	seven	and	a	half	meters)	at	the	minimum.
Issue	99:	The	rays	of	the	sun	purifies	the	earth	and	the	roof	of	a	house,	however,	the	purification	of

a	building,	windows,	vents	and	whatever	is	similar	to	that,	is	an	area	of	objection.
Issue	100:	In	order	to	purify	the	earth	and	the	roof	of	a	house	by	means	of	the	rays	of	the	sun,	there

are	conditions:
•	First:	That	the	Najis	place	has	moisture	spread	on	it.	Based	upon	this,	when	the	area	is	dry,	it	is

obligatory	to	moisten	it	before	that	in	order	to	dry	it	by	means	of	the	sun.
•	Second:	That	the	source	of	impurity	is	removed	before	that.
•	Third:	That	the	sun	shines	upon	the	area	in	a	direct	manner,	not	that	it	shines	upon	it	from	behind

a	cloud	and	things	similar	to	that,	except	that	the	cloud	is	very	thin	whereas	it	does	not	block	the	rays
of	the	sun.	Nothing	prevents	(purification)	by	the	shining	of	the	sun	upon	it	from	behind	glass.
•	Fourth:	If	something	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	dries	by	means	of	the	shining	of

the	 sun	 upon	 it,	 it	 does	 not	 suffice	 when	 it	 dries	 with	 assistance	 of	 wind	 or	 by	 means	 of	 other
instruments	of	heat,	except	that	the	affect	of	that	is	very	minimal	whereas	it	is	said:	it	dried	by	means
of	the	sun.
Issue	117:	Wudhu’	is	considered	as	the	washing	of	the	face,	the	two	arms,	wiping	the	front	of	the

head	and	the	back	of	the	feet	in	a	manner	which	will	be	described	in	the	following	issues.
Issue	118:	It	is	obligatory	to	wash	the	face	from	above	the	eyebrows,	in	other	words,	from	the	hair

line	of	the	head	toward	the	end	of	the	chin,	lengthwise,	and	the	area	covered	between	the	thumb	and
the	 middle	 finger,	 widthwise.	 If	 even	 something	 small	 in	 this	 area	 is	 not	 washed,	 the	 Wudhu’	 is
invalid.	Due	 to	 this,	 in	order	 to	gain	 certainty	 in	washing	 the	 area	 (completely),	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to
enter	its	adjoining	(areas	of	the	washed	area)	in	the	washing	as	well.
Issue	 119:	 The	 bearded	man	whose	 skin	 of	 the	 face	 is	 visible	 through	 the	 hair	 of	 his	 beard,	 is

obligated	 to	make	 the	water	 reach	 the	 skin	of	 the	 face	when	making	Wudhu’.	When	 the	 skin	 is	not
visible,	it	suffices	to	wash	the	hair	alone	and	it	is	not	necessary	to	make	it	reach	the	skin.
Issue	120:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 to	wash	 the	 right	 arm	 from	 the	 elbow	 to	 the	 tips	 of	 the	 fingers	 after

washing	the	face.	Then,	wash	the	left	arm	after	that	in	the	same	manner.
Issue	121:	It	is	obligatory	to	wash	the	face	and	the	arms	from	the	higher	point	to	the	lower	point.	If

the	washing	is	from	the	lower	point	to	the	higher,	the	Wudhu’	is	invalid.



Issue	 122:	 In	 the	Wudhu’,	 the	 first	 washing	 of	 the	 face	 and	 arms	 is	 obligatory.	 The	 obligatory
precaution	is	to	leave	the	second	washing.	Regarding	the	third	washing	or	more,	it	is	forbidden.	The
aim	in	the	(term)	first	washing	is	washing	the	entire	limb	whether	it	be	with	one	handful	(of	water)	or
numerous	handfuls.	Then,	at	the	time	of	washing	the	entire	limb	in	that	manner,	it	is	counted	as	one
washing.
Issue	123:	After	washing	the	two	arms,	it	is	obligatory	to	wipe	the	front	part	of	the	head	with	the

moisture	 remaining	 on	 the	 hand	 from	 the	 Wudhu’.	 According	 to	 obligatory	 precaution,	 it	 is
obligatory	that	the	wiping	is	with	the	right	hand	and	the	preferred	manner	is	the	wiping	is	from	the
higher	to	the	lower,	however,	there	is	no	objection	if	it	is	reversed,	in	other	words,	from	the	lower	to
the	higher.
Issue	124:	The	front	of	the	head	above	the	eyebrows	is	the	place	of	wiping	[Mash].	If	(an	area	is

wiped)	with	 the	 hand	 in	 any	 amount	 (deemed	 as	 a	wiping)	 it	 suffices.	However,	 the	 recommended
precaution	 is	 to	 wipe	 (in	 the	 measure	 of)	 a	 finger,	 lengthwise	 and	 the	 width	 of	 the	 three	 fingers,
widthwise.
Issue	125:	 It	 is	 allowed	 to	wipe	on	 the	 scalp	of	 the	head	or	 the	hair	 that	grows	on	 it.	Regarding

when	the	hair	is	plentiful	and	long	whereas	when	it	is	combed	it	falls	into	the	face	or	another	place	on
the	head,	it	is	obligatory	to	wipe	at	the	root	of	the	hair.	It	is	best	to	part	the	hair	before	Wudhu’	so	that
after	finishing	washing	the	left	arm	he	can	wipe	at	the	roots	of	the	hair	of	the	head	or	the	scalp	with
ease.
Issue	126:	After	wiping	 the	head,	with	 the	same	water	 remaining	on	 the	hands,	 the	backs	of	both

feet	are	wiped	from	the	tip	of	the	toes	up	to	the	arch	of	the	feet.	The	recommended	precaution	is	to
wipe	even	up	to	the	joint	of	the	feet.
Issue	127:	Whereas	 the	width	which	suffices	 in	a	wiping	 is	 the	area	of	one	finger,	however,	 it	 is

best	that	the	amount	be	that	of	three	fingers	joined	together	and	it	is	best	to	wipe	the	entire	back	of	the
feet	with	the	inside	of	the	entire	palm	(of	the	hand).	If	the	entire	palm	is	put	on	the	back	of	the	foot	and
drawn	slightly,	it	suffices	(for	wiping).
Issue	128:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 place	 of	wiping	 be	 dry.	There	 is	 not	 harm	 if	 it	 is	 a	 little	wet

wherein	the	wetness	of	the	hands	overcomes	(the	wetness	of	the	place)	at	the	time	of	wiping.
Issue	129:	It	is	permissible	to	immerse	the	face	and	hands	in	water	with	the	intention	of	Wudhu’	or

remove	them	from	water	with	the	intention	of	Wudhu’	after	immersing	them	in	water.	That	is	called
Immersion	Wudhu’	[Al-Wudhu’	Al-Irtimaasi].
Issue	 130:	 In	 the	 immersion	Wudhu’,	 in	 order	 that	 the	wiping	 of	 the	 head	 and	 feet	 not	 be	with

external	water,	it	is	obligatory	at	the	time	of	immersing	the	right	and	left	arms,	he	intends	that	after
that	he	removes	the	arms	from	the	water	and	as	long	as	water	remains	on	his	hands,	it	is	(water	which
is	a)	part	of	Wudhu’.	In	other	than	this	situation,	in	wiping	the	head	and	feet,	there	is	an	objection.
Issue	131:	The	conditions	(in	the	correctness)	of	Wudhu’	are	twelve:
First,	the	purity	[or	Tahaarah]	of	the	water	of	Wudhu’.
Second,	that	the	water	is	pure	[Mutlaq]	water.	Based	on	this,	the	Wudhu’	performed	with	Mutanajjis

water	or	Mixed	[Mudhaaf]	water	is	invalid,	although	the	person	making	Wudhu’	doesn't	know	of	that
or	he	forgot.	If	he	prays	with	that	Wudhu’,	it	is	obligatory	to	repeat	the	prayer.
Issue	 132:	 When	 there	 is	 no	 water	 available	 besides	 Mixed	 [Mudhaaf]	 Water,	 Tayammum	 is

obligatory.	If	the	Mixed	Water	was	mingled	with	clay,	then,	if	there	is	sufficient	time,	it	is	obligatory
that	 the	 worshipper	 wait	 until	 the	 water	 clarifies	 and	 the	 clay	 settles,	 according	 to	 obligatory
precaution.
Issue	133:	Third,	that	the	water	of	Wudhu’,	the	area	in	which	the	Wudhu’	is	performed,	the	place	in

which	the	water	of	Wudhu’	is	poured	and	the	container	which	the	Wudhu’	is	performed	with,	must	be
lawful	 according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution.	 Based	 on	 this,	 if	 the	Wudhu’	 is	 with	 usurped	 water	 or



water	in	which	one	does	not	know	of	the	approval	of	its	owner,	there	is	an	objection.
Issue	134:	He	who	does	not	intend	to	pray	in	a	Mosque	or	Husainiyyah,	if	he	does	not	know	that	the

water	 which	 is	 in	 these	 places	 is	 a	 public	 religious	 endowment	 [Waqf	 'Aamm]	 or	 that	 it	 is	 an
endowment	only	for	those	who	intend	to	pray	in	that	place?	Wudhu’	is	not	permitted	for	him	in	that
place.	Likewise,	Wudhu’	with	the	water	of	markets	and	hotels	is	not	permitted	for	he	who	is	not	one	of
its	people	or	one	of	its	residents,	except	that	it	is	understood	from	the	usage	of	people	to	be	a	public
endowment.
Issue	135:	Wudhu’	 is	 permitted	 in	 large	 and	 small	 rivers	without	 the	 permission	 of	 its	 owners,

although	 people	 may	 not	 know	 that	 the	 owner	 is	 agreed.	 Regarding	 when	 its	 ownep	 expressly
prohmbited	Wudhu’	 in	 it,	 the	 obligatory	precaution	 is	 to	 abandon	 (performing	Wudhu’	 there).	 If	 it
was	another	tributary	of	the	river,	without	the	permission	of	its	owner,	then,	the	precaution	is	not	to
perform	Wudhu’with	it.
Issue	136:	 Fourth,	 that	 the	 container	with	which	 its	water	Wudhu’	 is	 performed,	 not	 be	made	of

gold	or	silver	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	 137:	 Fifth,	 that	 the	 limbs	 of	Wudhu’	 at	 the	 time	 of	 washing	 or	 wiping	 be	 pure	 [Taahir].

Regarding	 if	 the	 limb	 becomes	 impure	 after	 completing	 the	 washing	 of	 that	 limb,	 the	Wudhu’	 is
correct.
Issue	138:	When	a	place	on	the	body	becomes	impure	besides	a	limb	of	Wudhu’,	it	is	permitted	to

perform	Wudhu’	in	that	state.	However,	the	recommended	precaution	is	to	wash	the	exiting	place	of
urine	and	stool	first,	then,	perform	the	Wudhu’.
Issue	139:	Sixth,	 that	 the	 time	 is	 sufficient	 for	Wudhu’	and	prayer	 together.	Then,	when	 the	 time

was	not	ample,	 rather,	 the	 time	is	restricted	wherein	 if	Wudhu’	 is	performed,	 the	entire	prayer	or	a
portion	of	the	its	obligatory	parts	will	occur	outside	of	the	proper	time,	Tayammum	is	obligatory.
Issue	 140:	 He	 whose	 duty	 is	 to	 perform	 Tayammum	 in	 restricted	 time,	 however,	 performed

Wudhu’	for	prayer,	his	Wudhu’	is	invalid.	Regarding	if	he	performed	Wudhu’	for	other	than	prayer,
like	reciting	the	Qur ’an,	his	Wudhu’	is	correct.
Issue	141:	 Seventh,	 that	 the	Wudhu’	 is	 performed	with	 the	 intention	 of	Qurbah,	meaning	 that	 he

performs	Wudhu’	for	the	sake	of	Allah.	Then,	if	he	performed	Wudhu’	for	eyeservice	or	reputation
or	for	refreshment	and	that	which	is	similar	to	that,	his	Wudhu’	is	invalid.	However,	when	he	intends
with	certainty	that	he	is	performing	the	Wudhu’	to	comply	with	the	command	of	Allah,	and	knows	that
he	will	also	be	refreshed	in	the	course	(of	performing	Wudhu’),	there	is	no	harm	in	that.
Issue	142:	Eighth,	that	the	proper	order	is	taken	into	account,	meaning	that	the	face	is	washed	first,

then,	 the	 right	 arm,	 then,	 the	 left	 arm.	 Then,	 the	 head	 is	 wiped,	 then,	 the	 feet	 (are	 wiped).	 The
precaution	is	that	left	foot	is	not	wiped	before	the	right.
Issue	143:	Ninth,	that	these	actions	are	performed	with	continuity	whereas	it	is	said	that	one	thing	is

performed	 behind	 another	 without	 any	 break.	 If	 it	 is	 performed	 as	 such,	 his	 Wudhu’	 is	 proper
although	his	preceding	 limbs	dry	 from	 the	effect	of	 the	heat	of	 the	air	or	 the	blowing	of	 the	wind.
However,	when	he	did	not	pay	attention	 to	 the	continuity	(of	 the	actions	of	Wudhu’),	his	Wudhu’	 is
invalid	although	the	moisture	of	his	preceding	limbs	had	not	dried	due	to	the	effect	of	the	coolness	of
the	air.
Issue	144:	Tenth,	(the	Wudhu’	is	performed)	directly,	meaning	that	people	wash	their	face	and	their

arms	and	wipe	 their	heads	and	feet	 themselves.	 If	someone	other	 than	he	performed	 the	Wudhu’	or
assisted	 him	 in	 putting	 the	 water	 on	 his	 face	 and	 arms	 or	 wiping	 his	 head	 or	 feet,	 his	Wudhu’	 is
invalid.	However,	there	is	not	objection	in	the	preparation	of	the	preliminaries	of	Wudhu’.
Issue	 145:	 Eleventh,	 that	 nothing	 is	 preventing	 the	 usage	 of	 water.	 Then,	 when	 there	 is	 fear	 of

injury	or	fear	of	thirst	if	the	existing	water	is	used	in	Wudhu’,	Tayammum	is	obligatory	upon	him.
Issue	146:	Twelfth,	that	there	is	no	barrier	to	the	water	reaching	the	skin	of	his	body.	If	he	knew	that



something	 is	attached	 to	one	of	 the	 limbs	of	Wudhu’	but	had	doubt	 in	 it	preventing	 the	water	 from
reaching	the	skin	or	not,	it	is	obligatory	for	him	to	remove	it	first,	then,	perform	Wudhu’.
Issue	147:	Dyes	and	coloring	which	does	not	prevent	the	contact	of	water	with	the	body	does	not

harm	 the	Wudhu’.	 However,	 when	 it	 prevents	 contact	 or	 there	 is	 doubt	 in	 it	 being	 a	 barrier,	 it	 is
obligatory	to	remove	it.
Issue	148:	The	existence	of	 a	 ring	or	bracelet	 and	whatever	 resembles	 that	on	 the	hand,	when	 it

does	not	prevent	the	contact	of	the	water	with	the	body,	it	does	not	harm	the	Wudhu’	and	it	is	possible
to	change	(its	position)	or	move	it	in	order	to	allow	the	water	to	contact	that	which	is	beneath	it	and
wash	it.	When	he	sees	a	ring	or	some	other	barrier	on	his	hand	after	Wudhu’	and	he	does	not	know	if
this	was	on	his	hand	at	the	time	of	Wudhu’	or	not,	his	Wudhu’	is	correct,	with	the	condition	that	it	is
probable	that	he	had	paid	attention	to	this	matter	during	the	Wudhu’.
Issue	149:	If	he	who	had	(a	valid)	Wudhu’	doubts	whether	his	Wudhu’	has	become	invalid	or	not,

he	considers	his	Wudhu’	as	remaining	(intact).
Issue	150:	He	who	has	excessive	doubt	in	the	actions	of	Wudhu’	or	its	conditions,	like	the	purity	of

the	water	or	the	existence	of	a	barrier	on	the	limbs	of	Wudhu’,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	pay	no	attention
to	his	doubt.
Issue	151:	When	the	urine	or	stool	emerge	continuously	whereas	it	is	great	difficulty	for	the	one

afflicted	 with	 this	 ailment	 (called	 Masloos	 and	 Mabtoon)	 to	 perform	Wudhu’	 each	 time	 after	 the
emergence	of	urine	or	stool.	Wudhu’	once	suffices	for	him.	Rather,	it	is	permitted	that	he	pray	Zuhr
and	'Asr	and	Maghrib	and	'Ishaa’	with	one	Wudhu’	although	the	precaution	is	that	he	perform	Wudhu’
for	each	prayer.
Issue	152:	When	the	Masloos	or	the	Mabtoon	urinate	or	defecate	during	the	prayer	willfully,	it	is

obligatory	that	he	perform	Wudhu’	and	this	situation	is	not	considered	as	part	of	his	state	(of	illness).
Issue	153:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	Masloos	and	the	Mabtoon	to	prevent	the	spread	of	Najaasah	to

other	places	on	the	body	by	using	a	pouch	or	something	similar	to	that.	The	obligatory	precaution	is
to	purify	the	exit	place	(of	urine	and	stool)	before	every	prayer.
Issue	154:	The	Wudhu’	is	obligatory	for	six	matters:
•	The	obligatory	prayers	(besides	Salatul-Mayyit,	the	funeral	prayer).
•	The	forgotten	prostration	and	the	forgotten	Tashahhud.
•	The	obligatory	Tawaaf	(it	 is	necessary	 to	pay	heed	that	 the	Tawaaf	which	is	part	of	 the	Hajj	or

'Umrah	is	counted	as	a	Waajib	Tawaaf	and	the	'Umrah	and	Hajj	are	originally	recommended).
•	When	a	vow	[Nazr],	oath	[Half]	or	covenant	['Ahd]	is	made	to	Allah,	be	He	Glorified,	to	perform

Wudhu’	and	remain	purified	(when	there	is	preponderance	[Rujhaan],	like	desiring	to	kiss	the	writing
of	the	Holy	Qur ’an	out	of	respect).
•	To	purify	 the	Qur ’an	which	has	 acquired	 impurity	or	 to	 remove	 it	 from	a	 toilet	 or	 something

similar	to	that	when	compelled	to	touch	the	writing	of	the	Holy	Qur ’an	with	the	hand	or	another	place
on	the	body.
Issue	155:	It	is	forbidden	for	he	who	does	not	have	Wudhu’	to	touch	the	name	of	Allah,	the	Exalted

in	any	language	it	may	be	in	(according	to	obligatory	precaution).	Likewise,	(it	is	forbidden)	to	touch
the	name	of	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	the	A’immah	of	guidance	and	Fatimah	Az-Zahrah,	the	blessings
of	Allah	be	upon	them	all,	when	there	is	a	breach	of	respect	in	that.
Issue	156:	The	Wudhu’	is	recommended	for	a	number	of	matters:	recitation	of	Qur ’an;	prayer	for

the	deceased	(Salatul-Mayyit)	and	supplication	(Dua’)	and	what	 is	similar	 to	supplication.	Likewise,
Wudhu’	is	recommended	for	he	who	has	Wudhu’	when	he	desires	to	pray.	If	he	performs	Wudhu’	for
any	one	of	 these	 aims,	 it	 is	permitted	 that	 it	 stand	 for	 each	of	 the	matters	which	have	Wudhu’	 as	 a
condition	in	it.
Issue	157:	Eight	things	invalidate	the	Wudhu’	and	cancel	it.



•	Emergence	of	urine.
•	Emergence	of	stool.
•	Emergence	of	air	from	the	exiting	place	of	stool.
•	Sleep	which	overcomes	reasoning,	hearing	and	sight	all	together.	As	for	when	the	eyes	do	not	see

but	the	ears	hear,	the	Wudhu’	is	not	invalidated.
•	 That	 which	 removes	 the	 reasoning,	 like	 intoxication,	 unconsciousness,	 insanity	 (according	 to

obligatory	precaution).
•	Istihaadhah	(Irregular	Bleeding),	as	will	come	in	its	proper	place.
•	All	which,	by	reason	of	it,	requires	Ghusl,	like	Janaabah.
•	Touching	the	dead	body	of	man.



Types	of	Water

		1)	Kurr	Water
2)	Small	Quantity	of	Water,	Qaleel	Water
3)Flowing	Water,	Jaari	Water
4)	Rain	Water,	Ghayth/Matar	Water
5)	Well	Water,	Bi’r	Water



Rulings	of	Water

Issue	29:	Mixed	Water	[Maa’ul-Mudhaaf],	 like	rosewater	or	fruit	 juices	and	that	which	is	similar	to
those,	does	not	purify	an	impure	thing.	Thus,	Wudhu’	and	bathing	is	not	proper	with	it.
Issue	30:	When	 an	 impurity	makes	 contact	with	Mixed	Water	 it	 becomes	 impure	 except	 in	 three

circumstances:
First::	That	the	Mixed	Water	is	flowing	from	a	higher	to	lower	point.
Second:	That	 the	 Mixed	Water	 is	 rising	 from	 the	 lower	 to	 the	 higher	 point	 with	 force,	 like	 a

fountain.	Then,	in	this	state,	the	part	contacting	the	impurity	in	the	higher	part	only	becomes	impure.
Third:	That	 the	Mixed	Water	 is	very	excessive	whereas	 the	 impurity	does	not	flow	into	 it,	 like	a

large	pool	filled	with	mixed	water	and	an	impurity	makes	contact	with	one	side.	In	these	instances,	the
mixed	water	does	not	become	impure.
Issue	31:	When	Mutanajjis	Mixed	Water	mixes	with	a	Kurr	of	Flowing	Water	and	whenever	the	title

of	Mixedcannot	be	applied	upon	it,	it	becomes	pure.
Issue	32:	When	we	have	doubt	in	a	water	which	was	pure,	that	it	has	become	Mixed	Water	or	not,

for	example,	torrents	of	water	which	we	do	not	know	whether	the	title	of	water	can	be	applied	upon	it
or	not,	then,	its	ruling	is	the	ruling	of	pure	water.	Meaning	that	it	is	permissible	to	purify	Mutanajjis
(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	things	and	Wudhu’	and	bathing	is	proper	with	it.	Regarding	when	we
have	doubt	in	a	water	that	was	mixed	and	(we	have	doubt	whether)	it	has	become	pure	or	not.	Then,	its
ruling	is	the	ruling	of	Mixed	Water.
Issue	 33:	 (Fluids	 contacting)	 the	 mouths	 of	 impure	 animals	 (like	 the	 dog	 and	 pig)	 are	 impure.

However,	(fluids	contacting)	the	mouths	of	animals	whose	flesh	is	forbidden	(to	eat,	like	the	cat	and
carnivorous	animals)	are	pure,	although	drinking	it	is	Makrooh.
Issue	34:	It	is	Mustahabb	that	drinking	water	be	completely	clean.	The	drinking	of	polluted	water

which	 causes	 sickness	 is	 forbidden.	 Likewise,	 the	 water	 which	 is	 used	 in	 bathing	 and	 cleaning	 is
necessary	to	be	clean.	It	is	obligatory	to	avoid	putrid	and	polluted	water	wherever	possible.



Rules	of	The	Lavatory

Issue	 35:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 people	 cover	 their	 private	 parts	 in	 the	 state	 of	 using	 the	 lavatory
(urinating	or	defecating)	or	in	other	times,	be	the	onlooker	from	his	Mahram	(like	sister	or	mother)
or	 non-Mahram.	 Be	 the	 onlooker	 mature	 or	 immature,	 rather,	 even	 the	 discerning	 child	 who	 can
distinguish	between	good	and	bad.	However,	 it	 is	not	obligatory	 for	 the	husband	and	wife	 to	cover
their	private	parts	from	the	other's	view.
Issue	36:	It	is	permissible	to	take	advantage	of	anything	possible	to	cover	the	private	parts,	even	the

hand	or	muddy	water.
Issue	37:	At	the	time	of	using	the	lavatory,	it	is	obligatory	not	to	face	the	Qiblah	or	have	the	back

facing	 the	Qiblah.	 It	does	not	 suffice	 to	 turn	 the	private	parts	alone	away	 from	 the	direction	of	 the
Qiblah	if	the	body	is	facing	the	Qiblah	or	the	back	is	facing	it.
Issue	38:	It	is	allowed	to	purify	the	place	where	stool	exits	(the	anus)	with	water	or	purify	it	with

three	pieces	of	paper	or	stone	or	cloth	or	that	which	resembles	these	items.	Except	when	the	impurity
(stool)	spreads	beyond	the	common	limit	(around	the	anus)	and	soils	 the	extremities	of	 the	anus	or
another	 impurity	 (like	 blood)	 emerges	 with	 the	 stool	 or	 another	 impurity	 makes	 contact	 with	 the
person	from	outside.	Then,	in	these	situations,	 the	place	where	stool	exits	cannot	be	purified	except
with	water.
Issue	39:	 The	 exiting	 place	 of	 urine	 is	 only	 purified	with	water	 and	 if	 it	 be	 a	 small	 quantity	 of

water,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 wash	 it	 twice.	 Regarding	 if	 it	 is	 purified	 with	 (water	 coming	 from	 an)
expandable	 hose	 connected	 by	 a	 tube	 to	 the	 pipes	 whose	 ruling	 is	 the	 ruling	 of	 flowing	 water,	 it
suffices	to	wash	it	once.
Issue	40:	When	it	is	desired	to	clean	and	purify	the	exiting	place	of	stool	with	three	sides	of	one

stone	or	one	piece	of	cloth	or	paper	and	that	which	resembles	(cloth	and	paper),	it	is	sufficient.	The
number	of	pieces	is	not	conditional.



Istibraa’	,	Impurities	(Najasaat)	,	Methods	of	Establishing	Impurities

Issue	71:	The	impurity	of	something	can	be	established	by	one	of	the	following	three	methods:
First:	That	man	himself	has	certainty	 in	an	 impurity,	 supposition	 [Zann]	does	not	 suffice.	 If	 (the

supposition)	was	strong	and	based	upon	that,	it	is	permitted	to	eat	from	the	foods	and	general	places
which	many	people	 suppose,	with	 a	 strong	 supposition,	 the	 food	 to	 be	 impure,	 except	 that	 there	 is
certainty	in	it	(being	impure).
Second:	That	the	possessor	informs	you	of	that	(in	other	words,	he	who	the	impure	thing	is	in	his

possession	or	at	his	disposal,	like	the	owner	of	a	house,	the	seller	and	servant).
Third:	That	two	just	individuals	witness	that	(something	is	impure).	Rather,	even	one	just	person.
Issue	72:	It	is	obligatory	for	the	one	suffering	from	the	illness	of	(excessive)	doubt	[Waswaas]	not

to	 pay	 attention	 to	 his	 knowledge	 or	 certainty	 in	 purification	 and	 impurity.	Rather,	 it	 is	 obligatory
upon	him	to	observe	ordinary	persons	when	they	obtain	certainty	in	purification	and	impurity,	then,
he	 acts	 accordingly.	 The	 best	 manner	 in	 escaping	 from	 the	 illness	 of	 (excessive)	 doubt	 is	 not
regarding	nor	paying	attention	(to	the	insinuations	of	doubt).
Issue	 73:	 It	 is	 recommended,	 in	 addition	 to	 the	 observance	 of	 the	 issues	 of	 purification	 and

impurities,	 observance	 of	 cleanliness	 of	 the	 body,	 clothing,	 the	 home,	 residences,	 the	 means	 of
conveyance	and	environment	just	as	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	peace	be	upon	him	and	his	descendants
and	the	A’immah	of	guidance	were	doing.



Reasons	for	the	Spread	of	Impurities

Issue	74:	When	 something	 pure	 contacts	 something	 impure	 and	 one	 of	 the	 two	 are	wet,	 (the	 pure
thing)	becomes	impure.	Regarding	when	both	are	dry	or	the	wetness	was	of	a	small	quantity	whereas
the	impurity	does	not	spread,	it	does	not	become	impure	(except	when	something	touches	the	corpse
of	man	before	being	washed	whereas	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	avoid	it	although	it	is	dry).
Issue	75:	When	it	is	known	that	a	place	on	a	carpet	or	cloth	is	impure,	however,	that	place	is	not

known	specifically,	then,	when	a	place	is	touched,	the	hand	does	not	become	impure.	Thus	it	is	when
that	one	of	two	things	are	impure	but	the	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	one	of	the	two	is
not	known.	If	one	of	the	two	is	touched,	it	does	not	bring	about	impurity.
Issue	 76:	When	 a	 place	 in	 soluble	 oil	 and	 syrup	 is	 contacted	 by	 an	 impurity,	 all	 of	 it	 becomes

impure.	Regarding	when	they	are	not	soluble	in	the	manner	that	(the	impurity)	goes	from	one	place	to
another,	the	place	contacting	the	impurity	is	impure	only	and	it	is	permissible	to	take	(the	impurity)
and	discard	it.



The	Rules	of	Impurities

Issue	 77:	First,	 eating	 an	 impurity	 and	 drinking	 it	 is	 forbidden.	 Likewise,	 it	 is	 forbidden	 to	 feed
someone	 a	 source	 of	 impurity	 ['Aynun-Najaasah],	 like	 a	 intoxicant	 (being	 given	 to	 a	 baby).	 It	 is
obligatory	(according	to	obligatory	precaution)	to	avoid	from	feeding	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by
an	impurity)	foods	to	children	also.	However,	there	is	no	objection	in	that	(food	being	made	impure)
by	reason	of	the	impurity	of	their	own	hands.
Issue	78:	There	is	no	objection	in	trading	or	lending	the	Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)

thing	and	also	it	is	not	obligatory	to	inform	(the	other	party	of	it	being	impure)	except	when	the	buyer
or	the	one	borrowing	intends	to	eat	it	or	use	it	in	prayer	and	matters	similar	to	that.	In	this	situation,
the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	give	notice	(of	its	impurity).	Thus	it	is	for	the	borrower	when	the	thing
(borrowed)	had	become	 impure	 in	his	possession,	 that	he	must	give	notice	 (of	 the	 impurity)	 at	 the
time	of	returning	it	to	its	owner.
Issue	79:	When	 a	 person	 sees	 that	 a	 person	 is	 eating	 something	Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	 by	 an

impurity)	 or	 he	 is	 praying	 in	 impure	 clothing	 without	 knowledge	 of	 that,	 it	 is	 not	 obligatory	 to
inform	him.	Regarding	when	the	owner	of	a	house	sees	his	guest	sitting	on	an	impure	carpet	with	wet
clothing,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	inform	him.
Issue	80:	Second,	it	is	forbidden	to	make	the	writing	of	the	Glorious	Qur ’an	and	its	pages	impure.

If	it	becomes	impure,	it	is	obligatory	to	purify	it	immediately.	If	the	impurification	of	the	cover	of	the
Qur ’an	necessitates	the	desecration	of	the	sanctity	of	the	Qur ’an,	that	is	prohibited	also.
Issue	81:	It	is	forbidden	to	place	the	Qur ’an	in	the	hands	of	the	non-Muslim	when	it	is	deemed	to

desecrate	 the	 sanctity	 of	 the	Almighty	 Book.	 Regarding	when	 there	 is	 hope	 (in	 the	 non-Muslim's)
guidance	 or	 it	 is	 for	 the	 purpose	 of	 prorogation	 of	 Islam,	 it	 is	 permitted,	 rather,	 perhaps	 it	 is
obligatory.
Issue	82:	Third,	it	is	forbidden	to	make	the	Turbah	of	Hussain,	upon	him	be	peace,	impure	and	it	is

obligatory	 to	purify	 it	 (if	 it	becomes	 impure).	When	 the	Turbah	drops	 in	a	place	where	 there	 is	an
impurity,	it	is	obligatory	to	remove	it.
Issue	83:	Fourth,	 it	 is	 forbidden	 to	make	a	Mosque	 impure	and	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	purify	 it	 (if	 it

becomes	 impure).	 The	 explanation	 of	 this	matter	will	 come	 in	 the	 examination	 of	 the	 rules	 of	 the
Mosque	in	the	(section	on)	the	place	of	the	worshipper,	with	permission	of	God,	the	Exalted.
Issue	84:	Fifth,	 it	 is	obligatory	 that	 the	body	of	 the	worshipper,	his	clothing	and	the	place	of	his

prostration	 be	 pure.	 The	 explanation	 of	 these	 matters	 will	 also	 come	 in	 the	 examination	 of	 the
clothing	of	the	worshipper	and	his	place	(of	worship).



Purifiers	(Mutahhiraat)	,	Water	,	Physical	Change	(Istihaalah)

Issue	101:	When	a	source	of	impurity	changes	whereas	it	becomes	such	that	the	name	of	that	impurity
cannot	 be	 applied	 to	 it,	 rather,	 it	 acquires	 another	 name,	 it	 becomes	 pure.	The	 title	 of	 Istihaalah	 is
applied	upon	this	type	of	change,	like	a	dog	happening	upon	salty	earth	and	it	is	converted	to	salt.	As
such,	 when	 something	 Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	 by	 an	 impurity)	 is	 changed	 completely	 like
Mutanajjis	(contaminated	by	an	impurity)	wood	burning,	then,	it	becomes	ashes	or	the	evaporation	of
Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	by	an	 impurity)	water.	Regarding	when	 the	characteristic	of	 something	 is
changed	only,	 like	 the	milling	of	Mutanajjis	 (contaminated	by	an	 impurity)	wheat,	 then,	 it	becomes
flour	but	it	is	not	pure.
Issue	102:	Wine	which	is	 transformed	to	vinegar	by	itself	or	by	means	of	something	put	 in	 it,	 is

pure	and	that	is	called	Inqilaab.
Issue	 103:	When	 grape	 juice	 is	 boiled	 by	 fire	 it	 is	 not	 impure,	 however,	 it	 is	 forbidden	 to	 eat.

Regarding	when	the	majority	was	boiled	until	two	thirds	of	it	evaporated,	the	remaining	one	third	its
drinking	became	permissible.	When	it	boiled	by	itself	or	became	alcoholic	it	is	forbidden	and	impure.
It	is	purified	and	made	lawful	by	its	transformation	into	vinegar.
Issue	104:	When	the	blood	of	man	or	the	blood	of	an	animal	having	flowing	blood	is	transferred

to	the	body	of	an	animal	not	having	flowing	blood	and	is	deemed	as	part	of	the	blood	of	that	animal,
it	becomes	pure.	This	 is	called	 Intiqaal.	Based	on	 this,	 the	blood	of	a	mosquito	which	 is	part	of	 its
body	is	pure,	although	it	is	taken	originally	from	man.	However,	the	blood	which	a	leech	sucks	from
a	man	is	not	pure	because	it	is	not	deemed	as	part	of	its	body.
Issue	105:	We	stated	in	the	study	of	impurities	that	 the	obligatory	precaution	is	 to	avoid	the	non-

Muslim.	Then,	when	he	bears	witness	 to	 the	 two	attestations,	 in	other	words	he	says:	I	bear	witness
that	 there	 is	no	God	except	Allah	and	I	bear	witness	 that	Muhammad	is	 the	Messenger	of	Allah,	 he
becomes	 a	Muslim	and	his	body	 is	 purified.	 If	 there	was	 a	 source	of	 impurity	upon	his	body,	 it	 is
obligatory	to	remove	it	and	purify	the	place	with	water.	However,	when	the	source	of	the	impurity	had
been	 removed	before	 accepting	 Islam,	 it	 is	 not	 obligatory	 to	 purify	 the	place	of	 impurity	 after	 his
accepting	Islam.
Issue	106:	When	wine	is	transformed	into	vinegar,	its	container	is	purified	up	to	the	limit	which	the

wine	had	reached	or	the	grapes	at	the	time	of	boiling.	Likewise,	it	purifies	cloths	or	coverings	which
are	place	on	it	and	the	Najis	moisture	reaches	it,	ordinarily.	Regarding	when	the	cover	is	removed	at
the	time	of	boiling	and	the	exterior	of	the	utensil	had	become	soiled	by,	the	exterior	of	the	utensil	is
not	purified	after	its	becoming	vinegar.
Issue	107:	When	a	non-Muslim	becomes	a	Muslim,	his	body	becomes	pure	(as	well	as)	his	children

and	his	immature	subordinate	grandchildren.
Issue	108:	When	 the	 body	of	 an	 animal	 becomes	 impure,	 it	 is	 purified	 by	merely	 removing	 the

source	of	impurity	from	it.	For	example,	when	the	beak	of	a	bird	is	soiled	with	blood	or	an	animal
sets	 down	 on	 something	 soiled	 with	 an	 impurity,	 the	 place	 contacting	 the	 impurity	 is	 purified	 by
merely	removing	the	source	of	the	impurity	from	it	(blood	or	other	than	blood).
Issue	109:	When	the	 inside	of	 the	body	of	man	becomes	 impure	(like	 the	 inside	of	 the	mouth	or

nose),	 that	 place	 is	 purified	 by	merely	 removing	 the	 source	 of	 the	 impurity	 from	 it.	 For	 example,
when	blood	emerged	from	the	gums	and	it	fades	into	the	saliva	of	the	mouth	and	is	removed	or	the
blood	 is	 spit	 from	his	mouth,	 it	 is	not	necessary	 to	purify	 the	 inside	of	 the	mouth.	However,	when
there	are	artificial	teeth	inside	of	the	mouth,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	remove	them	in	this
situation	and	purify	them	with	water.
Issue	110:	When	an	animal	is	habituated	with	eating	the	stool	of	man,	its	urine	and	stool	becomes



impure	and	it	is	also	forbidden	to	eat	its	flesh.	When	it	is	desired	to	purify	it,	it	is	obligatory	to	feed	it
pure	food	until	the	title	of	a	polluted	animal	[Jallaal]	is	negated.	That	is	obligatory	in	the	camel	for
forty	days;	in	the	cow	for	thirty	days;	in	the	sheep	for	ten	days;	in	the	duck	and	goose	five	days	and	in
the	domestic	chicken	for	three	days.	It	suffices	in	other	animals	in	the	amount	(of	time)	that	the	title	of
a	polluted	animal	is	negated.
Issue	112:	When	the	body	of	a	Muslim,	his	clothing	or	any	other	thing	which	he	possesses	becomes

impure	and	he	is	aware	of	that.	Then,	that	Muslim	disappears.	When	it	is	probable	for	the	person	that
he	could	purify	it,	it	is	pure	with	the	condition	that	the	Mutanajjis	thing	is	one	of	the	things	in	which
purity	is	conditional	in	its	usage,	like	clothing	which	he	prays	in,	like	food	and	utensils	which	food	is
eaten	from.
Issue	113:	When	 a	Muslim	 gives	 his	Mutanajjis	 clothing	 to	 launderer	managed	 by	 a	Muslim	 to

wash	it	and	purify	it,	his	saying	(regarding	its	being	purified)	is	accepted.
Issue	114:	 It	 is	not	allowed	 to	use	utensils	and	waterskins	manufactured	 from	 the	hide	of	a	dead

corpse	[Maitah]	or	from	the	hide	of	an	animal	(which	is	a)	source	of	impurity,	like	the	dog	and	the
pig.	 (It	 is	 not	 allowed	 to	 use	 it)	 in	 eating,	 drinking,	 carrying	 the	water	 of	Wudhu’	 and	Ghusl	 and
whatever	is	similar	to	that.	There	is	nothing	preventing	its	usage	in	actions	in	which	purity	[Tahaarah]
is	not	conditional	 (like	watering	agriculture	and	animals),	although	the	recommended	precaution	 is
not	taking	advantage	of	it	in	any	respect.
Issue	115:	It	is	forbidden	to	eat	and	drink	from	gold	and	silver	utensils	and	using	them,	rather,	it	is

not	allowed,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	to	employ	(gold	and	silver)	in	decorating	a	room	or
any	other	purpose.
Issue	116:	 It	 is	obligatory	to	avoid	manufacturing	gold	and	silver	utensils	and	the	payment	 taken

for	that,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.	Likewise,	its	selling	and	buying	(is	to	be	avoided).	In	the
property	which	is	taken	in	exchange	of	(these	utensils),	there	is	an	objection.



The	Issues	of	Wudhu’	and	Ghusl	,	The	Method	of	Performing	Wudhu’	,	The	Rules
of	Wudhu’	With	a	Bandage	(Jabeerah)

The	Jabeerah	is	 that	which	is	wrapped	around	a	wound	or	breakage	and	that	medicine	and	dressing
which	is	placed	on	(the	wound	or	breakage).
Issue	 158:	When	 there	 is	 a	 wound,	 boil	 or	 breakage	 on	 one	 of	 the	 limbs	 of	Wudhu’	 and	 it	 is

uncovered	 and	 there	 is	 no	 blood	 and	 no	 harm	 in	 using	 water	 on	 it,	 the	 customary	 Wudhu’	 is
obligatory.
Issue	159:	When	the	wound,	abscess	or	breakage	is	on	the	face	or	arms	and	it	is	uncovered,	but	it	is

injurious	 to	 pour	water	 on	 it,	 it	 suffices	 to	wash	 its	 extremities	 and	 sides.	However,	when	 it	 is	 not
harmful	to	wipe	the	wet	hand	over	(the	injured	area),	it	is	obligatory	to	do	that	as	well.	As	for	when	it
is	harmful	or	 (the	area)	 is	Najis	not	being	possible	 to	purify	 it,	 it	 is	 recommended	 to	place	a	pure
cloth	on	it	and	wipe	the	wet	hand	over	the	cloth.
Issue	 160:	 When	 the	 wound,	 abscess	 or	 breakage	 is	 in	 the	 place	 of	 Wudhu’,	 then,	 if	 it	 is	 not

possible	 to	wipe	 (the	area),	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	place	a	pure	 cloth	upon	 it	 or	 something	 similar	 and
wipe	upon	the	cloth	with	the	wetness	of	Wudhu’.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	to	perform	Tayammum
as	well.	When	it	is	not	possible	to	place	a	cloth	upon	(the	wound),	the	Wudhu’	is	obligatory	without
wiping	[Mash]	and	the	obligatory	precaution,	in	this	situation,	also	to	perform	Tayammum.
Issue	 161:	 When	 there	 is	 a	 Jabeerah	 on	 the	 wound,	 abscess	 or	 breakage,	 in	 other	 words,	 it	 is

covered	with	a	cloth	or	plaster	or	something	similar	to	that.	If	it	is	not	harmful	to	open	it	and	uncover
the	wound	and	whatever	is	similar	to	that	and	there	is	no	great	difficulty	in	it	and	the	usage	of	water	is
not	 harmful,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 open	 it	 and	 (perform)	 Wudhu’.	 In	 other	 than	 this	 situation,	 it	 is
obligatory	to	wash	the	extremities	of	the	wound	or	breakage	and	the	recommended	precaution	is	to
wipe	on	top	of	the	Jabeerah	also.	When	the	Jabeerah	is	Najis	or	it	is	not	possible	to	wipe	upon	it	with
the	wet	hand,	place	a	pure	cloth	upon	it	and	wipe	the	wet	hand	upon	it.
Issue	162:	Ghusl	 Jabeerah	 is	 like	Wudhu’	 Jabeerah,	 however,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 perform	Ghusl

Tarteebi	as	far	as	possible	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	 163:	 He	 whose	 duty	 is	 to	 perform	 Tayammum	 Jabeerah,	 if	 there	 is	 a	 wound,	 abscess	 or

breakage	 on	 the	 limbs	 of	 his	 Tayammum,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 perform	Tayammum	 Jabeerah	 in	 the
manner	of	Wudhu’	Jabeerah.
Issue	164:	There	is	no	repetition	of	the	prayer	which	was	prayed	with	Wudhu’	or	Ghusl	Jabeerah

except	that	the	excuse	was	removed	before	the	expiration	of	the	time	of	prayer.	Then,	in	this	situation,
it	is	obligatory	to	repeat	the	prayer	according	to	obligatory	precaution.



The	Obligatory	Baths

Issue	165:	The	obligatory	baths	[Ghusl]	are	seven:
•	Bath	of	ritual	impurity	[Ghusl	Al-Janaabah]
•	Bath	of	menstruation	[Ghusl	Al-Haidh]
•	Bath	of	childbirth	[Ghusl	An-Nifaas]
•	Bath	of	irregular	bleeding	[Ghusl	Al-Istihaadhah]
•	Bath	of	touch	a	corpse	[Ghusl	Massil-Mayyit]
•	Bath	of	the	deceased	[Ghusl	Al-Mayyit]
•	The	recommended	[Mustahabb]	bath	which	becomes	obligatory	by	means	of	a	vow	[Nazr]	or	oath

[Yameen]	and	things	similar	to	that.



The	Rulings	of	Janaabah

Issue	166:	Janaabah	is	acquired	in	people	by	two	means:
•	First:	Sexual	intercourse.
•	Second:	The	discharge	of	semen	whether	it	be	in	sleep	or	while	awake.	Be	(the	semen)	a	little	or	a

lot,	(discharged)	with	passion	or	without.
Issue	167:	When	a	 fluid	 is	discharged	from	a	person	and	 it	 is	not	known	whether	 it	 is	semen	or

another	fluid,	then,	if	its	discharge	was	accompanied	with	an	outpouring	and	passion,	its	ruling	is	the
ruling	of	semen.	When	it	is	devoid	of	these	two	signs	or	even	one	of	the	two,	the	ruling	is	not	applied
upon	it..	However,	it	is	not	conditional	in	the	woman	or	the	sick	that	this	fluid	is	accompanied	with	an
outpouring.	Rather,	when	it	is	discharged	at	the	time	attaining	(a	state	of)	passion,	the	ruling	of	semen
is	applied	upon	it.
Issue	168:	The	body	usually	becomes	limp	after	the	discharge	of	semen.	This	matter,	however,	is

not	one	of	the	conditions	nor	a	certain	sign	except	when	certainty	is	obtained	from	it.
Issue	169:	When	 there	was	movement	 of	 semen	 from	 its	 place,	 however,	 the	 person	holds	 back

from	ejaculating	and	discharging	or	it	doesn't	discharge	by	itself	for	another	reason,	the	Ghusl	is	not
obligatory,	likewise	it	is	when	there	is	doubt	in	the	discharge	of	the	semen.
Issue	170:	Five	things	are	forbidden	for	the	ritually	impure:
•	Touching	the	writing	of	the	Glorious	Qur ’an	or	the	name	of	Allah	or	the	names	of	the	Prophets

and	A’immah,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	as	was	mentioned	in	(the	issues	of)	Wudhu’.
•	Entering	 the	Sacred	Mosque	[Masjid	Al-Haraam]	and	 the	Prophet's	Mosque	[Masjid	An-Nabiy],

even	to	enter	from	one	gate	and	exit	from	another.
•	To	stay	or	 linger	 in	other	Mosques.	As	 for	entering	 into	one	gate	and	exiting	 from	another	or

entering	 in	 it	with	 taking	 anything	 from	 it,	 there	 is	 no	 objection	 nor	 any	 obstacle.	 The	 obligatory
precaution	is	that	one	not	stay	in	the	Mausoleum	of	the	A’immah	as	well.
Issue	171:	The	chapters	 (of	Qur ’an)	which	 the	 four	obligatory	verses	of	prostration	are	 in,	 they

are:
•	Chapter	As-Sajdah,	the	starting	point	of	the	Verse	of	prostration	is	at:	“Only	they	believe	in	Our

communications…”	(Verse:	15).
•	Chapter	Fussilat,	 the	starting	point	of	 the	Verse	of	prostration	is	at:	“of	our	signs	are	 the	night

and	the	day…”	(Verse:	37).
•	Chapter	An-Najm,	 the	 starting	 point	 of	 the	Verse	 of	 prostration	 is	 at:	“So	make	 obeisance…”

(Verse:	62).
•	 Chapter	 Al-'Alaq,	 the	 starting	 point	 of	 the	 Verse	 of	 prostration	 is	 at:	 “Nay,	 obey	 him	 not…”

(Verse:	19).



Ghusl	al-Janaabah

Issue	 172:	 When	 performing	 Ghusl	 Al-Janaabah	 to	 remove	 Janaabah	 (Ritual	 impurity)	 or
purification,	this	Ghusl	is	recommended	[Mustahabb].	As	for	when	it	 is	performed	for	a	obligatory
prayer,	then,	it	is	obligatory.	The	Ghusl	is	not	obligatory	for	Salatul-Mayyit	(the	Funeral	Prayer),	the
Prostration	of	Thankfulness	 [Sajdah	Ash-Shukr]	 or	 the	obligatory	Qur ’anic	prostrations	 (when	 the
Verse	of	Prostration	was	 from	another	person).	Rather,	 it	 is	permitted	 to	perform	 these	acts	 in	 this
state,	 however,	 it	 is	 best	 to	 bathe	 for	 Janaabah	 for	 the	 Salatul-Mayyit	 and	 the	 Prostration	 of
Thankfulness	and	things	similar	to	it.
Issue	173:	It	is	possible	to	perform	the	Ghusl	Al-Janaabah	in	two	ways,	whether	it	be	obligatory	or

recommended:	Sequentially	[Tarteebi]	by	immersion	[Irtimaasi].
Issue	174:	The	Sequential	Bath	[Ghusl	At-Tarteebi]	is	that	after	making	the	intention	[Niyyah],	the

head	and	neck	are	washed	first,	 then,	 the	 right	side	and,	 then,	 the	 left	 side	 (according	 to	obligatory
precaution).	 If	 this	 sequence	 is	 not	 performed	 intentionally	 or	 due	 to	 forgetfulness	 or	 due	 to
ignorance	of	the	ruling,	the	Ghusl	must	be	repeated.
Issue	 175:	 The	 Immersion	 Bath	 [Ghusl	 Al-Irtimaasi]	 is	 to	 immerse	 the	 body	 in	 water,	 after

intention,	at	one	time	or	in	stages.	It	being	the	same	whether	it	be	in	a	pool	or	stream	or	under	a	water
fall	whose	water	covers	the	entire	body	at	one	time.	It	is	not	possible	to	make	the	Immersion	Bath	in
the	water	of	the	common	shower.
Issue	176:	It	is	permissible	in	the	Sequential	Bath,	to	enter	under	water	three	times,	once	with	the

intention	of	the	head	and	the	neck,	a	second	time,	with	the	intention	of	the	right	side	and	the	third	time,
with	the	intention	of	the	left	side.



The	Rules	of	Ghusl

Issue	177:	In	the	Immersion	Bath,	it	is	obligatory	that	the	entire	body	be	pure	[Taahir]	(according	to
obligatory	precaution).	However,	 in	 the	Sequential	Bath,	 it	 is	not	obligatory	 that	 the	entire	body	be
pure,	rather,	it	is	sufficient	if	each	limb	is	pure	before	bathing.
Issue	178:	At	 the	 time	 of	 bathing,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 remove	 all	 that	 prevents	 the	 contact	 of	 the

water	 with	 the	 skin	 of	 the	 body.	 If	 there	 is	 a	 reasonable	 possibility	 that	 a	 barrier	 exist	 there,	 an
investigation	is	obligatory	until	certainty	is	obtained	that	a	barrier	is	non-existing.
Issue	179:	Short	hair	which	is	deemed	as	part	of	the	body	is	obligated	to	be	washed	at	the	time	of

bathing.	It	is	necessary,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	to	wash	long	hair	and	that	which	is	under
it,	like	the	skin.
Issue	180:	The	conditions	which	were	mentioned	for	Wudhu’,	like	the	purity	of	the	water	and	other

than	that,	are	also	considered	in	Ghusl.	However,	it	is	not	necessary	in	Ghusl	that	the	washing	be	from
the	higher	point	to	the	lower.	Likewise,	there	is	no	harm	in	the	occurrence	of	a	time	gap	between	the
washing	of	the	limbs	in	the	Sequential	Bath,	except	when	the	person	cannot	restrain	his	urine	or	stool.
Then,	 it	 is	obligatory	upon	him	to	perform	the	actions	of	Ghusl	consecutively	without	any	gap	and
pray	immediately.	Likewise,	this	ruling	is	related	to	the	woman	having	Istihaadhah.
Issue	181:	 It	 is	 permitted	 to	 perform	 numerous	 obligatory	Ghusl	 or	 an	 obligatory	Ghusl	 and	 a

recommended	 Ghusl	 in	 one	 Ghusl	 with	 one	 intention.	 Meaning	 that	 he	 bathe	 one	 time	 with	 the
intention	of	Janaabah	or	Haidh	(menstruation)	or	 touching	 the	dead	body	or	 the	bath	of	Friday	and
similar	to	these.	This	Ghusl	suffices	for	all.
Issue	182:	It	is	permitted	to	perform	the	prayer	after	any	of	the	kinds	of	Ghusl.	The	Wudhu’	is	not

obligatory	 whether	 that	 Ghusl	 be	 the	 Ghusl	 Al-Janaabah	 or	 other	 than	 that.	 Whether	 it	 be	 an
obligatory	 Ghusl	 or	 a	 known	 recommended	 Ghusl.	 However,	 the	 recommended	 precaution	 is	 to
perform	Wudhu’	in	other	than	Ghusl	Al-Janaabah.Ghusl	Al-Istihaadhah
Issue	183:	The	blood	of	Istihaadhah	is	one	of	the	bloods	which	is	discharged	from	women	and	in

this	state	she	is	called	Mustahaadhah.	In	general,	every	blood	which	is	discharged	from	the	womb	of	a
woman,	other	than	the	blood	of	Haidh	(menstruation),	Nifaas	(Childbirth),	a	wound	or	abscess,	is	the
blood	of	Istihaadhah.
Issue	184:	Mostly,	the	blood	of	Istihaadhah	is	light	in	color,	cold	and	thin.	It	is	discharged	without

force	or	irritation.	It	is	possible,	at	times,	to	be	dark	or	red	and	warm	and	thick	and	emerge	with	force
and	irritation.
Issue	 185:	 Istihaadhah	 has	 only	 two	 types:	Qaleelah	 (a	 small	 quantity)	 and	Katheerah	 (a	 large

quantity).	 Istihaadhah	Qaleelah	 is	 that	 blood	which,	 when	 a	 woman	 enters	 a	 clean	 napkin	 into	 her
virgina,	the	blood	stains	the	napkin,	however,	it	does	not	soak	through	to	the	other	side,	it	being	the
same	whether	 the	blood	has	penetrated	inside	 the	napkin	or	not.	 Istihaadhah	Katheerah	is	 that	blood
which	penetrates	inside	the	napkin	and	emerges	from	the	other	side.
Issue	186:	 In	 Istihaadhah	Qaleelah,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 for	 the	woman	 to	 perform	Wudhu’	 for	 each

prayer,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.	It	is	obligatory	to	prevent	the	blood	from	spreading	to	the
remaining	 limbs.	However,	 it	 is	 not	 obligatory	 to	 change	 the	 cotton	or	 napkin	which	 (the	place	of
emergence	of	blood)	is	secured	with,	although	the	precaution	(is	to	change	it).
It	 is	 obligatory	 in	 Istihaadhah	Katheerah	 to	 perform	 three	 baths:	 a	 bath	 for	 the	morning	 prayer

(Salatul-Fajr)	 a	 bath	 for	 Salatuz-Zuhr	 and	 'Asr	 and	 a	 bath	 for	 Salatul-Maghrib	 and	 'Ishaa’.	 It	 is
obligatory	to	combine	the	two	prayers,	in	other	words,	each	of	the	Zuhr	and	'Asr	and	each	Maghrib
and	 'Ishaa’.	After	 every	bath,	 the	 recommended	precaution	 is	 to	 perform	Wudhu’	 for	 every	prayer
also,	whether	before	the	bath	or	after	it.



Issue	187:	In	all	of	the	circumstances	in	which	Ghusl	is	obligatory,	when	the	repetition	of	the	Ghusl
is	harmful	in	her	state	or	is	a	cause	of	great	difficulty,	it	is	permitted	for	her	to	perform	Tayammum
as	a	substitute	for	Ghusl.
Issue	188:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	Mustahaadhah	that	she	immediately	engage	in	prayer	after	the

Ghusl	or	Wudhu’.	However,	there	is	no	objection	in	performing	the	Azaan	and	Iqaamah	or	reciting
narrated	supplications	before	prayer,	rather,	waiting	on	the	congregation	in	the	customary	amount	of
time.	Likewise,	 it	 is	permitted	 for	her	 to	perform	 the	Mustahabbaat	 (recommended	acts)	of	prayer,
like	the	Qunoot	and	whatever	is	similar	to	that.
Issue	189:	When	blood	flows	outside	 (the	womb),	 it	 is	obligatory	 for	 the	woman	 to	obstruct	 the

blood	and	prevent	it	from	emerging	prior	to	the	bath	and	after	it	by	means	of	a	clean	napkin	and	that
which	resembles	that	if	there	is	no	harm	nor	difficulty	in	that.	Regarding	if	there	is	difficulty	in	(using
a	napkin),	it	is	not	obligatory.
Issue	190:	 It	 is	obligatory	upon	 the	Mustahaadhah	 to	 fast	 the	month	of	Ramadhaan.	Her	 fasts	are

only	correct	when	she	bathes	for	Salatul-Maghrib	and	'Ishaa’	in	the	night	which	she	intends	to	fast	for
the	 coming	 day.	 Likewise,	 is	 the	 baths	 of	 the	 day	 in	 which	 she	 fasts	 (according	 to	 obligatory
precaution).
Issue	191:	All	blood	which	is	discharged	from	a	woman	and	does	not	have	the	qualities	of	Haidh

and	Nifaas	nor	their	conditions	and	is	not	connected	with	(the	bleeding	of)	virginity	or	an	injury	in
the	womb,	it	is	the	blood	of	Istihaadhah.



The	Rulings	of	Haidh

Issue	192:	Haidh	is	that	(bleeding)	which	may	be	at	times	considered	as	a	monthly	custom,	the	blood
being	discharged	from	the	womb	in	every	month	for	a	number	of	days,	in	most	cases.	This	blood	is
converted	to	nourishment	for	the	embryo	at	the	time	of	inception.	The	woman	who	is	in	the	state	of
Haidh	 is	 said	 to	 beHaa’idh.	 For	 the	Haa’idh	 in	 the	 noble	 Islamic	 legislation	 there	 are	 some	 rules
whose	mention	will	come	in	the	following	issues.
Issue	193:	The	signs	for	the	blood	of	Haidh	are:	that	this	blood,	most	often,	is	thick,	warm	and	its

color	is	dark	or	red.	It	is	discharged	with	force	and	some	type	of	irritation.
Issue	194:	Sayyidah	women	and	non-Sayyidah	women	become	menopausal	 [Yaa’isah]	after	 their

completion	 of	 fifty	 years,	 without	 any	 difference	 (between	 the	 two).	Meaning,	 that	 when	 she	 sees
blood	after	completing	 fifty	years,	 she	does	not	consider	 it	 the	blood	of	Haidh,	except	when	she	 is
counted	from	among	the	tribe	of	the	Quraish.	They	become	menopausal	after	completing	sixty	years.
Issue	195:	The	blood	which	a	young	girl	sees	before	completing	the	age	of	ten	and	the	menopausal

woman	sees	does	not	have	the	ruling	of	Haidh.	It	is	the	blood	of	Istihaadhah	when	it	is	not	the	blood
of	an	injury	or	virginity	as	mentioned	in	the	previous	issues.
Issue	196:	It	is	possible	for	the	pregnant	woman	and	the	woman	breast	feeding	to	menstruate.
Issue	197:	The	period	of	Haidh	is	not	less	than	three	days	and	not	more	than	ten	days.	Even	if	it	is

less	than	that	by	a	small	amount,	also	it	is	not	counted	as	Haidh.
Issue	198:	The	woman	who	is	afflicted	with	hemorrhaging	of	the	womb	should	refer	to	a	doctor.

The	doctor	can	distinguish	whether	 this	 is	 the	blood	of	Haidh	or	 the	blood	of	an	 injury	and	 things
similar	to	that.	If	she	is	content	with	the	word	of	the	doctor,	she	acts	according	to	the	established	rules
according	to	the	(doctor's	determination),	otherwise,	its	rules	will	be	shortly	mentioned.
Issue	199:	The	following	acts	are	forbidden	for	the	menstruating	woman	[Haa’idh]:
•	All	of	the	worship	which	is	dependent	upon	Wudhu’	or	Ghusl	or	Tayammum,	like	prayer,	fasting,

Tawaaf	of	the	Mighty	Ka'abah.	However,	nothing	prevents	one	from	performing	the	worship	in	which
this	purification	is	not	conditional,	like	the	Funeral	Prayer	[Salatul-Mayyit].
•	All	of	the	acts	which	are	forbidden	for	the	Junub	and	that	which	was	mentioned	in	the	rulings	of

Janaabah.
•	Intercourse,	for	the	man	and	the	woman.
•	Divorce	in	this	state	is	invalid	and	has	no	effect.
Issue	200:	When	(a	man)	has	intercourse	with	his	wife	and	she	is	menstruating,	it	is	recommended

that	he	pay	a	Kaffaarah.	The	Kaffaarah	in	the	first	trimester	of	the	days	of	menstruation	is	determined
as	a	Mithqaal	of	minted	gold	or	its	value	(	a	Mithqaal	is	considered	to	be	18	grains).	If	the	intercourse
was	in	the	second	trimester	of	the	days	of	menstruation,	then,	the	Kaffaarah	is	one	half	Mithqaal	of
gold.	When	it	occurred	in	the	third	trimester,	then,	the	Kaffaarah	is	one	quarter	Mithqaal	of	gold.
Based	on	that,	if	the	sum	of	all	the	days	of	menstruation	is	six	days,	then,	the	total	Kaffaarah	of	the

menstruating	woman	in	the	first	two	days	is	one	Mithqaal	of	gold.	In	the	third	and	fourth	day,	one	half
Mithqaal	and	in	the	fifth	and	sixth	day,	one	quarter	Mithqaal.
Issue	201:	When	a	woman	states:	I	am	menstruating	or	I	am	free	of	menses,	her	word	is	accepted,

except	that	it	be	an	instance	of	suspicion	or	ill	opinion.
Issue	202:	There	is	no	Qadhaa’	(or	remake)	for	the	daily	prayers	which	the	menstruating	woman

did	 not	 perform	 during	 the	 days	 of	 her	 menstruation.	 However,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 perform	 the
Qadhaa’	of	the	fasts	which	had	lapsed	during	the	days	of	menstruation.
Issue	203:	It	is	recommended	for	the	menstruating	woman	at	the	arrival	of	the	time	of	her	prayer	to

purify	herself	from	blood	and	change	the	cotton	and	napkin,	perform	Wudhu’	or	Tayammum	when



Wudhu’	is	not	possible	she	sits	in	her	place	of	prayer	facing	the	Qiblah	and	engage	in	remembrance
of	Allah,	Dua'	 and	Salawaat.	However,	 she	 should	not	 recite	 the	Qur ’an	nor	 carry	 it	 nor	 touch	 the
margins	 and	 the	 sections	 which	 are	 between	 the	 script	 and	 lines.	 Likewise,	 (she	 should	 not	 dye
anything)	with	Henna.
	
Categories	of	Menstruating	Women
	
Issue	204:	Menstruating	women	are	of	six	categories:
•	 Possessing	 a	 custom	 of	 time	 and	 number	 [Zaatul-'Aadatil-Waqtiyyah	wal-'Adadiyyah].	 It	 is	 she

who	sees	the	blood	of	Haidh	in	two	consecutive	months	in	a	particular	time	and	the	number	of	days	in
which	she	sees	the	blood	in	each	of	the	two	months	are	equal.	Like,	she	sees	blood	in	each	two	months
from	the	beginning	of	the	month	until	the	seventh	day.
•	Possessing	a	custom	of	time	[Zaatul-'Aadatil-Waqtiyyah].	It	is	she	who	see	the	blood	of	Haidh	in

two	consecutive	months	 in	one	specific	 time,	however,	 the	number	of	days	are	different	 in	 the	 two
months.	 For	 example,	 in	 one	month	 she	 sees	 five	 days	 and	 in	 another	month	 she	 sees	 seven	 days,
although	the	beginning	of	the	menstruation	in	each	of	the	two	months	is,	for	example,	the	beginning
of	the	month.
•	Possessing	a	custom	of	number	[Zaatul-'Aadatil-'Adadiyyah].	It	is	she	whom	the	days	in	which	she

sees	the	blood	of	Haidh	in	each	two	months	is	equal	in	number.	For	example,	in	each	two	months	she
sees	 seven	 days,	 however,	 the	 time	 is	 different.	 For	 example,	 one	 time	 she	 sees	 (the	 blood)	 in	 the
beginning	of	the	month	or	more,	and	another	time,	she	it	on	the	tenth	day,	or	more.
•	Mudhtaribah.	It	 is	she	who	menstruates	 in	a	number	of	months,	however,	a	particular	custom	is

not	 established	 for	 her	 or	 she	 had	 previously	 established	 a	 custom	but	 it	was	 disturbed	 and	 a	 new
custom	has	not	been	established.
•	Mubtadi’ah.	It	is	she	who	is	menstruating	for	the	first	time.
•	Naasiyah.	It	is	she	who	has	forgotten	her	custom.
For	 each	 one	 of	 these	menses	 there	 are	 particular	 rules	which	will	 be	mentioned	 in	 the	 coming

issues.
	
1.	The	Possessor	of	a	Custom	of	Time	and	Number
	
Issue	205:	The	possessor	of	a	custom	of	time	and	number	menstruates	by	merely	seeing	blood	in

the	days	of	her	custom.	The	ruling	of	Haa’idh	is	applied	to	her	until	the	end	of	her	custom	whether	the
blood	has	the	characteristics	of	the	blood	of	Haidh	or	not.
Issue	206:	When	the	possessor	of	a	custom	of	time	and	number	sees	blood	for	two	or	three	days

before	 the	time	of	her	custom	or	after	 it	whereas	 it	 is	said	 that	 it	has	preceded	or	has	been	delayed
beyond	her	custom,	 it	 is	obligatory	 that	 she	act	according	 to	 the	duties	of	 the	Haa’idh	whether	 that
blood	is	characterized	with	the	characteristics	of	Haidh	or	not.
Issue	 207:	When	 the	 possessor	 of	 a	 custom	 of	 time	 and	 number	 sees	 blood	 a	 number	 of	 days

before	her	custom	or	days	after	it	(as	is	known	with	women	where	they	precede	or	delay	the	custom	at
times)	and	 the	 total	of	 (these	days)	does	not	exceed	 ten	days,	all	of	 it	 is	Haidh.	When	 it	 exceed	 ten
days,	the	blood	which	she	sees	in	the	days	of	her	custom	is	Haidh	only,	whatever	precedes	it	or	comes
after	it	is	Istihaadhah.
Likewise,	when	she	sees	blood	a	number	of	days	before	the	days	of	her	custom	in	addition	to	the	all

of	the	days	of	her	custom	or	she	sees	blood	only	a	number	of	days	after	her	custom	in	addition	to	all
the	days	of	her	custom	and	the	total	does	not	exceed	ten	days,	all	of	it	is	Haidh.	As	for	when	it	exceeds
days,	she	counts	only	the	days	of	her	custom	as	Haidh.



	
2.	Possessor	of	a	Custom	of	Time

Issue	 208:	 The	 possessor	 of	 a	 custom	 of	 time,	 meaning	 she	 who	 sees	 the	 blood	 of	 Haidh	 at	 a
particular	 time	for	 two	consecutive	months	 then	becomes	pure,	however,	 the	number	of	days	 in	 the
two	months	are	not	equal,	it	is	obligatory	that	she	make	all	of	these	days	as	Haidh	with	the	condition
that	it	is	not	less	than	three	days	and	not	more	than	ten	days.
Issue	209:	When	the	possessor	of	the	custom	of	time	sees	blood	for	more	than	ten	days	and	it	is	not

possible	to	distinguish	the	number	of	days	of	Haidh	by	the	method	of	its	signs	and	its	characteristics,
it	 is	obligatory	 that	she	make	the	number	of	days	of	 the	custom	of	her	relatives	as	(the	days	of)	of
Haidh	 for	 herself	without	 any	difference	 between	 the	 relatives	 of	 the	 father	 or	 the	mother,	 be	 they
dead	or	alive.	This	is	when	the	majority	of	them	usually	are	similar.	As	for	when	there	are	differences
between	them,	for	example,	the	custom	of	some	of	them	is	five	days	and	the	custom	of	some	others	is
eight	days,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	she	make	seven	days	in	each	month	her	custom.
Issue	210:	The	possessor	of	a	custom	of	number,	meaning	she	who	the	days	of	her	Haidh	in	two

consecutive	months	are	equal,	however,	they	are	different.	Then,	she	acts	in	these	days	according	to
the	ruling	of	Haa’idh.
Issue	211:	The	Mubtadi’ah	is	she	who	sees	blood	for	the	first	time.	Then,	when	she	sees	blood	for

ten	days	or	less,	all	of	it	is	Haidh.	When	that	which	she	sees	is	more	than	ten	days	and	all	of	it	is	of
one	characteristic,	 it	 is	obligatory	that	she	make	the	custom	of	her	relatives	as	Haidh	for	herself	as
has	passed	in	the	preceding	issue.
(Note:	Issue	212	was	missing	from	the	original	text	and	we	have	also	omitted	it	to	conform	to	that

text).
Issue	213:	The	Naasiyah	is	she	who	has	forgotten	her	custom.	Then,	when	she	sees	blood	for	ten

days	or	less,	all	of	it	is	Haidh.	When	she	sees	blood	for	more	than	ten	days,	it	is	obligatory	to	make
the	 days	which	 her	 blood	 is	 characteristic	 of	 the	 signs	 of	Haidh	 and	 its	 characteristics	 are	 that	 of
Haidh	(with	the	condition	that	it	not	be	less	than	three	days	or	more	than	ten	days).	When	it	was	more
than	ten	days	or	all	of	 the	days	(the	blood)	of	one	description,	 then,	 the	obligatory	precaution	is	 to
make	the	first	seven	days	as	Haidh	and	the	remainder	as	Istihaadhah.
Issue	214:	All	blood	that	a	woman	sees	from	the	emergence	of	the	first	part	of	the	child	from	her

stomach	is	the	blood	of	Nifaas.	The	woman	in	this	state	is	called	Nafsaa’.	Based	on	this,	then,	if	the
blood	which	is	discharged	is	before	the	emergence	of	the	newborn	child,	it	is	not	Nifaas.
Issue	215:	 It	 is	 possible	 that	 the	 blood	 of	Nifaas	 is	 not	more	 than	 a	moment,	 however,	 it	 is	 not

possible	that	it	can	exceed	ten	days.
Issue	216:	All	 of	 the	 acts	 forbidden	 for	 the	Haa’idh	 is	 forbidden	 for	 the	Nafsaa’	 and	 all	 that	 is

obligatory	 or	 recommended	 or	 disliked	 (for	 the	 Haa’idh)	 is	 also	 obligatory,	 recommended	 or
disliked	for	the	Nafsaa’.
Issue	 217:	 When	 the	 blood	 of	 Nifaas	 exceeds	 ten	 days,	 then,	 if	 she	 is	 possessing	 a	 custom	 of

number	in	Haidh,	the	number	of	days	of	that	custom	is	Nifaas	and	the	remainder	is	Istihaadhah.
Issue	218:	Many	women	are	overcome	with	bleeding	after	terminating	a	pregnancy	up	to	a	period

of	a	month	or	more.	Similar	to	these	women	it	is	when	they	have	a	custom	in	Haidh,	it	is	obligatory
that	 they	make	 the	 number	 of	 days	 of	 their	 custom	 as	Nifaas.	After	 it,	meaning	 after	 ten	 days,	 the
ruling	of	Istihaadhah	is	applied	upon	it.	After	the	days	of	completion	of	ten	days,	when	she	has	kept
the	days	of	her	 custom	 in	Haidh,	 it	 is	obligatory	 that	 she	act	 according	 to	 the	 rules	of	 the	Haa’idh
(whether	the	blood	was	characteristic	of	the	blood	of	Haidh	or	not).	When	she	does	not	keep	the	days
of	 her	 custom,	 the	 rules	 of	 Istihaadhah	 is	 applied	 upon	 (this	 blood),	 except	 if	 the	 blood	 has	 the
characteristics	of	Haidh.



Issue	219:	When	anyone	touches	the	body	of	a	deceased	person	after	its	becoming	cold	and	before
its	 bathing,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 on	 he	 who	 touches	 to	 bathe	 for	 touching	 a	 dead	 body	 [Ghusl	Massil-
Mayyit]	 whether	 the	 touching	 was	 voluntary	 or	 involuntary.	 Rather,	 if	 he	 touched	 the	 nail	 of	 the
deceased	with	his	nail,	the	Ghusl	is	obligatory	for	him.	The	Ghusl	for	touching	the	dead	body	is	like
the	Ghusl	Al-Janaabah.
Issue	220:	When	a	miscarried	child	was	touched	which	had	completed	its	fourth	month,	the	Ghusl

is	obligatory	upon	the	one	touching	it.	When	the	deceased	child	was	less	than	four	months,	he	should
bathe	as	a	recommended	precaution.
Issue	221:	When	an	embryo	is	born	dead	which	has	passed	four	months	or	more,	it	is	obligatory

upon	its	mother	to	perform	the	Ghusl	of	touching	the	dead	body	as	an	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	222:	When	 part	 of	 the	 body	 is	 separated	 from	 the	 living	 or	 deceased	which	 had	 not	 been

bathed	and	there	is	a	bone	in	it	(for	example,	the	separated	part	is	a	hand	or	even	a	finger),	 then,	if
someone	 touches	 it,	 the	Ghusl	of	 touching	 the	dead	body	 is	obligatory	upon	him.	As	 for	when	 the
separated	 part	 does	 not	 have	 a	 bone	 in	 it,	 the	 Ghusl	 is	 not	 obligatory.	 Likewise,	 the	 Ghusl	 is	 not
obligatory	for	touching	the	bone	alone	or	teeth	detached	from	the	dead	or	the	living.
Issue	223:	He	who	 is	 obligated	 to	 perform	 the	Ghusl	 of	 touching	 the	 dead	body	 is	 permitted	 to

enter	 into	 the	Mosque	and	 read	chapters	 (of	 the	Holy	Qur ’an)	which	have	 the	verses	of	obligatory
prostration	[Ayaatus-Sajdah]	and	to	have	intercourse	with	his	wife.	However,	it	is	obligatory	to	bathe
for	prayer	and	that	which	is	similar	to	prayer,	meaning	that	he	who	is	obligated	to	perform	the	Ghusl
for	touching	the	dead	body	is	similar	to	the	person	who	does	not	have	Wudhu’.



Rulings	of	the	Deceased	,	Rulings	of	the	Dying	Person

Issue	224:	The	dying	person	[Muhtadhir]	and	he	who	is	in	the	state	of	the	departure	of	the	soul,	it	is
obligatory	(according	to	obligatory	precaution)	that	he	be	laid	on	his	back	and	make	the	soles	of	his
feet	facing	the	direction	of	the	Qiblah	be	a	man	or	woman,	young	or	old.	When	it	is	not	possible	to
lay	him	in	this	manner	completely,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	act	in	this	duty	to	the	extent
possible.	When	it	is	not	possible	at	all,	he	is	sat	in	the	direction	of	the	Qiblah.	When	that	also	is	not
possible,	he	is	laid	on	his	right	side	or	his	side	facing	the	Qiblah.
Issue	225:	It	is	recommended	to	dictate	to	the	dying	person	the	Shahaadatain	and	acknowledgment

of	 the	 twelve	A’immah	 and	 the	 generally	 known	 Islamic	 beliefs	 in	 a	manner	 that	 the	 dying	person
understands	repeating	this	dictation	until	the	moment	of	death.
Issue	226:	 It	 is	 recommended	 to	 close	 the	mouth	of	 the	 deceased	 after	 death	 in	 order	 that	 it	 not

remain	 open	 and	 close	 his	 eyes	 and	 straighten	 his	 arms	 and	 legs	 and	 cover	 him	with	 a	 cloth.	 The
believers	should	be	 informed	(of	his	death)	 in	order	 to	participate	 in	 the	procession	of	his	 funeral.
His	burial	should	be	expedited,	however,	when	his	death	is	not	certain,	it	is	obligatory	to	wait	until	it
is	known	completely.
Issue	227:	The	bathing	of	the	deceased	Muslim,	his	shrouding,	the	prayer	over	him	and	his	burial

is	Waajib	Kifaa’i,	meaning	when	some	take	care	(of	these	duties,	the	duty)	is	dropped	from	the	others.
When	no	one	takes	care	(of	these	duties),	all	are	sinners.	There	is	no	difference	in	this	issue	between
the	different	sects	of	Muslims.
Issue	228:	It	is	obligatory	to	seek	permission	of	the	guardian	of	the	deceased	to	wash,	shroud,	pray

upon	him	and	bury	him.	The	husband	has	the	greater	right	over	his	wife	than	all	guardians,	then,	those
who	inherit	from	the	deceased	in	the	order	mentioned	in	the	discussion	of	inheritance.	If	in	one	level
there	are	males	and	females,	then,	the	precaution	is	to	seek	permission	from	both	groups.
Issue	 229:	 If	 the	 deceased	 has	 designated	 a	 person	 other	 than	 his	 legal	 guardian	 for	 his

arrangements,	for	example,	is	he	willed	that	so	and	so	prays	his	funeral	prayer,	it	is	obligatory	to	act
in	 accordance	 with	 his	 will.	 The	 recommended	 precaution	 is	 also	 to	 seek	 permission	 from	 his
guardians.	However,	 it	 is	not	obligatory	upon	he	who	the	deceased	has	designated	to	perform	these
acts	 to	 (actually)	 perform	 them,	 although	 it	 is	 preferred	 that	 he	 accept	 that.	 If	 he	 accepts,	 it	 is
obligatory	to	act	according	to	the	will	of	the	deceased	and	take	care	of	that	which	he	had	designated
for	him	of	the	mentioned	acts.
Issue	230:	It	is	obligatory	to	wash	the	deceased	Muslim	with	three	baths	in	the	following	manner:
•	First,	with	water	mixed	with	Sidr	(Lotus	Tree	leaf).
•	Second,	with	water	mixed	with	Kaafoor	(Camphor).
•	Third,	with	pure	water.
However,	 there	 is	no	bath	for	 the	martyr	 [Shaheed]	and	for	others	whose	explanation	and	details

will	come.
Issue	231:	Nothing	is	preventing	the	Sidr	and	Kaafoor	to	be	in	a	quantity	making	the	water	mixed

[Mudhaaf].	However,	it	is	obligatory	that	it	not	be	such	a	little	that	it	is	not	truly	water	mixed	with	Sidr
and	Kaafoor.	When	 the	water	becomes	mixed,	 the	best	 thing	 is	 to	wash	 the	dead	body	with	 it	 first,
then,	pour	water	on	it	until	it	becomes	pure	water.
	 Issue	 232:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 washer	 of	 the	 dead	 body	 be	 a	 mature,	 sane	 Muslim

knowledgeable	of	the	issues	of	bathing	(the	dead	body).	The	precaution	is	that	he/she	be	Imamiyyah
Ithna	'Ashari.
Issue	233:	When	the	stillborn	child	is	more	than	four	months,	it	is	obligatory	to	bathe	it.	When	it

was	less	than	that,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	wrap	it	and	bury	it	without	a	bath.



Issue	234:	It	is	not	permitted	for	the	man	to	bathe	the	woman	and,	likewise,	it	is	not	permitted	for
the	woman	to	bathe	the	man	except	the	two	spouses.	It	is	permitted	for	each	of	them	to	bathe	the	other,
although	the	recommended	precaution	is	that	they	not	do	that	when	there	was	no	compulsion.
Issue	235:	When	a	man	cannot	be	 found	 to	bathe	 a	deceased	man,	his	Mahram	 from	among	 the

woman	may	bathe	him.	Likewise,	when	a	woman	cannot	be	 found	 to	bathe	a	deceased	woman,	her
Mahram	from	among	the	men	may	bathe	her.	The	best	is	that	the	bathing	is	done	under	a	cloth.
Issue	236:	When	water	is	not	available	or	the	body	of	the	deceased	is	such	that	it	is	not	possible	to

bathe	it	or	the	Ghusl	is	impossible	due	to	whatever	other	obstacle,	it	is	obligatory	to	give	the	deceased
Tayammum	 as	 a	 substitute	 for	 each	 of	 the	 three	 baths	 by	 the	 person	 performing	 the	 Tayammum
sitting	in	front	of	the	dead	body,	then,	striking	the	deceased's	hands	on	the	earth	(or	soil),	then,	wiping
(the	deceased's)	hands	on	the	face	of	the	dead	body	then	the	back	of	his	hands.
Issue	237:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 to	 shroud	 the	 deceased	Muslim	 in	 three	 pieces	 of	 cloth:	 one	 of	 them

being	the	loin	cloth	[Mi’zar],	the	other	the	shirt	[Qamees]	and	the	third,	the	outer	covering	[Izaar].
Issue	238:	 It	 is	obligatory	for	 the	 loin	cloth	 to	cover	 the	parts	of	 the	body	from	the	navel	 to	 the

knees.	The	best	is	that	it	is	from	the	chest	to	the	top	of	the	feet.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	that	the
shirt	covers	the	parts	of	the	body	from	the	shoulders	to	the	middle	of	the	calf.	It	is	necessary	that	the
outer	covering	be	long	whereas	it	 is	possible	to	extend	it	over	both	sides	(head	to	toe	according	to
obligatory	precaution)	and	that	it	be	wide	enough	so	that	it	is	possible	to	wrap	one	side	over	the	other.
Issue	239:	The	obligatory	amount	for	the	Kafan	and	the	obligatory	expenditures	for	arrangements,

like	the	bath,	Hunoot,	burial	from	the	original	inheritance	and	it	is	not	dependent	on	bequethal.	When
the	deceased	does	not	have	any	property,	(the	expenses)	are	given	from	the	public	treasury.
Issue	240:	When	the	shroud	becomes	impure	[Najis]	from	external	sources	or	from	the	deceased

himself,	it	is	obligatory	to	wash	it	and	purify	it	or	clip	and	cut	the	soiled	section	of	the	shroud	so	that
it	does	not	 result	 in	 it	being	 ruined.	When	 that	 is	not	possible,	 then,	 if	 it	 is	possible	 to	change	 (the
shroud)	it	is	obligatory	to	do	so.
Issue	 241:	 After	 completing	 all	 of	 the	 baths	 Tahneet	 of	 the	 deceased	 is	 obligatory,	 meaning	 to

massage	the	places	of	his	prostration	(the	forehead,	 the	palms	of	 the	hands,	 the	knees	and	the	large
toes	of	the	feet)	with	Kaafoor.	The	precaution	is	that	a	quantity	of	Kaafoor	is	placed	on	these	limbs
and	it	is	obligatory	that	the	Kaafoor	be	pure	[Taahir],	lawful	[Mubaah]	and	fresh	wherein	it	retains	it
customary	fragrance.
Issue	 242:	 The	 precaution	 is	 to	massage	 the	 forehead	 of	 the	 deceased	with	 Kaafoor	 first,	 then,

massage	the	other	limbs	and	that	this	action	occurs	before	the	shrouding	[Takfeen]	or	during	it.
	
The	Funeral	Prayer	(Salatul-Mayyit)
	
	Issue	243:	The	(funeral)	prayer	is	obligatory	for	every	mature	Muslim.	The	obligatory	precaution

(is	to	also	perform)	the	prayer	for	the	child	which	does	not	have	less	than	six	years	of	age.
Issue	244:	In	the	Funeral	Prayer,	Wudhu’,	Ghusl	or	Tayammum	are	not	conditional	nor	purity	of

the	 body	 or	 clothing.	 However,	 the	 recommended	 precaution	 is	 to	 observe	 all	 of	 the	 matters
considered	in	other	prayers.
Issue	 245:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 to	 face	 towards	 the	 Qiblah	 in	 the	 Funeral	 Prayer.	 The	 obligatory

precaution	is	that	the	deceased	is	laid	on	his	back	in	front	of	the	worshippers	whereas	the	head	of	the
deceased	is	to	the	right	of	the	worshipper's	and	his	feet	are	to	the	left	of	the	worshipper's.
Issue	 246:	 When	 the	 deceased	 was	 buried	 without	 the	 Funeral	 Prayer	 intentionally,	 due	 to

forgetfulness	 or	 some	 excuse,	 or	 the	 prayer	 is	 known	 to	 be	 invalid	 after	 the	 burial,	 the	 prayer	 is
obligatory	upon	his	grave	with	the	method	which	has	passed.
	



The	Method	of	Prayer	upon	the	Deceased

Issue	247:	The	Funeral	Prayer	 is	considered	as	 five	Takbeeraat.	 If	 the	worshippers	perform	five
Takbeeraat	only	in	the	following	order,	it	is	sufficient:
1.	After	making	the	intention,	the	Takbeer	is	recited	and	(the	worshipper)	says:

اهللا 	 ُلوُسَر 	 ًادَّمَحُم 	 َّنَأ 	و	 ُهللا 	 َّالِا َٰه	 لِا َّال	 	 ْنَا 	 ُدَهْش

I	 bear	 witness	 that	 there	 is	 no	 God	 besides	 Allah	 and	 I	 bear	 witness	 that	 Muhammad	 is	 the
Messenger	of	Allah
2.	To	say	after	the	second	Takbeer:

ٍدَّمَحُم 	 ِلآَو 	 ٍدَّمَحُم 	 ىَلَع 	 ِّلَص 	 َّمهُّللا

Oh	Allah,	Bless	Muhammad	and	the	family	of	Muhammad
3.	To	say	after	the	third	Takbeer:

ِتانِمؤمُلا 	َو	 َنیِنِمْؤُملل 	 ْرِفْغا 	 َّمهُّللا

Oh	Allah,	Forgive	the	believing	men	and	the	believing	women
4.	To	say	after	the	fourth	Takbeer	(if	the	deceased	is	a	male):

ِلرِفْغا 	 َّمهُّللا 	 ِتْیَملا 	 اذه

Oh	Allah,	Forgive	this	deceased	man
(If	the	deceased	is	a	female	say:)

ِتْیَملا 	 ِهِذهِلرِفْغا 	 َّمهُّللا

Oh	Allah,	Forgive	this	deceased	woman
5.	Then,	say	the	fifth	Takbeer	(ending	the	prayer).

	 ِةعاَّسلا 	 ىَدَی 	 َنیَب 	 ًاریذَن 	َو	 ًاریشَب 	 ِّقَحْلاِب 	 ُهَلَسْرأ 	، ُهُلوُسَر 	َو	 ُهُدْبَع 	 ًادَّمَحُم 	 َّنأ 	 ُدَهْشأ 	َو	 ُهَل 	 َكیرَش 	ال	 ُهَدْحَو 	 ُّهللا 	 َّالإ 	 َهلإ 	ال	 ْنأ 	 ُدَهْشأ

I	bear	witness	that	there	is	no	God	besides	Allah,	He	is	alone	and	He	has	no	partner.	I	bear	witness
that	Muhammad	is	His	servant	and	His	Messenger,	sent	as	a	bearer	of	good	tidings	and	a	bearer	of
warnings	of	the	Hour	before	us
And	say	after	the	second	Takbeer:

	َو	 َتْكَراب 	َو	 َتْیَّلَص 	 ام 	 ِلَضْفَأَك 	 دَّمَحُم 	 َلآ 	و	 ًادَّمَحُم 	 ْمَحْرا 	َو	 دَّمَحُم 	 ِلآ 	َو	 دَّمَحُم 	 ىلَع 	 ْكِراب 	َو	 دَّمَحُم 	 ِلآ 	َو	 دَّمَحُم 	 ىلَع 	 ِّلَص 	 َّمهُّللا
ِدابِع 	 ِعیمَج 	َو	 نیقیَّدِّصلا 	َو	 ِءادَهُشلا 	َو	 َنیلَسْرُملا 	َو	 ِءایبْنألا 	 ِعیمَج 	 ىلَع 	 ِّلَص ،	َو	 ٌدیجَم 	 ٌدیمَح 	 َكَّنإ 	 میِهارْبإ 	 ِلآ 	َو	 َمیهارْبإ 	 ىلَع 	 َتْمّحَرَت

َنیِحلاِّصلا 	 ِّهللا

Oh	Allah,	Bless	Muhammad	and	the	family	of	Muhammad.	Bestow	blessings	on	Muhammad	and	the
family	 of	Muhammad	 and	 have	Mercy	 upon	Muhammad	 and	 the	 family	 of	Muhammad	 as	 the	most
virtuous	 of	 what	 You	 have	 blessed	 and	 bestowed	 blessings	 and	 showed	mercy	 to	 Abraham	 and	 the
family	of	Abraham,	surely,	You	are	the	Praise	Worthy,	Majestic.	Blessings	upon	all	of	the	Prophets	and
the	Messengers,	the	Martyrs	and	Truthful	and	all	of	the	servants	of	Allah.
Then,	say	after	the	third	Takbeer:



	 ُبیجُم 	 َكَّنإ 	 ِتارْیَخْلاِب 	 ْمُهَنْیَب 	َو	 انَنْیَب 	 ْعِبات 	، ِتاوْمَألا 	َو	 ْمُهْنِم 	 ِءایْحألا 	، ِتامِلْسُمْلا 	َو	 َنیمِلْسُمْلا 	َو	 ِتانِمؤُملا 	َو	 َنیِنمؤُمْلِل 	 ْرِفْغا 	 َّمهُّللا
ٌریدَق 	 يَش 	 ِّلُك 	 ىلَع 	 كَّنا 	 ِتاوَعَّدلا

Oh	 Allah,	 Forgive	 the	 believing	 men	 and	 the	 believing	 women;	 the	 submissive	 men	 and	 the
submissive	 women;	 the	 living	 among	 them	 and	 the	 dead.	 Make	 good	 to	 follow	 between	 them	 and
between	us.	Surely,	You	are	the	Answerer	of	supplications.	Surely,	You	are	capable	of	all	things.
Then,	after	the	fourth	Takbeer,	if	the	deceased	is	a	male,	say:

، اّنِم 	 ِهب 	 ُمَلْعأ 	 َتْنأ 	َو	 ًارْیَخ 	 ّالإ 	 ُهْنِم 	 ُمَلْعَن 	ال	 اّنإ 	 َّمهُّللا 	، ِهب 	 لوزْنَم 	 ُرْیَخ 	 َتْنَأ ،	َو	 َكِب 	 َلَزَن 	، َكِتَمأ 	 ُنْبا 	َو	 َكِدْبَع 	 ُنْبا 	َو	 َكُدْبَع 	 اذه 	 َّنإ 	 َّمهُّللا
ىلَع 	 ْفُلْخا 	َو	 نیَّیِّلِع 	 ىلْعأ 	 يِف 	 َكَدْنِع 	 ُهْلَعْجا 	 َّمهُّللا 	، ُهَل 	 ْرِفْغا 	َو	 ُهْنَع 	 ْزَواجَتَف 	 ًائیسُم 	 َناك 	 ْنإ 	َو	 ِهِناسْحإ 	 يف 	 ْدِزَف 	 ًانِسْحُم 	 َناك 	 ْنإ 	 َّمهُّللا

َنیمحاِّرلا 	 َمَحْرأ 	 ای 	 َكِتَمْحَرِب 	 ُهْمَحْرا 	َو	 َنیرِباغلا 	 يف 	 ِهِلْهأ

Oh	Allah,	this	is	Your	servant,	son	of	Your	male	servant	and	Your	female	servant	coming	to	You	and
You	are	the	best	One	to	come	to.	Oh	Allah,	surely	we	know	nothing	of	him	except	good	and	You	know
better	of	him	than	we.	Oh	Allah,	if	he	was	good,	then,	increase	his	goodness	and	if	he	was	bad,	then,
disregard	(his	bad	deeds).	Oh	Allah,	place	him	with	You	in	the	highest	of	the	springs	of		heaven;
appoint	for	him	a	successor	in	the	post	time;	have	mercy	upon	him	by	Your	Mercy	Oh	the	Most
Merciful	of	those	having	Mercy.
If	the	deceased	was	a	female,	after	the	fourth	Takbeer	you	say:

، اّنِم 	 اهِب 	 ُمَلْعأ 	 َتْنأ 	َو	 ًارْیَخ 	 ّالإ 	 اهْنِم 	 ُمَلْعَن 	ال	 اّنإ 	 َّمهُّللا 	، ِهِب 	 لوزنَم 	 ُریخ 	 َتْنأ 	َو	 َكِب 	 ْتَلَزَن 	، َكِتَمأ 	 ُةَنْبا 	َو	 َكِدْبَع 	 ُةَنْبا 	َو	 َكُتَمأ 	 ِهِذه 	 َّنإ 	 َّمهُّللا
ْفُلْخا 	َو	 نَّییّلِع 	 ىلْعأ 	 يف 	 ِكِدْنِع 	 اهْلَعْجا 	 َّمهُّللا 	، اهَل 	 ْرِفْغا 	َو	 اهْنَع 	 ْزَواجَتَف 	 ًةَئیسُم 	 ْتَناك 	 ْنإ 	َو	 اهِناسْحإ 	 يف 	 ْدِزَف 	 ًةَنِسْحُم 	 ْتَناك 	 ْنإ 	 َّمهُّللا
َنیمحاِّرلا 	 َمَحْرأ 	 ای 	 َكِتَمْحَرب 	 اهْمَحْرا 	َو	 َنیرِباغلا 	 يف 	 اهِلْهأ 	 ىلَع

Oh	Allah,	this	is	Your	servant,	daughter	of	Your	female	servant	coming	to	You	and	You	are	the	best	One
to	come	to.	Oh	Allah,	surely	we	know	nothing	of	her	except	good	and	You	know	better	of	her	than	we.
Oh	Allah,	if	she	was	good,	then,	increase	her	goodness	and	if	she	was	bad,	then,	disregard	her	bad
deeds).	Oh	Allah,	place	her	with	You	in	the	highest	of	the	springs	of	heaven;	appoint	for	her	a
successor	in	the	post	time;	have	mercy	upon	her	by	Your	Mercy	Oh	the	Most	Merciful	of	those	having
Mercy.
Issue	248:	It	is	recommended	to	perform	the	prayer	upon	the	deceased	in	congregation,	however,	it

is	necessary	 for	 those	who	perform	 the	prayer	upon	 the	deceased	 that	 they	perform	 the	Takbeeraat
and	supplications	and	recited	these	supplications,	as	has	passed,	as	a	recommended	act.	It	is	permitted
to	recite	it	from	a	book	when	it	is	not	memorized.
	
Rules	of	Burial

Issue	249:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 to	 bury	 the	 deceased	 person	 in	 such	 a	manner	 that	 its	 odor	 does	 not
disseminate	and	carnivorous	animals	are	not	able	to	reach	it.	If	it	is	feared	that	animals	will	reach	it,	it
is	obligatory	to	construct	the	grave	with	bricks	and	whatever	is	like	bricks.
Issue	250:	It	is	obligatory	to	place	the	deceased	on	his	right	side	at	the	time	of	burial	so	that	he	is

facing	in	the	direction	of	the	Qiblah.
Issue	251:	When	a	person	dies	in	a	ship,	then,	if	it	is	not	feared	that	his	body	will	become	rancid

and	there	is	nothing	preventing	his	remaining	on	the	ship,	it	is	permissible	to	wait	until	reaching	land
and	bury	him	on	dry	land.	As	for	when	the	situation	was	not	like	that,	then,	bathe	him,	give	him	the
Hunoot,	shroud	him	and	pray	upon	him,	then,	place	him	in	something	which	animals	are	not	able	to
reach	him,	secure	its	binding	and	cast	him	into	the	sea.	When	even	this	is	not	possible,	tie	something



heavy	on	his	leg	and	cast	him	into	the	sea.	It	is	obligatory,	to	the	extent	possible,	to	cast	him	in	a	place
where	he	does	not	become	a	prey	of	predatory	sea	animals	immediately.
Issue	 252:	 It	 is	 not	 allowed	 to	 bury	 a	Muslim	 in	 the	 cemetery	 of	 non-Muslims	 nor	 is	 the	 non-

Muslim	buried	in	the	cemetery	of	Muslims,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.	Just	as	it	is	forbidden
to	 bury	 a	 Muslim	 in	 a	 place	 which	 necessitates	 his	 disrespect	 and	 humiliation,	 like	 burying	 in	 a
garbage	dump.
Issue	253:	It	is	only	allowed	to	bury	a	body	in	the	grave	of	another	body	when	it	is	not	obligatory

to	exhume	the	grave	(meaning	to	expose	the	first	body)	and	if	the	ground	was	lawful	or	a	public	trust.
The	recommended	acts	[Mustahabbaat]	of	burial	are	numerous.
Issue	254:	Among	(the	recommended	acts)	are	to	place	the	hands	on	the	shoulder	of	the	deceased

person	before	closing	the	grave,	shake	him	and	say	three	times:

ٍنَالُف 	 َنْب 	 َنَالُف 	 اَی 	 ْمَهْفِا 	،	 ْعَمْسِا 	!

Listen,	understand	!	Oh	so-and-so,	son	of	so-and	so
(mention	 in	 the	 place	 of	 so-and-so,	 the	 name	 of	 the	 deceased	 and	 the	 name	 of	 his	 father).	 For

example,	say	three	times:

ٍّيِلَع 	 ُنْب 	 ُدَّمَحُم 	 ْمَهْفِا 	،	 ْعَمْسِا

Listen,	understand	!	Oh	Muhammad	Ibn	Ali
Then,	dictate	(to	the	deceased)	the	true	Islamic	beliefs	in	the	following	manner:

ُهُدْبَع 	 مَّلَس 	َو	 ِهِلآ 	َو	 هْیَلَع 	 ُّهللا 	 ىَّلَص 	 ًادَّمَحُم 	 َّنأ ،	َو	 ُهَل 	 َكیرَش 	ال	 ُهَدْحَو 	 ُّهللا 	 َّالإ 	 َهلإ 	ال	 ْنأ 	 ِةَداهَش 	 ْنِم 	 ِهْیَلَع 	 انَتْقَراف 	 يذَّلا 	 ِدْهَعْلا 	 ىَلَع 	 َتْنأ 	 ْلَه
َّنأ ،	َو	 َنیِمَلاعلا 	 ىَلَع 	 ُهَتَعاط 	 ُّهللا 	 َضَرَتْفا 	 ٌمامإ 	َو	 َنیِّیِصَولا 	 ُدِّیَس 	َو	 َنینِمْؤملاُریمأ 	 ایلَع 	 َّنأ ،	َو	 َنیلَسْرُمْلا 	 ُمَتاخ 	َو	 نَّییبَّنلا 	 ُدِّیَس 	َو	 ُهُلوُسَر َو	
	َو ىلَع 	 َنْب 	 َدَّمَحُم 	َو	 ىسوُم 	 َنْب 	 َّىلَع 	َو	 رَفْعَج 	 َنْب 	 ىَسوُم 	َو	 دَّمَحُم 	 َنْب 	 َرَفْعَج 	َو	 ىلَع 	 َنب 	 َدَّمَحُم 	َو	 َنْیَسُحلا 	 َنب 	 ِّىلَع 	َو	 َنیَسُحْلا 	َو	 َنَسَحلا

َكُتَّمئأ 	َو	 َنیعَمْجأ 	 ِقْلَخلا 	 ىَلَع 	 ّهللا 	 ُجَجُح 	َو	 َنینمؤُملا 	 ُةَّمِئأ 	 مِهْیَلَع 	 ِّهللا 	 ُتاوَلَص 	 يدْهَملا 	 َةَّجُحلا 	 َمِئاقلا 	َو	 ىلَع 	 َنْب 	 َنَسَحلا 	َو	 دَّمَحُم 	 َنْب 	 َّىلَع
نالُف 	 نب 	 نالُف 	 ای 	، رارْبأ 	 ًىدُه 	 ُةَّمئأ

(Then	mention	the	name	of	the	deceased	here)

	َو ىلاعَت 	َو	 َكَرابَت 	 ِّهللا 	 ِدْنِع 	 ْنِم 	 ِنْیَلوُسَر 	 ِنابَّرَقُملا 	 ِناكَلَمْلا 	 َكاتَأ 	 اذإ ٰي	 لاَعَت 	َو	 َكَراَبَت 	 ِهللا 	 ِدْنِع 	 ْنِم 	 ِنْیَلْوُسَّرلا 	 ِناَبَّرَقُمْلا 	 ِناَكَلَمْلا 	 َكاَتَا 	 اَذِا
، يّبَر 	 ُّهللاَا :	 امِهِباوَج 	 يف 	 ْلُق 	َو	 ْنَزَْحت 	َو	ال	 ْفَخَت 	 الَف 	 َكِتَّمِئَأ 	 ْنَع 	َو	 َكِتَلْبِق 	 ْنَع 	َو	 َكِباتِك 	 ْنَع 	َو	 َكِنید 	 ْنَع 	َو	 َكِّیِبَن 	 ْنَع 	َو	 َكِّبَر 	 ْنَع 	 َكالأَس
، يمامإ 	 بِلاط 	 يبأ 	 ُنب 	 ُىلَع 	 َنینِمؤملاُریمأ ،	َو	 يتَلْبِق 	 ُةَبْعَكْلا ،	َو	 يباتِك 	 ُنآْرُقلا ،	َو	 ينید 	 ُمالْسإلا ،	َو	 يّیبَن 	 ِهِلآ 	َو	 ِهْیَلَع 	 ُّهللا 	 ىّلَص 	 ٌدَّمَحُم َو	
،	َو يمامإ 	 َرقابلا 	 ٌدَّمَحُم ،	َو	 يمامإ 	 َنیدباعلا 	 ُنْیَز 	 ٌىلَع ،	َو	 يمامإ 	 الَبْرَكِب 	 ُدیهَشلا 	 ىلع 	 ُنبا 	 ُنْیَسُحلاَو 	، يمامإ 	 ىبَتْجُملا 	 ىلَع 	 ُنب 	 ُنَسَحلا َو	

ُنَسَحْلا ،	َو	 يمامإ 	 يداهلا 	 ٌىلع ،	َو	 يمامإ 	 ُداوَجلا 	 ٌدَّمحُم ،	َو	 يمامإ 	 اضِرلا 	 ٌىلَع ،	َو	 يمامإ 	 ُمِظاكلا 	 ىَسوُم ،	َو	 يمامإ 	 ُقِداصلا 	 ٌرَفْعَج
ْنِم 	َو	 ىّلَوَتأ 	 ْمِهِب 	، يئاعَفُش 	َو	 يتَداق 	َو	 يتَداس 	َو	 يتَّمِئأ 	 َنیعَمْجأ 	 ْمِهْیَلَع 	 ِّهللا 	 ُتاوَلَص 	 ءالؤه 	، يمامإ 	 ُرَظَتْنُملا 	 ُةَّجُحْلا ،	و	 يمامإ 	 ُّىرَكْسَعلا
نالُف 	 ُنب 	 نالُف 	 ای 	 ْمَلْعا 	 َّمُث 	، ِةَرِخآلا 	َو	 ایْنُدلا 	 يِف 	 ُأَّرَبَتأ 	 ْمِهِئادْعأ

(Mention	here	the	name	of	the	deceased	and	the	name	of	his	father)

	 َنیموُصْعَملا 	 ُهَدالوأ 	َو	 بلاط 	 يبأ 	 َنْب 	 َّىلَع 	 َّنَأ 	َو	 ُلوُسَّرلا 	 َمْعِن 	 ِهِلآ 	َو	 ِهْیَلَع 	 ُّهللا 	 ىَّلَص 	 ًادَّمَحُم 	 َّنَأ 	َو	 ُّبَّرلا 	 َمْعِن 	 ىلاعَت 	َو	 َكَرابَت 	 َّهللا 	 َّنَأ
ِرْبَقلا 	 يف 	 ریكَن 	َو	 رَكْنُم 	 َلاؤُس ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 َتْوَمْلا 	 َّنأ ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 ِهِلآ 	َو	 ِهیَلَع 	 ُّهللا 	 ىَّلَص 	 ٌدَّمَحُم 	 ِهب 	 َءاج 	 ام 	 َّنَأ 	و	 ُةَّمِئألا 	 َمْعِن 	 رَشَع 	 َدَحألا 	 ةَّمِئالا

َّنأ ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 راَّنلا ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 َةَّنَجلا 	 َّنَأ ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 ِبُتُكلا 	 َرِئاطَت ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 َنازیملا ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 َطارِّصلا ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 َروُشُّنلا ،	َو	 ٌّقَح 	 َثْعَبلا ،	َو	 ٌّقَح
روُبُقلا 	 يف 	 ْنَم 	 ُثَعْبَی 	 َّهللا 	 َّنَأ ،	َو	 اهیف 	 َبْیَر 	ال	 ٌةَیِتآ 	 َةعاَّسلا 	

(Mention	here	the	Name	of	the	deceased,	then,	say:)



	 نالُف 	 ای 	 َتْمِهَفَأ 	

(Mention	here	the	Name	of	the	deceased,	then,	say:)

ِهِتَمْحَر 	 ْنِم 	 ّرَقَتْسُم 	 يف 	 َكِئایِلْوأ 	 َنْیَب 	َو	 َكَنْیَب 	 ُّهللا 	 َفَّرَع 	، میقَتْسُم 	 طارِص 	 ىلإ 	 ُّهللا 	 َكادَه 	َو	 ِتباِّثلا 	 ِلْوَقْلاِب 	 ُّهللا 	 َكَتَّبَث

(Among	the	other	recommended	acts	of	burial	are:)	To	make	the	grave	square	or	rectangular;	to
pour	 water	 on	 top	 of	 the	 grave;	 for	 those	 present	 to	 put	 their	 fingers	 into	 the	 grave's	 soil	 after
pouring	water	upon	it	and	to	spread	the	fingers	open	and	immerse	them	into	the	soil;	recite	Surah	Al-
Qadar	seven	 times	and	 (those	present	 should)	ask	 forgiveness	 for	 the	deceased	and	 recite	 this	Dua'
after	that:

َكَوْفَع 	 َكَوْفَع 	 َّمهُّللا 	، ًاناهْرُب 	 َكْنِم 	 ِهِّقَل 	َو	 َكْیَلإ 	 ِهِحوُرِب 	 ْدِعْصأ 	و	 ِهْیَبْنَج 	 ْنَع 	 َضْرألا 	 ِفاج 	 َّمهُّللا

(All	of	that	is	with	the	intention	of	Rijaa’,	i.e.	to	hope	for	its	reward)
Issue	255:	To	console	the	relatives	of	the	deceased	is	recommended	[Mustahabb],	however,	when	a

period	of	 time	has	passed	and	 the	calamity	has	been	forgotten,	and	 that	consolation	was	a	cause	of
remembering	 that	 calamity,	 then,	 the	 best	 thing	 is	 to	 leave	 (the	 deed	 of	 consoling	 the	 bereaved).
Likewise,	it	is	recommended	to	send	food	to	the	bereaved	family	of	the	deceased	for	three	days.
Issue	256:	It	is	not	allowed	for	people	in	the	calamity	(of	mourning)	someone	to	scratch	his	face

and	body	or	to	strike	himself.	Likewise,	it	is	not	allowed	to	tear	open	his	bosom,	except	in	the	death
of	the	father	and	the	brother.
Issue	257:	It	is	recommended	to	pray	with	the	hope	of	reward	to	pray	two	Raka'ah	in	the	first	night

of	the	burial	of	the	deceased,	(the	two	Raka'ah	prayer)	is	called	Salaatul-Wahshah	and	its	method	is:
To	 recite	 Ayaatul-Kursi	 (Chapter	 2:255)	 once	 after	 Surah	 Al-Hamd	 (Chapter	 1).	 In	 the	 second

Raka'ah,	recite	Surah	Al-Qadr	(Chapter)	ten	times	after	Surah	Al-Hamd.	After	the	prayer,	say:

دمحم 	 لاو 	 دمحم 	 ىلع 	 لص 	 مهللا

ٍنالف 	 ربق 	 ىلإ 	 اهباوث 	 ثعباو

Allah,	Bless	Muhammad	and	the	family	of	Muhammad
and	send	(the	prayer's)	reward	to	the	grave	of	so	and	so
(In	this	place	mention	the	name	of	the	deceased)
	
Rules	of	Exhuming	A	Grave
	
Issue	258:	Exhuming	the	grave	of	a	Muslim	is	forbidden,	although	it	(be	the	grave)	of	a	child	or	an

insane	person.	The	intent	(of	the	term)	exhuming	is	to	open	the	grave	so	as	to	expose	the	deceased.	As
for	when	the	body	of	the	deceased	is	not	exposed,	there	is	no	objection	except	that	it	be	violating	the
respect	of	the	decease	and	an	insult	for	him.
Issue	 259:	 There	 is	 no	 objection	 in	 exhuming	 the	 grave	when	 it	 is	 certain	 that	 the	 body	 of	 the

deceased	 had	 disintegrated	 and	 finally	 become	 dust,	 except	 the	 graves	 of	 the	 Auliyaa’	 Allah,	 the
Martyrs,	the	Scholars	['Ulamaa’]	and	the	Righteous	[Sulahaa’].	Then,	it	is	not	allowed	to	exhume	(the
graves)	like	that	even	though	many	years	have	passed
Issue	260:	If	the	deceased	had	willed	that	his	grave	be	exhumed	after	his	burial	and	transferred	to

one	of	the	blessed	burial	places	or	to	another	area,	acting	in	accordance	with	this	bequest	has	legal
objection.



Issue	261:	 It	 is	 not	 allowed	 to	 delay	 the	 burial	 of	 the	 deceased	when	 that	 involves	 disrespect	 or
insult	for	him.
Issue	 262:	 Washing	 the	 deceased	 Muslim	 and	 performing	 his	 Kafan,	 as	 we	 had	 mentioned,	 is

obligatory.	However,	two	groups	are	excluded	from	this	ruling:
First	are	the	martyrs	in	the	path	of	Allah.	They	are	those	who	were	killed	in	the	path	of	Islam	in	the

arenas	 of	 Jihad	 with	 the	 Prophet,	 peace	 be	 upon	 him,	 and	 the	 infallible	 Imam	 or	 his	 special
representative.	Likewise,	are	those	killed	in	era	of	the	occultation	(of	the	12th	Imam)	of	the	time,	may
our	souls	be	sacrificed	for	him,	in	order	to	defend	against	the	enemies	of	Islam,	be	it	men	or	women,
adult	or	child.	In	this	state	and	situation,	it	is	not	obligatory	to	bathe,	give	shroud	or	Hunoot.	Rather,	it
is	obligatory	to	bury	them	in	their	clothing,	after	prayer	upon	them.
Issue	263:	In	the	present	day	wars	which	expands	the	sphere	of	the	arenas	of	battle	and	perhaps	is

comprised	of	kilometers	and	Faraasikh	and	(arenas)	which	the	bombs	of	 the	enemy	are	 long	range
and	 can	 strafe	 remote	 distances	 and	 a	 great	 area.	 All	 of	 this	 distance	 in	 which	 the	 army	 has	 a
stronghold	is	counted	as	the	arena	of	battle	and	war.
However,	when	individuals	are	killed	by	the	bombing	of	the	enemy	remote	from	the	battle	front,	in

their	right,	the	rulings	mentioned	in	the	previous	issues	does	not	apply.
Issue	264:	Second	are	those	who	it	is	obligatory	to	kill	them	in	retaliation	or	as	a	legal	punishment,

then	the	Legal	Jurist	[Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar'i]	orders	that	they	should	bathe	themselves	the	bath	of	the
deceased	in	the	state	of	living	and	perform	the	three	baths	according	to	the	method	whose	mention	as
passed.	Then,	 they	 should	 put	 on	 two	pieces	 of	 the	 three	 pieces	 of	 the	Kafan.	Meaning,	 the	Mi’zar
[Loin	cloth]	and	the	Qamees	[Shirt].	The	third	piece	remains	until	after	death.	The	Tahneet	is	like	the
Tahneet	of	the	dead.	After	death,	they	are	prayed	upon	and	buried	in	this	state.	It	is	not	necessary	to
wash	the	blood	from	their	bodies	and	Kafan,	rather,	even	if	urine	or	stool	emerges	from	them	due	to
the	effect	of	fear	and	gloom,	it	Is	not	obligatory	to	repeat	the	Ghusl.
Issue	265:	The	recommended	baths	in	Islamic	Law	are	numerous,	among	them	are:
1.	The	Ghusl	of	Friday	which	is	counted	among	the	most	important	recommended	baths	and	it	 is

emphasized.	The	best	manner	is	not	to	abandon	it	to	the	extent	possible.	Its	time	is	from	the	Azaan	of
Fajr	prayer	on	Friday	until	the	prayer	of	Zuhr	on	Friday.	When	it	had	not	been	performed	by	Zuhr,
the	 precaution	 to	 perform	 it	 without	 intention	 of	 Adaa’	 or	 Qadhaa’,	 rather,	 with	 the	 intention	 of
(discharging)	the	duty	up	until	the	time	of	'Asr	prayer	of	Friday.	When	it	had	not	been	performed	on
Friday,	 then,	 it	 is	recommended	to	make	its	Qadhaa’	from	the	morning	of	Saturday	until	sunset.	He
who	fears	that	he	will	not	have	water	on	Friday,	it	is	permissible	to	bathe	Thursday	with	the	intention
of	preceding	(the	Ghusl	ahead	of	its	time).
2.	Ghusl	of	the	nights	of	Ramadhaan.	It	is	considered	to	be	the	Ghusl	of	the	first	night	and	all	of	the

odd	nights	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	(like	the	night	of	the	3rd	and	fifth,	etc.).	From	the	night	of	the
twenty	third	it	is	recommended	to	bathe	each	night	until	the	last	night	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan.	The
time	 of	 these	 baths	 are	 the	 whole	 night,	 although	 it	 is	 better	 to	 perform	 the	 Ghusl	 at	 the	 sunset.
However,	the	Ghusl	of	the	night	of	the	twenty	first	until	the	end	of	the	month,	it	is	recommended	to	be
performed	between	Salatul-Maghrib	and	Salatul-'Ishaa’.	The	precaution	is	to	perform	all	of	the	baths
of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	and	the	baths	whose	mention	is	following,	with	the	intention	of	Rijaa’.
3.	Ghusl	of	the	day	of	Fitr	and	Eidul-Adhha.	Its	time	is	from	the	Azaan	of	morning	prayer	of	the

day	of	Eid	until	Maghrib.	It	is	best	that	it	is	performed	before	Salatul-Eid.
4.	Ghusl	of	 the	night	of	Eidul-Fitr.	 Its	 time	 is	 from	 the	beginning	of	Maghrib	until	 the	Azaan	of

morning	prayer.
5.	 Ghusl	 of	 the	 eighth	 and	 ninth	 of	 the	 month	 of	 Zul-Hijjah.	 (These	 days)	 are	 called	 Yaumut-

Tarwiyah	and	Yaumul-'Arafah.
6.	Ghusl	of	the	first	day	and	half	(15th)	of	Rajab	and	the	twenty	seventh,	the	day	of	Mab'ath	of	the



Holy	Prophet,	peace	be	upon	him	and	his	family,	and	the	end	of	Rajab.
7.	Ghusl	of	the	eighteenth	of	(of	Zul-Hijjah),	the	day	Eidul-Ghadeer.
8.	Ghusl	of	 the	fifteenth	day	of	Sha'baan	(the	day	of	 the	birth	of	 the	 twelfth	Imam,	Al-Mahdi,	 the

Imam	of	the	time,	may	Allah	hasten	his	reappearance);	and	the	seventeenth	of	Rabi'ul-Awwal	(the	day
of	the	birth	of	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	peace	be	upon	him	and	his	family)	and	the	Ghusl	of	the	Eid	of
Nairooz	(the	Persian	new	year).
9.	The	infant	who	is	born	due	to	its	birth.
10.	 The	Ghusl	 of	 a	woman	who	 perfumed	 herself	 for	 someone	 other	 than	 her	 husband	 and	 the

Ghusl	of	someone	who	slept	drunken.
11.	Ghusl	of	someone	who	went	to	see	the	Hanged	Person	(Masloob)	and	saw	him	but	if	he	saw	him

accidentally	or	if	he	went	for	an	important	matter	like	a	witness,	then	there	is	no	Ghusl	on	his	account.
12.	The	Ghusl	of	Taubah,	meaning	whenever	a	sin	is	committed,	then,	repentance	is	made	and	the

bath	(of	repentance)	is	performed.
Issue	266:	If	a	person	has	a	duty	to	perform	a	number	of	recommended	baths	or	a	number	of	baths,

some	of	them	recommended	and	some	the	others	are	obligatory	or	a	number	of	obligatory	baths,	it	is
permitted	that	he	perform	one	Ghusl	with	the	intention	of	all.



The	Rules	of	Tayammum	,The	Instances	of	Tayammum

Issue	267:	Tayammum	as	a	substitute	for	Wudhu’	or	Ghusl	is	obligatory	in	seven	instances:
•	The	First	Instance	of	Tayammum:
When	water	is	not	possible	to	be	obtained	in	the	quantity	of	Wudhu’	or	Ghusl.
Issue	268:	When	a	person	is	in	the	city	and	water	is	not	there,	it	is	obligatory	to	upon	him	to	search

until	he	becomes	hopeless	 in	obtaining	water.	Regarding	when	he	 is	 in	 the	open	areas,	 then,	 if	 it	 is
mountainous	 terrain	 or	 unleveled	 land	 or	 crossing	 the	 land	 is	 difficult	 due	 to	 the	 existence	 of
numerous	trees	things	like	that,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	go	in	each	of	the	four	directions	in	the	amount
of	 the	 travel	distance	of	an	arrow	 in	search	of	water.	 If	he	 is	 level	 terrain	having	no	barriers	 in	 it,
then,	he	goes	only	in	each	direction	the	amount	of	distance	in	which	two	arrows	travel.
•	The	Second	Instance	of	Tayammum:
Issue	269:	When	water	 is	 in	a	well	and	 it	 is	not	possible	 to	 reach	 the	water	either	due	 to	 lack	of

ability	or	lack	of	the	necessary	means,	It	is	obligatory	to	perform	Tayammum.	Likewise	it	is	when	it
necessitates	excessive	difficulty	which	people	normally	cannot	bear.
•	The	Third	Instance	of	Tayammum:
Issue	 270:	 When	 water	 is	 present,	 however,	 one	 fears	 that	 when	 performing	 Wudhu’	 he	 will

become	 ill	 or	 it	will	 lengthen	his	 illness	 or	 intensify	 it	 or	 it	will	make	his	 treatment	 of	 his	 illness
more	difficult,	Tayammum	is	obligatory	in	all	of	these	situations.	However,	when	hot	water	does	not
harm	 him,	 for	 example,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 heat	 the	 water	 and	 make	 Wudhu’	 or	 Ghusl.	 It	 is	 not
obligatory	that	one	have	certainty	(about	the	harm	of	water),	rather,	fear	of	harm	is	sufficient	due	in
order	to	omit	Wudhu’	and	change	his	duty	to	Tayammum.
Issue	271:	The	person	afflicted	with	 inflammation	 in	his	eyes	whom	using	water	will	harm	him,

when	 it	 is	possible	 to	wash	 the	extremities	of	 the	eye,	 it	 is	obligatory	 for	him	 to	perform	Wudhu’,
otherwise,	he	performs	Tayammum.
•	The	Fourth	Instance	of	Tayammum:
When	there	is	a	sufficient	quantity	of	water	present	but	using	it	for	Wudhu’	or	Ghusl	one	fears	his

own	destruction	due	to	thirst	or	his	children's	or	his	family	or	his	friend's.	Or	that	they	will	become
sick	 or	 put	 in	 unusual	 difficulties,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 that	 they	 perform	Tayammum	 and	 preserve	 the
water.	It	 is	 likewise,	when	a	non-Muslim	is	 in	danger,	 if	 the	water	 is	used	in	Wudhu’	or	Ghusl.	It	 is
obligatory	to	give	the	water	to	him	and	perform	Tayammum.	Likewise,	this	ruling	is	applicable	to	the
rights	of	animals.
Issue	276:	Tayammum	is	permitted	upon	a	number	of	things:	soil,	sand,	stones,	clay,	rocks-with	the

condition	that	they	be	pure	[Taahir],	and	upon	something	of	dust.
Issue	 277:	 Tayammum	 is	 permitted	 upon	 limestone,	 gypsum,	marble	 and	 onyx	 and	whatever	 is

similar	to	that.	However,	Tayammum	upon	precious	stones,	like	'Aqeeq	(Carnelian)	and	Turquoise	is
invalid.	 The	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 not	 make	 Tayammum	 on	 baked	 gypsum	 and	 limestone	 and,
likewise,	on	bricks	and	pottery.
Issue	278:	When	something	mentioned	in	the	previous	issue	cannot	be	obtained,	it	is	obligatory	to

make	Tayammum	on	dust	 found	on	clothes	and	carpets	and	whatever	 like	 that.	When	dust	does	not
exist,	Tayammum	is	obligatory	upon	clay	and	when	clay	also	does	not	exist,	then,	the	precaution	is	to
pray	without	Tayammum,	then,	perform	its	re-make	(Qadhaa’)	afterward.	Someone	like	this	person	is
called	one	failing	to	find	the	two	(types	of)	purifiers.
Issue	279:	It	is	permitted	for	someone	captive	in	a	usurped	place,	to	make	Tayammum	on	the	soil

or	stones	of	that	place	and	pray.
Issue	280:	The	best	manner	is	to	avoid	Tayammum	on	soiled	and	low	lying	lands;	watering	holes



of	wild	animals	and	salty	lands	when	the	salt	does	not	cover	it.	As	for	when	the	salt	covers	it,	then,	the
Tayammum	with	 it	 is	 invalid.	When	 land	 is	 soiled	 such	 that	 one	 fears	 he	will	 be	 afflicted	with	 an
illness	by	reason	of	Tayammum	with,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	pray	without	Tayammum,
then,	re-make	it.
	
The	Method	of	Tayammum	and	its	Rules
	
Issue	281:	At	the	time	of	making	Tayammum,	intention	is	obligatory	first,	then,	strike	the	hands	on

something	which	the	Tayammum	is	proper	with.	Then,	wipe	all	of	the	forehead	and	its	two	sides	from
the	hairline	to	the	eyebrows	and	the	upper	part	of	the	nose	with	the	two	hands	together,	according	to
obligatory	precaution.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	to	wipe	the	eyebrows	also.	Then,	wipe	the	in	palm
of	the	left	hand	on	the	back	of	the	right	hand,	then,	the	palm	of	the	right	hand	on	the	back	of	the	left
hand.
Issue	 282:	 There	 is	 no	 difference	 between	 the	 Tayammum	 substituted	 for	 Wudhu’	 and	 the

Tayammum	substituted	for	Ghusl.	However,	the	recommended	precaution	is	to	strike	the	ground	with
the	hands	once	more	in	the	Tayammum	substituted	for	Ghusl	and	wipe	the	palm	of	the	left	hand	on	the
back	of	the	right	hand	and	the	palm	of	the	right	hand	on	the	back	of	the	left	hand.
Issue	283:	When	there	are	injuries	on	the	forehead	or	on	the	back	of	the	hands	and	some	scum	or

something	else	is	hardened	on	it	and	it	is	not	possible	to	remove	it	or	lift	it	or	there	is	some	harm	in
that,	Tayammum	is	obligatory	in	that	situation.
Issue	 284:	 It	 is	 permissible	 for	 he	 whom	 it	 is	 not	 possible	 to	 perform	 Wudhu’	 and	 Ghusl	 to

perform	the	recommended	prayers	with	Tayammum.	Rather,	if	the	time	was	restricted	for	something
like	the	Night	Prayer	(Salatul-Lail),	for	example,	it	is	permissible	to	make	Tayammum	for	it.
Issue	285:	He	whose	duty	is	to	make	Tayammum,	when	he	makes	Tayammum	for	a	obligatory	act

or	recommended	act,	it	is	permissible	for	him	to	perform	all	of	the	action	which	Wudhu’	and	Ghusl
are	conditional	for	it	as	long	as	that	Tayammum	and	his	excuse	remains.	Even	if	the	Tayammum	was
due	 to	 restriction	 of	 time,	 it	 is	 permissible	 for	 him	 to	 touch	 the	writing	 of	 the	Noble	Qur ’an	 and
whatever	is	similar	to	that.



Part	1
The	Rules	of	Prayer



The	Importance	of	Prayer

Prayer	 is	 the	 connection	 of	man	with	Allah	 and	 brings	 about	 purity	 of	 the	 soul,	 cleanliness	 of	 the
heart,	achieves	the	spirit	of	piety,	trains	man	and	makes	him	wary	of	sin	and	disobedience.
From	the	narrations	 it	 is	determined	 that	prayer	 is	 the	most	 important	of	worship.	 If	prayers	are

acceptable	 to	Allah,	He	will	 accept	 the	 other	 types	 of	worship	 besides	 prayer.	When	 the	 prayer	 is
rejected,	worship	other	than	prayer	will	also	be	rejected.	The	narration	specify	that	he	who	prays	the
five	(daily)	prayers	is	purified	from	sin	just	as	if	one	bathes	in	a	river	every	day	and	night	five	times.
Uncleanness	is	removed	and	no	impurity	remains.
That	 is	why	 a	 great	 deal	 of	 emphasis	 has	 been	mentioned	 in	 the	 verses	 of	 the	Holy	Qur ’an,	 the

Islamic	traditions,	the	advises	of	the	Holy	Prophet,	the	Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon	him	and	his	family
and	the	A’immah	of	guidance,	peace	be	upon	them.	It	is	like	one	of	the	most	important	obligations	and
duty	of	 a	Muslim	and	due	 to	 this,	 it	 is	 considered	 that	 abandoning	prayer	 is	 one	of	 the	greatest	 of
major	sins.
One	should	perform	prayer	in	the	beginning	of	its	time	and	give	importance	to	(promptness)	and	to

avoid	hastiness	and	rushing	in	prayer	and	to	avoid	whatever	brings	about	the	ruin	and	corruption	of
prayer.
It	has	been	narrated	in	a	tradition	that	the	Holy	Prophet,	the	Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon	him	and	his

family,	saw	a	man	one	day	in	his	Mosque	praying	without	completing	his	Bowing	and	his	prostration.
Then,	 the	Prophet,	 the	Blessings	 of	Allah	 be	 upon	 him	 and	 his	 family,	 said:	He	 had	 died	with	 this
prayer,	he	would	never	have	died	with	my	religion!
Presence	of	the	heart	is	the	spirit	of	prayer	and	it	is	necessary	that	the	worshipper	avoid	all	matters

from	his	affairs	 that	break	the	attention	(in	prayer)	and	occupy	the	senses.	 (One	should)	understand
the	meaning	of	the	words	of	prayer	and	that	attention	is	paid	(to	these	words)	in	the	state	of	prayer.
(One	should)	to	stand	in	prayer	with	humility	and	fear	of	Allah	and	know	to	Whom	one	is	speaking
with	 and	 to	 consider	 oneself	 as	 a	 very	 insignificant	 servant	 before	 the	 Lord	 with	 the	 sight	 of	 the
Almighty	and	Glorious.
It	has	been	narrated	regarding	the	situations	of	the	Infallibles	(Ma'soomeen),	peace	be	upon	them,

that	 they	were	 so	 engrossed	 in	 the	 remembrance	 of	Allah	 in	 the	 state	 of	 prayer	 until	 they	 became
unmindful	of	themselves	whereas	Ameerul-Mu’mineen	(Imam	Ali),	peace	be	upon	him,	was	struck	in
the	 leg	with	an	arrow,	 then,	 they	pulled	 it	 from	his	 leg	 in	 the	state	of	prayer	and	he	did	not	 feel	 it,
peace	be	upon	him.	That	is	due	to	his	total	immersion	in	remembrance	and	prayer.
There	are	conditions	necessary	to	bear	in	mind	for	the	acceptance	of	prayer	and	its	perfection	and

virtue,	in	addition	to	the	obligatory	conditions:
One	is	that	man	seek	repentance	from	his	sins	and	ask	Allah's	forgiveness	before	prayer.	Another,

is	 to	 avoid	 all	 of	 the	 types	 of	 disobedience	 and	 sins	 which	 prevent	 the	 acceptance	 of	 prayer,	 like
jealousy,	arrogance,	backbiting,	not	paying	Khums	or	Zakah,	rather,	every	kind	of	disobedience	and
sin.
Just	as	it	is	necessary	to	leave	the	actions	which	diminish	the	importance	of	prayer	and	damage	the

presence	of	the	heart,	the	prayer	is	not	to	be	performed	in	the	state	of	laziness,	retaining	urine,	nor	in
a	 tumultuous	 environment.	 The	 worshipper	 should	 not	 stand	 before	 scenery	 which	 may	 ruin	 his
(spiritual)	 view.	 (It	 is	 important)	 to	 establish	 the	 actions	 which	 increase	 the	 reward	 of	 prayer.
Therefore,	dress	in	clean	clothing,	comb	the	hair,	brush	the	teeth,	perfume	oneself	and	wear	a	ring	of
'Aqeeq.



The	Obligatory	Prayers

Issue	287:	The	obligatory	prayers	are	six:
•	The	daily	prayers.
•	The	prayer	of	Tawaaf	at	the	Holy	Ka'abah.
•	The	sign	prayer.
•	The	funeral	prayer.
•	The	lapsed	prayers	of	the	father	and	mother	whose	performance	is	obligatory	upon	the	eldest	son,

as	will	be	explained.
•	The	voluntary	prayers	which	have	become	obligatory	by	means	of	a	vow,	covenant	and	oath.



The	Obligatory	Daily	Prayers

Issue	288:	The	obligatory	daily	prayers	are	five	(5),	they	are:
•	The	Noon	Prayer	(Salatuz-Zuhr)	4	Raka'ah.
•	The	Afternoon	Prayer	(Salatul-'Asr)	4	Raka'ah.
•	The	Evening	Prayer	(Salatul-Maghrib)	3	Raka'ah.
•	The	Night	Prayer	(Salatul-'Ishaa’)	4	Raka'ah.
•	The	Morning	Prayer	(Salatul-Fajr)	2	Raka'ah.
The	total	is	seventeen	Raka'ah,	this	amount	for	the	one	present	(in	his	home).	Regarding	the	amount

in	travel,	the	four	Raka'ah	prayers	are	prayed	as	two	Raka'ah	prayers	with	the	conditions	which	will
be	mentioned	later,	with	Allah's	permission.
Issue	289:	The	Friday	Prayer	is	two	Raka'ah.	It	is	substituted	for	the	Noon	Prayer	on	Friday.	It	was

obligatory	upon	every	individual	(Waajib	'Ayni)	in	the	presence	of	the	Prophet,	the	Blessings	of	Allah
be	upon	him	and	his	family	(and	obligatory	in	the	times)	of	the	Infallible	Imam,	peace	be	upon	him,
and	his	specific	representative.
As	for	the	time	of	the	concealment	of	the	Imam	(Ghaibatul-Kubra),	then	it	is	an	elective	obligation,

meaning,	 that	 people	 can	 choose	 between	 the	 Friday	 Prayer	 and	 the	 Noon	 Prayer.	 However,	 the
precaution	is	not	to	abandon	its	performance	in	the	time	of	a	just	Islamic	government.



Timings	of	The	Five	Daily	Prayers

The	time	of	the	Noon	Prayer	and	the	Late	Afternoon	Prayer
	
Issue	290:	The	time	of	the	Noon	prayer	and	the	Afternoon	is	from	the	legal	beginning	of	Zuhr.	The

legal	beginning	of	Zuhr	is	the	decline	of	the	sun	from	its	apex	in	the	sky	toward	to	the	place	of	setting
until	 the	 time	of	 the	setting	of	 the	sun.	The	best	manner	of	ascertaining	 the	entrance	of	 the	 time	of
Zuhr	 is	 to	use	a	 stick	or	a	piece	of	metal	planted	 firmly	 in	 the	ground.	When	 the	 sun	shines	 in	 the
morning,	this	stick	will	caste	a	shadow	on	the	earth	toward	the	west.	As	the	sun	rises	toward	the	center
of	the	sky,	the	shadow	will	decline.	At	the	time	when	the	shadow	reaches	the	final	stage	of	decline,	it	is
the	time	of	Zuhr.
At	the	time	when	(the	shadow)	begins	to	increase	toward	the	east,	it	is	the	beginning	of	the	time	of

the	Noon	Prayer	and	the	Afternoon	Prayer	in	the	likes	of	Makkah	Mukarramah	and	cities	similar	to	it,
where	the	shadow	dwindles	in	some	days,	the	time	of	Zuhr	is	at	the	end	(of	Zawaal).	The	sun	shines
upon	the	earth	from	overhead	as	in	this	region,	when	the	shadows	increases	and	spreads	toward	the
east,	it	is	the	time	of	the	Noon	Prayer	and	the	Afternoon	Prayer.
	
The	Time	of	The	Evening	Prayer	and	the	Night	Prayer
Issue	291:	Maghrib	(post	sunset)	is	achieved	with	the	concealment	of	the	disk	of	the	sun	behind	the

horizon.	The	precaution	is	to	wait	until	the	redness	of	the	eastern	horizon	disappears	which	appears
after	 sunset	 above	 the	 head	 proceeds	 toward	 the	west.	 This	 time	 is	 appointed	 for	 the	 Evening	 and
Night	Prayers	and	this	time	continues	until	half	of	the	night	has	expired.
Issue	 292:	 The	 end	 time	 of	 the	 Night	 prayer	 is	 at	 half	 of	 the	 night	 (According	 to	 obligatory

precaution,	 half	 the	 night	 is	 calculated	 from	 the	 beginning	 of	 sunset	 until	 the	 Azaan	 of	 Morning
Prayer	 and	 half	 the	 night	 is	 half	 of	 this	 period).	 Regarding	 the	Night	 Prayers	 (Salatul-Lail),	 its	 is
calculated	from	the	beginning	of	sunset	until	the	beginning	of	sunrise	in	the	morning.
Issue	293:	When	the	Evening	and	Night	Prayers	had	intentionally	not	been	performed	until	half	of

the	night	had	elapsed,	it	is	obligatory	to	perform	the	Qadhaa’	of	each	prayer.	As	for	when	it	was	not
performed	due	an	excuse,	pray	both	before	the	arrival	of	Morning	Prayer	as	a	current	prayer	(Adaa’).
	
The	Time	of	The	Morning	Prayer

Issue	294:	The	time	of	the	Morning	Prayer	is	from	the	beginning	of	the	True	Fajr	until	the	rising
of	the	sun.	The	True	Fajr	is	a	white	(light)	of	the	morning	which	appears	in	the	horizon	(spreading
out	laterally).	The	best	manner	is	to	perform	the	Morning	Prayer	in	the	darkness	of	Fajr	before	the
appearance	of	light	in	the	entire	sky.Rules	of	The	Times	of	Prayer
Issue	295:	It	is	not	allowed	for	people	to	pray	unless	they	have	gained	certainty	of	the	entrance	of

the	time	of	prayer,	either	themselves	or	are	informed	of	the	entrance	of	the	time	of	prayer,	if	it	be	one
just	man,	 at	 the	minimum.	 The	Azaan	 of	 a	 person	 knowledgeable	 of	 the	 timings	 of	 prayer	 and	 is
reliable	also	suffices.	If	a	person	gets	a	strong	belief	in	the	entrance	of	the	time	by	another	means,	that
suffices	also,	it	being	the	same	if	it	was	according	to	a	correct	watch	or	something	else.
	 Issue	296:	He	who	 has	 only	 time	 remaining	 for	 one	Raka'ah	 of	 prayer,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 that	 he

perform	 the	prayer	with	 the	 intention	of	Adaa’,	however,	 it	 is	 forbidden	 to	delay	 the	prayer	 to	 this
extent.	Based	upon	this,	when	the	amount	of	time	that	remains	before	Maghrib	is	only	enough	for	five
Raka'ah,	pray	Zuhr	and	'Asr	with	the	intention	of	Adaa’.	Likewise	is	the	case	regarding	the	remaining
prayers.



Issue	297:	The	person	having	an	excuse	(Ma'zoor)	who	knows	with	certainty	that	his	excuse	will	be
removed	toward	the	end	of	the	time	of	prayer,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	wait	(until	the	end	of	the	time	of
prayer).	 If	 he	 is	 certain	 of	 his	 excuse	 remaining,	 it	 is	 not	 obligatory	 upon	 him	 to	wait.	Regarding
when	 there	 is	 a	 probability	 of	 removing	 his	 excuse,	 the	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 to	wait	 except	 in
instances	of	Tayammum.	In	this	case,	it	is	permissible	to	pray	in	the	beginning	of	the	time.
Issue	298:	It	 is	Mustahabb	that	the	Obligatory	Prayers	(Al-Faraa’idh)	of	the	five	daily	prayers	be

performed	 in	 five	 time	 periods,	 meaning	 that	 each	 prayer	 is	 performed	 in	 the	 optimal	 time
(Fadheelah).	The	amount	of	time	it	takes	to	perform	the	voluntary	prayers	or	the	recommended	acts
following	 prayer	 (Ta'qeebaat)	 does	 not	 suffice	 as	 a	 separation	 between	 the	 prayers,	 rather,	 the
standard	is	the	optimal	time	only.
Issue	299:	Performance	of	the	prayers	Zuhr	and	'Asr	in	sequence	is	obligatory,	meaning	that	Zuhr

is	prayed	first,	 then,	 'Asr.	Likewise,	 it	 is	obligatory	to	observe	the	sequence	in	Maghrib	and	 'Ishaa’.
Then,	when	'Asr	is	intentionally	prayed	before	Zuhr	or	'Ishaa’	before	Maghrib,	the	prayer	is	invalid.
Issue	 300:	When	 the	 prayer	was	 begun	with	 the	 intention	 of	 the	 prayer	 of	 Zuhr	 and	 during	 the

prayer	it	is	remembered	that	Zuhr	had	already	been	prayed	before	that,	it	is	not	allowed	to	change	the
intention	to	the	prayer	of	'Asr	and	the	prayer	is	invalid.	Similarly,	is	the	relationship	to	Maghrib	and
'Ishaa’.
Issue	301:	The	recommended	prayers	are	numerous	and	called	An-Nawaafil.	Among	them	are	the

daily	Nawaafil	which	are	highly	emphasized.
Issue	301:	The	daily	Nawaafil,	in	sequence,	are:
•	The	Naafilah	of	Zuhr/8	Raka'ah.
•	The	Naafilah	of	'Asr/8	Raka'ah.
•	The	Naafilah	of	Maghrib/4	Raka'ah.
•	The	Naafilah	of	'Ishaa’/2	Raka'ah	performed	sitting.
•	The	Naafilah	of	the	Night	Prayer	(Salatul-Lail	or	Tahajjud)/11	Raka'ah.
•	The	Naafilah	of	Fajr/2	Raka'ah.
Whereas	 the	 two	Raka'ah	 of	 the	Naafilah	 of	 'Ishaa’	 are	 counted	 as	 one	Raka'ah,	 the	 total	 of	 the

Nawaafil	are	thirty	four	(34)	Raka'ah.	However,	on	Friday	the	number	will	become	thirty	eight	(38)
because	four	Raka'ah	are	added	to	the	Nawaafil	of	Zuhr	and	'Asr	(all	of	the	Nawaafil	being	performed
two	by	two	Raka'ah).
Issue	303:	The	eight	Raka'ah	of	the	Night	Prayer	are	performed	with	the	intention	of	the	Naafilah

of	the	Night	Prayer.	Two	Raka'ah	are	performed	with	the	intention	of	the	Naafilah	of	Shaf'	and	one
Raka'ah	with	the	intention	of	the	Naafilah	of	Witr.
Issue	304:	The	Naafilah	of	the	Night	Prayer	are	among	the	most	important	Nawaafil,	its	emphasis

is	extensive	in	Islamic	traditions	and	the	Glorious	Qur ’an.	There	is	a	deep	affect	of	this	Naafilah	in
purifying	the	soul,	cleansing	the	heart,	training	the	human	spirit	and	unraveling	difficulties	related	to
material	 and	 spiritualism.	 The	 well	 known	 books	 of	 supplications	 mention	 particular	 etiquette,
particularly,	for	the	supplication	(Qunoot)	of	the	Witr	prayer.
To	 observe	 this	 etiquette	 is	 an	 important	matter	 and	 something	 good.	However,	 it	 is	 possible	 to

perform	the	Night	Prayer	aside	from	this	etiquette,	in	other	words,	like	other	prayers.	He	whom	it	is
not	possible	to	stay	awake	to	the	end	of	the	night,	it	is	permissible	for	him	to	pray	this	Naafilah	(in
other	words	the	Night	Prayer)	before	sleeping.
	
The	Timing	of	The	Daily	Nawaafil
	
Issue	305:	The	time	of	 the	Naafilah	of	Zuhr	 is	before	 the	prayer	of	Zuhr,	 from	the	beginning	of

Zuhr	until	 the	length	of	the	shadow	of	a	stick	(used	to	measure	time)	that	emerges	after	the	time	of



Zuhr	 is	more	 than	 two	 sevenths	 (2/7)	 of	 the	 length	 of	 the	 stick	 (Shaakhis).	 For	 example,	when	 the
length	 of	 the	 stick	 is	 seven	 hand-spans,	 then,	 the	 length	 of	 the	 shadow	 that	 emerges	 after	 Zuhr
becomes	more	than	two	hand	spans,	the	time	of	Naafilah	of	Zuhr	ends.
Issue	306:	The	time	of	the	Naafilah	of	'Asr,	which	are	performed	before	the	prayer	of	'Asr	extends

until	the	length	of	the	shadow	of	the	stick	becomes	four	sevenths	the	length	of	the	stick	in	the	manner
that	has	mentioned	in	the	preceding	issue.
Issue	307:	The	time	of	the	Naafilah	o	f	Maghrib	is	after	Maghrib	until	the	redness	of	the	western

horizon	that	has	appeared	after	sunset	disappears.
Issue	308:	The	 time	of	 the	Naafilah	of	 'Ishaa’	 is	 after	 the	completion	of	 the	prayer	of	 'Ishaa’	up

until	half	the	night.	It	is	better	that	it	performed	after	the	prayer	of	'Ishaa’	without	delay.
Issue	 309:	 The	 time	 of	 the	 Naafilah	 of	 morning	 is	 before	 the	 prayer	 of	 morning	 from	 the

beginning	of	Fajr	until	 the	appearance	of	 redness	 in	 the	eastern	horizons.	 It	 is	possible	 for	 it	 to	be
performed	directly	after	the	Night	Prayer	(Salatul-Lail).
Issue	310:	The	 time	of	 the	Naafilah	of	 the	night	 (according	 to	precaution)	 is	 from	half	 the	night

until	 the	Azaan	of	 the	morning	prayer.	However,	 it	 is	better	 to	be	performed	 in	 the	early	morning,
meaning	in	the	last	third	of	the	night.
Issue	311:	It	is	obligatory	to	perform	all	of	the	prayers	facing	toward	the	Qiblah.
Issue	312:	The	venerable	Ka'abah	in	Makkah	is	the	Qiblah	of	all	Muslims	and	it	is	obligatory	upon

every	Muslim	 everywhere	 to	 face	 the	Qiblah	 at	 the	 time	 of	 prayer.	 Regarding	 one	who	 lives	 in	 a
remote	country,	then,	if	one	stands	in	a	manner	that	it	is	said	that	he	is	praying	facing	the	Qiblah,	it	is
sufficient.	Due	to	this,	if	the	long	rows	in	the	congregational	prayer	whose	length	extends	beyond	the
length	of	the	venerable	Ka'abah,	it	is	considered	facing	the	Qiblah.
Issue	313:	It	is	obligatory	for	he	whom	it	is	not	possible	to	pray	standing	to	pray	sitting	facing	the

Qiblah.	He	who	cannot	pray	sitting	prays	laying	on	his	right	side	in	such	a	manner	that	the	front	part
of	the	body	is	facing	toward	the	Qiblah.	When	it	is	not	possible	to	lay	on	the	right	side,	lay	on	the	left
side	so	 that	 the	front	part	of	 the	body	faces	 toward	the	Qiblah.	When	that	also	 is	not	possible,	pray
lying	on	the	back	so	that	the	soles	of	the	feet	face	toward	the	Qiblah.
Issue	 314:	 Performing	 a	 recommended	 (Mustahabb)	 prayer	 while	 walking	 and	 riding	 is

permissible.	It	is	not	obligatory	to	face	the	Qiblah	in	this	situation.
Issue	 315:	 There	 are	 numerous	 methods	 of	 knowing	 and	 calculating	 the	 Qiblah.	 People	 are

obligated	 themselves	 first	 to	 make	 an	 effort	 and	 endeavor	 to	 attain	 certainty	 of	 (direction	 of	 the
Qiblah).	Likewise,	it	is	possible	to	act	according	to	the	statement	of	two	just	witnesses	or	one	reliable
witness	who	affirms	the	Qiblah	by	means	of	perceptible	signs.	Or	it	is	possible	to	act	on	the	statement
of	one	who	is	knowledgeable	of	the	Qiblah	by	means	of	scientific	principles	that	are	reliable.	When
all	of	that	is	not	possible,	it	is	obligatory	to	act	according	to	an	opinion	(Zann)	which	can	be	obtained
from	the	niche	(Mihraab)	of	Muslim's	mosques	or	their	graves	or	by	other	means.
Issue	316:	The	compasses	which	are	used	commonly	in	determining	the	Qiblah,	if	they	are	sound,

they	are	considered	a	useful	means	determining	the	Qiblah.	The	opinion	that	is	based	on	the	compass
is	no	less	than	that	(opinion)	obtained	by	other	means,	even,	it	is	usually	more	precise.
Issue	317:	It	is	possible	to	depend	on	the	information	of	the	owner	of	a	house	or	a	hotel	manager

or	those	persons	similar	to	that	as	long	as	they	are	not	careless.
Issue	318:	When	there	is	no	way	of	obtaining	and	determining	the	direction	of	the	Qiblah	and	the

Qiblah	is	restricted	to	four	directions,	it	suffices	to	pray	in	one	direction	although	the	recommended
precaution	is	to	pray	in	four	directions.	If	it	is	probable	that	the	Qiblah	is	within	three	directions	or
two,	only	pray	in	those	directions.
Issue	319:	It	is	obligatory	that	the	slaughtering	of	animals	face	towards	the	Qiblah.	When	it	is	not

possible	 to	 determine	 the	 Qiblah,	 act	 upon	 opinion	 (Zann).	 When	 it	 is	 not	 possible	 to	 obtain	 an



opinion	and	it	is	imperative	to	slaughter	the	animal,	it	is	proper	to	face	in	any	direction.	In	relation	to
the	burial	of	a	Muslim	in	which	is	obligatory	to	face	toward	the	Qiblah,	this	method	may	also	be	acted
upon.



Covering	the	Body	in	Prayer

Issue	 320:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 a	 man	 to	 cover	 his	 private	 parts	 ('Awraat)	 in	 the	 state	 of	 prayer
although	there	may	be	no	one	there	to	see	him.	It	is	best	to	cover	from	the	navel	to	the	knees	and	that
which	customarily	one	wears	before	respected	people.
Issue	321:	It	is	obligatory	upon	a	woman	to	cover	her	entire	body	in	the	state	of	prayer	even	her

head	and	her	hair.	It	is	not,	however,	obligatory	to	cover	the	front	portion	of	the	face	and	the	hands	up
to	 the	wrist	 and	 the	 feet	 up	 to	 the	 arch	 on	 top	 of	 the	 foot.	 However,	 to	 be	 certain	 that	 the	 proper
amount	 is	 covered,	 the	obligatory	precaution	 is	 to	 cover	 something	 from	 the	 sides	of	 the	 face	and
something	above	the	wrist.
Issue	322:	It	 is	obligatory	for	women	to	cover	artificial	hair	and	intimate	jewelry	(like	ear	rings

and	necklaces)	also.
Issue	323:	A	number	of	matters	are	conditional	regarding	the	clothing	of	a	worshipper:
•	That	the	clothes	are	pure	(Taahir).
•	That	they	are	not	usurped	(Ghasbi),	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
•	That	they	do	not	contain	any	parts	of	a	dead	animal	(unislamicly	slaughtered).
•	That	it	not	be	composed	of	an	animal	of	forbidden	flesh.
•	That	it	not	be	pure	silk	or	pure	gold	when	the	worshipper	is	a	man.
•	An	explanation	and	details	of	these	matters	are	forthcoming	in	the	following	issues:
Issue	324:	When	 impure	 (Najis)	 clothing	was	 prayed	 in	 intentionally,	 the	 prayer	 is	 invalid	 even

when	that	was	due	to	not	having	learned	the	issue	(related	to	purity	of	clothing	in	prayer).
Issue	325:	When	someone	does	not	have	knowledge	of	 the	 impurity	of	his	body	or	clothing	and

comes	 to	know	of	 it	 after	 the	prayer,	 his	 prayer	 is	 correct.	As	 for	when	he	had	knowledge	of	 that
before,	 then,	 forgot	 it	 and	 prayed	 in	 that	 state,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 repeat	 his	 prayer	 regardless	 of
whether	he	remembered	during	the	prayer	or	after	it.	If	he	remembers	after	the	time	(of	the	prayer)	he
will	make	the	Qadhaa’	of	the	prayer.
Issue	326:	When	 it	 is	known	after	 finishing	 the	prayer	 that	 the	clothing	or	body	was	 impure,	 the

prayer	is	proper	whether	this	knowledge	is	obtained	during	the	time	of	the	prayer	or	after	the	time.
Issue	327:	It	is	obligatory	that	the	clothing	of	the	worshipper	be	lawful	(according)	to	obligatory

precaution.	 If	 one	 intentionally	 prays	 in	 usurped	 clothing,	 even	 that	 which	 has	 usurped	 thread	 or
buttons,	it	is	obligatory	to	repeat	it.	As	for	when	it	was	not	known	to	be	usurped	and	it	was	prayed	in
and	even	when	 it	had	been	known	previously	 to	be	usurped,	 then,	 it	was	 forgotten,	but	only	by	 the
usurper	himself,	meaning	that	he	had	usurped	the	clothing,	then,	forgot	that	he	usurped	it	and,	then,
prayed	in	it.	According	to	obligatory	precaution,	the	prayer	is	repeated	in	this	situation.
Issue	328:	When	clothing	 is	purchased	with	money	 (from	which)	Khums	or	Zakah	has	not	been

withdrawn	and	prayer	is	performed	in	that	clothing,	 there	is	an	objection	(Ishkaal).	Similarly,	when
clothing	is	purchased	on	credit,	however,	it	was	intended	at	the	time	of	concluding	the	agreement	to
pay	 the	cost	of	 the	clothing	 from	 that	which	was	 remaining	 from	money	 (from	which)	Khums	and
Zakah	have	not	been	withdrawn	or	the	price	had	never	been	paid,	in	the	prayer	in	(this	clothing)	there
is	an	objection.
Issue	 329:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 clothing	 of	 the	 worshipper	 not	 be	 composed	 of	 parts	 of	 an

animal's	corpse	(unislamically	slaughtered)	that	has	flowing	blood.	Even,	the	obligatory	precaution	is
to	avoid	the	parts	of	the	animal's	corpse	that	does	not	have	flowing	blood,	like	the	fish	and	snake.
Issue	330:	Prayer	is	permitted	in	the	leather	clothing	that	is	acquired	from	Muslim	stores	although

there	may	be	doubt	whether	the	animal	was	slaughtered	according	legal	methods	or	not.	As	for	when
it	is	certain	that	the	leather	is	imported	from	non	Muslim	countries	and	that	its	purchaser	are	heedless



people	that	have	not	investigated	into	the	affair	of	that	leather,	prayer	is	not	permitted	in	it.	When	it	is
not	 known	 whether	 the	 leather	 is	 from	 an	 Islamic	 country	 or	 non	 Islamic	 country,	 there	 is	 no
objection	in	it.
Issue	331:	 It	 is	obligatory	 that	 the	clothing	of	 the	worshipper	not	be	composed	of	 the	animal	of

forbidden	flesh,	rather,	even	when	there	is	one	hair	on	the	worshipper	in	prayer,	there	is	an	objection
also.
Issue	 332:	When	 there	 is	 doubt	 in	 whether	 this	 clothing	 is	 taken	 from	wool,	 fur	 or	 hair	 of	 an

animal	of	 lawful	 flesh	or	unlawful	 flesh,	 it	 is	proper	 to	pray	 in	 it	whether	 it	 is	manufactured	 in	an
Islamic	country	or	non	Islamic	country.
Issue	333:	Prayer	in	clothing	embroidered	with	gold	is	not	permitted	for	a	man	and	the	prayer	in

(such	clothing)	is	invalid.	However,	there	is	no	objection	in	that	for	women	when	it	is	not	extravagant.
Clothing	like	this	is	forbidden	for	men	in	situations	other	than	prayer	also.
Issue	334:	 It	 is	 forbidden	for	men	to	wear	 jewelry	manufactured	from	gold,	 like	a	ring	made	of

gold	or	a	gold	wristwatch	and	similar	things.	Prayer	with	these	are	invalid.	The	obligatory	precaution
is	to	avoid	the	usage	of	eyeglasses	in	which	are	gold	also.	However,	using	all	of	these	are	permitted
for	women	in	prayer	and	instances	other	than	prayer.
Issue	335:	When	the	frontal	teeth	are	artificial	 teeth	composed	of	gold,	having	the	description	of

decorative	(teeth),	there	is	an	objection	with	regards	to	men,	whether	in	prayer	or	other	than	prayer,
except	that	it	was	put	in	out	of	necessity.
Issue	336:	It	is	forbidden	for	man	to	wear	the	clothing	made	of	silk,	even	a	fez,	skull	cap	and	the

thread	of	pants.	The	prayer	in	these	is	invalid.	Even	the	insides	of	clothing	as	such,	it	is	obligatory	that
it	 not	 be	 of	 pure	 silk.	 Regarding	women,	 (silk)	 is	 permitted	whether	 it	 be	 in	 prayer	 or	 other	 than
prayer.
Issue	337:	Wearing	clothing	necessitates	violating	the	respect	of	people	and	harms	their	prestige	or

is	a	source	of	corruption,	there	is	an	objection	in	it.
Issue	338:	The	precaution	 is	 that	men	do	not	dress	 in	 the	clothing	particular	 for	women	and	 that

women	not	dress	in	the	clothing	particular	for	men,	however,	the	prayer	in	them	is	valid.
Issue	 339:	 Prayer	 with	 an	 impure	 body	 or	 in	 impure	 clothing	 is	 valid	 in	 the	 following	 five

instances:
•	When	the	body	or	clothing	is	soiled	with	the	blood	of	a	wound	or	abscess.
•	When	the	blood	that	is	on	the	clothing	is	less	than	a	Dirham	(it	is	that	which	does	not	exceed	the

joint	of	the	index	finger.
•	When	one	is	compelled	to	pray	with	the	body	or	in	the	clothing	that	is	impure.
•	When	it	was	a	small	accessory	like	socks	or	a	skull	cap	of	which	it	is	not	possible	to	cover	the

private	parts.
•	The	clothing	of	a	woman	nursing	a	child.



The	Place	of	Worship

Issue	340:	The	following	matters	are	conditional	in	the	place	of	worship:
First	is	that	the	place	of	worship	be	lawful	(Mubaah)	according	to	obligatory	precaution.	Based	on

this,	 if	 someone	 prays	 on	 usurped	 land	 or	 a	 usurped	 carpet	 or	 usurped	 bed,	 the	 prayer	 has	 an
objection.	Likewise,	when	someone	prayed	in	a	place	whose	benefit	is	to	return	to	another	(as	if	that
property	is	rented	to	someone),	then,	if	prayer	is	performed	in	it	without	the	permission	of	the	renter,
there	is	an	objection.	Likewise,	in	a	place	that	is	connected	to	the	right	of	another	as	when	a	deceased
person	 has	 bequeathed	 that	 a	 third	 of	 his	 property	 for	 a	 matter.	 Then,	 as	 long	 as	 the	 third	 is	 not
extracted,	it	is	not	permissible	to	pray	in	that	place	which	is	the	property	of	the	deceased.
Issue	341:	He	who	goes	first	to	sit	in	a	place	in	a	Mosque	and	another	person	usurps	his	seat	and

prays	in	that	place,	it	is	obligatory	to	repeat	the	prayer	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	342:	When	a	property	is	purchased	with	money	(from	which)	Khums	or	Zakah	(has	not	been

paid),	it	is	forbidden	to	spend	(this	money)	on	that	property	and	prayer	in	(this	place)	is	objectionable
also.	 Likewise,	 when	 a	 property	 is	 purchased	 by	 a	 sum	 charged	 (to	 one's	 credit),	 however,	 it	 is
intended	at	the	time	of	purchase	to	pay	the	cost	with	property	(from	which)	Khums	or	Zakah	(has	not
been	paid),	or	(the	intention)	was	not	to	pay	the	cost,	then,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	prayer
should	be	avoided	(in	that	place).
Issue	 343:	 Prayer,	 sitting	 and	 sleeping	 and	 various	 miscellaneous	 uses	 are	 permitted	 in	 large

agricultural	and	non-agricultural	 lands	 that	have	no	 fences	and	walls	and	 there	 is	no	agriculture	 in
them	in	reality.	It	being	the	same	whether	the	land	is	near	a	city	or	village	or	remote	from	it,	the	same
whether	its	owner	is	immature	or	an	adult.	However,	when	the	property's	owner	has	expressly	denied
permission	or	we	are	aware	of	the	lack	of	his	approval	beforehand,	it	is	forbidden	to	use	the	land	and
prayer	on	this	land	is	objectionable.
Issue	344:	The	 Second	 condition	 is	 the	 place	 of	 prayer	must	 be	 stable,	meaning	 that	when	 the

place	of	prayer	 is	moving	 in	 such	a	way	 that	 it	 is	not	possible	 to	perform	 the	actions	of	prayer	as
usual,	the	prayer	is	invalid.	There	is	no	objection	in	the	prayer	on	a	ship	or	a	train	and	similar	things
to	that	when	the	actions	of	prayer	are	performed	in	a	proper	manner	facing	the	Qiblah.
When	compelled	to	pray	in	a	ship	or	car	or	things	similar	to	that	due	to	restricted	time	or	another

compelling	 reason	 and	 the	 direction	 of	 the	Qiblah	 is	 constantly	 changing,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 face
toward	the	Qiblah	to	the	furthest	extent	possible.	Nothing	should	be	recited	in	the	state	of	returning
toward	the	Qiblah.
Issue	 345:	 The	 third	 condition	 is	 to	 pray	 in	 a	 place	 wherein	 it	 is	 possible	 to	 perform	 the

obligatory	acts	of	prayer.	Based	on	this,	it	is	not	proper	to	pray	in	the	place	which	has	a	low	ceiling
such	that	it	is	not	possible	to	stand	in	that	place.	Or	there	is	not	room	to	bow	or	prostrate.
Issue	346:	It	is	necessary	that	people	observe	proper	etiquette	with	the	Holy	Prophet,	the	Blessings

of	Allah	upon	him	and	his	family,	and	the	Imam,	peace	be	upon	him.	Therefore,	people	should	not
face	their	graves	in	prayer.	If	deeming	the	(this	type	of)	prayer	as	meritorious	brings	dishonor	and
insult,	it	is	forbidden.	It	is	valid	in	other	than	this	situation.
Issue	347:	The	fourth	condition	is	that	it	is	obligatory	that	the	standing	place	of	women	be	a	little

behind	the	standing	place	of	men	and	that	their	place	of	prostration	is	behind	the	place	of	prostration
of	men,	according	to	precaution.	Otherwise,	the	prayer	is	invalid.	In	this	issue	there	is	no	difference
between	 the	Mahram	 and	 the	 non-Mahram.	 However,	 there	 is	 no	 objection	 if	 there	 is	 a	 wall	 or	 a
curtain	 or	 something	 similar	 to	 that	 or	 a	 space	 in	 the	 amount	 of	 ten	 arm-lengths	 (Azra')	 or
approximately	five	meters.
Issue	348:	The	fifth	condition	 is	 that	 it	 is	obligatory	 that	 the	place	of	prostration	not	be	higher



than	the	place	of	standing	so	that	it	is	taken	out	of	the	form	of	prostration.	The	obligatory	precaution
is	that	the	place	of	prostration	not	be	higher	nor	lower	than	(the	place	of	standing	by	more	than)	four
joined	fingers.
	 Issue	349:	Unrelated	men	and	women	(Ajnabiyain)	being	 in	a	place	where	 it	 is	not	possible	 for

another	 to	enter	 is	objectionable.	The	obligatory	precaution	 is	 to	abandon	 (praying	 there),	 also	 the
prayer	there	is	objectionable.	Likewise,	prayer	in	a	place	of	entertainment,	like	a	place	where	alcohol
is	consumed	or	gambling	occurs	there	or	a	place	where	back-biting	is	(taking	place).
Issue	350:	Making	 the	Mosque	 impure	 is	 forbidden	whether	 it	 be	 the	 ground	of	 the	Mosque,	 its

roof,	terrace,	or	the	inside	of	the	wall.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	that	the	outer	side	of	the	wall	of
the	Mosque	not	be	made	 impure	also	except	when	 the	donor	 (Waaqif)	did	not	make	 it	a	part	of	 the
Mosque.
Issue	351:	When	the	Mosque	becomes	impure,	it	is	obligatory	upon	all,	in	a	manner	of	Kifaayah,

to	remove	the	impurity	from	the	Mosque	and	purify	it	(meaning	that	when	an	individual	or	a	number
of	individuals	come	forward	to	purify	it,	the	obligation	is	dropped	from	the	others.	Otherwise,	all	are
blamed	and	have	sinned.	There	is	no	difference	in	this	ruling	between	he	who	has	made	the	Mosque
impure	and	others.
Issue	 352:	 It	 is	 also	 forbidden	 to	 make	 the	 carpets	 of	 a	Mosque	 impure.	 If	 made	 impure,	 it	 is

obligatory	 to	 purify	 it	 even	 if	 that	 necessitates	 damage.	Whoever	made	 it	 impure	 is	 liable	 for	 that
(damage),	according	to	precaution.
Issue	353:	There	is	no	objection	to	erecting	a	tent	in	the	Mosque	for	mourning	(ceremonies)	and

Ma’tam	and	religious	celebrations.	(There	is	no	objection	in)	erecting	black	sheets,	having	equipment
for	tea	and	food	when	that	is	not	harm	to	the	Mosque	and	does	not	prevent	prayer	nor	is	inconsistent
with	the	dignity	of	the	Mosque.
Issue	 354:	When	 a	Mosque	 becomes	 ruined,	 it	 is	 not	 permitted	 to	 sell	 its	 land	 or	 taken	 it	 into

(personal)	possession	or	a	thoroughfare.	It	is	even	forbidden	to	sell	its	gates	and	windows	and	other
things	 connected	 to	 the	 Mosque.	 If	 the	 Mosque	 is	 ruined	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 use	 these	 things	 in
restoration	that	Mosque	itself.	When	it	can	not	benefit	that	Mosque,	it	is	obligatory	to	use	it	in	another
Mosque.	When	it	cannot	be	used	in	another	Mosque,	it	is	obligatory	to	sell	it	and	use	its	price	in	the
restoration	of	that	Mosque	itself,	otherwise,	it	is	used	in	the	restoration	of	another	Mosque.
Issue	355:	 It	 is	 permitted	 to	 demolish	 the	Mosque	 that	 is	 not	 ruined	but	 needs	 expansion	 and	 its

construction	will	be	better	and	more	spacious	in	accordance	with	the	needs	of	the	Muslims.
Issue	356:	Sleeping	and	talking	worldly	(materialistic)	talk	in	the	Mosque	is	disliked	(Makrooh	as

is)	 reciting	 poetry	 that	 is	 devoid	 of	 (spiritual)	 advises	 and	 things	 similar	 to	 that.	 Likewise,	 it	 is
disliked	 (Makrooh)	 to	 put	 spit,	 phlegm	 or	 nasal	mucus	 in	 the	Mosque.	 (It	 is	 disliked	 to)	 raise	 the
voice,	yell	and	scream	(in	the	Mosque)	and	other	things	besides	that	which	are	inconsistent	with	the
dignity	of	the	Mosque	and	its	station.
Issue	357:	 It	 is	 recommended	 (Mustahabb)	 that	 people	 recite	 the	Azaan	 and	 the	 Iqaamah	 before

beginning	 the	 daily	 obligatory	 prayers.	 It	 is	 better	 that	 (reciting	 them)	 is	 not	 dropped	 as	 far	 as
possible,	particularly	the	Iqaamah.	However,	there	is	no	Azaan	and	Iqaamah	for	the	prayer	of	the	'Eid
of	Fitr	and	the	'Eid	of	Adha	and	other	obligatory	prayers.	Rather,	Prayer	is	said	three	times	with	the
intention	of	Rajaa’.	Likewise,	 it	 is	 recommended	 to	 recite	 the	Azaan	 in	 the	 right	 ear	of	 a	newborn
child	and	 recite	 the	 Iqaamah	 in	 the	 left	ear	on	 the	 first	day	of	birth	or	before	his	umbilical	cord	 is
severed.	That	is	done	with	the	intention	of	blessings	and	hoping	in	the	reward	of	Allah.
Issue	358:	The	Azaan	is	considered	the	following	eighteen	sentences::
Allah	is	the	Greatest	4)	 ربكا 	 هللا 	times)
I	bear	witness	that	there	is	no	God	except	Allah	2)	 هللا 	 الا 	 هلا 	ال	 نا 	 دهشا 	times)
I	bear	witness	that	Muhammad	is	the	Messenger	of	Allah	2)	 هللا 	 لوسر 	 ادمحم 	 نا 	 دهشا 	times)



Come	to	prayer	2)	 ةالصلا 	 ىلع 	 يح 	times)
Come	to	success	2)	 حالفلا 	 ىلع 	 يح 	times)
Come	to	the	best	act	2)	 لمعلا 	 ریخ 	 یلع 	 يح 	times)
Allah	is	the	Greatest	2)	 ربكا 	 هللا 	times)
There	is	no	God	except	Allah	2)	 هللا 	 الا 	 هلا (times	ال	
The	Iqaamah	is	considered	as	the	following	seventeen	sentences:
Allah	is	the	Greatest	2)	 ربكا 	 هللا 	times)
I	bear	witness	that	there	is	no	God	except	Allah	2)	 هللا 	 الا 	 هلا 	ال	 نا 	 دهش (times	ا
I	bear	witness	that	Muhammad	is	the	Messenger	of	Allah	2)	 هللا 	 لوسر 	 ادمحم 	 نا 	 دهشا 	times)
Come	to	prayer	2)	 ةالصلا 	 ىلع 	 يح 	times)
Come	to	success	2)	 حالفلا 	 ىلع 	 يح 	times)
Come	to	the	best	act	2)	 لمعلا 	 ریخ 	 یلع 	 يح 	times)
The	prayer	is	ready	2)	 ةالصلا 	 تماق 	 دق 	times)
Allah	is	the	Greatest	2)	 ربكا 	 هللا 	times)
There	is	no	God	except	Allah	1)	 هللا 	 الا 	 هلا (time	ال	
Issue	359:	The	sentence:	I	bear	witness	that	'Ali	is	the	guardian	of	Allah	 هللا 	 يلو 	 ًایلع 	 ّنا 	 دهشَا 	is	not	part

of	 the	 Azaan	 and	 Iqaamah.	 However,	 it	 is	 good	 to	 recite	 it	 after	 the	 sentence:	 I	 bear	 witness	 that
Muhammad	is	the	Messenger	of	Allah	with	the	intention	of	blessings	in	a	manner	that	it	is	understood
that	it	is	not	part	of	the	Azaan	and	Iqaamah.
Issue	360:	The	Azaan	is	dropped	in	five	situations	and	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	leave	it:
The	Azaan	of	the	prayer	of	'Asr	on	Friday	when	('Asr)	is	performed	after	Friday	Prayer.
The	Azaan	before	the	prayer	of	'Asr	on	the	day	of	'Arafah	(the	9th	of	the	month	of	Zil-Hijjah)	when

the	prayer	of	'Asr	had	been	performed	with	the	Zuhr	prayer.
The	Azaan	before	the	prayer	of	'Ishaa’	on	the	day	of	'Eid	of	Adha	for	he	who	is	at	the	sacred	station

(of	pilgrimage)	at	Muzdalifah	and	he	prays	'Ishaa’	with	Maghrib.
The	 Azaan	 before	 the	 prayer	 of	 'Asr	 and	 'Ishaa’	 for	 the	 woman	 having	 intermittent	 bleeding

(Istihaadhah)	who	is	obligated	to	perform	her	'Asr	prayer	directly	after	Zuhr	and	her	'Ishaa’	directly
after	Maghrib.
The	Azaan	before	the	prayers	of	'Asr	and	'Ishaa’	for	he	who	is	incapable	of	hold	retaining	his	urine

or	stool,	in	other	words,	the	Maslool	and	the	Mabtoon.
In	a	general	manner,	the	Azaan	is	dropped	for	the	prayer	which	is	performed	directly	following	the

preceding	prayer.	To	have	a	separation	(between	prayers)	performing	the	Naafilah	or	Ta'qeebaat	does
not	suffice.	However,	the	prayers	that	are	performed	separately,	meaning	each	at	its	optimal	time,	it	is
recommended	to	perform	the	Azaan	and	Iqaamah	together.
Issue	361:	It	is	obligatory	to	perform	the	Azaan	and	the	Iqaamah	in	proper	'Arabic.	Based	on	this,

if	it	is	performed	in	an	incorrect	manner	or	by	translation	in	another	language,	they	are	not	correct.
Issue	362:	It	is	not	sufficient	for	prayer	to	hear	the	Azaan	on	the	radio	or	similar	things,	rather,	the

worshippers	themselves	must	make	the	Azaan	in	the	manner	as	mentioned.
Issue	363:	The	Azaan	is	forbidden	in	a	manner	of	singing.	(Singing)	is	a	melody	appropriate	for

entertainment,	amusement	and	corruption,	as	such	it	is	invalid	when	completed	as	such.
Issue	 364:	 The	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 to	 always	 perform	 the	 Azaan	 with	 the	 intention	 of	 the

prayer.	Performing	the	Azaan	to	announce	the	entering	of	the	time	(of	prayer)	without	the	intention	of
the	prayer	after	it	is	objectionable.
Issue	265:	The	obligatory	parts	of	prayer	are	ten:
1)	 Intention	 2)	 Standing	 3)	 Takbeeratul-Ihraam,	 meaning	 to	 say:	 Allah	 is	 the	 Greatest	 in	 the

beginning	of	the	prayer	4)	Recitation	of	Qur ’an	5)	Bowing	6)	Prostration	7)	Tashahhud	8)	Salaam	9)
Sequence	and	10)	Continuity,	meaning	to	perform	the	parts	of	the	prayer	one	following	another.



Issue	266:	The	obligatory	parts	of	prayer	are	of	two	types:
The	fundamental	obligatory	parts	(Rukn)
The	non	fundamental	obligatory	parts	(Ghairu	Rukn)
The	 Rukn	 is	 that	 which	 invalidates	 the	 prayer	 with	 its	 omission	 or	 addition,	 intentionally,

unintentionally	 or	 mistakenly.	 However,	 non	 fundamental	 obligatory	 part	 (Ghairu	 Rukn)	 does	 not
invalidate	 the	prayer	with	its	addition	or	omission	in	it	except	when	(the	addition	or	omission)	was
intentional.	The	prayer	is	valid	when	there	was	an	addition	or	omission	unintentionally	or	mistakenly.
Issue	367:	The	fundamentals	(Arkaan)	of	prayer	are	five:
Intention	(Niyyah)
Takbeeratul-Ihraam.
Standing	 in	 the	 state	 of	 performing	 the	 Takbeeratul-Ihraam	 and	 the	 standing	 connected	 to	 the

bowing	(Rukoo'),	in	other	words,	the	standing	before	Bowing.
Bowing	(Rukoo').
The	two	Prostrations	(Sajdah)	together.
of	 course	 it	 is	 not	 possible	 to	 imagine	 an	 addition	 in	 intention	 (Niyyah)	 as	 an	 addition	 in	 the

Takbeeratul-Ihraam.	If	(the	addition)	was	unintentional,	it	does	not	invalidate	the	prayer	although	the
recommended	precaution	is	to	repeat	the	prayer.
Issue	368:	It	is	obligatory	to	perform	the	prayer	with	the	intention	of	Qurbah,	meaning	complying

with	 the	divine	 command.	 It	 is	 not	 obligatory	 to	 articulate	 the	 intention	or	 repeat	 it	 in	 the	heart	 or
mind	in	the	beginning	of	prayer.	Rather,	it	is	sufficient	when	asked:	What	are	you	doing?	It	is	possible
to	respond	by	saying:	I	am	praying	to	Allah,	be	He	exalted.
Issue	369:	It	is	obligatory	to	specify	at	the	time	of	intention	to	pray	Zuhr	or	'Asr	or	another	prayer.

If	it	is	only	intended	to	pray	four	cycles	(Raka'ah)	it	is	not	sufficient.	Rather,	it	is	obligatory	to	specify
in	the	intention	(Niyyah)	the	prayer	to	be	performed.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	to	also	specify	that
it	is	a	current	prayer	(Adaa’)	or	a	lapsed	prayer	(Qadhaa’).
Issue	370:	He	who	prays	or	performs	another	type	of	worship	for	eyeservice,	meaning	to	be	seen

by	people,	in	addition	to	his	prayers	and	worship	being	invalidated,	he	has	incurred	a	major	sin	also.
If	 an	 action	 is	 performed	 for	 Allah	 and	 man	 together,	 the	 prayer	 is	 invalid	 also	 and	 he	 has	 also
incurred	a	sin.
Issue	371:	The	first	part	of	the	prayer	is	“Allahu	Akbar”	and	this	is	called	Takbeeratul-Ihraam.	To

leave	it	out	intentionally	or	inadvertently	invalidates	the	prayer.	As	for	annexing	something	to	it	(in
the	meaning	of	repeating	it	two	times,	for	example),	if	it	is	intentional,	it	necessitates	the	invalidation
of	the	prayer.
Issue	372:	 It	 is	obligatory	to	perform	the	(Takbeer)	“Allahu	Akbar	 like	 the	other	Zikr	of	prayer,

like	Surah	Al-Hamd	and	the	second	Surah,	in	proper	'Arabic.	It	does	not	suffice	if	it	is	performed	in
incorrect	'Arabic	or	performed	with	a	translation.
Issue	 373:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 to	 perform	 the	 Takbeer,	 Al-Hamd	 and	 the	 second	 Surah	 and	 the

remaining	Zikr	of	prayer	in	a	manner	that	it	itself	is	heard	if	nothing	prevents	its	being	heard.
Issue	374:	The	Qiyaam	is	obligatory	and	a	pillar	(Rukn)	in	two	places	in	the	prayer:	at	the	time	of

performing	 the	Takbeeratul-Ihraam	and	 the	Qiyaam	which	precedes	 the	Rukoo’	 (Bowing)	 and	 it	 is
that	which	the	 term	standing	is	applied	being	connected	to	 the	Bowing.	However,	 the	Qiyaam	at	 the
time	of	 reciting	Al-Hamd	and	 the	second	Surah	and	 likewise,	after	Bowing	 is	obligatory,	but	not	a
pillar	(Rukn).
Issue	375:	At	the	time	of	performing	the	obligatory	Zikr	of	prayer,	it	is	obligatory	that	the	body	be

still.	 Rather,	 the	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 that	 these	 areas	 are	 paid	 attention	 to	 even	 at	 the	 time	 of
performing	the	recommended	Zikr	(as	in	the	Qunoot	or	supplication).
Issue	376:	When	 one	 becomes	 disabled	 from	 standing	 during	 the	 prayer,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 sit.



When	one	is	disabled	also	from	sitting	also,	it	is	obligatory	to	lie	down.	However,	it	is	obligatory	that
nothing	be	recited	as	long	as	the	body	is	not	still.
Issue	377:	It	is	obligatory	upon	he	who	is	not	able	to	pray	standing	to	sit.	However,	if	one	is	able	to

sit	 and	 take	 support	 on	 a	 stick	 or	 lean	 on	 a	 wall	 or	 similar	 things	 or	 separate	 the	 two	 legs.	 It	 is
obligatory	to	pray	standing	except	that	(praying	standing)	be	excessively	difficult.	Likewise,	it	is	not
allowed	 to	 praying	 lying	 down	 as	 long	 as	 one	 is	 capable	 of	 praying	 sitting,	 one	 should	 lean	 on
something.	When	that	(sitting)	is	not	possible,	lie	on	the	side.	When	also	that	is	not	possible,	like	on
the	back	in	a	manner	that	the	soles	of	the	feet	face	toward	the	Qiblah.
Issue	378:	 It	 is	obligatory	after	 the	Takbeeratul	 Ihraam	 to	 recite	Surah	Al-Hamd	 in	 the	 first	 two

Raka'ah	of	the	obligatory	daily	prayers	and	to	recite	a	complete	Surah	of	the	Qur ’an	after	Surah	Al-
Hamd,	 according	 to	 obligatory	precaution.	Then,	 it	 does	 not	 suffice	 to	 recite	 one	verse	 or	 several
verses.
Issue	 379:	 It	 is	 permissible	 with	 restricted	 time	 or	 in	 a	 place	 in	 which	 one	 fears	 a	 thief	 or	 a

carnivorous	animal,	to	abandon	the	recitation	of	the	Surah	(after	Al-Hamd).	Likewise	it	is	when	one	is
rushed	due	to	an	important	matter.
Issue	 380:	When	 one	 intentionally	 recites	 one	 of	 the	 four	 Surahs	 which	 contain	 the	 obligatory

verse	 of	 prostration	 (Ayaatus-Sajdah)	 in	 the	 obligatory	 prayer,	 it	 is	 obligatory,	 according	 to
precaution,	to	perform	the	Sajdah,	then,	stand	up	and	recite	Surah	Al-Hamd	and	another	Surah	anew
and	complete	the	prayer.	Then,	the	prayer	is	to	be	repeated.
If	 one	 inadvertently	 engages	 in	 a	 Surah	which	 has	 one	 of	 the	 verses	 of	 prostration	 in	 it,	 if	 his

attention	is	 turned	to	that	before	arriving	at	 the	verse	of	prostration,	 it	 is	obligatory	to	abandon	the
Surah	and	recite	another	Surah.	When	he	has	passed	half	of	the	verse	of	Sajdah,	then,	the	precaution	is
to	repeat	the	prayer.	If	his	attention	turned	toward	it	after	the	recitation	of	the	verse	of	prostration,	act
according	in	the	manner	that	has	passed	above.
Issue	381:	It	is	permissible	in	the	recommended	(Mustahabb)	prayers	to	abandon	the	recitation	of

the	Surah	(after	Al-Hamd).	Even	in	the	recommended	prayers	that	have	become	obligatory	by	reason
of	a	vow	(Nazr).	However,	 in	 special	 recommended	prayers	which	have	particular	Surahs	 in	 them,
then,	it	is	necessary	to	act	in	accordance	with	the	mentioned	method.
Issue	 382:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 for	 men	 to	 recite	 Surah	 Al-Hamd	 and	 the	 second	 Surah	 audibly	 in

Salatul-Fajr,	Maghrib	and	 'Ishaa’.	 It	 is	obligatory	for	 them	to	recite	Al-Hamd	and	 the	second	Surah
inaudibly	in	Salatuz-Zuhr	and	'Asr.	Likewise,	it	is	obligatory	upon	women	to	recite	inaudibly	in	Zuhr
and	'Asr.	As	for	the	recitation	of	Al-Hamd	and	the	second	Surah	in	Salatul-Maghrib,	'Ishaa’	and	Fajr,
then,	 it	 is	 permissible	 for	 woman	 to	 recite	 audibly	 or	 inaudibly.	 However,	 when	 a	 non-relative
(meaning	 non-Mahram)	 can	 hear	 their	 voice,	 the	 recommended	 precaution	 is	 that	 they	 recite
inaudibly.
Issue	383:	When	 the	 voice	 is	 raised	 in	 recitation	 and	Zikr	more	 that	 the	 normal	 extent	 and	 it	 is

recited	by	shouting,	the	prayer	is	invalid.
Issue	384:	 It	 is	not	allowed	 for	anyone	 to	accept	payment	 for	 teaching	 the	obligatory	matters	of

prayer	to	another	(according	to	obligatory	precaution).	There	is	nothing	preventing	taking	a	payment
for	the	recommended	matters,	except	that	these	recommended	matters	are	the	ceremonies	of	religion
or	the	preservation	of	divine	law	depends	upon	its	teaching.
Issue	385:	 It	 is	not	obligatory	 to	be	mindful	of	 that	which	 the	scholars	of	Tajweed	(recitation	of

Qur ’an)	 have	 mentioned	 in	 order	 to	 improve	 the	 recitation	 of	 the	 Qur ’an	 and	 Zikr.	 Rather,	 it	 is
obligatory	 to	 recite	 in	 a	manner	 that	 it	 can	 be	 said	 that	 it	was	 recited	 in	 proper	 'Arabic.	Although
being	mindful	of	the	principles	of	Tajweed	is	best	mostly,	not	always.
Issue	 386:	 The	 worshipper	 has	 a	 choice	 in	 the	 third	 and	 fourth	 Raka'ah	 of	 the	 three	 and	 four

Raka'ah	 prayer	 between	 reciting	 Surah	 Al-Hamd	 (without	 the	 second	 Surah)	 or	 reciting	 the



Tasbeehaat	Al-Arba'	three	times.	This	Tasbeeh	is:

ِهللا 	 ُدْمَحلا 	َو	 ِهللا 	 َناحْبُس

ُربكأ 	 هللا 	َو	 ُهللا 	 ّالإ 	 َهلإ 	 الَو

“Glorified	is	Allah;	the	Praise	is	for	Allah;	there	is	no	God	except	Allah	and	Allah	is	the	Greatest”
It	suffices	 to	recite	 this	Tasbeeh	one	 time	also,	although	three	 times	 is	best.	Nothing	prevents	 the

recitation	of	Al-Hamd	in	one	of	the	two	Raka'ah	and	the	Tasbeehaat	Al-Arba'	in	the	other.
•	Issue	387:	Inaudible	recitation	is	obligatory	in	Al-Hamd	and	the	Tasbeehaat	Al-Arba'	in	the	third

and	fourth	Raka'ah	in	prayer.	Rather,	even	in	 میِحَّرلا ِٰن	 مْحَّرلا ِٰه	 ّللا 	 ِمْسِب 	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	 388:	 It	 is	 better	 to	 recite	 Surah	 Al-Qadr	 in	 the	 first	 Raka'ah	 and	 Surah	 Al-Ikhlaas	 in	 the

second	Raka'ah	and	to	not	repeat	one	Surah	in	two	Raka'ah,	except	Surah	Al-Ikhlaas.	It	is	not	better	to
abandon	Surah	in	all	of	the	daily	prayers.	The	best	is	to	select	Surahs	that	turn	the	attention	of	man	to
matters	 which	 they	 have	 need	 for	 and	 cause	 him	 to	 abandon	 sin	 and	 disobedience	which	 they	 are
entangled	in.
Issue	389:	 It	 is	obligatory	 to	perform	one	Rukoo'	 in	every	Raka'ah	after	 recitation.	The	Rukoo',

meaning	 that	 the	 worshipper	 bows	 to	 touch	 the	 inside	 of	 his	 hands	 to	 his	 two	 knees.	 Rather,	 the
obligatory	precaution	is	to	put	the	inside	of	the	two	hands	on	his	two	knees.
Issue	390:	It	is	obligatory	for	he	who	prays	sitting	to	bend	in	the	extent	that	it	can	be	said	that	he	is

bowing.
Issue	391:	It	is	obligatory	to	perform	Zikr	in	Rukoo'.	The	Zikr	of	Rukoo',	according	to	obligatory

precaution,	is	to	say	three	times:
ِهللا 	 َناحْبُس 	“Glorified	is	Allah”

or	say	one	time:
ْهِدْمَحِب 	َو	 ِمیِظَعلا 	 يّبَر 	 َناحْبُس 	“Glorified	is	my	Lord	the	Almighty	and	His	is	the	Praise”

It	 is	obligatory	 to	perform	 it	 in	proper	 'Arabic	and	 it	 is	 recommended	 to	 repeat	 it	 three,	 five	or
seven	times.
Issue	392:	He	for	whom	it	is	not	possible	to	bend	to	the	extent	of	bowing,	it	is	obligatory	that	he

take	 a	 support	 on	 something	 and	 bow	 to	 the	 extend	 he	 is	 able.	 When	 that	 is	 not	 possible,	 it	 is
obligatory	that	he	bend	to	the	extent	that	he	is	able.	When	bending	is	not	possible	at	all,	it	is	obligatory
that	he	make	Rukoo'	sitting.	When	that	also	is	not	possible,	he	can	make	a	gesture	with	his	head	with
the	 intention	of	Rukoo'	 in	 the	 state	of	 standing.	When	also	 this	 is	not	possible,	he	 should	close	his
eyelids	with	 the	 intention	 of	Rukoo'	 and	 perform	 the	 Zikr	 and	 open	 his	 eyes	with	 the	 intention	 of
standing	up	from	the	Rukoo'.
Issue	393:	It	is	obligatory	after	finishing	the	Rukoo'	to	stand	up	straight	and	after	the	body	comes

to	a	standstill,	prostrate.	If	this	action	is	abandoned,	the	prayer	is	invalid.	As	for	when	it	is	abandoned
inadvertently,	there	is	no	objection	in	the	prayer.
Issue	394:	When	the	Rukoo'	is	forgotten	and	it	was	remembered	before	the	first	Sajdah	or	between

the	two	Sajdah	or	before	the	forehead	is	placed	on	the	ground	for	the	second	Sajdah,	it	is	obligatory
to	return	and	stand,	then,	bow	down	(in	Rukoo').
Issue	395:	Two	prostrations	are	obligatory	in	every	Raka'ah	of	the	obligatory	and	recommended

prayers.	The	place	of	the	two	prostrations	are	after	the	Rukoo'.	If	the	two	prostrations	are	abandoned
intentionally	or	due	to	forgetfulness	or	four	Sajdah	as	a	substitute	of	the	two	prostrations,	the	prayer
is	invalid.	As	for	the	increase	or	decrease	of	one	Sajdah	inadvertently,	then,	it	does	not	invalidate	the
prayer.
Issue	396:	It	is	obligatory	to	put	seven	places	on	the	ground	in	the	two	prostrations,	they	are:	the



forehead,	 the	 palms	 of	 the	 hands,	 the	 two	 knees	 and	 the	 two	 large	 toes	 of	 the	 feet.	 If	 one	 of	 these
places	are	not	put	on	the	ground	intentionally,	the	prostration	(Sajdah)	is	invalid.	If	the	forehead	is	not
placed	on	the	ground	inadvertently,	the	Sajdah	is	also	invalid.	As	for	when	the	forehead	is	placed	on
the	ground	and	some	of	the	other	limbs	are	not	placed	on	the	ground	inadvertently,	the	prostration	is
proper.
Issue	397:	The	Zikr	of	Sajdah	is	obligatory	also.	The	precaution	is	to	say,	at	the	minimum,	three

times:
ِهللا 	 َناحْبُس 	“Glorified	is	Allah”

Or	say	one	time:
ِهِدْمَحِبَو 	 ىَلْعَالا 	 ىَّبَر 	 َناحْبُس 	“Glorified	is	my	Lord	the	Most	High	and	His	is	the	Praise”

Whenever	this	Zikr	is	repeated	more,	it	is	better.
Issue	398:	It	is	obligatory	to	sit	after	the	first	prostration	until	the	body	becomes	still,	then,	go	to

the	second	prostration.
Issue	399:	It	is	obligatory	that	the	place	of	the	forehead	in	prostration	not	be	higher	nor	lower	than

the	 place	 of	 the	 knees	 by	more	 than	 four	 adjoined	 fingers.	 Likewise,	 the	 place	 of	 the	 forehead	 in
relation	to	the	place	of	the	toes	of	the	feet,	whether	the	earth	be	sloping	or	not.
Issue	 400:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 forehead	 be	 placed,	 in	 prostration,	 on	 something	 which	 the

prostration	 is	 proper	 upon.	 With	 the	 permission	 of	 Allah,	 the	 details	 of	 that	 is	 coming	 in	 the
following	issues.	When	a	barrier	exists	between	the	forehead	and	this	thing,	like	hair	or	dirt	which	is
on	the	Turbah	(clay	tablet)	whereas	it	blocks	the	contact	of	the	skin	with	the	Turbah,	the	prostration	is
invalid.	However,	there	is	no	problem	in	the	changing	of	the	color	of	the	Turbah.
Issue	401:	It	is	obligatory	upon	he	who	cannot	place	his	forehead	on	the	ground	for	prostration	to

bend	 to	 the	 extent	which	 he	 is	 able	 and	 place	 the	Turbah	 or	 something	which	 is	 the	 prostration	 is
proper	upon	an	elevated	place	to	contact	his	forehead	and	place	the	palms	of	the	hands,	the	knees	and
the	tips	of	the	toes	of	the	feet	on	the	ground	as	usual,	then,	prostrate.	When	it	is	not	possible	to	bend,	it
is	obligatory	to	gesture	with	the	head,	otherwise,	gesture	with	the	eyes,	meaning	to	close	them	with
the	intention	of	prostration	and	open	them	with	the	intention	of	rising	from	the	prostration.	In	every
state,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	raise	the	Turbah	and	place	it	on	the	forehead.	When	all	of	that	is
impossible,	the	precaution	is	to	intend	the	prostration	in	the	heart.
Issue	 402:	 It	 is	 permitted	 at	 the	 time	 of	 dissimulation	 (Taqiyyah)	 to	 prostrate	 upon	 carpets	 and

similar	 things.	It	 is	not	necessary	to	go	to	other	place	for	prayer	until	 the	Turbah	can	be	prostrated
upon.
Issue	403:	After	the	second	prostration,	such	that	it	is	not	the	place	of	the	obligatory	Tashahhud,	it

is	best	to	sit	motionless,	then,	stand	up	after	that	to	the	adjoined	Raka'ah.
Issue	404:	At	the	time	of	prostration,	 it	 is	obligatory	to	place	the	forehead	upon	the	earth	or	that

which	grows	 in	 the	 earth,	 like	wood	and	 the	 leaves	of	 trees.	The	prostration	 is	not	permitted	upon
things	eaten	or	worn	(as	clothing)	although	it	may	grow	in	the	earth.
Likewise,	 the	prostration	on	metals	 like	gold	and	silver	are	 invalid.	However,	 the	prostration	on

mineral	formations	like	marble,	white	stone	and,	even,	Carnelian	('Aqeeq),	there	is	no	objection	in	it.
Issue	405:	There	is	no	objection	in	the	prostration	upon	fodder,	tobacco	and	whatever	is	similar	to

that	 from	 that	which	 grows	 in	 the	 earth	 and	 is	 food	 for	 animals.	 Likewise	 is	 the	 prostration	 upon
flowers	which	are	not	food	for	people.	As	for	flowers	and	roses	that	are	a	type	of	herbal	remedy	used
in	the	form	of	food,	like	violets,	borage,	then,	the	precaution	is	not	to	prostrate	upon	it.	Likewise	it	is
for	some	plants	which	are	food	in	one	country	but	not	in	another	country.
	Issue	406:	Prostration	is	proper	upon	gypsum	and	limestone	whether	it	be	before	baking	or	after.

Likewise,	it	is	permitted	on	bricks,	clay	(pottery)	and	cement.
Issue	407:	 It	 is	permissible	 to	prostrate	on	paper,	except	 that	we	are	certain	 that	 it	 is	made	 from



cotton	or	that	which	the	prostration	is	not	proper	upon	legally.	Whereas	the	majority	of	the	paper	is
made	from	wood	in	our	present	time	or,	at	the	minimum,	we	have	doubt	about	what	it	is	made	from,	it
is	permissible	to	prostrate	upon	it.
Issue	408:	The	best	thing	for	prostration	is	soil,	particularly	the	soil	of	the	Chief	of	The	Martyrs,

Imam	Al-Hussain,	peace	be	upon	him,	by	which	 the	blood	of	 the	martyrs	 is	 remembered	and	 their
sacrifice	in	the	path	of	Allah	and	the	preservation	of	religion	and	honor.
Issue	409:	Prostration	for	other	than	Allah	the	Exalted	is	forbidden.	That	which	is	done	by	some	of

the	common	folk	before	the	graves	of	the	A’immah,	upon	them	be	peace,	in	placing	the	forehead	on
the	earth,	if	it	is	with	the	intention	of	prostration	for	the	Imam,	then,	it	is	a	forbidden	act.	When	it	was
to	 thank	Allah	 the	Exalted,	 then,	 there	 is	no	objection	 in	 it.	However,	 if	 this	action	manifests	 in	 the
form	of	prostration	for	the	Imam,	upon	him	be	peace	or	it	becomes	an	excuse	in	the	hand	of	enemies
and	a	disgrace	upon	the	sect,	there	is	an	objection	in	it.
Issue	410:	Verses	of	prostration	are	 found	 in	 the	Noble	Qur ’an,	as	we	have	previously	stated,	 in

four	Surahs,	they	are:	Surah	As-Sajdah	(32);	Surah	Fussilaat	(41);	Surah	Najm	(53)	and	Surah	'Alaq
(96).	When	people	recite	or	hear	the	verse	of	prostration,	it	is	obligatory	to	prostrate	immediately.	If
it	 is	 forgotten,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	prostrate	wherever	 it	 is	 remembered.	When	it	 is	not	heard	but	 the
verse	of	prostration	passes	through	the	ears,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	also	to	prostrate.
Issue	411:	When	the	verse	of	prostration	is	heard	from	equipment	like	a	recording	or	the	radio,	the

precaution	also	is	to	prostrate.
Issue	 412:	 It	 suffices	 for	 the	 obligatory	 prostration	 of	 the	 Qur ’an	 to	 prostrate	 only.	 It	 is	 not

obligatory	 to	perform	any	Zikr,	however,	 the	best	manner	 is	 to	perform	the	Zikr	of	Allah	and	 it	 is
better	to	select	this	Zikr:

ًاقَح 	 اقَح 		ُ ّهللا 	 َّالإ 	 َهلإ ،ال	

ًاقیِدْصَت 	و	 ًانامیإ 		ُ ّهللا 	 َّالإ 	 َهلإ ،ال	

اقِرَو 	 ًةَّیِدوُبُع 		ُ ّهللا 	 َّالإ 	 َهلإ ،ال	

اقِرَو 	 ًادُّبَعَت 	 ِّبَر 	 ای 	 كَل 	 ُتْدَجَس ،

ًارِبْكَتْسُم 	 الَو 	 ًافِكْنَتْسُم ،ال	

ُریِجَتْسُم 	 ٌفِئاخ 	 ٌفیِعَض 	 ٌلیِلَذ 	 ٌدْبَع 	 اْنَا 	 ْلَب

Issue	413:	The	Tashahhud	in	the	second	Raka'ah	of	all	of	the	prayers	is	obligatory.	Likewise,	in	the
last	Raka'ah	of	Salatul-Maghrib,	'Ishaa’,	Zuhr	and	'Asr.	The	method	of	Tashahhud	is:
To	sit	after	the	second	prostration	in	the	state	of	stillness	of	the	body,	it	suffices	to	say:

ُهَل 	 َكیرَش 	ال	 هدحو 	 ُهللا 	 الا 	 هلا 	ال	 ّنأ 	 ُدَهْشأ

هلوُسَر 	َو	 ُهُدْبَع 	 ًادَمَحُم 	 ّنأ 	 ُدَهْشأ َو	

ٍدَمَحُم 	 لاَو 	 ٍدَمَحُم 	 ىلع 	 ْلَص 	 مهللا

It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 it	 be	 performed	 in	 proper	 'Arabic	 observing	 in	 it	 the	 proper	 order	 and
continuity.
Issue	414:	When	the	Tashahhud	is	forgotten,	then,	it	is	remembered	before	the	connected	Rukoo',	it



is	obligatory	to	sit	immediately	and	perform	the	Tashahhud,	then,	stand	a	second	time	and	recite	the
Tasbeehaat	anew.
As	for	when	it	was	remembered	during	the	Rukoo'	or	after	it,	the	prayer	is	valid	and	returning	(to

the	 Tashahhud)	 is	 not	 obligatory.	 However,	 the	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 to	 remake	 the	 Tashahhud
after	the	prayer,	then,	perform	the	two	prostration	of	forgetfulness	(Sajdah	As-Sahw)	also.
Issue	415:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	worshipper	to	perform	the	actions	of	the	prayer	according	to

the	 sequence	mentioned	 in	 the	previous	 issues.	 If	 they	are	 intentionally	performed	contrary	 to	 that,
like	 the	 prostration	 is	 performed	 before	 the	 Rukoo'	 or	 the	 Tashahhud	 (is	 performed)	 before	 the
prostration,	the	prayer	is	invalid.
If	that	is	performed	due	to	forgetfulness,	it	is	obligatory	to	perform	that	which	has	not	entered	into

the	 connecting	pillar	 (Rukn)	 so	 that	 the	 sequence	 is	 achieved.	When	one	has	 already	 arrived	 at	 the
connected	 pillar	 (Rukn),	 the	 prayer	 is	 valid,	 except	 that	 the	 forgotten	 part	 be	 one	 of	 the	 pillars	 of
prayer,	 like	 forgetting	 the	 Rukoo'	 and	 entering	 into	 the	 second	 Sajdah.	 Then,	 in	 this	 situation,	 the
prayer	is	invalid.
Issue	417:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	worshipper	to	be	mindful	of	the	continuity	and	be	aware	not	to

cause	a	large	gap	the	actions	of	prayer,	like	Bowing,	prostration	and	Tashahhud	whereas	it	takes	one
out	 of	 the	 form	 of	 prayer,	 otherwise,	 it	 will	 invalidate	 the	 prayer	 whether	 that	 be	 intentional	 or
inadvertent.
Issue	418:	The	supplication	(Qunoot)	is	recommended	in	all	of	the	obligatory	and	recommended

prayers	 before	 the	 Rukoo'	 of	 the	 second	 Raka'ah.	 However,	 the	 precaution	 is	 to	 abandon	 the
supplication	in	prayer	of	Intercession	(Salah	Ash-Shafa').	The	supplication	is	recommended	in	Salah
Al-Witr	with	it	being	one	Raka'ah	and	(performed)	before	Rukoo'.
Issue	419:	A	particular	Zikr	or	Dua'	is	not	conditional	in	the	supplication.	As	such,	the	two	hands

are	raised.	However,	the	best	manner	is	to	raise	the	hands	opposite	the	face	whereas	the	palms	of	the
hands	are	toward	to	sky	and	one	hand	is	attached	to	the	other.	Allah	is	glorified	and	supplicated	and	it
is	permissible	to	recite	whatever	Zikr	one	desires	in	the	supplication,	even	saying	 هللا 	 َناحْبُس 	  one	time.
However,	the	best	manner	supplication	is	the	following	supplication:

ُمیِرَكلا 	 ُمیِلَحلا 		ُ ّهللا 	 َّالِا 	 َهلِا ،ال	

ُمیِظَعلا 	 ُّىِلَعلا 		ُ ّهللا 	 َّالِا 	 َهلِا ،ال	

ِعْبَّسلا 	 ٍتاومَّسلا 	 ِّبَر 		ِ ّهللا 	 َناحْبُس ،

ِعْبَّسلا 	 َنیِضَرَالا 	 ِّبَرَو ،

ِمیِظَعلا 	 ِشْرَعلا 	 ِّبَرَو 	 َّنُهَنْیَب 	 امَو 	 َّنِهیِف 	 امَو ،

َنیِمَلاعلا 	 ِّبَر 	ّهللاِ		 ُدْمَحْلاَو

	
1.	Intention	(Niyyah)
2.	Takbeeratul-Ihraam
3.	Standing	(Al-Qiyaam)
4.	Recitation	(Qiraa’ah)
5.	Bowing	(Rukoo')
6.	Prostration	(Sujood)
7.	Things	upon	which	Prostration	is	Proper	upon



	
The	Obligatory	Prostrations	in	the	Noble	Qur ’an
8.	Tashahhud
9.	Sequence	(Tarteeb)
10.	Continuity	(Muwaalaah)
Supplication	(Qunoot)



Ta’qeebaat	As-Salah

Issue	420:	It	is	recommended	that	the	worshipper	engage	in	Zikr	and	Dua'	and	recitation	of	Qur ’an
after	the	prayer,	 this	is	called	Ta'qeeb.	The	best	manner	is	that	before	moving	from	one's	place	and
doing	 whatever	 may	 invalidate	 the	Wudhu’,	 to	 face	 the	 Qiblah	 and	 perform	 the	 Ta'qeebaat.	Many
Ta'qeebaat	have	been	recorded	in	the	books	of	supplications	from	the	infallible	A’immah,	upon	them
be	peace.	Among	the	most	important	is	the	Tasbeeh	of	Fatimah	Az-Zahraa’,	upon	her	be	peace,	it	is	in
the	following	manner:
34)	 ربكا 	 هللا 	times)
	ِّهللا	(33 ُدْمَحْلا 	times)
33)	 هللا 	 َناحْبُس 	times)
There	are	many	virtues	in	this	Tasbeeh	and	great	reward.



Invalidation	of	Prayer

Issue	421:	The	things	that	invalidate	the	prayer	are	twelve:
First:	Removal	of	one	of	the	conditions	of	prayer	during	the	prayer.
Issue	 422:	Second:	 To	 perform	 that	 which	 invalidates	 the	Wudhu’	 and	 the	 prayer,	 intentionally,

inadvertently	or	by	compulsion.	However,	the	one	afflicted	with	urinary	and	gastronomic	disorders,	it
is	obligatory	that	they	act	according	to	the	duty	and	method	whose	mention	has	passed	in	the	rules	of
Wudhu’.	 The	 emergence	 of	 blood	 from	 a	 woman	 with	 irregular	 bleeding	 (Istihaadhah)	 does	 not
invalidate	the	prayer	with	the	condition	that	she	acts	in	accordance	with	the	duty	of	the	woman	having
irregular	bleeding	(Mustahaadhah).
Issue	423:	Third:	Among	the	things	invalidating	the	prayer	is	Takfeer	and	Qabdh,	it	is	to	place	one

hand	over	the	other	in	prayer	as	some	of	the	Islamic	sects	do.	Even	placing	one	of	the	two	hands	on
the	other	or	placing	the	hand	on	the	chest	in	the	state	of	prayer	with	the	intention	of	respect,	although
it	is	not	resembling	that	previously	mentioned.	The	precaution,	then,	is	to	repeat	the	prayer.
As	for	when	this	action	is	done	out	of	forgetfulness	or	due	to	compulsion	or	another	matter,	like

one	hand	scratching	the	other	and	similar	things,	there	is	no	objections.
Issue	424:	Fourth:	Among	the	things	invalidating	the	prayer	is	to	say	Ameen	after	finishing	Surah

Al-Hamd.	 The	 precaution	 is	 in	 this	 situation	 to	 complete	 the	 prayer,	 then,	 repeat	 it	 a	 second	 time.
However,	one	says	 this	expression	mistakenly	or	due	 to	dissimulation	 (Taqiyyah),	 then,	 there	 is	no
objection.
Issue	425:	Fifth:	Among	the	things	invalidating	the	prayer	is	to	turn	the	back	toward	the	Qiblah	or

to	 place	 it	 completely	 on	 the	 left	 or	 right	 intentionally	 or	 inadvertently.	 Likewise,	 one's	 prayer	 is
invalidated	when	one	turns	in	the	amount	that	it	is	not	true	that	one	is	facing	toward	the	Qiblah.
Issue	 426:	 Sixth:	 Among	 the	 things	 invalidating	 the	 prayer	 is	 that	 the	 worshipper	 talks

intentionally,	although	with	a	sentence	or	one	word,	even	 if	with	one	word	having	 two	letters	only,
like:	 ام 	and	 ّنم .	Rather,	the	precaution	is	to	nullify	the	prayer	if	one	speaks	with	two	letters	having	no
meaning.	(Intended	by	precaution	in	invalidating	the	prayer	is	to	complete	the	prayer,	then,	repeat	it
anew).
Issue	427:	Speaking	inadvertently	or	due	to	forgetfulness	does	not	invalidate	the	prayer.
Issue	428:	It	is	obligatory	that	the	worshipper	does	not	greet	anyone	in	the	state	of	prayer,	however,

when	someone	greets	him,	it	is	obligatory	to	return	the	greeting.	The	return,	however,	is	obligatory
to	 be	 like	 the	 greeting,	 for	 example,	 if	 one	 says:	 As-Salaamu	 'Alaikum,	 its	 reply	 is:	 As-Salaamu
'Alaikum.	When	 one	 says:	 Salaamun	 'Alaikum,	 its	 reply	 is:	 Salaamun	 'Alaikum.	 Even	 if	 one	 says:
Salaam,	its	reply	is:	Salaam.
Issue	 429:	 Returning	 the	 Salaam	 is	 obligatory	 in	 other	 (circumstances	 besides)	 prayer	 also.

Regarding	delivering	 the	Salaam	and	 initiating	 it,	 then,	 it	 is	 recommended.	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the
return	(meaning	the	reply)	be	in	a	manner	deemed	as	returning	the	Salaam,	meaning	if	there	is	a	delay
for	a	period	of	time	in	returning	(the	Salaam)	whereas	the	reply	and	the	return	are	not	deemed	to	be
together,	it	is	deemed	as	a	sin	and	it	is	not	obligatory	upon	to	return	(the	Salaam)	to	the	other.
Issue	430:	When	a	person	enters	upon	a	group	and	greets	them,	it	is	obligatory	upon	all	to	return

the	greeting.	If	one	of	them	returns	the	greeting,	it	suffices	for	all.
Issue	 431:	 Initiating	 the	 Salaam	 is	 one	 the	 emphatic	 recommendations	 and	 much	 emphasis	 has

come	in	the	Noble	Qur ’an	and	the	Islamic	traditions.	The	rider	should	give	Salaam	to	the	one	on	foot,
the	 one	 standing	 should	give	Salaam	 to	 the	 one	 sitting	 and	 the	 younger	 should	give	Salaam	 to	 the
elder.
Issue	432:	Seventh:	Among	the	things	invalidating	the	prayer	is	laughing	with	sound	intentionally.



Likewise	 is	 the	 laughing	 which	 is	 involuntary.	 As	 for	 smiling,	 it	 does	 not	 invalidate	 (the	 prayer)
although	it	is	intentional.	As	such	is	laughing	inadvertently	thinking	that	one	is	not	in	prayer,	it	does
not	bring	about	invalidation	of	the	prayer.
Issue	433:	Eighth:	Among	the	things	invalidating	the	prayer	is	crying	with	sound,	although	it	is	not

voluntary.	 Rather,	 crying	 without	 sound	 invalidates	 the	 prayer	 also	 (according	 to	 obligatory
precaution).	This	is	when	the	crying	is	not	for	fear	of	Allah	the	hereafter,	otherwise,	it	does	not	bring
about	 invalidation	of	 the	prayer.	Rather,	 it	 is	one	of	 the	best	deeds	and	the	custom	of	 the	friends	of
Allah	(Awliyaa'	Allah).
Issue	434:	Ninth:	 Among	 the	 things	 invalidating	 the	 prayer	 are	 actions	which	 ruin	 the	 form	 of

prayer,	like	hand	clapping	and	jumping	and	whatever	is	similar	to	that,	be	it	intentional	or	inadvertent
or	 due	 to	 forgetfulness.	 As	 for	 actions	 which	 do	 not	 ruin	 the	 form	 of	 prayer,	 like	 a	 gesture,	 for
example,	it	does	not	invalidate	the	prayer.
Issue	 435:	Tenth:	 Among	 the	 things	 invalidating	 the	 prayer	 is	 eating	 and	 drinking	 in	 such	 a

manner	that	it	ruins	the	form	of	prayer.	As	for	swallowing	remaining	particles	of	food	and	whatever,
between	the	teeth	which	is	similar	to	it	during	the	prayer,	it	does	not	invalidate	the	prayer.
Issue	 436:	Eleventh:	 Among	 the	 things	 invalidating	 the	 prayer	 is	 doubt	 in	 the	 two	 and	 three

Raka'ah	prayer	and,	likewise,	doubt	in	the	first	and	second	Raka'ah	of	a	four	Raka'ah	prayer.
Issue	437:	Among	the	things	invalidating	the	prayer	is	addition	and	reduction	in	a	pillar	(Rukn)	of

the	prayer,	intentionally	or	inadvertently,	like	adding	or	reducing	the	Rukoo'	or	the	two	prostrations
together.	Regarding	the	addition	and	reduction	of	that	which	is	not	a	pillar,	if	it	is	unintentional,	then,
it	does	not	invalidate	(the	prayer).	If	it	is	intentional,	it	invalidates	the	prayer,	like	adding	or	reducing
one	prostration.



Instances	in	which	it	is	Permitted	to	Break	the	Prayer

Issue	438:	 It	 is	 not	 permitted	 to	 break	 the	 obligatory	 prayer	 and	 ruin	 it	 intentionally	 according	 to
precaution.	However,	 there	 is	nothing	prevention	 that	 in	order	 to	ward	off	damage	 in	property	and
body.	 For	 example,	 when	 the	 life	 of	 the	worshipper	 or	 whomever	 he	 is	 obligated	 to	 protect	 is	 in
danger	 and	 it	 is	 not	 possible	 to	 ward	 off	 the	 danger	 except	 by	 breaking	 the	 prayer,	 then,	 it	 is
obligatory	 to	 break	 the	 prayer	 in	 this	 situation.	 Likewise	 it	 is	 in	 order	 to	 protect	 property	 one	 is
obligated	to	protect.	As	for	property	which	is	not	of	great	importance,	then,	it	is	disliked	(Makrooh)
to	break	the	prayer	due	to	it.
Issue	439:	The	doubts	of	prayer	are	23	divisions:
1)	Doubts	which	invalidate	the	prayer,	they	are	8	divisions.
2)	Doubts	which	are	not	to	be	paid	attention	to,	they	are	6	divisions.
3)	Proper	doubts,	they	are	9	divisions.	Their	explanation	will	come	in	the	subsequent	issue,	by	the

permission	of	Allah	the	Exalted.
Issue	440:	Eight	doubts	that	invalidate	the	prayer	are	as	follows:
1)	 Doubt	 (Shakk)	 in	 the	 two	 Raka'ah	 prayer	 of	 Salatul-Fajr	 and	 the	 traveler's	 prayer	 (Salatul-

Musaafir).	However,	doubt	in	the	two	Raka'ah	recommended	prayer	does	not	invalidate	the	prayer.
2)	Doubt	in	the	three	Raka'ah	prayer	(Maghrib)
3)	Doubt	in	the	four	Raka'ah	prayer,	when	any	one	of	the	two	sides	of	doubt	is	in	the	first	Raka'ah,

like	doubting	whether	one	Raka'ah	or	three	Raka'ah	have	been	prayed.
4)	Doubt	in	the	four	Raka'ah	prayer	before	completing	the	second	prostration	when	one	of	the	two

sides	of	doubt	is	in	two	Raka'ah	(like	doubting,	before	completing	the	two	prostrations	whether	two
Raka'ah	have	been	prayed	or	three).
5)	Doubt	between	two	and	five	(Raka'ah)	or	more	than	five.
6)	Doubt	 between	 three	 and	 six	 (Raka'ah)	 and	more	 than	 six	 (of	 course,	 this	 doubt	 only	 occurs

rarely	but	it	is	necessary	to	explain	its	rule	at	this	time).
7)	Doubt	between	fourth	and	six	(Raka'ah)	and	more	than	six.	However,	the	obligatory	precaution

here	is	act	according	to	the	doubt	between	four	and	five,	meaning	to	base	it	on	being	four	(Raka'ah)
and	complete	the	prayer,	 then,	after	 the	prayer	perform	two	prostrations	of	forgetfulness	(Sajdatus-
Sahw),	then,	repeat	the	prayer	a	second	time.
8)	Doubt	in	the	number	of	Raka'ah	in	that	it	is	not	known	how	many	Raka'ah	have	prayed.
Issue	 441:	When	 one	 of	 the	 invalidating	 doubts	 happen	 to	 a	 person	 during	 the	 prayer,	 it	 is	 not

permissible	for	him	to	break	the	prayer	immediately,	rather,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	think	a	while	first.
Then,	if	his	doubt	is	established	and	does	not	vanish,	he	can	abandon	the	prayer.
Issue	442:	The	doubts	that	are	not	be	paid	attention	to	are	as	follows:
1)	Doubt	after	the	place	(has	been	passed).
2)	Doubt	after	the	Salaam	(the	closing	of	the	prayer).
3)	Doubt	after	the	expiration	of	the	time	of	the	prayer.
4)	The	doubt	of	excessive	doubting.
5)	The	doubt	of	the	leader	of	prayer	(Imam)	and	the	followers	(meaning	the	doubt	of	every	Imam

and	follower	in	the	Raka'ah	with	the	safeguarding	of	the	other.	Then,	the	one	of	the	two	in	doubt	will
refer	to	the	other).
6)	Doubt	 in	 the	 recommended	 prayer.	The	 explanation	 of	 each	 of	 these	 doubts	will	 come	 in	 the

coming	issues.
Issue	443:	When	there	is	doubt	in	the	number	of	Raka'ah	in	the	four	Raka'ah	prayer,	one's	doubt	is

proper	in	9	situations,	they	are:



•	First:	Doubt	between	 two	and	 three	(Raka'ah)	after	 raising	 the	head	from	the	second	Sajdah.	 In
this	situation,	base	(the	number	of	Raka'ah)	on	three	Raka'ah	having	been	prayed.	Then,	perform	one
other	 Raka'ah	 and	 complete	 the	 prayer.	 After	 the	 prayer,	 perform	 one	 Raka'ah	 of	 the	 prayer	 of
precaution	(Salatul-Ihtiyaat)	standing.	The	explanation	of	the	method	of	this	Raka'ah	will	come.
•	When	the	doubt	is	in	the	second	prostration	after	the	obligatory	Zikr,	act	according	to	this	method

also,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	then,	repeat	the	prayer	after	that.	(This	rule	is	applied	in	all
of	the	instances	in	which	doubt	occurs	after	completing	the	second	prostration	and	before	raising	the
head	from	it).
•	Second:	Doubt	between	three	and	four	(Raka'ah)	in	any	place	in	the	prayer	it	may	be.	The	prayer

is	 based	 on	 four	 (Raka'ah)	 and	 complete	 the	 prayer,	 then	 perform	 one	 Raka'ah	 of	 the	 prayer	 of
precaution	standing	or	two	Raka'ah	sitting.
•	Third:	Doubt	between	two	and	four	(Raka'ah)	after	raising	the	head	from	the	second	prostration.

Then,	 the	 prayer	 is	 based	 on	 four	 (Raka'ah)	 and	 the	 prayer	 is	 completed,	 then,	 two	Raka'ah	 of	 the
prayer	of	precaution	is	performed	standing.
•	Fourth:	 Doubt	 between	 two,	 three	 and	 four	 (Raka'ah)	 after	 raising	 the	 head	 from	 the	 second

prostration.	The	prayer	is	based	on	four	(Raka'ah)	and	after	completing	the	prayer,	two	Raka'ah	of	the
prayer	of	precaution	is	performed	standing	and	two	Raka'ah	sitting.
•	Fifth:	Doubt	between	four	and	five	(Raka'ah)	after	raising	the	head	from	the	second	prostration.

The	prayer	is	based	on	four	(Raka'ah)	and	the	prayer	is	completed	and,	afterward,	two	prostration	of
forgetfulness	(Sajdatus-Sahw)	are	performed.
•	Sixth:	Doubt	between	four	and	five	(Raka'ah)	in	the	state	of	standing.	Then,	one	sits	down	until	his

doubt	changes	to	doubt	between	three	and	four.	Then,	it	is	based	on	four	and	the	prayer	is	completed.
Then,	 one	 Raka'ah	 of	 the	 prayer	 of	 precaution	 is	 performed	 standing	 or	 two	 Raka'ah	 sitting.	 The
obligatory	precaution	is	to	also	repeat	the	prayer.
•	Seventh:	Doubt	between	 three	 and	 five	 (Raka'ah)	 in	 the	 state	of	 standing.	 It	 is	 obligatory	 to	 sit

until	the	doubt	changes	to	doubt	between	the	two	and	four.	Then,	it	is	based	on	four	and	the	prayer	is
completed.	 Then	 two	 Raka'ah	 of	 the	 prayer	 of	 precaution	 is	 performed	 standing.	 The	 obligatory
precaution	is	to	repeat	the	original	prayer	also.
•	 Eighth:	 Doubt	 between	 three,	 four	 and	 five	 (Raka'ah)	 in	 the	 state	 of	 standing.	 Then,	 it	 is

obligatory	to	sit,	then,	one's	doubt	should	return	to	doubt	between	two,	three	and	four.	Then,	it	will	be
based	upon	four	and	prayer	completed.	Then,	two	Raka'ah	of	the	prayer	of	precaution	are	performed
standing	and	two	Raka'ah	sitting.	The	precaution	is	to	repeat	the	original	prayer	also.
•	Ninth:	Doubt	between	five	and	six	in	the	state	of	standing.	It	is	necessary	to	sit	in	order	that	one's

doubt	is	changed	to	doubt	between	four	and	five,	then,	the	prayer	is	completed.	After	the	prayer,	two
prostrations	of	forgetfulness	are	performed.	The	precaution	is	also	to	repeat	the	original	prayer.
Issue	444:	When	proper	doubts	come	to	people,	it	is	not	permissible	for	them	to	break	their	prayer,

rather,	it	is	obligatory	upon	them	to	act	according	to	the	duties	mentioned	in	the	preceding	issues.	It	is
obligatory	at	the	time	of	doubts	occurring,	whatever	type	it	may	be,	to	think	a	while	first.	Then,	when
certainty	is	not	gained	for	one	of	the	two	sides	of	doubt	or	an	assumption	(Zann)	is	not	obtained	in	the
instances	 in	which	 an	 assumption	 is	 considered	 for	 whatever	 side,	 then,	 one's	 doubt	 is	 one	 of	 the
invalidating	doubts	and	the	prayer	is	abandoned	(in	other	words	broken)	and	started	anew.	When	the
doubt	was	one	of	the	proper	doubts,	one	must	act	according	to	the	duties	mentioned	in	the	preceding
issues.
Issue	 445:	 The	 ruling	 of	 an	 assumption	 (Zann)	 in	 the	 Raka'ah	 of	 prayer	 is	 (like)	 the	 ruling	 of

certainty,	meaning	that	it	is	obligatory	to	base	it	on	that	which	one	assumes	and	continue	to	the	prayer.
However,	when	that	is	in	the	first	and	second	Raka'ah,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	repeat	the
prayer	after	that	as	well.



Issue	 446:	 The	 prayer	 of	 precaution	 (Salatul-Ihtiyaat)	 is	 that	 which	 is	 performed	 at	 the	 time	 of
doubt	in	the	Raka'ah	of	prayer	in	the	following	manner:
After	 the	 Salaam	 (conclusion),	 it	 is	 obligatory	 for	 the	 worshipper	 to	 make	 the	 intention	 of	 the

prayer	 of	 precaution,	 then	 say:	 Allahu	 Akbar	 and	 recite	 Surah	 Al-Hamd	 (abandoning	 the	 second
Surah).	Then,	bow,	then,	prostrate	the	two	prostrations	like	the	ordinary	prayer.
When	one's	 duty	 is	 to	 perform	one	Raka'ah	 of	 the	 prayer	 of	 precaution,	 the	Tashahhud	 is	made

after	the	two	prostrations	and	the	Salaam	is	made.	When	one's	duty	is	to	perform	two	Raka'ah	of	the
prayer	of	precaution,	stand	after	the	second	prostration	and	perform	the	second	Raka'ah	like	the	first
(in	 other	 words,	 recite	 Surah	 Al-Hamd	 only,	 then,	 bow	 and	 make	 two	 prostrations).	 Then,	 the
Tashahhud	is	made	after	the	second	prostration	and	the	Salaam	is	performed.
Issue	447:	There	is	no	Azaan	nor	Iqaamah	for	the	prayer	of	precaution,	nor	a	second	Surah	nor	a

supplication	(Qunoot).	Inaudible	recitation	is	obligatory	in	the	recitation	of	Surah	Al-Hamd.	Rather,
the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	recite	the	Basmallah	inaudibly	also,	although	one	has	not	performed
any	action	invalidating	the	prayer	between	the	original	prayer	and	the	prayer	of	precaution.
	
Doubts	in	Prayer
1.	Invalid	Doubts
2.	Doubts	That	Are	Not	To	Be	Paid	Attention	To
3.	Proper	Doubts
The	Method	of	The	Prayer	of	Precaution
Instances	in	Which	The	Prostration	of	Forgetfulness	is	Obligatory
	
Issue	448:	 It	 is	obligatory	to	perform	the	two	prostrations	of	forgetfulness	after	 the	prayer	for	a

number	of	matters	in	the	manner	whose	mention	will	come,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
1)	For	speaking	inadvertently	(meaning	speaking	while	assuming	that	one	had	already	finished	the

prayer).
2)	For	the	Salaam	inadvertently	(mentioned)	in	other	than	its	place	(meaning	that	the	Salaam	was

made	at	the	end	of	two	Raka'ah	in	a	four	Raka'ah	prayer,	for	example).
3)	For	the	forgotten	prostration.
4)	For	the	forgotten	Tashahhud.
5)	When	one	inadvertently	sat	in	place	of	standing	or	one	stood	in	place	of	sitting.
6)	It	is	obligatory	at	the	time	of	doubt	between	four	and	five	(Raka'ah)	after	the	second	prostration,

to	 complete	 the	 prayer	 and	 after	 that	 perform	 two	 prostrations	 of	 forgetfulness.	 Likewise,	 it	 is
recommended	to	perform	the	two	prostrations	of	forgetfulness	for	every	increase	and	reduction.
	
The	Method	of	The	Prostration	of	Forgetfulness
Issue	449:	The	prostration	of	forgetfulness	is	performed	in	the	following	manner:
After	the	prayer,	immediately	make	the	intention	for	the	prostration	of	forgetfulness,	then,	make	a

prostration	and	say	in	the	prostration:

ُيِبَّنلا 	 اهُّیَأ 	 َكْیلَع 	 ُمالَّسلا 	 ِهللااِب 	َو	 ِهللا 	 ِمْسِب

ُهُتاكَرَب 	َو	 ِهللا 	 ُتَمحَرَو

“In	 the	 name	 of	 Allah	 and	By	Allah,	 Peace	 be	 upon	 you	O	Prophet	 and	 the	Mercy	 of	 Allah	 and
His		Blessings”
Then,	raise	the	head	from	the	prostration,	then,	prostrate	the	second	time	and	repeat	the	same	Zikr.



After	that,	raise	the	head	from	the	prostration	and	make	the	Tashahhud	and	Salaam.	The	precaution	is
that	the	obligatory	part	suffices	for	Tashahhud	and	one	can	be	contented	with	the	final	Salaam	only.
Issue	450:	 It	 is	obligatory	 to	perform	the	 two	prostrations	of	 forgetfulness	 facing	 the	Qiblah;	 to

have	Wudhu’	and	purity	(Tahaarah)	and	to	place	the	forehead	on	that	which	the	prostration	is	proper
upon	in	prayer.
	
The	Qadhaa’	of	The	Forgotten	Prostration	And	The	Forgotten	Tashahhud

Issue	451:	When	one	prostration	was	forgotten	or	a	number	of	prostrations	of	numerous	Raka'ah,
it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 perform	 its	 re-make	 (Qadhaa’)	 after	 the	 prayer	 (of	 course,	 forgetting	 two
prostrations	together	in	one	Raka'ah	invalidates	the	prayer).
When	 the	Tashahhud	was	 forgotten,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	perform	 its	Qadhaa’	 immediately	without

delay.	 It	 is	 performed	 in	 addition	 to	 the	Qadhaa’	 of	 the	 forgotten	 (items)	with	 two	 prostrations	 of
forgetfulness,	according	to	obligatory	precaution	(however,	the	Tashahhud	in	the	two	prostrations	of
forgetfulness	suffices	for	the	forgotten	Tashahhud).
Issue	452:	Conditional	in	the	Qadhaa’	of	the	forgotten	Tashahhud	and	the	forgotten	prostration	is

all	 that	 is	 condition	 in	 the	 prayer	 (like)	 purity	 (Tahaarah),	 the	 Qiblah	 and	 other	 conditions.	 It	 is
obligatory	to	perform	them	directly	after	the	prayer.

Defects	in	the	Parts	of	the	Prayer	and	its	Conditions

Issue	 453:	 When	 something	 in	 one	 of	 the	 obligatory	 matters	 of	 prayer	 are	 added	 or	 reduced
intentionally,	the	prayer	is	invalid.	As	for	when	that	action	is	done	out	of	ignorance	of	the	issue,	then,
if	that	part	is	a	pillar	(Rukn),	the	prayer	is	invalid.	When	the	parts	are	a	non-pillar,	the	prayer	is	valid
with	the	condition	that	one	be	ignorant	and	restricted,	in	other	words,	it	was	not	possible	to	learn	the
legal	issues.
When	there	is	an	addition	or	reduction	in	the	parts	of	prayer	inadvertently,	if	that	part	is	one	of	the

pillars	of	the	prayer,	the	prayer	is	invalid.	When	it	is	not	one	of	the	pillars,	the	prayer	is	valid.	When	it
was	one	of	the	conditions	of	prayer,	like	Wudhu’	or	Ghusl	already	examined,	the	prayer	is	invalid,	be
it	intentionally	or	inadvertently.
Issue	455:	When	it	is	known	after	the	prayer	that	one	has	prayed	before	entering	the	time	of	prayer

or	he	prayed	with	the	back	facing	the	Qiblah,	it	is	obligatory	to	repeat	the	prayer	with	the	time	or	its
Qadhaa’’	when	the	time	has	expired.	However,	when	one	has	prayed	with	the	Qiblah	to	his	left	or	right
inadvertently,	the	prayer	is	not	invalidated.



Prayer	of	the	Traveler

Issue	456:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	traveler	to	shorten	his	prayer	(in	other	words	to	perform	the	four
Raka'ah	prayer	as	two	Raka'ah	in	place	of	four	Raka'ah)	and	that	is	with	eight	conditions:
The	First	Condition:	 That	 the	 distance	which	 is	 covered	 in	 one's	 journey	 is	 not	 less	 than	 eight

legal	Faraasikh	(in	other	words,	the	extent	43Kilometers/26.7	US	miles).
Issue	457:	It	is	obligatory	upon	he	whose	sum	of	going	and	returning	is	eight	Faraasikh	to	shorten

his	prayers	whether	his	going	is	four	Faraasikh	(in	other	words	21.5	Kilometers/	13.4	miles)	or	more
or	 less.	Rather,	 it	 suffices	 that	 the	amount	of	one's	going	and	 return	be	eight	Faraasikh	 in	order	 to
shorten	one's	prayer	whether	one	 returns	 in	 the	 that	 same	night	or	does	not	 return,	 except	 that	one
stays	in	a	place	in	the	middle	of	this	journey	for	ten	days.
Issue	458:	At	the	time	of	figuring	the	legal	distance,	it	is	obligatory	to	begin	with	the	last	house	of

the	city.
Issue	459:	The	Second	Condition:	 it	 is	 to	 intend	 from	 the	 beginning	of	 the	matter	 to	 travel	 the

legal	distance.	Based	on	this,	when	one	intends	from	the	beginning	to	travel	less	than	eight	Faraasikh
and	 in	 the	way	or	after	arriving	 to	 the	 intended	place,	one	 intends	 to	extend	his	 journey	so	 that	 the
total	is	eight	Faraasikh,	due	to	that,	he	prays	a	complete	prayer	and	does	not	shorten	it.
However,	when	 it	 is	 intended	 during	 or	 after	 arriving	 at	 the	 intended	 destination	 to	 travel	 eight

Faraasikh	or	more	(further),	one's	prayer	is	shortened.
Issue	 460:	 He	 who	 travels	 searching	 for	 a	 lost	 item	 and	 does	 not	 known	 how	much	 it	 will	 be

necessary	to	travel	in	order	to	arrive	at	one	aim,	it	is	obligatory	to	pray	one's	prayer	full.	However,	at
the	time	of	returning	to	one's	country	or	a	place	of	(temporary)	residence,	when	the	distance	is	eight
Faraasikh	or	more,	one's	prayer	is	shortened.
Issue	461:	He	whose	choice	of	travel	is	(in	the	hands)	of	another,	like	the	child	who	is	obligated	to

travel	with	his	 father,	 if	he	knows	 that	his	 father	will	 travel	eight	Faraasikh,	 it	 is	obligatory	 that	he
shorten	his	prayers.	Likewise,	 if	one	 is	 taken	to	a	place	out	of	compulsion	(like	a	prison),	and	it	 is
known	that	he	will	travel	eight	Faraasikh	or	more,	it	is	obligatory	for	him	to	shorten	is	prayer,	except
when	 there	 is	 a	 reasonable	 possibility	 that	 he	 will	 separate	 from	 them	 before	 four	 Faraasikh	 and
return.
Issue	 462:	The	 third	 condition:	 Is	 not	 to	 change	 from	 one's	 intended	 (destination)	 in	 the	 way.

According	 to	 this,	 when	 one	 changes	 from	 one's	 intended	 (destination)	 before	 arriving	 at	 four
Faraasikh	or	one	 is	 in	doubt,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	pray	 full.	As	when	one	changes	 from	 the	 intended
(destination)	after	reaching	four	Faraasikh,	it	is	obligatory	to	shorten	one's	prayer,	except	that	one	is
in	doubtful	about	remaining	or	returning	or	he	desires	to	stay	there	for	ten	days.
Issue	463:	The	fourth	condition:	Is	that	one	not	pass	through	his	own	city	before	reaching	eight

Faraasikh	and	that	one	not	intend	to	reside	and	stay	ten	days	or	more	in	a	place	along	the	way.	When
one	passes	through	his	city,	his	journey	is	disrupted	and,	likewise	it	is	when	one	arrives	at	a	place	of
(temporary)	residence.	When	one	becomes	doubtful	as	to	whether	to	he	has	passed	through	his	city	or
resides	in	a	place	for	ten	days	or	not,	then,	it	is	obligatory	to	pray	one's	prayer	full.
Issue	464:	The	fifth	condition:	That	the	journey	not	be	undertaken	to	commit	a	sin.	Then,	when	the

journey	is	for	the	aim	of	stealing	or	treachery	or	another	unlawful	deed,	it	is	obligatory	to	pray	full.
Likewise,	when	the	journey	itself	 is	unlawful,	 like	there	being	a	harm	considered	upon	the	body	or
when	a	woman	travels	without	the	permission	of	her	husband	(according	to	obligatory	precaution)	or
a	child	travels	in	spite	of	the	prohibition	of	his	parents	so	that	it	brings	about	distress	upon	them,	then,
it	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 these	 to	 pray	 full	 and	 they	 do	 not	 have	 the	 right	 to	 shorten	 (their	 prayers).
However,	when	 the	 journey	was	obligatory,	 like	 the	obligatory	pilgrimage	 (Hajj)	 the	agreement	of



the	husband	and	the	parents	is	not	conditional	and	it	is	obligatory	to	shorten	the	prayers.
Issue	465:	It	is	permissible	to	travel	with	the	intention	of	roaming	or	recreation	and	whatever	may

be	 similar	 as	 long	 as	 one	 does	 not	 go	 to	 the	 extreme	 and	 other	 unlawful	 acts,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to
shorten	the	prayer.
Issue	466:	He	who	 travels	 for	 hunting	 for	 his	 own	 livelihood,	 then,	 his	 travel	 is	 lawful	 and	 his

prayer	is	shortened.	Likewise	it	 is	when	someone	travels	to	increase	profits	and	earnings.	As	far	as
traveling	for	hunting	as	a	recreation	and	entertainment,	then,	his	travel	is	unlawful	and	it	is	obligatory
that	the	prayer	is	prayed	full.
Issue	467:	The	sixth	condition:	It	is	that	one	not	be	a	nomadic	Bedouin	who	has	no	specific	home.

Rather,	they	stop	and	take	up	residence	wherever	they	find	water	and	pasture	for	themselves	and	for
their	animals.	These	(people),	then,	pray	full	and	they	fast	in	all	of	these	journeys.
Issue	468:	The	 seventh	 condition:	 That	 one's	 occupation	 not	 be	 traveling,	 like	 a	 driver,	 sailor,

pilot	or	camel	driver	similar	to	these	of	he	whose	occupation	is	traveling.	It	is	obligatory	upon	these
(people)	to	pray	full,	although	it	is	their	first	journey.
Issue	469:	 He	whose	 occupation	 is	 not	 traveling,	 however,	 the	 journey	 is	 a	 prerequisite	 for	 his

occupation,	like	a	teacher,	laborer	or	an	employee	who	resides	in	a	city	but	he	is	compelled	to	travel
to	 another	 area	 specifically	 for	 his	 employment	 and	 the	 distance	 between	 the	 places	 are	 eight
Faraasikh	going	and	coming	or	more,	it	is	obligatory	upon	them	to	pray	full	and	fast.
Issue	470:	He	whose	occupation	is	traveling,	when	he	travels	for	other	than	his	employment	(like

traveling	for	the	pilgrimage	or	Ziyaarah	or	another	purpose)	it	is	obligatory	for	him,	like	the	rest	of
the	travelers,	to	shorten	the	prayer.	However,	when	a	driver	hires	his	car	for	Ziyaarah	and	(travels	for
Ziyaarah)	and	he	is	responsible	to	drive	(his	car),	it	is	obligatory	that	he	pray	his	prayer	complete.
Issue	 471:	 He	 whose	 occupation	 is	 traveling,	 when	 he	 stays	 in	 a	 place	 for	 ten	 days	 or	 more,

whether	 that	place	 is	his	city	or	not,	whether	he	 intended	 initially	 to	stay	 there	 ten	days	or	not,	 it	 is
obligatory	upon	him	to	shorten	(his	prayer)	and	prays	full	in	the	beginning	of	the	journey	he	travels
after	ten	days	are	completed	in	that	place	(according	to	precaution).	If	he	had	doubt	whether	he	will
remain	in	that	place	for	ten	days	or	not,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	pray	his	prayer	full.
Issue	 472:	The	 eighth	 condition:	 That	 one	 arrive	 at	 the	 city	 limits,	 meaning	 that	 he	 has	 gone

beyond	his	city	or	the	place	of	his	(temporary)	residence	by	an	amount	with	which	he	is	not	able	to
hear	the	sound	of	the	Azaan	of	the	city	nor	can	see	its	inhabitants.	There	is	no	consequence	of	seeing
the	walls	of	the	city	or	not	seeing	them.	However,	it	is	necessary	that	there	not	be	dust	or	fog	in	the
atmosphere	or	something	else	preventing	a	sighting	or	prevents	hearing.
	
Disruption	of	the	Journey

Issue	473:	There	are	a	number	of	matters	disrupting	the	journey	and	it	is	obligatory	upon	people	to
pray	one's	prayer	full,	these	matters	are:
First:	 Arrival	 at	 the	 hometown.	 Intended	 by	 the	 hometown	 is	 the	 place	 which	 people	 select	 for

residing	and	living	in	whether	they	were	born	there	or	not,	whether	it	is	the	hometown	of	their	father
and	mother	or	it	was	selected	without	them.
Issue	474:	When	people	select	a	place	for	their	residence	when	there	it	is	said	about	them	that	they

are	 not	 traveler,	 whether	 the	 intent	 of	 residence	 is	 permanent	 or	 temporary	 (for	 example,	 if	 one
intends	to	remain	there	a	number	of	years,	that	place)	is	in	the	ruling	of	his	hometown.
Likewise,	are	the	employees	of	governmental	departments	for	whom	it	is	possible	that	they	remain

in	a	place	a	number	of	years.	Then,	that	place	will	have	the	ruling	of	a	hometown	applied	upon	it	for
them.
Issue	475:	 Sometimes	 a	person	 resides	 in	places	 (in	other	words,	 he	 takes	 two	hometowns),	 for



example,	he	lives	in	a	town	for	six	months	and	in	another	town	for	six	months.	In	this	situation,	both
places	will	 be	 considered	 as	 a	 hometown	 for	 him.	Rather,	 it	 is	 possible	 that	 people	 can	 take	 three
hometowns	for	themselves.
Issue	476:	When	people	have	lived	in	a	place	and	had	taken	it	as	a	hometown,	then,	if	he	abandoned

that	place	 (meaning	 that	he	does	not	 intend	 to	 live	 there),	 then,	whenever	he	 travels	 to	 that	place	 to
visit	his	relatives	and	friends,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	shorten	his	prayers	whether	he	has	property	or
real	estate	there	or	not,	whether	his	relatives	live	there	or	not,	except	that	they	intend	to	reside	ten	days
in	that	place.
Likewise,	when	people	take	a	place	to	live	other	than	their	original	hometown,	and	remain	there	six

months	or	more,	then,	abandon	it,	they	will	shorten	their	prayers	there	whether	they	have	property	or
real	estate	in	that	place	or	not.
Issue	477:	Second:	Intending	to	(temporarily)	reside	ten	days.	When	a	traveler	intends	to	reside	in

a	place	ten	consecutive	days	or	he	knows	or	he	knows	that	he	will	be	compelled	to	stopover	there	ten
days,	full	(prayers)	are	obligatory	for	him.
Issue	478:	The	traveler	who	intends	to	reside	in	a	place	for	ten	days,	it	 is	permissible	for	him	to

intend	to	stay	in	a	number	of	places	with	the	condition	that	the	places	are	very	close	(for	example,	the
distance	is	a	Kilometer	or	two	Kilometers	or	a	few	more)	such	that	when	he	transfers	between	them,	it
cannot	 be	 said	 that	 he	 is	 a	 traveler.	Likewise,	 there	 is	 no	difference	between	 small	 cities	 and	 large
cities.	Therefore,	the	big	cities	do	not	differ	from	the	small	cities	in	the	rules	of	the	traveler.
Issue	479:	The	traveler	who	intends	to	reside	in	a	place	ten	days,	if	he	intends	from	the	beginning

to	go	to	the	outskirts	of	that	area	during	the	ten	days,	then,	if	those	outskirts	are	not	very	far	such	that
it	would	be	counted	as	a	journey,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	prays	full.	As	for	when	it	such	that	it	will	be
considered	as	a	journey	or	part	of	a	journey,	it	is	obligatory	for	him	to	shorten	his	prayer	in	each	of
those	ten	days.
Issue	480:	When	a	person	intends	to	reside	in	a	place	for	ten	days,	however,	there	is	a	probability

that	a	barrier	may	arise	(preventing	him)	from	reaching	ten	days,	then,	if	people	does	not	weight	that
probability	(in	other	words,	it	is	not	a	reasonable	probability),	it	is	obligatory	upon	them	to	complete
the	prayers	(full).	As	for	when	there	was	a	strong	probability,	they	pray	shortened.
Issue	481:	When	 there	was	 the	 intention	 to	 reside	 in	a	place	 for	 ten	days,	 then,	one's	 intention	 is

changed	or	 there	 is	 doubt	 in	 it,	 then,	 if	 that	was	 before	 praying	one	 four	Raka'ah	 prayer,	 one	will
shorten	his	prayer.	If	it	was	after	performing	one	four	Raka'ah	prayer,	it	is	obligatory	to	pray	one's
prayer	full	as	long	as	he	is	in	that	place.
Issue	482:	Third:	To	remain	in	a	place	for	a	period	of	a	month	without	intention.	When	a	traveler

stops	over	in	one	place	and	does	not	know	how	long	the	period	is	that	he	will	be	staying	there,	it	is
obligatory	 upon	 him	 to	 shorten	 his	 prayers.	 When,	 in	 this	 condition,	 he	 passes	 one	 month,	 it	 is
obligatory	upon	him	to	(pray	his	prayers)	full,	although	he	may	remain	after	that	for	a	short	period
(although	the	month	is	a	lunar	month	which	is	often	less	than	thirty	days,	it	suffices	also,	for	example
for	the	tenth	of	this	month	to	the	tenth	of	the	next	month).
	
Miscellaneous	issues	of	Travel
	
Issue	483:	 The	 traveler	 can	 choose	 between	 a	 shortened	 or	 full	 prayer	 in	 four	 places,	 they	 are:

Masjidul-Haraam	(at	the	Holy	Ka'abah);	the	Masjid	of	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	the	Blessings	of	Allah
be	upon	him	and	his	family;	the	Masjid	of	Kufah	and	the	Harem	of	the	Leader	of	the	Martyrs,	Imam
Al-Hussain	Ibn	Ali,	peace	be	upon	him.	The	best	manner	in	these	places	is	to	pray	full.
There	 is	 no	 difference	 between	 the	Masjidul-Haraam	 in	 the	 time	 of	 the	Messenger	 of	Allah,	 the

Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon	him	and	his	family	and	the	time	of	pure	A’immah.	Rather,	(it	includes)	the



expansion	that	has	been	achieved	in	it	afterward	or	that	which	will	be	achieved	in	the	future.	Likewise
it	is	with	relation	to	the	Masjid	of	the	Messenger,	the	Harem	of	Imam	Hussain	and	the	Masjid	of	Kufa.
Issue	484:	He	who	knows	that	he	is	a	traveler	and	that	his	duty	in	the	prayer	(is	to	pray)	shortened,

then,	he	prays	full	intentionally,	his	prayer	is	invalid.	Likewise,	when	he	forgets	that	it	is	obligatory
upon	a	traveler	to	shorten	the	prayer,	then,	prays	full,	it	is	obligatory	upon	him	to	repeat	it.
Likewise	it	is	when	one	knows	the	rule	of	the	prayer	of	the	traveler	and	does	not	pay	it	attention	in

the	state	of	traveling	and	makes	the	prayer	full.	As	for	when	he	did	not	originally	know	that	the	duty
of	the	traveler	is	to	shorten	the	prayer	and	had	not	ever	heard	this	issue,	then	if	he	prays	full	in	the
place	of	shortening	(the	prayers)	his	pray	is	valid.
Issue	485:	The	traveler	who	knows	generally	that	his	duty	is	to	shorten	the	prayers,	when	he	did	not

know	 some	 of	 the	 parts	 of	 that	 (for	 example,	 he	 does	 not	 know	 the	 conditions	 of	 shortening	 the
prayer	is	that	he	must	travel	eight	Faraasikh),	if	he	prays	full,	the	precaution	is	to	repeat	it	shortened.
Issue	486:	When	one	forgets	that	he	is	a	traveler	and	prays	full,	then,	if	he	remembers	in	the	time

(of	the	prayer)	it	is	obligatory	that	he	repeat	it	shortened.	If	he	remembers	after	the	time,	he	does	not
remake	it.
Issue	487:	When	 the	pray	had	passed	 (without	being	performed)	 in	a	 journey,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to

remake	it	shortened	(whether	he	intends	to	remake	in	the	state	of	traveling	or	in	the	state	of	being	in
his	hometown).	 In	 the	reverse	of	 that,	when	the	prayer	has	passed	(without	being	performed)	 in	 the
hometown,	it	is	obligatory	to	remake	it	as	a	full	prayer	whether	its	remake	(Qadhaa’)	is	in	the	state	of
travel	or	in	the	state	of	his	being	in	the	hometown.
Issue	488:	The	rule	of	the	prayer	of	the	traveler	is	not	linked	to	ease	or	difficulty	of	travel.	Rather,

shortening	the	prayer	is	obligatory	in	the	prayer	even	in	travels	and	comfortable	journeys	of	this	age
when	the	aforementioned	conditions	are	present.



The	Prayer	of	Qadhaa’

Issue	489:	When	people	(do	not	perform)	the	obligatory	prayer	in	its	time,	it	is	obligatory	for	them
to	make	 it	 (Qadhaa’)	although	he	had	be	asleep	 for	 the	entire	 time	of	 the	prayer	or	 the	prayer	had
lapsed	in	illness	or	intoxication.	As	for	when	(one	is	unconscious)	for	the	entire	time	(of	the	prayer),
then,	 the	Qadhaa’	 is	 not	 obligatory.	 Likewise,	 the	Qadhaa’	 is	 not	 obligatory	 upon	 the	 non-Muslim
when	he	accepts	Islam	nor	upon	the	woman	whose	prayers	have	lapsed	in	the	state	o	of	menstruation
(Haidh)	and	afterbirth	bleeding	(Nifaas).
Issue	490:	He	who	has	the	Qadhaa’	of	a	lapsed	prayer	obligatory	upon	him,	it	is	obligatory	he	not

negligent	nor	remiss	in	performing	the	Qadhaa’.	However,	it	is	not	obligatory	to	make	the	Qadhaa’
immediately,	 except	 that	 the	prayer	 is	 intended	 to	be	prayed	before	a	prayer	or	 two	prayers	 expire
before	it.	Then,	the	obligatory	precaution	in	this	situation	is	to	make	the	Qadhaa’	of	the	lapsed	prayers
of	that	day,	then,	pray	the	current	prayer.
Issue	491:	He	who	has	in	his	duty	the	Qadhaa’	of	a	lapsed	prayer,	it	is	permissible	that	he	perform

recommended	 prayers.	 There	 is	 nothing	 preventing	 performing	 the	Qadhaa’	 of	 the	 lapsed	 prayers
before	the	daily	prayers	or	after	them.
Issue	492:	It	Is	not	obligatory	to	pay	heed	to	the	sequence	in	the	Qadhaa’	of	lapsed	prayers	except

between	Zuhr,	'Asr,	Maghrib	and	'Ishaa’	of	one	day.
Issue	493:	He	who	has	a	number	of	lapsed	prayers	and	does	not	know	their	number,	for	example,

he	 does	 not	 know	whether	 it	 is	 two	 prayers	 or	 three	 prayers,	 it	 suffices	 to	 perform	 the	minimum
amount.	 As	 for	 when	 he	 knows	 of	 that	 (range)	 in	what	 has	 passed,	 however,	 he	 has	 forgotten	 the
reason	of	his	negligence,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	perform	the	majority.
Issue	494:	It	is	permissible	for	he	who	has	as	his	duty	the	Qadhaa’	of	lapsed	prayers	for	number	of

preceding	days	to	perform	his	daily	prayers	before	performing	the	Qadhaa’	of	those	lapsed	prayers
except	that	the	lapsed	prayers	are	considered	a	prayer	or	two	prayers	before	the	current	prayer.	Then,
it	is	obligatory	upon	him,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	to	perform	the	lapsed	prayers	before
the	current	prayer,	as	you	are	aware.
Issue	 495:	 It	 is	 recommended	 to	 habituate	 the	 discerning	 child	 (discerning	 between	 proper	 and

shameful,	 and	 good	 and	 evil)	 with	 prayer	 and	 the	 remaining	 acts	 of	 worship.	 Rather,	 it	 is
recommended	to	encourage	him	(to	perform)	the	Qadhaa’	of	his	lapsed	prayers	(in	that	it	is	necessary
that	he	not	complete	that	in	a	manner	bringing	pressure	upon	him	and	leading	him	to	dislike	worship).



The	Obligation	of	The	Qadhaa’	for	the	Lapsed	Prayer	of	the	Parents	upon	the
eldest	Children

Issue	496:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	elders	son	(meaning	the	eldest	son	of	the	deceased	after	his	death)
to	make	the	Qadhaa’	of	the	prayers	or	fasts	of	his	father	and	mother	which	have	lapsed	(without	being
performed)	and	they	have	not	lapsed	due	to	their	disobedience	and	(the	eldest	son)	is	capable	of	their
Qadhaa’	and	that	is	after	their	death.	Rather,	(the	eldest	son)	should	make	the	Qadhaa’	on	their	behalf
their	lapse	was	due	to	disobedience,	according	to	recommended	precaution.	Likewise,	the	eldest	son
will	make	the	Qadhaa’	of	the	fasts	which	they	had	not	made	by	reason	of	traveling,	if	they	were	not
able	to	make	its	Qadhaa’,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	497:	When	another	person	(other	than	the	eldest	son)	makes	the	Qadhaa’	of	those	prayers	and

fasts	(the	responsibility)	is	dropped	for	the	eldest	son.
Issue	498:	When	the	eldest	son	does	not	know	anything	of	his	fathers	or	mothers	prayers	or	fasts

has	 lapsed	 or	 not,	 nothing	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 him.	 It	 is	 not	 obligatory	 upon	 him	 to	 investigate	 or
explore	that	(matter).
	Issue	499:	When	the	eldest	son	has	died,	nothing	is	obligatory	upon	the	remaining	children.
Issue	500:	Hiring	 for	 the	Qadhaa’	of	prayer	 and	other	 lapsed	worship	as	 a	 representative	of	 the

deceased	is	not	without	objection	except	in	the	pilgrimage.	It	is	essential	for	he	who	intends	to	hire	a
person	 for	 the	 Qadhaa’	 of	 the	 worship	 of	 another	 to	 have	 the	 intention	 of	 Rijaa’	 (meaning	 to
performing	with	the	hope	and	expectation	that	it	will	be	accepted)	and	the	payment	is	given	under	the
title	 of	 a	 gift.	 Regarding	 performing	 the	 lapsed	 prayers	 and	 fasts,	 and	 likewise,	 the	 recommended
prayers	with	the	intention	of	Qurbah	and	without	pay,	then,	there	is	no	objection	in	it.
Issue	501:	It	is	permissible	for	people	to	hire	out	themselves	for	some	of	the	recommended	acts,

like	Ziyaarah	 to	 the	grave	of	 the	Messenger	 of	Allah,	 the	Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon	him	and	his
family	and	the	pure	A’immah,	upon	them	be	peace	as	a	representative	of	a	living	person.	However,	the
obligatory	precaution	is	that	the	money	and	payment	is	taken	as	a	prerequisite	of	these	acts.	As	such	it
is	permissible	to	establish	some	of	these	recommended	acts	and	grant	its	reward	to	the	deceased	or
the	living.
Issue	502:	It	is	obligatory	the	person	who	undertakes	the	Qadhaa’	of	lapsed	(worship)	on	behalf	of

the	deceased	be	very	knowledgeable	of	the	issues	of	prayer	and	that	his	recitation	be	proper.
Issue	503:	 It	 is	obligatory	 that	he	who	represents	a	deceased	person	 in	 the	Qadhaa’	of	his	 lapsed

(prayers)	not	be	excused	(from	performing	any)	part	of	 the	prayer	or	 its	conditions.	Then	 it	 is	not
permissible	for	he	who	prays	sitting	due	to	his	inability	to	stand	to	represent	anyone.	Rather,	even	he
who	 prays	 with	 Tayammum	 or	 Jabeerah	 does	 not	 represent	 anyone,	 according	 to	 obligatory
precaution.
Issue	504:	It	is	permissible	for	a	man	to	represent	a	woman	and	a	woman	to	represent	a	man.	Each

of	them	will	act	according	to	their	duty	for	inaudible	and	audible	recitation	in	prayer,	not	in	view	of
the	duty	of	 the	deceased.	 It	 is	not	obligatory	 for	 the	Qadhaa’	of	 the	deceased	 (for	one	 representing
him	to	observe)	the	sequence	(of	the	prayers)	whether	he	knows	of	their	sequence	of	does	not	know,
except	in	the	sequence	of	Zuhr,	'Asr,	Maghrib	and	'Ishaa’	of	one	day,	then,	it	is	obligatory	to	observe
its	sequence,	as	you	are	aware.
	
The	Prayer	of	Hire



The	Prayer	of	Congregation

Issue	505:	The	prayer	of	congregation	(Salatul-Jamaa'ah)	is	one	of	the	most	important	recommended
acts	 and	 one	 of	 the	 great	 Islamic	 ceremonies.	Great	 emphasis	 of	 it	 has	 come	 in	 the	 traditions	 and
narrations,	in	particular	for	he	who	is	a	neighbor	of	the	Masjid	or	hears	the	Azaan	of	the	Masjid.	It	is
essential	for	people	to	pray	with	the	congregation	as	far	as	possible.
It	 has	 been	 related	 in	 the	 noble	 traditions	 that	 if	 one	 person	 is	 led	 by	 the	 Imam	 (leader)	 of	 the

congregation,	each	Raka'ah	of	prayer	has	the	reward	of	150	prayers.	When	two	are	led,	each	Raka'ah
has	 the	 reward	 of	 600	 prayers.	 Whenever	 the	 number	 of	 believers	 increase,	 the	 amount	 of	 their
reward	 increases.	When	 their	number	 surpasses	 ten	 individuals,	 then,	 if	 the	 sky	were	paper	and	 the
seas	were	ink	and	the	trees	were	pens	and	man,	angels	and	jinn	were	writing,	it	would	not	be	possible
to	count	what	reward	and	recompense	there	is	for	one	Raka'ah	of	their	prayer.
Issue	506:	Lack	of	attendance	and	participation	in	the	congregation	is	forbidden	when	that	is	due	to

neglect	and	lack	of	care	about	it.
	 Issue	 507:	 It	 is	 recommended	 for	 people	 to	 wait	 until	 they	 perform	 their	 prayer	 with	 the

congregation.	The	 prayer	 of	 the	 congregation	 is	more	 virtuous	 than	 the	 prayer	 individually	 in	 the
beginning	of	the	time.	Likewise,	the	brief	prayer	of	the	congregation	is	more	virtuous	that	the	prayer
individually,	although	it	be	lengthy.
Issue	 508:	 When	 the	 congregation	 is	 established,	 it	 is	 recommended	 for	 he	 who	 had	 prayed

individually	to	repeat	the	prayer	a	second	time	with	the	congregation.	If	he	comes	to	know	afterward
that	his	first	prayer	was	invalid,	the	second	prayer	will	suffice	for	him.
Issue	 509:	 It	 is	 not	 ever	 permitted	 to	 perform	 the	 recommended	 prayers	 in	 the	 form	 of	 the

congregation,	 except	 the	 prayer	 for	 rain	 (Salatul-Istisqaa’)	 and	 recommended	 prayer	 of	 'Eidul-Fitr
and	'Eidul-Adhha	in	the	time	of	the	absence	of	the	Imam,	upon	him	be	peace.
Issue	 510:	 It	 is	 permissible	 in	 the	 daily	 prayers	 to	 be	 led	 by	 an	 Imam	 in	 whatever	 prayer	 one

desires	and	the	likeness	between	the	prayer	of	the	follower	and	the	Imam	is	not	necessary.	Then,	for
example,	 if	 the	 Imam	 is	 performing	 Zuhr	 and	 (the	 follower)	 had	 already	 performed	 Zuhr,	 it	 is
permissible	that	he	perform	'Asr	with	the	Imam.
However,	when	the	Imam	is	repeating	his	prayer	as	a	precaution,	it	is	permitted	(for	the	follower)

to	be	led	by	him,	except	that	the	two	prayers	are	both	alike	as	far	as	precaution.
	
The	Conditions	of	The	Prayer	of	Congregation
	
Issue	511:	The	observance	of	some	matters	are	obligatory	in	the	congregation:
The	First	condition:	Lack	of	a	barrier,	meaning	that	there	not	be	a	barrier	between	the	Imam	and

the	 followers	 and,	 likewise,	 a	 barrier	 between	 the	 followers	 themselves	 preventing	 seeing.	 Even	 a
glass	 barrier	 is	 objectionable.	 Regarding	 when	 the	 followers	 are	 women,	 then,	 there	 is	 nothing
preventing	the	existence	of	a	barrier	between	them	and	the	men.
Issue	512:	The	second	condition:	That	 the	place	of	 standing	of	 the	 Imam	 is	not	higher	 than	 the

place	of	standing	of	the	followers,	except	by	a	small	amount.	If	the	land	is	sloped	and	the	Imam	stands
at	a	higher	place,	 then,	nothing	prevents	that	when	the	slope	is	not	a	lot	and	it	 is	said	that	it	 is	 level
ground.
Issue	513:	There	is	no	objection	when	the	place	of	standing	of	the	follower	is	higher	than	the	place

of	 standing	 of	 the	 Imam.	 For	 example,	 when	 the	 Imam	 is	 in	 the	 courtyard	 of	 the	Masjid	 and	 the
congregation	of	worshippers	are	standing	on	 the	balcony	or	on	 the	roof.	However,	when	 it	 is	such
that	it	is	not	applicable	that	it	is	a	congregation,	the	prayer	and	the	congregation	is	not	proper,	like	the



Imam	is	one	the	first	level	and	the	followers	are	on	a	higher	level	far	from	the	congregation.
Issue	 514:	The	 third	 condition:	 That	 there	 not	 be	 a	 great	 distance	 between	 the	 Imam	 and	 the

followers	and	between	the	followers	themselves.	As	for	when	the	space	is	a	foot	or	a	number	of	feet
such	that	the	title	of	congregation	is	applied	to	it,	there	is	nothing	preventing	that.
According	to	this,	if	there	is	a	empty	space	in	the	amount	of	a	person	or	two	persons	not	praying

between	the	followers,	it	does	not	harm	the	congregation.	However,	it	is	recommended	that	the	rows
be	joined	together	and	connected.
Issue	515:	The	 fourth	 condition:	 That	 the	 followers	 not	 be	 ahead	 of	 the	 Imam	 in	 the	 place	 of

standing.	 According	 to	 this,	 when	 the	 followers	 are	 ahead	 of	 the	 Imam	 in	 the	 beginning	 of	 the
congregation	or	during	 it,	 the	congregation	 is	 invalid.	The	precaution	 is	 that	 the	 two	 (meaning	 the
Imam	 and	 the	 followers)	 also	 not	 be	 equal,	 rather,	 the	 followers	 should	 be	 behind	 a	 little.	 It	 is
obligatory	 to	 observe	 this	 being	 behind	 in	 all	 of	 the	 states	 of	 the	 prayer,	 even	 in	 the	 Rukoo'	 and
prostration.
	
The	Rules	of	The	Prayer	of	Congregation
	
Issue	516:	When	the	followers	know	that	the	prayer	of	the	Imam	is	invalid	with	certainty	(like	they

know	that	the	Imam	does	not	have	Wudhu’	for	example),	it	is	not	permissible	for	them	to	be	led	by
him,	although	the	Imam	had	not	paid	attention	to	it	himself.	As	for	when	the	followers	come	to	know
after	 the	 prayer	 that	 the	 Imam	was	 not	 just	 or	 was	 a	 non-Muslim,	 God	 forbid,	 or	 his	 prayer	 was
invalid,	the	prayer	of	the	followers	is	valid.
Issue	517:	It	is	not	permissible	to	separate	from	the	congregation	during	the	prayer	(and	the	prayer

is	 an	 individual	 prayer)	 without	 an	 excuse,	 whether	 it	 be	 determined	 to	 do	 that	 action	 from	 the
beginning	or	determined	during	the	prayer.
Issue	518:	When	 a	 congregation	 is	 led	 and	 the	 Imam	 is	 in	 the	 state	 of	 bowing	 and	 the	 follower

bows	 and	 joins	 the	 Imam	 in	 Rukoo',	 (the	 followers)	 prayer	 is	 proper	 whether	 they	 have	 already
performed	the	Zikr	of	Rukoo'	or	not.	It	is	counted	as	the	first	Raka'ah	for	(the	follower).	As	for	when
he	 was	 not	 able	 to	 join	 the	 Imam	 in	 Rukoo',	 he	 should	 complete	 his	 prayer	 individually.	 The
obligatory	precaution	is	to	repeat	the	prayer.	Likewise	is	it	when	one	has	doubt	as	to	whether	he	had
joined	the	Imam	in	Rukoo'	or	not.
Issue	519:	In	the	last	Raka'ah	(not	the	first),	it	is	also	obligatory	that	one	join	the	Imam	in	Rukoo',

otherwise,	his	being	in	congregation	is	objectionable.
Issue	520:	When	the	congregation	is	led	and	the	Imam	is	in	Rukoo'	and	before	(the	follower)	bends

in	the	amount	of	Rukoo',	the	Imam	raises	from	his	Rukoo',	it	is	obligatory	that	(the	follower)	make
the	intention	of	the	individual	(prayer)	and	his	prayer	is	proper	and	he	does	not	need	to	repeat	it.
Issue	521:	When	one	is	being	led	by	the	Imam	in	the	second	Raka'ah,	make	Qunoot	and	Tashahhud

with	the	Imam.	The	precaution	is	to	assume	the	state	of	sitting	on	the	heels	at	the	time	of	Tashahhud
(in	other	words,	to	raise	the	knees	from	the	floor	and	place	the	fingers	of	the	hands	and	the	soles	of
the	feet	on	the	ground	only).
After	making	the	Tashahhud,	stand	and	recite	Surah	Al-Hamd	and	the	second	Surah.	When	the	time

is	not	sufficient	for	recitation	of	the	second	Surah,	recitation	of	Al-Hamd	will	suffice	in	order	to	join
the	Imam	in	the	Rukoo'.
Issue	522:	When	being	led	by	the	Imam	and	(the	follower)	is	in	the	second	Raka'ah,	it	is	obligatory

in	 his	 second	Raka'ah	which	 is	 the	 third	Raka'ah	 of	 the	 Imam,	 to	 sit	 after	 the	 two	prostrations	 and
make	 the	Tashahhud	 in	 the	 obligatory	 amount	 and	 stand	 immediately	 and	 connect	 himself	with	 the
Imam.	If	the	time	is	not	sufficient	for	recitation	of	the	Tasbeehaatul-Arba'	three	times,	it	can	be	recited
once	and	connect	himself	with	the	Imam	in	Rukoo'.



Issue	523:	When	being	led	by	the	Imam	(who	is)	 in	 the	 third	and	fourth	Raka'ah,	 it	 is	obligatory
(for	the	follower)	to	recite	Al-Hamd	and	the	second	Surah	(after	joining	the	congregation	late).	When
the	time	is	not	sufficient	for	the	second	Surah,	recite	Surah	Al-Hamd	only	and	connect	oneself	with
the	Imam	in	Rukoo'.
	 Issue	 524:	 When	 one	 is	 engaged	 in	 a	 obligatory	 prayer	 and	 the	 congregation	 (prayer)	 is

established,	then,	if	one	has	not	entered	into	the	third	Raka'ah	and	fears	that	if	he	completes	his	prayer
that	 he	 will	 not	 be	 able	 to	 connect	 with	 the	 congregation,	 he	 can	 change	 his	 intention	 to	 a
recommended	prayer	and	complete	it	in	two	Raka'ah,	then,	connect	himself	to	the	congregation.
	
The	Conditions	of	The	Imam	of	The	Congregation
	
Issue	525:	 It	 is	obligatory	 that	 the	 Imam	of	 the	congregation	be	mature	 (Baaligh);	 sane	 ('Aaqil);

just	('Aadil);	legitimately	born	(Tayyibul-Walaadah);	Shi'ah	Ithna	'Ashari;	that	his	recitation	be	proper
and	when	the	followers	are	men,	that	it	is	obligatory	that	the	Imam	be	a	man	also.	However,	there	is
nothing	preventing	the	leading	of	women	by	a	woman.	All	people	are	legitimately	born,	whether	they
be	Muslim	or	non-Muslim	except	that	(information)	contrary	to	that	is	established.
Issue	526:	Being	just	('Adaalah)	is	the	inner	fear	of	Allah	and	the	mental	disposition	that	prevents

man	from	committing	the	major	sins	and	persisting	in	the	minor	sins.	It	suffices	in	establishing	the
'Adaalah	of	an	individual	that	we	associate	with	him	and	we	do	not	see	any	disobedience	from	him.
This	is	what	is	called	the	good	appearance	revealing	the	inner	disposition.
Issue	527:	When	 the	 Imam	prays	with	Tayammum	or	Wudhu’	 Jabeerah	 (meaning	Wudhu’	made

with	a	bandage	or	cast),	it	is	permissible	to	be	led	by	him.	However,	when	he	prays	in	impure	clothing
due	to	an	excuse	in	an	emergency,	one	cannot	be	led	by	him,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Likewise	 is	 the	 person	 with	 urinary	 or	 gastronomic	 ailments,	 and	 as	 such,	 the	 woman	 having

irregular	bleeding	(Istihaadhah).	In	general	circumstances,	each	of	them	prays	a	defective	prayer	due
to	an	excuse	and	it	is	not	a	right	for	them	to	lead	others	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	except	in
the	situation	of	the	prayer	with	Tayammum	or	the	Jabeerah.	As	such,	it	is	permissible	for	he	who	has
a	defect	in	some	of	his	limbs	he	prostrates	upon	to	lead	the	congregation.
	
The	Rules	of	The	Congregation
	
Issue	528:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	follow	to	distinguish	the	Imam	in	their	intention.	However,	it	is

not	obligatory	that	they	know	his	name,	rather,	it	suffices	that	they	make	the	intention	to	be	led	by	the
attending	Imam	with	the	condition	that	'Adaalah	and	the	remaining	perspectives	are	present.
Issue	529:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 the	 followers	 to	 perform	 all	 the	Zikr	 and	 actions	 of	 the	 prayer

besides	(the	recitation)	of	Al-Hamd	and	the	second	Surah.	Surah	Al-Hamd	and	the	second	Surah	are
dropped	(as	a	duty)	when	one	prays	with	the	Imam	in	the	first	and	second	Raka'ah.	As	for	when	one	is
led	by	 the	 Imam	 in	 the	 third	and	 fourth	Raka'ah	 in	 the	 state	of	 the	 standing	of	 the	 Imam,	 then,	 it	 is
obligatory	upon	the	follower	to	recite	Surah	Al-Hamd	and	the	second	Surah	himself.
Issue	 530:	 When	 the	 followers	 hear	 the	 sound	 of	 the	 recitation	 of	 the	 Imam	 in	 Salatul-Fajr,

Maghrib	and	'Ishaa’,	it	is	obligatory	that	they	abandon	the	recitation	of	Surah	Al-Hamd	and	the	second
Surah.	When	they	cannot	hear	the	sound	of	the	Imam,	it	is	permissible	for	them	to	recite	Al-Hamd	and
the	 second	Surah,	 however,	 inaudible	 recitation	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 them	 for	 both	 (Surahs).	As	 for
Salatuz-Zuhr	and	'Asr,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	always	abandon	the	recitation	of	Al-Hamd
and	the	second	Surah.	However,	Zikr	is	permissible	in	a	inaudible	voice,	rather,	it	is	recommended.
Issue	531:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	follower	that	he	not	precede	the	Imam	in	the	actions	of	prayer,

like	bowing	and	prostrating.	Rather,	he	follows	the	Imam	in	(these	actions)	and	delay	after	him	a	little.



When	he	inadvertently	precedes	the	Imam	in	raising	the	head	from	Rukoo',	it	is	obligatory	for	him	to
return	 to	 Rukoo'	 and	 raise	 his	 head	 with	 the	 Imam.	 Here,	 the	 addition	 of	 the	 Rukoo'	 does	 not
invalidate	the	prayer.	However,	when	he	is	returning	to	Rukoo'	and	before	he	arrives	at	Rukoo',	the
Imam	raises	his	head,	his	prayer	is	invalid.
Issue	532:	When	the	follower	raises	his	head	from	the	prostration	in	the	assumption	that	the	Imam

had	already	 raised	his	head	 from	 the	prostration,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	prostrate	 a	 second	 time.	When
something	 similar	 to	 this	 occurs	 in	 both	 prostrations,	 this	 addition	 in	 the	 pillar	 (Rukn)	 does	 not
invalidate	the	prayer.



The	Prayer	of	Signs

Issue	533:	The	prayer	of	signs	(Salatul-Ayaat)	is	obligatory	in	four	instances:
•	First	 and	Second:	 Eclipse	 of	 the	 sun	 and	 eclipse	 of	 the	moon,	 although	 the	 eclipse	 be	 partial

whether	anyone	is	afraid	or	not.
•	Third:	Earthquake,	whether	anyone	is	afraid	or	not.
•	Fourth:	Lightening,	black	and	red	winds	and	every	frightful	heavenly	events	when	the	majority

of	people	are	afraid.	Rather,	all	frightful	earthly	events	also	when	they	bring	about	eeriness	and	the
majority	of	people	are	afraid,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	534:	When	 the	 time	of	 the	event	which	necessitates	 the	prayer	of	 the	 sign	 is	 repeated,	 it	 is

obligatory	 to	 perform	 this	 prayer	 for	 each	 one	 of	 (these	 events),	 like	 an	 earthquake	 occurring	 a
number	of	times	or	the	sun	eclipses	and	an	earthquake	occurs	at	one	time,	a	prayer	is	obligatory	for
each	one	of	these	events.
However,	when	 these	 events	 occur	 another	 time	during	 the	 prayer	 of	 signs,	 one	prayer	 of	 signs

suffices.
Issue	 535:	 When	 one	 comes	 to	 know	 that	 there	 was	 a	 complete	 solar	 or	 lunar	 eclipse	 after

completion	 of	 the	 time,	 the	 Qadhaa’	 of	 the	 prayer	 of	 signs	 is	 obligatory.	 As	 for	 when	 it	 was	 not
complete,	then,	the	Qadhaa’	is	not	obligatory.
Issue	536:	When	one	 is	 informed	 that	 the	 sun	or	moon	was	 eclipsed,	 but	 certainty	of	 that	 is	 not

obtained	and	one	had	not	prayed,	then,	it	became	clear	after	that	the	report	was	correct,	if	the	solar	or
lunar	 eclipse	 was	 complete,	 the	 Qadhaa’	 of	 the	 prayer	 of	 signs	 is	 obligatory.	 When	 it	 was	 not
complete,	nothing	is	obligatory.
	
The	Method	of	The	Prayer	of	Signs
	
Issue	 537:	 The	 prayer	 of	 signs	 is	 considered	 two	 Raka'ah	 and	 for	 each	 Raka'ah	 there	 are	 five

Rukoo'.	It	is	possible	to	perform	it	in	two	ways:
1)	To	make	the	Takbeer	after	intention	and	recite	Surah	and	a	second	complete	Surah.	Then,	bow	in

Rukoo',	then,	stand	from	Rukoo'	and	recite	Al-Hamd	and	complete	Surah.	Then,	bow	in	Rukoo'	and
stand	 from	Rukoo'	 and	 recite	Al-Hamd	and	a	complete	Surah	until	 (this	has	been	done)	 five	 times.
Then,	after	that	raise	the	head	from	the	fifth	Rukoo'	and	prostrate	two	prostrations,	then,	stand	for	the
second	Raka'ah	as	what	had	been	done	for	the	first	Raka'ah,	then,	make	the	Tashahhud	and	Salaam.
2)	After	making	 the	 intention,	make	 the	Takbeer	 and	 recite	Al-Hamd	 and	 divide	 the	 verses	 of	 a

Surah	 into	 five	parts.	Then,	 recite	one	part	and	bow	 in	Rukoo',	 then,	 stand.	Then,	 recite	 the	second
part,	then,	bow	in	Rukoo',	then,	stand	as	such	until	the	five	parts	are	finished	before	the	fifth	Rukoo'
without	Al-Hamd.	After	the	fifth	Rukoo',	prostrate	two	prostrations,	then,	stand	for	the	second	Raka'ah
and	do	the	same	as	had	been	done	in	the	first	Raka'ah	completely.
For	example,	divide	Surah	Ikhlaas	(112)	into	five	parts,	then,	recite	before	the	first	Rukoo':

ِمیِحَّرلا 	 ِنمْحَّرلا 	 ِهللا 	 ِمْسِب

Then,	bow	in	Rukoo',	then,	raise	the	head	and	recite:

ٌدَحَأ 	 َُّهللا 	 َوُه 	 ْلُق

Then,	bow	in	Rukoo',	then,	raise	the	head	and	recite:



ُدَمَّصلا 	 َُّهللا

Then,	bow	in	Rukoo',	then,	raise	the	head	and	recite:

ْدَلوُی 	 ْمَلَو 	 ْدِلَی 	 ْمَل

Then,	bow	in	Rukoo',	then,	raise	the	head	and	recite:

ٌدَحَأ 	 اًوُفُك 	 ُهَّل 	 نُكَی 	 ْمَلَو

After	raising	the	head	from	(the	fifth)	Rukoo',	prostrate	the	two	prostrations,	then,	stand	and	do	in
the	second	Raka'ah	the	same	as	what	had	been	done	in	the	first	Raka'ah	and	make	the	Tashahhud	and
the	Salaam.
Issue	 538:	 Nothing	 prevents	 one	 from	 performing	 the	 first	 Raka'ah	 of	 the	 prayer	 of	 signs

according	to	the	first	method	and	the	second	Raka'ah	according	to	the	second	method.
Issue	 539:	 All	 of	 what	 is	 obligatory	 or	 recommended	 in	 the	 daily	 prayers	 are	 obligatory	 or

recommended	in	the	prayer	of	signs.	Certainly,	there	is	no	Azaan	or	Iqaamah	and	one	says	in	its	place
in	expectation	of	reward	 ةالَصلا 		(As-Salah)	three	times.
Issue	540:	The	Qunoot	is	recommended	before	the	tenth	Rukoo'.
Issue	541:	When	there	is	doubt	in	the	number	of	Raka'ah	and	one	does	not	know	how	many	he	has

prayed	and	is	not	able	to	arrive	at	anything	(as	a	solution),	the	prayer	is	invalid.
As	 for	when	 there	 is	 doubt	 in	 the	 number	 of	Rukoo',	 base	 (the	 number)	 on	 the	minimum.	 If	 the

place	has	been	passed,	meaning	one	has	entered	into	the	prostration,	no	attention	is	paid	(to	the	doubt).



The	Prayer	of	‘Eidul-Fitr	and	‘Eidul-Adhha

Issue	542:	This	prayer	is	obligatory	in	the	time	of	the	presence	of	the	Imam	(upon	him	be	peace)	and
it	is	obligatory	to	perform	it	in	congregation.	However,	in	this	our	time,	whereas	the	Imam,	upon	him
be	 peace	 is	 absent,	 then,	 it	 is	 recommended	 and	 it	 is	 permissible	 to	 pray	 it	 in	 congregation	 or
individually.
Issue	543:	The	time	of	the	prayer	of	'Eidul-Fitr	and	Adhha	is	from	the	beginning	of	the	rising	of

the	sun	on	the	day	of	 'Eid	until	Zuhr.	However,	 it	 is	recommended	in	the	 'Eid	of	Adhha	to	pray	this
prayer	after	the	sun	has	risen	(highly).
It	 is	 recommended	 in	 the	 'Eid	of	Fitr	 to	have	 food	after	 the	 rising	of	 the	 sun,	 first,	 then,	pay	 the

Zakatul-Fitr,	then,	perform	the	prayer	of	'Eid.
Issue	 544:	 The	 prayer	 of	 the	 'Eid	 of	 Fitr	 and	Adhha	 are	 two	Raka'ah.	 In	 the	 first	 Raka'ah,	 it	 is

obligatory	after	 the	recitation	of	Al-Hamd	and	a	second	Surah	to	make	five	Takbeer	and	to	make	a
Qunoot	 after	 each	 Takbeer.	 Make	 the	 Takbeer	 after	 the	 fifth	 Qunoot,	 then,	 bow	 in	 Rukoo',	 then,
prostrate	the	two	prostrations,	then,	stand.
In	the	second	Raka'ah,	make	four	Takbeer	and	make	a	Qunoot	after	a	Takbeer	and	make	the	fifth

Takbeer,	 then,	 bow	 in	 Rukoo'.	 Then,	 afterward,	 raise	 one's	 head	 from	 Rukoo'	 and	 prostrate	 the
prostrations	and	make	the	Tashahhud	and	Salaam.
Issue	 545:	 It	 suffices	 in	 the	 Qunoot	 of	 this	 prayer	 to	 recite	 what	 one	 desire	 as	 a	 supplication.

However,	it	is	appropriate	to	recite	this	supplication	with	the	intent	of	reward:

ِةَمَظَعْلاَو 	 ِءاَیِرْبِكْلا 	 َلْهَأ 	 ّمهُّللا ،

ِتوُرَبَجْلاَو 	 ِدوُجْلا 	 َلْهَأَو ،

ِةَمْحّرلاَو 	 ِوْفَعْلا 	 َلْهَأَو ،

ِةَرِفْغَمْلاَو 	 ىَوْقّتلا 	 َلْهَأَو ،

ًادیِع 	 َنیِمِلْسُمْلِل 	 ُهَتْلَعَج 	 يذِّلا 	 ِمْوَیْلا 	 اَذه 	 ّقَحِب 	 َكُلَأْسَأ ،

ًادیِزَمَو 	 ًارْخُذ 	 هِلآَو 	 ِهْیَلَع 	 ُهللا 	 ىَّلَص 	 دٍّمَحُمِلَو

دٍّمَحُم 	 ِلآَو 	 دٍّمَحُم 	 ىَلَع 	 يَّلَصُت 	 ْنَأ

ادمَحُم 	 ِهیِف 	 َتْلَخْدَأ 	 ٍرْیَخ 	 ّلُك 	 يِف 	 يِنَلِخْدُت 	 ْنَأَو

دٍّمَحُم 	 َلآَو ،

ادمَحُم 	 ُهْنِم 	 َتْجَرْخَأ 	 ٍءوُس 	 ِّلُك 	 ْنِم 	 يِنَجِرْخُت 	 ْنَأَو

دٍّمَحُم 	 َلآَو

ْمِهْیَلَعَو 	 ِهْیَلَع 	 َكُتاَوَلَص .

َنوُحِلاَّصلا 	 َكُداَبِع 	 َكَلَأَس 	 اَم 	 َرْیَخ 	 َكُلَأْسَأ 	 يّنِإ 	 ّمهُّللا ،

	



َنوُحِلاَّصلا 	 َكُداَبِع 	 ُهْنِم 	 َذاَعَتْسا 	 اَّمِم 	 َكِب 	 ُذوُعَأَو .



Part	2
The	Rules	of	Fasting



The	Obligation	of	Fasting

Issue	546:	In	every	year	it	is	obligatory	for	each	adult	to	fast	one	month	of	blessed	Ramadhaan	with
the	explanations	that	will	be	mentioned	in	the	up	coming	issues.
Issue	547:	Fasting	is	that	to	which	God	has	commanded	man	for	obedience	to	restrain	from	those

things	which	 invalidate	 the	 fast,	 from	 the	Azaan	of	 the	morning	prayer	 (Fajr)	until	 evening	prayer
(Maghrib).	The	explanation	of	which	is	coming	in	the	following	issues.



The	obligatory	matters	of	fasting

Issue	 548:	 Fasting	 is	 one	 of	 the	 types	 of	 worship	 and	 it	 is	 necessary	 to	 perform	 it	 with	 intention
(Niyyah).	The	occurrence	of	intention	does	not	require	that	it	be	spoken	by	the	tongue	or	be	settled	in
one's	heart.	This	intention	is	sufficed	in	any	measure	by	which	one	leaves	the	actions	that	invalidate
the	fast	from	the	Azaan	of	morning	prayer	to	evening	prayer	in	order	to	obey	the	command	of	God.
Issue	549:	 It	 suffices	 that	 each	 evening	 in	 the	 blessed	month	 of	Ramadhaan	 that	 the	 intention	 of

fasting	 be	 made.	 However,	 it	 is	 better,	 in	 addition	 to	 this,	 that	 in	 the	 beginning	 of	 the	 month,	 the
intention	for	fasting	the	whole	month	is	also	made.
Issue	550:	 Intention	 does	 not	 have	 a	 specific	 time,	 rather,	 any	 time	 intention	 is	made	 before	 the

Azaan	of	morning	prayer	is	sufficient.	This	(making	of	intention)	is	that	for	eating	the	Suhoor	(light
morning	meal	before	beginning	the	fast)	one	rises	(from	bed)	and	if	he	is	asked	what's	your	purpose
(in	rising)?	He	says:	I	have	the	intention	of	fasting.
Issue	551:	The	 time	of	 intention	for	a	 recommended	fast	continues	 the	entire	day	even	 if	a	brief

time	remains	until	Maghrib.	As	long	as	actions	which	invalidate	the	fast	are	not	performed,	he	is	able
to	make	the	intention	of	a	recommended	fast	and	his	fast	is	correct.
Issue	 552:	 The	 person	 who	 is	 obligated	 to	 perform	 a	 missed	 fast	 (Qadhaa’)	 of	 the	 month	 of

Ramadhaan	 or	 another	 obligatory	 fast	 which	 he	 is	 liable	 for,	 making	 a	 recommended	 fast	 is	 not
permitted.	 If	he	had	 forgotten	and	made	a	 recommended	 fast,	 if	 in	 the	case	he	comes	 to	 remember
before	Zuhr	 (noon),	 he	 is	 able	 to	make	 his	 intention	 for	 an	 obligatory	 fast.	However,	 if	 it	 is	 after
Zuhr,	his	fast	is	invalid.
Issue	553:	A	person	who	has	taken	a	payment	to	perform	the	fast	of	a	person	who	is	deceased,	he	is

able	to	perform	a	recommended	fast	for	himself.
Issue	554:	Anytime	a	non-specific	(Ghair-e-Mu'ayyin)	obligatory	fast	is	his	duty,	for	example	the

Qadhaa’	of	 the	month	of	Ramadhaan	or	 the	 fast	of	a	Kaffaarah,	 the	 time	of	 intention	 remains	until
Zuhr.	Meaning,	in	the	event,	he	had	not	done	anything	which	invalidates	the	fast	and	before	Zuhr	he
makes	the	intention,	his	fast	is	correct.
Issue	555:	The	day	of	doubt	(Yaum	Ash-Shakk),	meaning	a	day	that	people	have	doubt	that	it	is	the

end	of	the	month	of	Sha'baan	or	the	beginning	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan,	that	fast	is	not	obligatory.
If	one	desires	to	fast,	he	must	make	the	intention	of	the	month	of	Sha'baan	or	if	he	has	a	Qadhaa’	fast
as	his	duty,	he	makes	the	intention	of	Qadhaa’.	In	the	event	that	it	had	become	known	afterward	to	be
the	month	of	Ramadhaan,	he	counts	(this	fast	as	one	of	the	fasts)	of	Ramadhaan.	However,	if	during
the	day	he	comes	to	know	(it	is	Ramadhaan),	he	must	immediately	change	his	intention	to	the	fast	of
the	month	of	Ramadhaan.



Actions	which	render	the	fast	invalid

Issue	556:	Actions	which	render	the	fast	invalid,	according	to	precaution,	as	nine	things:
•	Eating	and	drinking
•	intercourse
•	masturbation
•	lying	on	God,	the	Prophet	(S)	and	the	Imams	(AS)
•	allowing	thick	dust	to	reach	the	throat
•	immersing	the	entire	head	in	water
•	 remaining	 in	 the	 state	of	 ritual	 impurity	or	menstruation	or	 the	bleeding	of	childbirth	until	 the

Azaan
•	of	the	morning	prayer
•	taking	a	fluid	enema
•	intentionally	vomiting.
God	willing,	the	explanation	of	these	issues	will	be	explained.
	
1)	Eating	and	Drinking
Eating	and	drinking	intentionally	renders	the	fast	invalid,	whether	eating	familiar	things,	like	bread

and	water,	 or	 unfamiliar	 things	 like	 the	 bark	 of	 a	 tree,	 be	 it	 of	 small	 quantity	 or	 large.	 Even	 if	 a
toothbrush	is	taken	out	of	the	mouth	and	again	entered	into	the	mouth	and	that	moisture	is	swallowed,
his	fast	becomes	invalid	except	if	that	moisture	of	the	toothbrush	is	little	and	goes	in	with	the	water	of
the	mouth.
Issue	558:	Eating	and	drinking	inadvertently	and	in	forgetfulness	does	not	invalidate	the	fast.
Issue	559:	Obligatory	precaution	 is	 that	 the	 fasting	person	 restrains	himself	 from	 injections	and

serums	which	are	used	in	place	of	food	and	medicine.	However,	injections	that	are	given	in	the	limbs
to	numb	the	feelings,	there	is	no	objection.
Issue	560:	 People	 are	not	 able	 to,	with	 fear	 of	weakness,	 to	 ruin	 their	 fasts.	However,	 if	 finds	 a

degree	of	weakness	which	 it	 brings	 causes	him	great	 difficulty,	 he	 is	 able	 to	break	his	 fast.	 In	 this
same	manner	if	he	has	fear	of	illness.
	
2)	Intercourse
Issue	561:	Intercourse	(Jimaa’)	renders	the	fast	of	both	sides	invalid	although	penetration	was	only

in	the	amount	up	to	the	place	of	circumcision	and	semen	had	also	not	emerged.	If	it	is	less	than	that
and	also	no	semen	has	emerged	the	fast	is	not	invalid.	In	the	case	of	doubt	that	this	measure	had	be
penetrated	or	not	his	fast	is	correct.
Issue	562:	If	by	way	of	forgetfulness	intercourse	occurs	or	by	way	of	compulsion	in	a	manner	of

having	no	choice,	 the	 fast	 is	not	 invalidated.	However,	 in	 the	 event	 that	during	 the	 intercourse	 it	 is
remembered	 or	 the	 compulsion	 becomes	 eliminated,	 the	 intercourse	 must	 be	 left	 immediately,
otherwise,	his	fast	is	invalid.
	
3)	Masturbation
Issue	563:	 If	a	 fasting	person	by	his	own	actions	caused	semen	 to	emerge	from	himself,	his	 fast

becomes	 invalidated.	 Regarding	 if	 involuntarily	 in	 the	 state	 of	 sleeping	 or	 wakefulness	 semen
emerges,	the	fast	is	not	invalidated.
Issue	564:	Whenever	a	fasting	person	knows	that	if	in	the	day	he	sleeps	he	will	have	a	wet	dream,

meaning	in	sleep	semen	emerges	from	him,	it	 is	permissible	for	him	to	sleep.	In	the	event	he	has	a



wet	dream,	there	is	no	objection	to	his	fast.
Issue	565:	 If	a	 fasting	person,	without	 intention,	had	semen	emerge	for	example	 their	mate	were

playing	 and	 jesting	 in	 circumstances	 that	 are	 customary	 that	 in	 this	 amount	 of	 playing	 and	 jesting
semen	does	not	emerge	from	him,	his	fast	is	correct.	However,	if	coincidentally,	semen	emerged,	his
fast	has	some	objection.	Except	that	before	this,	he	was	certain	that	semen	had	not	emerged	from	him.
	
4)To	tell	a	lie	against	God	and	the	Messenger
Issue	 566:	Whenever	 a	 fasting	 person	 tells	 a	 lie	 against	God	 and	 the	Noble	Messenger	 and	 his

infallible	successors	(AS)	whether	it	is	attributed	by	saying	or	by	writing	or	by	indication	and	similar
to	that,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	his	fast	is	invalid,	although	he	immediately	made	penance.
Lying	against	the	remaining	prophets	and	Fatimah-e-Zahra	(AS)	also	has	the	same	ruling.
Issue	567:	Whenever	 a	 report	 is	 desired	 to	be	 transmitted	be	 it	 right	 or	 false	 that	 does	not	have

information,	it	is	necessary	to	mention	the	person	whom	that	report	is	related	or	a	book	in	which	it
was	written.	For	example,	so	and	so	is	the	narrator	of	this	same	report	or	in	so	and	so's	book	that	very
report	has	been	written	that	the	Prophet	(S)	has	stated.
	
5)	Allowing	thick	dust	to	reach	the	throat
Issue	 568:	 Allowing	 thick	 dust	 to	 reach	 the	 throat	 whenever	 it	 is	 changed	 to	 slime	 and	 is

swallowed,	the	fast	is	invalidated.	In	other	circumstances	than	these,	the	fast	is	correct	whether	it	be
the	smoke	of	something	whose	eating	is	lawful,	for	example	flour	or	the	smoke	of	something	whose
eating	is	unlawful.
Issue	569:	Whenever,	by	means	of	wind	or	sweeping	the	ground,	thick	smoke	rises	and	caution	is

not	taken	that	the	traces	are	reaching	the	throat,	his	fast	becomes	invalid	(in	explanation	of	that	which
has	been	said	in	the	issue	before).
Issue	570:	The	obligatory	precaution	is	that	the	fasting	person	refrain	from	cigars	and	tobacco	and

remaining	tobacco	products	and	thick	steam	also	should	not	reach	the	throat.	However,	going	to	the
bath	house	has	no	objection	whenever	the	space	of	the	bath	house	is	filled	with	the	steam.
	
6)	Immersing	the	head	in	water
Issue	571:	According	to	obligatory	precaution,	the	fasting	person	does	not	intentionally	immerse

his	entire	head	under	water,	even	 if	 the	remainder	of	his	body	 is	out	of	 the	water.	Regarding	 is	 the
whole	body	and	a	part	of	 the	head	has	gone	under	water,	however,	a	portion	of	 the	head	out	of	 the
water,	 the	fast	 is	not	 invalid.	The	immersion	of	the	head	in	any	fluid	like	rosewater	or	other	mixed
waters	have	the	ruling	of	pure	water.
Issue	572:	A	person	that	for	the	saving	of	a	drowning	person	is	compelled	to	immerse	the	head	in

water,	his	 fast	has	some	objection.	However,	on	 the	pretext	of	 saving	a	Muslim'	 soul,	 this	action	 is
obligatory	and	afterward	Qadhaa’	is	made.
Issue	573:	Divers,	 if	 they	cover	 their	heads	 in	a	headcovering	and	with	 that	 they	go	under	water,

their	fasts	are	correct.
Issue	574:	If	a	fasting	person	involuntarily	falls	in	the	water	or	his	is	thrown	into	the	water	and	his

head	goes	under	water	or	he	forgets	that	he	is	fasting	and	his	head	is	immersed	in	the	water,	his	fast	is
not	 invalidated.	 However,	 if	 he	 remembers,	 according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution,	 it	 is	 necessary	 to
immediately	remove	the	head	from	the	water.
	
7)	Remaining	ritually	impure	until	the	Azaan	of	morning	prayer
Issue	 575:	 If	 a	 ritually	 impure	 (Junub)	 person	 intentionally	 does	 not	 bathe	 until	 the	 morning,

according	to	obligatory	precaution,	his	fast	is	invalid.	If	he	does	not	have	the	ability	to	bathe	or	the



time	is	limited,	he	makes	Tayammum.	Regarding	if	it	was	not	intentional,	his	fast	is	correct.	Women
who	do	not	become	purified	from	menstruation	(Haidh)	or	the	bleeding	of	child	birth	(Nifaas)	until
the	Azaan	of	morning	prayer	and	not	bathing	are	in	the	ruling	of	a	person	who	remains	in	the	state	of
ritual	impurity.
Issue	576:	The	fast	becomes	 invalid	with	remembering	remaining	 in	 ritual	 impurity,	particularly

the	fast	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	and	the	Qadhaa’	of	Ramadhaan.	In	other	fasts,	the	obligation	does
not	become	invalidated.
Issue	577:	If	the	Junub	in	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	forgot	a	bath	and	after	one	or	a	number	of	days

his	memory	comes	to	him,	it	is	necessary	that	however	many	days	he	is	certain	he	had	been	Junub	he
makes	Qadhaa’.	 For	 example,	 if	 he	 does	 not	 know	 for	 three	 or	 four	 days	 he	 had	been	 Junub,	 it	 is
necessary	 to	 make	 Qadhaa’	 for	 three	 days	 and	 the	 Qadhaa’	 of	 the	 forth	 day	 is	 a	 recommended
precaution.
Issue	578:	A	person	who	is	Junub	in	the	night	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	and	he	knows	that	if	he

sleeps	until	morning	he	will	not	wake	up,	he	must	not	sleep.	In	the	event	he	sleeps	and	does	not	wake
up,	his	 fast	has	some	objection.	According	 to	obligatory	precaution,	he	must	perform	Qadhaa’	and
Kaffaarah.	Regarding	 if	he	has	a	probability	of	 awakening,	he	 is	permitted	 to	 sleep.	Regarding	 the
precaution	in	this	is	that	in	the	second	instance	that	he	awakens,	he	does	not	sleep	until	the	he	bathes.
	Issue	579:	Whenever,	in	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	he	wakes	up	after	the	Azaan	of	morning	prayer

and	sees	that	he	had	a	wet	dream,	his	fast	is	correct	whether	he	knows	before	the	Azaan	he	had	a	wet
dream	or	after	that	or	he	has	doubt.
Issue	580:	A	woman	which	 is	 in	 the	state	of	 Istihaadhah,	 she	performs	her	bath	according	 to	 the

details	mentioned	in	the	rulings	of	Istihaadhah	and	her	fast	will	be	correct.
Issue	 581:	 A	 person	 who	 has	 touched	 a	 dead	 person	 and	 the	 bath	 of	 touching	 a	 dead	 became

obligatory,	he	is	able,	without	the	bath	of	touching	a	dead,	to	fast.	If	in	the	state	of	fasting	he	touches	a
dead	body,	his	fast	is	not	invalidated.	However,	for	prayer	he	is	required	to	bathe.
	
8)	Enema	with	fluids
Issue	582:	The	purging	enema	with	fluids	renders	the	fast	invalid	although	for	treatment	of	a	sick

person	 or	 being	 helpless.	 However	 using	 the	 solid	 enema	 for	 treatment	 has	 no	 objection.	 The
obligatory	precaution	is	to	avoid	the	solid	enema	used	as	a	food.
	
9)	Vomiting
Issue	583:	Vomiting	intentionally	renders	the	fast	invalid,	although	it	is	for	salvation	from	poisons

or	remedy	for	an	illness	and	things	similar	to	that.	However,	vomiting	involuntarily	or	inadvertently
does	not	invalidate	the	fast.
Issue	584:	Whenever	one	of	the	nine	matters	previously	mentioned	are	performed	inadvertently	or

involuntarily,	the	fast	is	correct.	However,	if	the	Junub	sleeps	and	until	the	Azaan	of	morning	prayer
does	not	bathe,	his	fast	has	some	objection,	according	to	that	which	had	been	previously	stated.
Issue	585:	If	a	fasting	person	inadvertently	performs	one	of	the	actions	which	the	fast	invalid,	and

afterward,	 in	 the	belief	 that	his	 fast	 is	 invalid,	he	performs	one	of	 those	acts	 intentionally	a	second
time,	his	fast	is	not	invalidated,	however,	the	recommended	precaution	is	Qadhaa’	of	that	fast.
Issue	586:	 If	 someone	 forced	 something	 into	 the	 throat	 of	 a	 fasting	person	or	 they	put	 his	 head

underwater,	his	fast	is	not	invalidated.	However,	if	there	is	compulsion	for	him	that	he	breaks	the	fast
himself,	for	example,	they	say	to	him:	if	you	don't	eat	your	life	will	be	harmed	or	we	will	take	your
property	and	in	order	to	prevent	harm	he	ate	food,	is	fast	is	invalid.



Actions	Which	are	Makrooh	for	the	Fasting	Person

Issue	587:	A	number	of	actions	are	Makrooh	(disliked)	for	the	fasting	person,	among	them	are:
•	Mixing	medicine	in	the	eye
•	applying	Khol	in	a	manner	that	the	taste	or	smell	of	that	enters	into	the	throat
•	performing	an	action	which	causes	weakness	such	as	extracting	blood	and	going	to	the	bath	house
•	using	snuff	if	it	is	not	known	that	it	will	reach	the	throat	,	however,	if	he	knows	it	will	reach	the

throat,	it	is	not	allowed
•	smelling	fragrant	flowers
•	a	woman	sitting	in	water,	according	to	precaution
•	using	a	solid	enema,	according	to	precaution
•	wetting	the	clothes	on	the	body
•	pulling	teeth	and	every	action	that	is	a	cause	for	blood	emerging	from	the	mouth	and	brings	about

weakness
•	brushing	(the	teeth)	with	a	new	piece	of	wood	(Miswak)
•	kissing	 the	mate	without	 intending	 the	emergence	of	 semen	and	every	action	whose	movement

produces	desire.
Regarding	 if	 (these	actions	are	done)	with	 the	 intention	of	allowing	semen	 to	emerge,	 the	 fast	 is

invalidated.



Instances	in	which	the	Qadhaa’	and	Kaffaarah	are	Obligatory

Issue	 588:	 Actions	 which	 render	 the	 fast	 invalid,	 if	 they	 are	 performed	 intentionally	 and	 with
knowledge	and	information.	In	addition	to	this	that	his	fast	becomes	invalid	and	he	has	Qadhaa’	(as	a
duty)	and	he	has	Kaffaarah	also.	However,	if	were	that	he	did	not	know	the	issue,	he	does	have	(the
duty	of)	Kaffaarah,	however,	the	precaution	of	that	is	to	make	Qadhaa’.
Issue	 589:	Whenever,	 by	means	 of	 lack	 of	 information	 and	 not	 knowing	 an	 issue,	 an	 action	 is

performed	 that	 is	known	 to	be	unlawful,	 however,	he	does	not	know	 that	 it	will	 invalidate	 the	 fast,
according	to	precaution,	the	Kaffaarah	is	obligatory	upon	him.
	
The	Kaffaarah	of	Fasting
	
Issue	590:	The	Kaffaarah	of	fasting	is	one	of	three	things:	freeing	a	slave	or	two	months	fasting	or

feeding	sixty	indigents	fully.	Or	if	for	each,	one	Mudd,	which	is	approximately	750	grams	of	wheat
or	barley	or	something	similar	to	that,	is	given,	it	is	sufficient.	In	our	time,	in	which	freeing	a	slave
has	 no	 place,	 the	 choice	 is	 between	 the	 two	 other	 things.	 In	 place	 of	wheat,	 he	 is	 able	 to	 give	 the
amount	of	bread	the	measure	of	which	is	one	Mudd.
Issue	591:	Whenever	neither	one	of	these	three	actions	are	not	possible	he	is,	however,	able	to	give

a	Mudd	to	feed	the	indigent.	If	he	is	unable	eighteen	days	of	fasting	are	required.	If	he	is,	however,
unable,	he	is	able	to	perform	the	fast	one	day.	If	he	is	unable	(to	do	so),	he	seeks	forgiveness	in	the
measure	 that	 in	 the	 heart	 he	 says:	 I	 seek	 Allah's	 forgiveness,	 it	 is	 sufficient.	 It	 is	 not	 obligatory
afterward	that	he	find	the	quantity	to	give	the	Kaffaarah.
Issue	592:	A	person	who	selected	sixty	days	for	Kaffaarah,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	he	fast

31	 consecutive	 days.	 However,	 observing	 the	 consectutiveness	 when	 one's	 duty	 is	 18	 days	 is	 not
obligatory.
Issue	 593:	 If	 a	 fasting	 person	 rendered	 his	 fast	 invalid	 with	 something	 unlawful,	 according	 to

obligatory	precaution,	he	must	give	all	of	the	Kaffaarah.	Meaning	freeing	a	slave,	also	two	months	of
fasting	and	also	fully	feeding	sixty	indigents	(or	feeding	each	one	of	 them	with	a	Mudd	of	food	of
approximately	750	grams	weight.	In	the	case	each	three	are	not	possible,	each	one	which	is	possible
must	be	performed	(although	the	unlawful	thing,	like	drinking	alcohol	and	fornication	or	like	having
intercourse	with	one's	own	mate	in	menstruation.
Issue	594:	If	a	vow	(Nazr)	is	made	a	specified	fast,	for	the	sake	of	God	is	to	be	made,	in	the	event

that	the	fast	is	not	made	intentionally	or	the	fast	is	made	invalid,	the	Kaffaarah	is	required	to	be	given
(and	the	Kaffaarah	of	that	is	like	the	Kaffaarah	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan).
Issue	595:	Whenever	the	saying	of	someone	that	dependency	upon	his	words	is	not	acceptable	and

he	says	 it	has	become	Maghrib	and	break	 the	fast	and	afterward	 it	 is	understood	 it	had	not	become
Maghrib,	Qadhaa’	and	Kaffaarah	is	obligatory	upon	him.
Issue	596:	Whenever	a	fasting	person,	in	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	has	intercourse	with	his	fasting

wife,	in	the	case	where	she	was	forced,	it	is	necessary	for	him	to	give	the	Kaffaarah	on	behalf	of	both.
If	 she	 had	 been	 agreed	with	 the	 intercourse,	 the	Kaffaarah	 is	 obligatory	 on	 each	 one.	However,	 If
another	compelled	 them	to	break	 the	fast,	a	sin	has	been	committed.	Regarding	 the	Kaffaarah	upon
each	one,	it	is	not	obligatory.	Regarding	the	person	whom	his	fast	had	been	ruined,	he	is	required	to
make	Qadhaa’.



Instances	in	which	only	qadha	is	required

Issue	 597:	 In	 a	 few	 circumstances	 only	 the	 Qadhaa’	 of	 the	 fast	 is	 required	 and	 Kaffaarah	 is	 not
obligatory.
1.	 In	 the	 circumstance	 that	 in	 the	 night	 of	 the	month	 of	Ramadhaan	one	 is	 Junub	 and	 sleeps	 and

awakens.	For	a	second	or	third	time,	he	sleeps	and	does	not	awaken.	In	that	situation,	the	Qadhaa’	of
the	 fast	 it	 is	 an	 obligatory	 precaution.	As	 for	 the	 first	 sleeping,	 if	 he	 does	 not	 awaken,	 he	 has	 no
Kaffaarah	and	his	fast	is	correct.
2.	 Whenever	 an	 action	 which	 makes	 the	 fast	 invalid	 is	 not	 performed,	 but	 there	 had	 been	 no

intention	 to	 fast	 or	 the	 intention	 is	 made	 to	 ruin	 his	 own	 fast	 or	 by	 eye	 service	 the	 fast	 becomes
invalid.
3.	Whenever,	in	the	month	of	Ramadhaan,	the	bath	of	Janaabah	is	forgotten	and	in	that	same	state,

fasts	for	one	or	more	days,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
4.	 In	 the	month	of	Ramadhaan,	without	verification	 that	 it	had	become	morning	or	not,	an	action

which	 invalidates	 the	 fast	was	performed,	 after	having	known	 it	had	become	morning,	 in	 the	 same
manner	if	after	verifying,	there	was	doubt	or	belief	the	it	had	become	morning,	but	after	verifying,
certainty	was	 gained	 that	 it	 had	 not	 become	morning,	 and	 nothing	was	 eaten	 after	 knowing	 it	 had
become	morning,	Qadhaa’	is	not	obligatory.
5.	Whenever	 a	 person	 says	 that	 it	 had	 not	 become	morning	 and	 time	 yet	 remains	 and	 a	 person,

according	 to	 his	 saying,	 performs	 an	 action	 invalidating	 the	 fast	 and	 after	 knowing	 it	 had	 become
morning,	there	also,	the	Qadhaa’	is	required.
6.	A	person	says	it	had	become	morning	and	a	person	does	not	gain	certainty	by	his	saying	or	he

imagines	 or	 jokes	 and	 an	 action	which	 invalidates	 the	 fast	 is	 performed	 after	 being	 known	 it	 had
become	morning.
7.	Whenever	 a	 just	 person	 gives	 a	 report	 of	 it	 having	 become	Maghrib	 and	 he	 breaks	 the	 fast,

afterward	it	had	become	known	it	had	not	become	Maghrib.
8.	Whenever	in	clear	skies	certainty	is	gained	that	it	had	become	Maghrib	by	means	of	darkness	and

the	fast	is	broken,	afterward	it	became	known	that	it	had	not	become	Maghrib.
9.	Whenever	for	refreshment	or	without	intention,	water	is	put	in	the	mouth	and	involuntarily	it	is

swallowed,	Qadhaa’	 is	necessary.	As	 for	 if	 it	 had	be	 forgotten	 there	 is	 a	 fast	 (being	observed)	 and
water	 is	 swallowed,	 he	 has	 no	 Qadhaa’.	 Likewise,	 if	 for	 Wudhu’	 water	 is	 put	 in	 the	 mouth	 and
involuntarily	it	becomes	swallowed,	Qadhaa’	is	not	obligatory	for	him.
10.	A	person	who	is	playing	with	his	wife	and	without	intention	he	masturbates	and	semen	emerges

from	 him,	 however,	 if	 he	 had	 certainty	 that	 by	 this	 action	 semen	 would	 not	 emerge	 and	 by
coincidence	it	emerged,	his	fast	is	proper	and	he	does	not	have	Qadhaa’.



Rules	of	the	Qadha	Fast

Issue	598:	Whenever,	by	means	of	illness,	the	fast	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	is	not	performed	and
the	illness	becomes	lengthy	until	the	month	of	Ramadhan	of	the	following	year,	the	fasts	which	he	had
not	performed	are	not	obligatory.	It	is	only	required	to	give	one	Mudd	(approximately	750	Grams)	of
wheat	or	Barley	and	things	similar	to	that	to	an	indigent.	If	by	means	of	another	excuse	(for	example,
for	the	sake	of	traveling)	the	fast	had	not	been	performed	and	his	excuse	remained	until	the	following
Ramadhan,	the	obligatory	precaution	for	that	is	that	the	fasts	which	he	had	not	performed,	he	makes
Qadhaa’	after	Ramadhaan	and	for	each	day	he	gives	one	Mudd	of	food	to	an	indigent.	Likewise,	if	the
fast	had	been	abandoned	for	fear	of	illness,	after	the	illness	had	been	removed	and	another	excuse,	for
example,	traveling	has	come	forward.
Issue	599:	Whenever,	by	means	of	an	excuse,	fasts	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	are	not	performed

and	 until	 the	 next	 Ramadhaan	 the	 Qadhaa’	 of	 that	 had	 intentionally	 not	 been	 intended	 and	 he	 in	 a
situation	in	which	his	excuse	had	been	removed,	it	is	required	afterward	to	make	the	Qadhaa’	of	the
fasts	and	for	each	day,	one	Mudd	of	food	is	given	as	a	Kaffaarah.	Likewise,	if	in	the	Qadhaa’	of	the
fast,	there	is	a	short	time	until	the	time	becomes	restricted	and	in	the	restricted	time	an	excuse	appears,
it	becomes	necessary	afterward	to	perform	the	same	Qadhaa’	and	Kaffaarah.	Regarding	if	it	had	not
become	a	short	time	or	it	coincided	with	the	restricted	time	that	an	excuse	appeared,	only	Qadhaa’	is
required.



Rules	of	fasting	of	a	traveling	person

Issue	600:	A	traveling	person	(having	the	conditions	which	have	been	mentioned	in	the	issues	of	the
traveler's	 prayers)	 is	 not	 required	 to	 fast.	 As	 a	 general	 rule,	 in	 every	 instance	 that	 the	 prayer	 is
shorted,	the	fast	is	required	to	be	abandoned.	In	the	place	where	the	prayer	is	required	to	be	prayed	in
full	 (for	 example,	 a	 person	 that	 his	 occupation	 is	 traveling	or	 he	 intends	 to	 stay	 in	 a	 place	 for	 ten
days)	he	is	required	to	fast,	except	in	instances	which	have	been	mentioned	in	other	instances.
Issue	601:	Traveling	 in	 the	month	of	Ramadhaan	 is	not	 forbidden.	However,	 if	 it	 is	 for	escaping

fasting,	it	is	Makrooh.
Issue	602:	Whenever	a	fasting	person	undertakes	a	journey	after	Zuhr,	he	is	required	to	complete

his	fast.	If	he	undertakes	a	journey	before	Zuhr,	his	fast	is	invalid.	However,	before	he	arrives	at	the
limit	of	the	border,	he	is	not	able	to	break	the	fast.	If	he	had	broken	his	fast	before	that,	Kaffaarah	is
obligatory	for	him.	The	intention	of	limit	of	the	boarder	is	the	place	where	the	sound	of	the	Azaan	of
the	town	is	not	heard	or	the	place	where	he	arrives	that	the	people	of	the	town	are	hidden	from	view.
Issue	603:	Whenever,	a	 traveler	arrives	before	Zuhr	 to	his	city	or	 to	a	place	which	he	 intends	 to

stay	for	ten	days	and	any	action	which	renders	the	fast	invalid	had	not	been	performed,	he	is	required
to	fast.	 If	something	(invalidating	the	fast)	had	been	performed,	Qadhaa’	 is	required	afterward.	It	 is
Mustahabb	to	remain	that	day	abstaining.	However,	if	after	Zuhr	he	arrives	he	is	not	able	to	fast.



Persons	upon	whom	fasting	is	not	obligatory

Issue	 604:	 Elderly	 men	 and	 women	 whom	 fasting	 is	 difficult	 for	 them,	 they	 are	 able	 to	 abandon
fasting.	However,	they	are	required	to	give	one	Mudd	(Approximately	750	Grams)	of	wheat	or	barley
and	similar	to	these	to	an	indigent.	It	is	better	that	in	the	place	of	wheat	and	barley,	bread	is	selected.	In
this	situation,	the	obligatory	precaution	of	this	is	that	it	is	in	the	measure	of	wheat	is	in	the	quantity	of
one	Mudd.
Issue	605:	The	fast	of	persons	who	are	inflicted	with	the	illness	of	hydropsy,	meaning	they	become

excessively	 thirsty	 and	 they	 are	 not	 able	 to	 fast	 or	 it	 is	 extremely	 difficult	 for	 them,	 it	 is	 not
obligatory.	However,	 for	 each	 day	 one	Mudd	 of	 food,	which	 is	 indicated	 in	 the	 previous	 issue,	 is
given	 as	 a	Kaffaarah.	 It	 is	 better	 that	water	 is	 not	 drank	 in	more	 than	 the	 quantity	 of	 necessity.	 If,
afterward,	they	are	able	to	make	the	Qadhaa’,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	to	perform	the	Qadhaa’.
Issue	606:	A	 pregnant	woman	who	 is	 close	 to	 delivery	 and	 fasting	 has	 injury	 to	 the	 pregnancy,

fasting	for	her	is	not	obligatory.	However,	the	Kaffaarah	mentioned	in	the	previous	issue	is	required
to	be	given.	Regarding	if	the	fast	is	injurious	to	her,	it	is	not	obligatory	for	her	and	she	also	has	no
Kaffaarah.	Afterward,	she	makes	Qadhaa’.
Issue	607:	Women	who	are	(breast)	feeding	a	child	milk,	whether	they	be	the	mother	of	the	child	or

a	wet	nurse.	If	fasting	is	reason	of	her	insufficient	milk	and	the	child	becomes	bothered,	the	fast	is	not
obligatory	upon	her.	However,	 for	each	day,	 the	same	Kaffaarah	 (one	Mudd	of	 food)	 is	obligatory
and	 afterward	 also	 the	Qadhaa’	 of	 the	 fast	 is	 required.	Regarding,	 that	 if	 for	 themselves	 fasting	 is
injurious,	no	fasting	is	obligatory	nor	any	Kaffaarah.	However,	it	is	required	afterward	that	the	fasts
which	were	not	performed,	the	Qadhaa’	is	performed.



The	method	of	Establishing	the	Beginning	of	the	Month

Issue	608:	The	beginning	of	the	month	is	established	by	six	methods:
1.	Sighting	the	moon	with	 the	eye.	Regarding	(sighting)	with	a	 telescope	and	other	means	of	 this

kind,	it	does	not	suffice.
2.	 The	 witness	 of	 a	 large	 number	 that	 from	 the	 statements	 of	 them	 certainty	 becomes	 apparent

(although	they	are	not	just).	Likewise	is	all	that	brings	about	certainty.
3.	 The	 witness	 of	 two	 just	 males.	 However,	 if	 these	 two	 witnesses	 differ	 from	 one	 another	 in

mentioning	the	description	of	the	moon	or	the	signs	which	they	give	are	ambiguous,	their	statements
do	not	establish	the	beginning	of	the	month.
4.	The	passing	of	thirty	complete	days	from	the	beginning	of	the	month	of	Sha'baan	with	which	the

beginning	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	can	become	established.	Or	the	passing	of	thirty	complete	days
from	the	beginning	of	the	month	of	Ramadhaan	with	which	the	beginning	of	the	month	of	Shawwal
can	become	established.	(of	course,	 this	 is	 in	 the	situation	that	 the	beginning	of	 the	previous	month
has	complied	with	this	same	method	of	becoming	established.
5.	 The	 ruling	 of	 the	Religious	 Jurist.	 In	 this	 situation,	 it	 is	 for	 the	 just	Mujtahid	 to	 establish	 the

beginning	of	the	month.	Afterward,	he	makes	a	ruling	that	that	day	is	the	beginning	of	the	month.	In
this	situation,	following	is	required	for	everyone,	except	a	person	who	has	certainty	that	he	has	made
a	mistake.



The	forbidden	Fasts

Issue	 609:	 Two	 days	 in	 the	 year,	 fasting	 is	 forbidden:	 Eidul-Fitr	 (the	 beginning	 of	 the	 month	 of
Shawwal)	and	Eidul-Qurbaani	(the	tenth	of	the	month	of	Zil-Hijjah).
Issue	 610:	 The	 fasting	 of	 a	 woman	 (Mustahabb	 Fast)	 in	 the	 situation	 which	 the	 rights	 of	 her

husband	are	ruined.	Without	his	permission,	it	is	not	permissible.	If	his	right	is	not	ruined,	(according
to	obligation	precaution)	also	the	permission	of	the	husband	is	required.	Likewise,	the	Mustahabb	fast
of	 children,	 if	 it	 causes	 harm	 for	 the	 father	 and	 mother,	 it	 is	 not	 permissible.	 However,	 getting
permission	from	them	is	not	required.
Issue	611:	A	person	who	knows	that	fasting	is	injurious	for	him,	it	is	necessary	to	abandon	the	fast.

If	he	fasts,	it	is	not	correct.	Likewise,	if	he	does	not	have	certainty.	Regarding	having	probability	that
the	fast	is	injurious,	whether	this	probability	is	obtained	from	the	experience	of	persons	or	from	the
statement	of	a	doctor.



Part	3
The	Rules	of	Khums



Seven	instances	of	khums

Issue	612:	Khums	is	obligatory	in	seven	things:
1)	 The	 benefits	 of	 earnings	 and	 labor	 2)	 Minerals	 3)	 Treasures	 4)	 Lawful	 wealth	 mixed	 with

unlawful	wealth	5)	Valuables	obtained	from	the	sea	by	diving	6)	Spoils	of	war	7)	Lands	which	non-
Muslims	(Zhimmi)	have	purchased	from	Muslims	(according	to	obligatory	precaution).	The	rules	of
these	will	be	given	explanations	in	the	upcoming	issues.
	
1)	The	Benefits	of	Earnings	and	Labor
Issue	613:	Whenever	a	person	by	means	of	agriculture,	manufacturing,	trade	or	by	means	of	being

a	laborer	or	employee	in	various	establishments,	if	he	obtains	a	profit	above	the	expenses	for	the	year
for	himself,	and	his	dependents	and	children	and	other	persons	whom	he	maintains,	it	is	obligatory	to
give	Khums	(one	fifth)	on	the	excess	according	to	the	details	which	will	be	mentioned	afterward.
Issue	 614:	 There	 are	 no	 differences	 between	 the	 types	 of	 earnings	 and	 profits.	 However,	 when

someone	takes	a	sum	of	money	as	a	loan	from	another	person,	there	is	no	Khums	(obligatory)	on	it.
Likewise,	there	is	no	Khums	on	properties	that	are	inherited	except	when	it	is	known	that	the	deceased
did	not	give	Khums	(on	that	property)	or	that	he	was	liable	for	Khums	on	property	other	than	what
was	inherited.
Issue	615:	When	someone	was	given	something	and	it	was	in	excess	of	his	expenses	for	the	year,

the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	he	pays	Khums.	Likewise,	if	an	inheritance	is	received	from	a	distant
relative	and	he	was	not	 informed	 (of	 the	 inheritance)	and	 it	had	not	occurred	 to	him	 that	he	would
inherit	 from	 (the	 relative),	 in	 this	 situation	 the	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 also	 to	 pay	Khums	on	 that
inheritance.
Issue	616:	Whenever	a	property	is	endowed	to	specific	individuals.	For	example,	if	a	property	was

endowed	 to	one's	 own	 son(s)	 and	 if	 that	 property	has	benefits	 and	 excess	over	 the	 expenses	of	 the
year,	Khums	is	obligatory	upon	it.
Issue	617:	There	is	no	Khums	on	that	which	the	person	deserving	(Mustahiqq)	of	Khums	receives

as	Khums	or	Zakah	although	it	exceeds	his	yearly	expenses	due	to	specific	reasons.	However,	when
the	 profit	 of	 the	 property	 which	 reaches	 him	 by	 this	 means	 exceeds	 his	 yearly	 expenses,	 it	 is
obligatory	 that	 he	 give	 Khums.	 For	 example,	 the	 yield	 of	 a	 tree	 is	 given	 as	 Khums	 and	 its	 fruit
exceeds	his	yearly	needs.
Issue	618:	The	beginning	of	the	year	specified	for	Khums	for	everyone	is	from	the	start	of	people

receiving	 earnings.	 Meaning,	 when	 a	 person	 begins	 a	 business	 or	 earning	 or	 manufacturing	 or
agriculture	other	 than	 these,	 the	 time	 the	 first	 earnings	 reach	him	 it	 is	 the	beginning	of	his	Khums
year.	 He	 is	 not	 able	 to	 advance	 or	 postpone	 that	 (date)	 intentionally.	 If	 he	 desires	 to	 advance	 the
beginning	of	the	year,	its	method	is	to	establish	his	yearly	calculation	before	the	appointed	time	and	to
pay	his	Khums.	Then,	that	time	is	the	beginning	of	his	Khums	year.
Issue	619:	It	is	permissible	for	people	to	pay	Khums	on	profits	which	they	obtain	during	the	year

(meaning,	at	the	time	when	the	profit	comes	to	them).	However,	it	is	permitted	to	delay	the	payment	of
Khums	until	the	end	of	the	year	so	that	one	can	take	his	probable	expenses	from	it.
Issue	620:	It	is	permitted	to	make	the	standard	for	the	Khums	year	to	be	the	solar	year	or	the	lunar

(Hijri)	year.
Issue	 621:	 It	 is	 not	 obligatory	 for	 he	 who	 does	 not	 exceed	 his	 yearly	 expenses	 to	 specify	 the

beginning	of	the	year	for	Khums.
Issue	622:	There	is	no	Khums	on	the	expenses	of	the	year	and	expenditures.	Meaning,	that	which

people	 spend	during	 the	 year	 for	 food,	 clothing,	 residence,	 home	 furnishings,	marriage,	marriage



preparations,	the	obligatory	and	recommended	Ziyaarah,	gratuities,	gifts,	accommodations	and	things
which	are	similar	to	that,	there	is	no	Khums	upon	it	with	the	condition	that	there	was	no	extravagance
in	this	matter.	The	Khums	is	only	on	what	is	in	excess	of	that.
Issue	 623:	 It	 is	 customary	 in	 many	 families	 to	 establish	 marriage	 arrangements	 in	 stages.	 If	 a

number	of	years	pass,	 the	Khums	 is	obligatory	 except	 that	 the	marriage	preparations	 are	held	 in	 a
particular	country	so	that	this	is	not	a	defect	for	which	the	family	is	to	be	blamed	or	it	is	commonly
deemed	as	the	responsibility	of	(the	girl's)	father,	then,	there	is	no	Khums	in	this	situation.
Issue	624:	All	 properties	 on	which	 the	Khums	 has	 been	 taken	 once,	 payment	 of	Khums	 another

time	is	not	connected	to	it,	except	if	it	incurs	growth	or	it	increases	in	value.
Issue	625:	 There	 is	 no	Khums	 on	 expenditures	 for	 the	 pilgrimage	 (Hajj)	 and	 the	 recommended

(Mustahabb)	 Ziyaaraat	 when	 the	 expenditures	 were	 taken	 from	 the	 same	 year	 as	 we	 have	 said.	 If
someone	is	compelled	to	register	his	name	for	pilgrimage	and	pays	money	for	that	(and	awaits	his
turn	or	his	name	is	selected	for	Hajj	by	lottery.	That	money	is	considered	taken	from	the	expenses	of
the	year	and	there	is	no	Khums	upon	it	in	that	year	nor	the	successive	years.
Issue	626:	There	is	no	Khums	on	capital	which	is	needed	and	it	is	not	possible	to	conduct	his	life	in

a	suitable	manner	with	 less	 than	 it.	Meaning	 that	 it	 is	permissible	 to	 take	 from	 the	proceeds	of	 this
year	and	coming	years	and	make	it	a	liability	of	his	capital.	However,	when	paying	Khums	brings	no
harm	to	him	and	his	work,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	give	its	Khums	whether	the	capital	is	the	capital	of
business	or	agricultural	land	or	a	property	or	real	estate	or	a	tool	of	work	(like	a	car).
Issue	627:	It	is	not	permitted	(for	a	person)	to	disburse	his	property	as	long	as	Khums	has	not	been

paid	upon	it,	the	intention	alone	of	paying	the	Khums	does	not	suffice.	Likewise,	it	is	not	permitted	to
assume	(the	amount)	of	Khums	in	his	responsibility	and	disburse	the	property.	If	he	has	disbursed	it,	it
is	forbidden	in	reality.	If	that	property	is	ruined,	it	is	obligatory	to	pay	its	Khums
Issue	628:	He	who	is	obligated	to	pay	an	amount	of	Khums,	when	the	Religious	Jurist	settles	(on

the	amount	of	the	payment	by	accepting	the	payment	and	returning	it	to	the	payee	as	a	loan)	and	gives
permission	to	utilize	this	property	(of	course,	with	due	attention	paid	to	the	interest	of	the	needy).	If
after	that,	he	acquires	some	benefit	and	profit	from	that	property,	it	belongs	to	him.
Issue	629:	Whenever,	a	young	child	has	a	profit	and	it	exceeds	his	yearly	expenses,	it	is	obligatory

upon	him	to	pay	its	Khums	after	becoming	mature	(Baaligh),	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
	
2)	Minerals
Issue	630:	The	Khums	on	something	which	are	produced	by	a	mineral	such	as:	gold,	silver,	lead,

iron,	 copper,	 coal,	 petroleum,	 sulfur,	 turquoise,	 salt,	 minerals	 and	 types	 of	 metals,	 the	 obligatory
precaution	of	 that	 it	does	not	have	 to	be	a	specific	portion	 in	 that	 (mineral).	Meaning	 that	whatever
mineral	is	extracted,	be	it	small	or	large,	Khums	is	given.
Issue	631:	Gypsum,	lime,	red	clay	and	whatever	is	similar	to	those	which	the	title	of	a	mineral	can

be	applied	upon,	Khums	is	obligatory	for	it.	Likewise,	(it	is	obligatory	on)	various	types	of	stones.
Issue	 632:	 Khums	 is	 obligatory	 on	minerals	 whether	 it	 be	 in	 the	 ground	 or	 above	 the	 ground,

whether	in	privately	owned	lands	or	lands	without	an	owner,	whether	the	Muslim	or	the	non-Muslim
extracts	it,	or	whether	(the	one	extracting	it)	is	mature	(Baaligh)	or	immature.	In	the	situation	that	the
one	 extracting	 (the	mineral)	 is	 a	 child,	 his	 guardian	 (Waliy)	must	 pay	 the	Khums	on	 behalf	 of	 the
child.
Issue	633:	Expenditures	used	in	the	extraction	of	minerals	and	their	refinement	(when	refinement	is

needed),	 and,	 likewise,	 the	 sum	 paid	 for	 lease	 (or	 rent)	 of	 the	 mine	 is	 taken	 from	 that	 which	 is
extracted	and	Khums	 is	given	on	 the	 remaining	amount.	However,	 the	expenses	 incurred	within	 the
year	are	not	(subtracted	from	this	sum).
Issue	 634:	 When	 a	 significant	 mine	 is	 in	 lawful	 lands	 (Mubaah)	 or	 surrendered	 lands



(Mamlookah),	the	Religious	Jurist	(Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar',	meaning	the	just	Mujtihid),	may	supervise
the	process	of	extraction	and	utilize	it	in	the	benefit	of	the	Muslims	and	toward	their	expenses.	In	this
situation	it	is	obligatory	upon	the	extractors	to	heed	the	view	of	the	Religious	Jurist	and	his	opinions.
Issue	 635:	 When	 an	 Islamic	 government	 extracts	 minerals,	 Khums	 is	 not	 obligatory	 upon	 the

government.
	
3)Treasures
	Issue	636:	A	treasure	(Kanz)	is	property	concealed	underground	or	on	a	mountain	or	in	a	wall	or

the	inside	of	a	tree	and	it	is	customarily	said	to	be	a	treasure.
Issue	637:	If	a	person	happens	upon	a	treasure	on	a	property	that	has	no	owner	and	no	owner	of

that	treasure	had	ever	been	known,	the	treasure	belongs	to	the	finder	and	Khums	is	obligatory	upon	it.
Likewise,	when	a	property	 is	purchased	 from	someone	and	a	 treasure	was	happened	upon	and	 it	 is
known	 that	 it	 does	 not	 belong	 to	 the	 previous	 owners,	 the	 treasure	 is	 the	 finder's	 and	 Khums	 is
obligatory.
However,	 when	 it	 is	 possible	 that	 it	 belongs	 to	 one	 of	 the	 previous	 owners,	 it	 is	 obligatory

according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution	 to	 notify	 (the	 previous	 owners)	 and	 inform	 them	 (of	 the	 find).
Then,	 if	 it	 is	 established	 that	 it	 does	 not	 belong	 to	 the	 previous	 owners,	 the	 finder	 should	 inform
whoever	were	the	prior	owners	of	that	land.	If	it	is	established	that	it	does	not	belong	to	any	one	of
them,	it	belongs	to	the	finder	and	it	is	obligatory	that	he	pay	Khums.
Issue	638:	There	is	a	quantity	when	reached	Khums	becomes	obligatory.	The	quantity	(Nisaab)	is

one	hundred	and	five	(105)	Mithqaal	of	Silver	for	fifteen	(15)	Mithqaal	of	gold.	Meaning	that	when
the	 value	 of	 the	 treasure	 reaches	 this	 amount,	 Khums	 becomes	 obligatory	 for	 it.	 As	 for	 when	 the
quantity	was	less	than	this	amount,	then,	there	is	no	Khums	obligatory	upon	it.
When	the	value	does	not	reach	fifteen	Mithqaal	of	gold	but	it	does	reach	105	Mithqaal	of	silver,	it	is

obligatory	to	pay	Khums	on	it,	and	vice	versa.
	
4)	Lawful	Property	Mixed	with	unlawful	Property
Issue	639:	When	 lawful	property	 is	mixed	with	unlawful	property	 in	such	a	manner	 that	 it	 is	not

possible	 for	 people	 to	 distinguish	 the	 lawful	 from	 the	 unlawful	 and	 the	 quantity	 of	 the	 unlawful
property	is	not	known	nor	its	owner,	it	is	obligatory	to	(base)	Khums	on	the	entire	property	and	the
property	after	payment	of	the	Khums	will	become	lawful.
Issue	640:	When	 lawful	 property	 is	mixed	with	 unlawful	 property,	 if	 its	 quantity	 is	 known	 (for

example,	it	is	known	that	a	third	of	it	is	unlawful)	but	its	owner	is	not	known,	it	is	obligatory	to	utilize
that	amount	in	those	things	that	Khums	is	utilized	for	and	charitable	uses	together	(like	poor	Sayyids).
Issue	641:	When	lawful	property	is	mixed	with	unlawful	property	and	the	quantity	is	not	known	but

the	owner	is	known.	It	is	obligatory	to	come	to	a	mutual	agreement	with	the	owners	(in	that	each	are
in	 agreement	 with	 the	 others).	 As	 for	 when	 the	 owner	 is	 unknown	 and	 the	 quantity	 is	 known
specifically	with	certainty	 (for	example	a	quarter	of	 the	property	 is	unlawful)	and	 there	 is	doubt	 in
whether	it	exceeds	that	amount,	it	is	obligatory	to	give	that	amount	for	which	there	is	certainty.	The
excess	amount	which	is	likely	to	be	(the	unknown	owner's	property)	is	halved	(between	the	owner	of
the	lawful	and	the	unknown	owner	of	the	unlawful).
	
5)	Valuables	Extracted	by	Diving
Issue	 642:	 When	 people	 extract	 valuables,	 like	 pearls	 and	 coral,	 from	 the	 sea	 by	 diving	 it	 is

obligatory	 that	 they	 pay	 Khums	 upon	 it	 with	 the	 condition	 that	 its	 value,	 after	 deducting	 the	 cost
incurred	 for	 its	 extraction,	 is	 not	 less	 than	 one	Mithqaal	 of	 gold	 (in	 coin.	A	Mithqaal	 Shar'i	 is	 18
grains,	 three	 fourths	of	 the	common	Mithqaal).	 It	 is	 the	same	whether	 this	valuable	 is	a	mineral	or



something	 that	 grows	 in	 the	 sea,	 the	 same	 whether	 extracted	 by	 diving	 one	 time	 or	 numerous
consecutive	dives	with	 a	 short	 break	considered	normal,	 all	 of	 it	 is	 (counted	as	one	dive).	 It	 is	 the
same	whether	that	which	is	extracted	is	from	one	genus	(type	of	matter)	or	various	types.
Issue	643:	When	a	number	of	 individuals	have	a	partnership	 in	extracting	of	valuables	 from	 the

sea,	it	is	not	necessary,	according	to	precaution,	that	the	share	of	each	of	them	reach	the	extent	of	the
specific	quantity	 (Nisaab).	Rather,	when	 the	 total	sum	reaches	 the	extent	of	 the	specific	quantity,	 the
Khums	becomes	obligatory	upon	it.
	
6)	The	Spoils	of	War
Issue	644:	When	the	Muslims	are	at	war	with	the	non-Muslims	by	command	of	the	infallible	Imam,

peace	be	upon	him,	then,	the	Muslims	obtain	spoils	(Ghanaa’im)	from	the	war,	it	is	obligatory	to	pay
Khums	upon	 it.	However,	 (it	 is	 taken)	after	calculating	and	first	 removing	 the	expenses	 incurred	 in
preserving,	carrying	and	transporting	(the	spoils).
Issue	 645:	 When	 the	 Muslims	 are	 at	 war	 with	 the	 non-Muslims	 by	 permission	 of	 a	 particular

representative	of	the	Imam,	peace	be	upon	him,	or	a	general	representative,	and	spoils	are	obtained,	it
is	obligatory	that	they	pay	Khums	on	the	spoils	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	646:	Large	scale	arms	which	are	obtained	in	present	wars	are	subject	to	Khums	and	it	is	not

possible	for	an	individual	to	utilize	it,	like	tanks	and	cannons.	It	is	permissible	for	the	Religious	Jurist
(Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar ’)	or	the	Guardian	of	the	Affairs	of	the	Muslims	(Waliyul-Amr)	to	place	(these
materials)	under	the	particular	utilization	of	the	Islamic	army.
Issue	 647:	 It	 is	 proper	 for	 the	 Muslims	 to	 take	 possession	 of	 the	 property	 of	 non-Muslim

combatants	 (in	 war).	 Khums	 is	 obligatory	 to	 be	 withdrawn	 first,	 except	 when	 possessing	 their
property	necessitates	harm	to	the	Muslims,	such	as	if	they	are	mentioned	in	a	bad	manner.
	
7)	Land	that	the	non-Muslim	Resident	Purchases	from	a	Muslim
Issue	648:	When	a	non-Muslim	resident	(Zhimmi-and	they	are	the	people	of	the	book	-	the	Ahlul-

Kitaab	-	who	are	living	under	the	auspices	of	Islam	and	are	required	to	observe	the	conditions	of	non-
Muslim	residents)	purchases	land	from	a	Muslim,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	pay	Khums	on	the	value	or
(remove	Khums	from)	the	land	itself,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
	



The	Disbursement	of	Khums

Issue	649:	It	is	obligatory	to	divide	(a	payment	of	Khums)	into	two	parts.	Half	of	it	is	the	Share	of	the
Imam,	peace	be	upon	him	(Sahm	Al-Imam)	and	the	other	half	 is	 the	Share	of	 the	Sadaat	(Sahm	As-
Sadaat	-	the	Sadaat	are	the	descendants	of	the	Holy	Prophet,	peace	be	upon	him	and	his	family).	It	is
obligatory	 to	 give	 the	 Share	 of	 the	 Sadaat	 to	 the	 poor	 Sadaat	 or	 the	 needy	 Sadaat	 orphans	 or	 the
Sadaat	wayfarer	(in	other	words	he	who	has	lost	his	money	or	depleted	his	money	during	a	journey
and	becomes	needy)	although	(the	wayfarer)	may	not	be	poor	in	his	own	hometown.
It	is	obligatory	in	our	times	to	give	the	Share	of	the	Imam,	peace	be	upon	him,	to	the	just	Mujtahid

or	 his	 representative	 (Wakeel)	 in	 order	 that	 he	 disburse	 it	 in	whatever	 the	 Imam	desires,	 peace	 be
upon	him,	in	the	benefit	of	the	Muslims,	particularly	in	institutions	and	maintenance	of	the	religious
Howzaat	'Ilmiyyah	and	similar	things.
Issue	650:	It	is	only	permitted	to	use	the	part	of	the	share	of	the	Imam,	peace	be	upon	him,	in	the

construction	of	Mosques,	Husainiyyahs,	hospitals,	clinics	and	Madrasahs,	when	those	are	completed
with	 the	permission	of	 the	 just	Mujtahid	while	observing	preference	 (in	 the	nature	of	 the	projects).
However,	it	is	not	permitted	to	disburse	the	Share	of	the	Sadaat	except	for	Sadaat	whose	categories	we
have	mentioned.
Issue	651:	Whomever	is	 liable	for	one	of	the	religious	dues	(like	Khums),	when	the	Mujtahid	or

his	 representative	 has	 a	 view	 in	 settling	 (a	 Khums	 payment)	 it	 is	 permissible	 that	 the	 quantity	 of
Khums	is	to	be	paid	to	him	(the	Mujtahid),	then,	he	will	make	a	loan	from	it	(for	the	person	making
the	payment).	The	(payment)	of	Khums	is	based	on	his	liability	and	it	can	be	paid	by	installments.
Issue	652:	It	is	not	permitted	to	give	the	Share	of	the	Sadaat	to	whom	we	have	mentioned	from	the

Sadaat	without	permission	of	the	Religious	Authority	(According	to	obligatory	precaution.	Likewise,
the	 share	 of	 the	 Imam,	 peace	 be	 upon	 him,	 that	 is	 given	 without	 the	 permission	 of	 the	 Religious
Authority	 is	 not	 proper	 except	 when	 the	 Mujtahid	 endorses	 (that	 disbursement)	 afterward	 and	 is
satisfied	with	it.
Issue	653:	When	someone	desires	to	pay	the	Share	of	the	Imam,	peace	be	upon	him,	to	a	Mujtahid

whom	he	does	not	follow	(in	Taqleed),	that	is	not	permissible	except	when	it	is	known	that	Mujtahid
and	the	Mujtahid	whom	he	follows	both	disburse	the	Share	of	the	Imam	in	one	manner.
Issue	654:	 It	 is	 not	 allowed	 for	 the	Sadaat	 to	 accept	more	 than	his	 yearly	 expense	 from	Khums,

according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	655:	He	who	has	a	debt	due	from	a	needy	Sayyid,	it	is	permitted	to	consider	his	debt	(to	be

taken)	from	Khums.	However,	it	is	necessary	in	the	Share	of	the	Imam,	peace	be	upon	him,	to	seek	the
permission	of	the	Religious	Jurist.
Issue	656:	It	is	not	obligatory	to	say	to	the	needy	Sayyid:	This	money	is	from	Khums.	Rather,	it	is

permissible	to	give	it	under	the	title	of	a	donation	and	intend	it	to	be	Khums.	Likewise,	is	the	situation
with	the	Share	of	the	Imam	which	is	given	to	needy	individuals	with	the	permission	of	the	Religious
Jurist.



Part	4
The	Rules	of	Zakah



Rules	of	Zakah	of	Property

Issue	 657:	 Zakah	 is	 obligatory	 in	 nine	 things:	 wheat,	 barley,	 dates,	 grapes	 (raisins),	 gold,	 silver,
sheep,	cow	and	camel.	 If	a	person	owns	one	of	 these	nine	 things	with	 the	conditions	which	will	be
mentioned	 afterward,	 he	 is	 required	 to	 spend	 a	 specified	 amount	 (it	will	 be	mentioned)	 from	 it	 in
(certain)	 expenditures.	 However,	 it	 is	 recommended	 also	 to	 give	 Zakah	 upon	 capital	 investments
(Ra’sul-Maal).	 Likewise,	 (it	 is	 recommended)	 also	 to	 give	 Zakah	 on	 the	 remaining	 types	 of
agriculture	(other	than	what	will	be	mentioned).
Issue	658:	With	a	number	of	conditions,	Zakah	becomes	obligatory:
1)	The	property	has	reached	the	amount	of	a	Nisaab	which	will	be	mentioned	afterward.
2)	The	owner	of	that	property	is	mature	and	sane.
3)	He	is	able	to	dispense	of	that	property.
4)	In	the	case	of	cows,	sheep,	camels,	gold,	silver,	it	is	necessary	to	possess	it	for	twelve	months,

however,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	from	the	beginning	of	the	twelfth	month,	the	related	Zakah
is	taken	out.	If	during	the	twelfth	month,	some	of	the	conditions	disappear,	the	obligation	of	Zakah	is
not	dropped.
Issue	659:	 If	 the	owner	of	 a	 cow,	 sheep,	 camel,	 gold	or	 silver	becomes	mature	during	 the	year,

Zakah	is	not	obligatory	upon	him.
Issue	660:	The	Zakah	of	wheat	and	barley	becomes	obligatory	at	a	time	when	the	seeds	of	that	plant

opens	and	it	is	called	wheat	and	barley.	The	Zakah	of	grapes	and	raisins	is	obligatory	at	the	time	when
these	names	are	applicable	 for	 it.	The	Zakah	of	dates	 is	at	 the	 time	where	dates	 ripen	and	becomes
acceptable	for	eating.	However,	the	time	of	giving	Zakah	of	wheat	and	barley	is	the	time	at	which	they
are	harvested	and	they	are	cleared.	The	time	of	giving	Zakah	of	dates	and	raisins	is	at	the	time	they
becomes	dry,	except	when	 it	 is	desired	 to	be	eaten	moist.	Then,	 in	 this	 situation,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to
give	the	Zakah	(of	dates	and	grapes)	with	the	condition	that	their	dried	weight	reach	the	quantity	of	a
Nisaab.
	
Conditions	for	Zakah	becoming	Obligatory



The	Zakah	of	Crops

Issue	661:	The	Zakah	of	wheat,	barley,	dates	and	raisins	are	obligatory	when	they	reach	the	quantity
of	 a	 Nisaab.	 The	 Nisaab	 of	 wheat,	 barley,	 dates	 and	 raisins	 are	 (288	 Man	 Tabreezi,	 less	 than	 45
Mithqaal).	In	other	words,	it	is	approximately	847	Kilograms	(1,867.6	US	pounds).
Issue	662:	If	a	quantity	of	wheat,	barley,	dates	and	raisins	are	consumed	before	paying	the	Zakah	or

giving	it	to	another	individual,	it	is	obligatory	to	pay	(that	quantity's)	Zakah.
Issue	 663:	 If	 wet	 dates	 and	 grapes	 are	 consumed	 before	 becoming	 dry	 or	 sold,	 the	 Zakah	 is

obligatory	(in	dates	and	raisins)	dried	quantity	is	in	the	measure	of	a	Nisaab.
Issue	664:	There	is	no	Zakah	in	crops	upon	which	Zakah	had	already	been	paid,	although	it	might

remain	for	numerous	years.
Issue	665:	The	amount	of	the	obligatory	Zakah	withdrawn	from	wheat,	barley,	dates,	grapes	(and

raisins),	when	(these	crops)	are	watered	by	rain	water	or	irrigation	or	a	river	or	dammed	water	or	the
moisture	of	the	earth,	is	one	tenth.	When	(the	crops)	are	watered	by	deep	wells	or	semi-deep	wells	or
semi-level	or	by	means	of	buckets	or	by	hand	or	by	a	water	wheel	or	by	drawing	water	from	rivers
by	a	pump,	one	twentieth	(is	paid).
Issue	666:	 If	agriculture	 is	 irrigated	by	both	methods,	 if	one	of	 those	methods	 is	measured	 less,

such	that	it	 is	not	customary	(For	example,	had	it	mostly	been	watered	with	rainwater	and	in	a	very
small	 amount	 with	 well	 water).	 The	 payment	 of	 its	 Zakah	 is	 according	 to	 its	 customary	 watering
method.	However,	if	it	is	watered	by	each	of	the	two	methods	in	a	customary	amount,	for	example,	a
third	 or	 half	 of	 the	 time	 with	 rain	 water	 and	 the	 remaining	 time	 watered	 with	 well	 water,	 it	 is
necessary	to	give	the	Zakah	of	that	in	halves,	meaning	that	the	Zakah	of	half	of	it	is	one	tenth	and	the
other	half	is	one	twentieth.
Issue	667:	According	to	obligatory	precaution,	the	expenses	for	agriculture	are	not	deducted	from

the	yield.	Likewise	it	is	in	relation	to	the	cost	of	the	seeds	which	are	used	for	cultivation.	The	Zakah	is
paid	upon	the	entire	yield	of	the	land.



The	Nisaab	of	gold	and	silver

Issue	668:	Gold	has	two	Nisaab:
The	 first	 Nisaab	 is	 twenty	Mithqaal	 Shar'i	 which	 equals	 fifteen	 Customary	Mithqaal	 (Mithqaal

Ma'mooli).	Whenever	 gold	 reaches	 one	 of	 these	 quantities	 and	 other	 conditions	 are	 present,	 it	 is
obligatory	to	give	one	fortieth	of	that	(two	and	a	half	per-cent)	with	the	designation	of	Zakah.	If	this
amount	is	not	reached,	there	is	no	Zakah.
The	 Second	 Nisaab	 is	 four	 Legal	 Mithqaal	 (Mithqaal	 Shar'i)	 which	 becomes	 three	 Customary

Mithqaal,	meaning	that	if	three	Customary	Mithqaal	are	added	to	fifteen	Customary	Mithqaal,	Zakah
is	 required	 to	 be	 given	 on	 the	 total	 eighteen	Mithqaal	 at	 the	 rate	 of	 two	 and	 a	 half	 percent.	 If	 the
addition	 is	 less	 than	 three	Mithqaal,	 then,	 Zakah	 is	 only	 obligatory	 upon	 the	 fifteen	Mithqaal,	 the
excess	 does	 not	 have	Zakah.	Likewise,	whenever	 three	Mithqaal	 are	 added,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 give
Zakah	on	the	total	in	the	mentioned	relationship.	If	the	addition	is	less	than	three	Mithqaal,	there	is	no
Zakah	upon	the	addition.
Issue	669:	Silver	also	has	two	Nisaab:
The	first	Nisaab	is	one	hundred	and	five	(105)	Customary	Mithqaal.	If	that	quantity	is	reached	and

other	 conditions	 are	 present,	 it	 is	 required	 to	 pay	 one	 fortieth	 of	 that	 as	 Zakah	 (two	 and	 a	 half
percent).	If	this	quantity	(of	the	Nisaab)	is	not	reached,	Zakah	is	not	obligatory	upon	it.
The	Second	Nisaab	is	twenty	one	(21)	Customary	Mithqaal,	meaning	that	if	twenty	one	Mithqaal	is

joined	with	one	hundred	and	 five	Mithqaal,	Zakah	 is	 required	 to	be	given	on	 the	 total	one	hundred
twenty	 six	 (126)	Mithqaal.	Whenever	 the	 addition	 is	 less	 than	 twenty	 one	Mithqaal,	 Zakah	 is	 only
obligatory	upon	 the	hundred	and	 five	Mithqaal,	 the	addition	has	no	Zakah.	Likewise	 it	 is	whenever
twenty	one	Mithqaal	are	added.	However,	for	ease	of	calculation,	when	a	person	pays	two	and	a	half
percent	of	 the	gold	or	 silver	which	he	possesses	as	Zakah,	he	has	 fulfilled	 (the	duty	of	Zakah)	 for
himself.	Perhaps	it	is	more	than	what	was	obligatory	for	him.
Issue	670:	Another	condition	in	the	obligation	of	Zakah	in	gold	and	silver	is	that	they	(the	gold	and

silver)	 has	 the	 signet	 (of	 currency)	 and	 is	 a	 circulating	 currency.	 According	 to	 this,	 Zakah	 is	 not
connected	when	(the	gold	and	silver)	is	not	minted	with	a	signet	of	currency.
Issue	 671:	 The	 recommended	 precaution	 is	 that	 Zakah	 is	 given	 on	 the	 remaining	 types	 of	 cash

currency	like	bank	notes	(like	the	Dinaar	and	similar	currencies),	when	other	conditions	are	present.
Issue	672:	Another	condition	is	that	a	person	possesses	the	quantity	of	a	Nisaab	of	gold	or	silver

minted	 with	 the	 signet	 of	 commerce	 for	 the	 entire	 year.	 When	 the	 twelfth	 month	 is	 entered,	 the
precaution	 is	 to	 give	 its	 Zakah.	 Regarding,	 if	 he	 trades	 (the	 currency)	 before	 the	 passing	 of	 the
eleventh	month	or	it	becomes	less	than	Nisaab	or	he	is	incapable	of	disbursing	it,	Zakah	is	not	related
to	(these	funds).	Likewise	it	is	if	the	minted	gold	and	silver	is	substituted	with	something	else	or	they
are	melted	or	smelted,	then,	being	removed	from	the	situation	of	being	a	minted	currency.	Regarding
if	minted	gold	and	silver	is	exchanged	with	other	minted	gold	and	silver,	the	obligatory	precaution	is
to	pay	its	Zakah.



The	Zakah	of	Animals

Issue	673:	In	addition	to	the	conditions	previously	mentioned,	it	is	conditional	in	the	Zakah	of	sheep,
cows	and	camels	 that	 these	animals	be	 idle,	meaning	 that	 they	do	not	work.	Then,	when	 the	animal
works	some	days	during	the	year	such	that	it	is	not	customary	work,	Zakah	is	obligatory.
Issue	674:	The	obligatory	precaution	 is	 that	Zakah	on	 sheep,	 cows	and	camels	be	paid	when	 the

amount	of	the	Nisaab	is	reached,	it	being	the	same	whether	(the	animal)	was	grazing	or	fed	with	cut
fodder	or	it	grazes	sometimes	and	is	fed	at	other	times.
Issue	675:	If	a	pasture	is	purchased	or	rented	for	these	grazing	animals	and	no	one	cultivates	(the

pasture	land)	or	it	bears	its	particular	expenses	by	the	animals	grazing	in	the	pasture,	it	is	obligatory
to	give	its	Zakah.
Issue	676:	For	sheep,	there	are	five	(5)	Nisaab:
•	40	Sheep	-	Its	Zakah	is	one	(1)	sheep.
•	121	Sheep	-	Its	Zakah	is	two	(2)	sheep.
•	201	Sheep	-	Its	Zakah	is	three	(3)	sheep.
•	301	Sheep	-	Its	Zakah	is	four	(4)	sheep.
•	400	Sheep	or	more.	One	sheep	is	given	per	each	hundred	sheep.	There	is	no	Zakah	on	that	which

is	 more	 or	 less	 than	 one	 hundred	 just	 as	 there	 is	 no	 Zakah	 on	 the	 number	 between	 two	 Nisaab,
meaning	when	 the	number	of	sheep	reaches	40,	 then,	 its	Zakah	 is	one	sheep.	There	 is	no	Zakah	on
whatever	is	in	excess	of	this	number	until	reaching	(the	next	Nisaab	of)	121	sheep.	When	this	number
is	reached,	its	Zakah	is	two	sheep.
Issue	677:	For	cows,	there	are	two	(2)	Nisaab:
The	 First	Nisaab:	Thirty	 (30)	 head	 of	 cows,	meaning	 that	 when	 the	 number	 of	 cows	 reach	 30

heads	 and	 the	 previously	 mentioned	 conditions	 are	 fulfilled,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 give	 a	 Tabee'	 or
Tabee'ah.	They	are	the	cows	that	have	entered	into	the	second	year	at	the	minimum.
The	Second	Nisaab:	Forty	(40)	head	of	cows.	Its	Zakah	is	a	Musannah,	meaning	the	female	cow

that	has	entered	into	the	third	year	at	the	minimum.
There	is	no	Zakah	in	that	which	is	in	excess	between	30	and	40.	For	example,	if	someone	owned	35

head	 of	 cows,	 then,	 he	 would	 give	 the	 Zakah	 on	 30	 head	 of	 cows,	 not	 more.	 Likewise,	 when	 its
number	was	more	 than	40	 to	59	head,	 then,	 its	Zakah	 is	only	 that	which	 is	obligatory	 in	40.	Then,
when	it	reaches	60	head,	2	Tabee'	or	2	Tabee'ah	are	obligatory.	Thus,	whenever	increase	is	30	and	40
or	 40	 and	 40,	 select	 between	 (calculating	 the	Nisaab)	 by	 counting	 30	 and	 30	 or	 40	 and	 40	 and	 act
according	 to	 the	method	 previously	mentioned.	However,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 count	 so	 that	 nothing
remains	or	when	something	remains,	it	should	not	be	more	than	9.	For	example,	when	there	are	70
head	of	cows,	it	is	obligatory	to	figure	(the	Nisaab	based	on)	30	and	40	and	give	the	Zakah	for	each
one	of	these	Nisaab	according	to	the	method	mentioned.	When	the	number	of	head	of	cows	reaches
80,	the	Nisaab	is	figured	based	on	40	and	40.
Issue	678:	For	the	camel,	there	are	twelve	(12)	Nisaab:
•	Five	(5)	camels	-Its	Zakah	is	one	(1)	sheep.	There	is	no	Zakah	unless	it	has	reached	this	number.
•	Ten	(10)	camels	-Its	Zakah	is	two	(2)	sheep.
•	Fifteen	(15)	camels	-	Its	Zakah	is	three	(3)	sheep.
•	Twenty	(20)	camels	-	Its	Zakah	is	four	(4)	sheep.
•	Twenty	five	(25)	camels	-	Its	Zakah	is	five	(5)	sheep.
•	 Twenty	 six	 (26)	 camels	 -	 Its	 Zakah	 is	 a	 Bint	Makhaadh	 and	 it	 is	 the	 female	 camel	 which	 has

entered	into	the	second	year.
•	Thirty	six	(36)	camels	-	Its	Zakah	is	a	Bint	Laboon,	the	female	camel	that	has	entered	into	the	third



year.
•	Forty	six	(46)	camels	-	Its	Zakah	is	a	Huqqah,	the	female	camel	which	has	entered	into	the	fourth

year.
•	Sixty	one	 (61)	camels	 -	 Its	Zakah	 is	a	 Jaz'ah,	 the	 female	camel	which	has	entered	 into	 the	 fifth

year.
•	Seventy	six	(76)	camels	-	Its	Zakah	is	two	(2)	Bint	Laboon.
•	Ninety	one	(91)	camels	-	Its	Zakah	is	two	(2)	Huqqah.
•	One	hundred	twenty	one	(121)	camels	and	whatever	is	above.	Its	Zakah	is	computed	based	on	40

and	40	and	for	each	forty	one	Bint	Laboon	is	given.	Or	it	is	based	on	50	and	50	and	for	each	fifty	one
Huqqah	is	given	or	it	is	based	on	40	and	50.	However,	it	is	obligatory	that	it	be	figured	so	that	nothing
remains	larger	than	9.
Issue	 679:	 There	 is	 no	 Zakah	 in	 that	 amount	 which	 is	 between	 Nisaab,	 meaning	 that	 when	 the

number	is	more	than	the	first	Nisaab,	(5),	nothing	is	obligatory	in	this	excess	until	it	reaches	ten.	Only
the	Zakah	on	five	is	obligatory.	It	is	likewise	with	the	other	Nisaab.
	
The	Nisaab	of	Sheep
The	Nisaab	of	Cows
The	Nisaab	of	the	Camel
	



Disbursement	of	Zakah

Issue	680:	 It	 is	obligatory	 to	disburse	Zakah	 through	 the	expenditure	 in	one	of	 the	 following	eight
(categories	of	eligibility):
1)	and	2)	The	poor	and	the	destitute.	Both	have	neither	the	means	to	provide	for	themselves	nor	for

the	families	within	a	year.	The	difference	between	the	poor	(Faqeer)	and	the	destitute	(Miskeen)	is	that
the	poor	is	one	who	does	not	ask	anyone	(for	assistance)	while	the	destitute	is	a	needy	person	who	has
need	to	ask	(for	assistance).
He	who	has	a	vocation	or	real	estate	or	a	profitable	venture	that	does	not	maintain	his	livelihood

and	 is	 not	 sufficient	 is	 deemed	 as	 a	 poor	 (Faqeer)	 legally.	 He	 is	 permitted	 to	 take	 his	 remaining
expenses	from	Zakah.
3)	The	Zakah	collectors	(Jaaba	Az-Zakawaat).	The	collectors	are	the	ones	appointed	in	the	presence

of	the	Imam	or	his	representative	to	collect	Zakah	payments	or	to	persevere	or	for	its	accounting	or
to	 send	 it	 to	 the	 Imam,	 (peace	 be	 upon	 him)	 or	 his	 representative	 or	 to	 disburse	 it	 in	 a	 required
expenditure.	It	is	certainly	allowed	that	the	collector	can	take	from	the	Zakah	that	which	is	appropriate
for	his	effort	and	work.
4)	 To	 initiate	 alliances	 (with	 non-Muslims).	 They	 are	 the	 unsteady	 in	 faith	 and	 belief	 whose

assistance	is	sought	through	giving	Zakah	to	them	in	order	to	strengthen	their	belief	and	their	desire
for	Islam.
5)	Purchasing	slaves	and	freeing	them.
6)	Debtors.	Those	who	have	undertaken	a	financial	obligation	(Dayn)	and	are	unable	to	fulfill	it.
7)	 The	 Path	 of	Allah	 (Sabeel	Allah).	 The	 Path	 of	Allah	 is	 all	 of	 the	 paths	 of	 goodness	 that	 has

religious	 benefit	 like	 building	 Mosques	 and,	 likewise,	 religious	 schools,	 propagation	 centers,	 to
dispatch	clergymen	and	the	publication	and	distribution	of	useful	Islamic	books.	In	a	few	words,	it	is
all	that	benefits	Islam	by	whatever	means	it	may	be.	In	particular,	Jihad	in	the	Path	of	Allah.
8)	 The	Wayfarer	 (Ibn	 Sabeel).	 The	wayfarer	 is	 the	 traveler	 whose	 journey	 is	 disrupted	 and	 has

depleted	his	funds.	He	becomes	needy,	then,	it	is	permissible	that	he	be	given	Zakah	to	the	extent	of	his
need	although	he	may	be	well	to	do	in	his	own	hometown	and	without	any	need.
Issue	681:	The	poor	(Faqeer)	and	the	destitute	(Miskeen)	are	not	able	to	take	more	than	their	yearly

needs	for	themselves	and	their	families	from	Zakah,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.	If	whatever
they	possess	is	insufficient	for	him	and	his	family,	it	is	permissible	that	he	take	the	remaining	yearly
needs	from	Zakah.
Issue	682:	It	is	permissible	for	one	possessing	a	trade	or	job	whose	yearly	income	is	less	than	the

expenses	of	the	year	to	take	the	remainder	of	his	expenses	from	Zakah.	It	is	not	obligatory	that	he	sell
the	tools	of	his	trade	or	his	investment	capital	or	real	estate	to	secure	the	year	expenses.
Issue	683:	 It	 is	 permissible	 for	 those	 engaged	 in	 the	 study	 of	 the	 obligatory	 sciences	 to	 receive

Zakah,	likewise,	the	Judge	(Qaadhiy)	and	the	one	executing	the	punishments	of	Allah	and	His	verdicts.



The	People	Eligible	for	Zakah

Issue	384:	There	are	a	few	conditions	regarding	the	people	eligible	for	Zakah	(Mustahiqqoon):
First,	is	that	(the	people	receiving	Zakah)	have	faith	(Imaan)	in	Allah,	the	Honorable	Prophet,	peace

be	upon	him	and	his	family,	and	the	twelve	A’immah,	upon	them	be	peace.	It	 is	permissible	 to	give
Zakah	 to	 infants	 and	 the	mentally	 ill	when	 they	are	 from	poor	Shi’ah	Muslims.	Yes,	Zakah	 is	only
given	 to	 their	 guardians.	 It	 is	 the	 same	 whether	 the	 Zakah	 is	 taken	 with	 the	 intention	 of	 taking
possession	on	behalf	 of	 a	 child	 or	 the	mentally	 ill	 or	 (someone	 takes	Zakah)	with	 the	 intention	of
spending	 it	 in	 their	own	matters	 (they	 recipient	must	be	Shi’ah).	When	 it	 is	 impossible	 (to	give	 the
Zakah)	 to	 a	 guardian,	 it	 is	 permitted	 to	 spend	 it	 for	 their	 needs	 and	 their	 affairs	 by	 himself	 or	 by
means	of	a	trustworthy	individual.
Issue	685:	The	second	condition	is	that	giving	of	Zakah	not	be	an	assistance	for	sin,	as	such,	it	is

not	permissible	to	give	Zakah	to	he	who	would	spend	it	in	sin.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	that	Zakah
not	be	given	to	the	drinker	of	alcohol.
Issue	686:	Being	just	(Adaalah)	is	not	condition	in	receiving	Zakah.	Likewise,	being	free	of	major

sins	is	not	conditional.
Issue	 687:	 Third,	 that	 the	 one	 receiving	 the	 Zakah	 not	 be	 one	 whom	 the	 giver	 of	 the	 Zakah	 is

obligated	to	support.	Meaning,	it	is	not	permissible	for	a	person	to	give	Zakah	to	his	son	or	his	wife
or	father	or	mother.	However,	when	one	of	these	has	financial	obligations	and	it	is	not	possible	for
them	to	make	its	payment,	it	is	permissible	to	give	them	the	amount	of	the	payment	of	their	obligation
from	Zakah.
Issue	688:	 Fourth,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 receiver	 of	Zakah	not	 be	 a	Sayyid	 (descendent	 of	 the

Holy	 Prophet,	 peace	 be	 upon	 him	 and	 his	 family)	 unless	 the	 giver	 of	 the	 Zakah	 is	 also	 a	 Sayyid.
Regarding	Khums	and	various	other	legal	properties,	it	is	not	proper	for	his	support	and	expenses.	If
he	was	compelled	to	receive	Zakah,	it	is	permitted	that	he	receives	it	from	a	non	Sayyid.	However,	the
obligatory	precaution	is	that	he	accepts	only	the	amount	of	his	daily	expenses.



The	Intention	in	Zakah

Issue	 689:	 The	 intent	 of	 Qurbah	 is	 conditional	 in	 Zakah,	 meaning	 that	 the	 Zakah	 is	 given	 in
compliance	with	the	command	of	Allah	Ta'ala	and	due	to	obedience	to	Him.	It	is	obligatory	to	specify
in	 intention	 that	 this	 is	 the	Zakah	of	 property	 (Zakatul-Maal)	 or	 the	Zakah	 of	Fitrah	 (Zakatul-Fitr).
However,	when	 the	Zakah	of	Agriculture	 (Zakatul-Ghallaat)	and	another	 type	of	Zakah	of	property
are	both	obligatory,	it	is	obligatory	to	specify	that	this	which	I	am	paying	is	the	Zakah	of	one	of	these
types	of	property.
Issue	690:	When	Zakah	is	not	paid	by	ones	own	desire,	it	is	permissible	for	the	Religious	Authority

to	 take	 it	 by	 force	 and	 deem	 it	 to	 be	 Zakah.	 In	 this	 instance,	 the	 intention	 of	 Qurbah	 is	 dropped,
however,	the	recommended	Precaution	is	that	the	Religious	Authority	make	the	intention	of	Qurbah.



Miscellaneous	issues	of	Zakah

Issue	691:	The	lack	of	delay	is	obligatory	in	the	payment	of	Zakah,	meaning	that	it	is	obligatory	to
pay	the	Zakah	to	the	poor	or	the	Religious	Authority	(Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar'i)	at	the	time	it	becomes
obligatory.	However,	when	he	waits	 for	 a	particular	poor	person	or	 it	 is	desired	 to	give	 to	a	poor
person,	it	 is	best.	It	 is	permissible	for	him	to	delay	it.	However,	 the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	he
separates	the	Zakah	from	his	property	in	this	situation.
Issue	 692:	 Whoever	 is	 able	 to	 give	 Zakah	 to	 a	 person	 eligible,	 when	 he	 is	 negligent	 and	 the

property	is	ruined,	he	is	liable	and	it	is	obligatory	for	him	to	give	its	substitute.	As	for	when	it	was
ruined	and	he	was	not	negligent,	nothing	is	obligatory	for	him.
Issue	693:	It	is	best	to	give	the	obligatory	Zakah	openly	and	the	recommended	charity	covertly	and

secretly.
Issue	694:	 It	 is	permissible	 for	people	 to	purchase	 religious	and	scientific	books	with	Zakah	 (as

well	as)	Qur ’ans,	books	of	supplications	(Dua’)	and	other	beneficial	and	effective	books	in	advancing
Islamic	 ideals	 and	 (establishing)	 and	 endowment	 with	 it,	 whether	 it	 be	 a	 general	 endowment	 or	 a
particular	 endowment	 for	 specified	 individuals.	 Rather,	 it	 is	 even	 permissible	 that	 he	 make	 it	 an
endowment	for	his	children	whom	he	is	obligated	to	support.	However	it	is	not	permitted	to	purchase
real	estate	and	endow	it	for	his	children.
Issue	695:	It	is	permissible	for	a	poor	person	to	take	Zakah	in	order	to	go	to	Hajj	or	Ziyaaraah	and

similar	things.	However,	when	he	had	already	taken	his	year's	expenses	from	Zakah,	taking	Zakah	for
Ziyaarah	and	things	similar	to	that	is	objectionable.



Zakatul-Fitr

Issue	696:	 Zakatul-Fitr	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 all	who	 are	mature	 (Baaligh),	 sane	 ('Aaqil)	 and	 free	 of
need	(Ghaniy)	before	the	sunset	of	the	night	of	the	'Eid	of	Fitr.	Meaning	that	it	is	obligatory	for	one	to
give	one	Saa'	(approximately	3	Kilograms)	of	a	staple	food	for	people	in	his	city	on	his	own	behalf,
and	each	of	whom	he	his	responsible	for	at	the	time	of	entering	the	night	of	Fitr.	Whether	it	be	wheat
or	barley	or	dates	or	rice	or	corn	or	whatever	is	similar	to	that	or	the	cost	of	one	of	these	things,	it
suffices.
Issue	697:	The	person	 free	of	 need	 (Ghaniy)	 is	 he	who	possesses	 his	 needs	 for	 himself	 and	his

family	or	he	possesses	 the	means	 to	achieve	 it	 through	earning	and	 labor.	 If	he	does	not	 fit	one	of
these	descriptions,	he	is	a	poor	person	(Faqeer)	and	Zakatul-Fitr	is	not	obligatory	upon	him,	rather,
he	is	allowed	to	receive	Zakatul-Fitr.
Issue	 698:	 People	 are	 obligated	 to	 pay	 Zakatul-Fitr	 for	 themselves	 at	 whomever	 is	 deemed	 his

dependent	 before	 sunset	 on	 the	 night	 of	 'Eidul-Fitr,	 whether	 the	 dependent	 be	 a	 child	 or	 an	 adult,
Muslim	or	non-Muslim,	whether	their	maintenance	is	obligatory	upon	him	or	not	or	whether	they	are
living	with	him	in	one	place	or	in	another	place.
Issue	699:	When	a	person	authorizes	(someone)	to	pay	his	Fitrah	from	his	own	property	on	behalf

of	those	dependents	of	his	while	he	lives	in	another	city,	if	he	is	content	that	his	Fitrah	has	been	paid,	it
is	sufficient	(in	fulfilling	his	duty).
Issue	700:	The	guest	which	has	entered	the	house,	with	the	agreement	of	the	host,	before	sunset	on

the	 night	 of	 'Eidul-Fitr	 is	 counted	 as	 a	 dependent	 of	 the	 host	 of	 the	 house,	meaning	 that	 the	 guest
intended	to	stay	with	him	for	a	time.	The	guest's	Fitrah	is	also	obligatory	upon	the	host	of	the	house.
As	for	when	the	guest	was	invited	for	the	night	of	'Eidul-Fitr	only,	his	Fitrah	is	obligatory	upon	the

host	of	the	house.	When	the	guest	enters	the	house	without	the	consent	of	the	host	of	the	house	and	is
counted	 as	 a	 dependent,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 for	 the	 host	 of	 the	 house	 to	 pay	 the	 Fitrah	 for	 him	 also,
according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution.	 Likewise,	 Fitrah	 is	 obligatory	 for	 he	 who	 has	 compelled	 his
maintenance	upon	people.
Issue	701:	It	is	not	allowed	for	a	Sayyid	to	receive	Fitrah	from	a	non-Sayyid.
Issue	702:	The	Fitrah	of	a	nursing	 infant	who	nurses	from	its	mother	or	wet	nurse	 is	obligatory

upon	 whoever	 maintains	 the	 child's	 mother	 or	 wet	 nurse.	 When	 (the	 mother	 or	 wet	 nurse)	 are
maintained	 from	 the	 child's	wealth,	 the	 child's	 Fitrah	 is	 not	 obligatory	 upon	 anyone,	 not	 upon	 the
child	itself	nor	any	other.
Issue	 703:	 When	 someone	 is	 hired	 and	 also	 a	 condition	 of	 their	 employment	 is	 that	 they	 be

maintained	 (like	 a	 servant),	 it	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 the	 employer	 to	 give	 Fitrah	 (for	 the	 employee).
However,	in	relation	to	laborers	who	contract	with	the	employer	maintenance	as	a	part	of	their	wages,
their	Fitrah	is	not	obligatory	upon	the	employer.
Likewise,	in	relation	to	workers	in	restaurants	and	similar	workers	for	whom	the	restaurant	owner

bears	 (the	expense)	of	 their	dinners	and	breakfast	 and	 it	 is	 considered	as	part	of	 their	wages,	 then,
their	Fitrah	is	obligatory	upon	themselves	not	upon	the	employer	or	the	owner	of	the	restaurant.
Issue	 704:	 It	 is	 obligatory,	 according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution,	 to	 give	 the	 Fitrah	 to	 the	 poor	 and
destitute	with	 the	 condition	 that	 they	be	Shi'ah	 Ithna	 'Ashari	Muslims.	 It	 is	 permissible	 also	 to	give
Fitrah	to	needy	Shi'ah	children	whether	it	be	spent	on	them	directly	or	taken	in	possession	for	them	by
means	of	their	guardians.
Issue	 705:	 It	 is	 not	 a	 condition	 that	 the	 poor	 who	 receive	 Fitrah	 be	 just	 ('Adl),	 however,	 the

obligatory	precaution	is	not	to	give	the	Fitrah	to	the	one	drinking	wine	and	he	who	commits	major
sins	 publicly.	 Likewise,	 Fitrah	 is	 not	 given	 to	 one	 who	 would	 spend	 it	 in	 disobedience	 to	 Allah,



Glorified	by	He.
Issue	706:	The	obligatory	precaution	is	that	the	poor	person	is	not	given	more	than	the	provisions

for	the	year	and	not	less	than	one	Saa'	(in	other	words,	approximately	3	Kilograms).
Issue	707:	It	 is	recommended	in	giving	Zakatul-Fitr	 to	advance	needy	relatives	over	others,	 then,

needy	neighbors.	Just	as	it	is	recommended	to	advance	the	people	of	knowledge	(Ahlul-'Ilm)	and	the
virtuous	over	others	when	they	are	needy.
	
Disbursement	of	Zakatul-Fitr



Miscellaneous	issues	of	Fitrah

Issue	708:	The	intention	of	Qurbah	is	obligatory	in	Zakatul-Fitr	like	the	Zakah	of	property	(Zakatul-
Maal),	meaning	 that	 (the	one	paying)	 is	giving	 the	Fitrah	 in	order	 to	comply	with	 the	command	of
Allah	and	out	of	obedience	to	Him.	It	is	conditional	that	Fitrah	be	intended	as	well.
Issue	709:	The	standard	Zakatul-Fitr	is	not	the	food	of	the	individual	himself,	rather,	it	is	the	staple

food	 for	 the	people	of	his	 country	or	his	 city.	Based	on	 this,	when	 (the	 individual's)	 staple	 food	 is
rice,	it	is	permitted	to	give	wheat	as	Fitrah.
Issue	710:	It	is	permissible	in	Zakatul-Fitr	to	give	cash	as	a	substitute	for	food.	For	example,	figure

how	much	 the	 value	 of	 a	 Saa'	 of	 wheat	 is,	 then,	 pay	 its	 cost	 to	 the	 poor	 under	 the	 title	 of	 Fitrah.
However,	it	is	obligatory	to	pay	attention	that	the	basis	of	the	value	is	the	actual	retain	value	in	the	free
market,	and	not	the	wholesale	figure	or	the	official	pricing.	In	another	phraseology,	it	is	to	give	the
poor	person	a	sum	(of	cash)	that	would	enable	him	to	purchase	that	commodity	from	the	market.
Issue	711:	The	time	of	giving	the	Fitrah	is	the	day	of	'Eid	before	performing	the	prayer	(of	'Eid).

According	to	this,	when	someone	prays	Saltul-'Eid,	it	 is	a	requirement	that	he	pay	his	Fitrah	before
the	prayer	of	'Eid.	When	he	does	not	pray	Salatul-'Eid,	it	is	permissible	to	pay	it	up	until	the	time	of
Zuhr	on	the	day	of	'Eid.
Issue	712:	When	it	is	not	possible	(to	give	Fitrah)	to	a	poor	person,	it	is	permissible	to	withdraw

the	Fitrah	from	his	property	until	he	pays	it	to	the	deserving	person	who	is	in	his	mind	or	to	another
deserving	person.	It	is	obligatory	to	make	the	intention	of	Fitrah	whenever	he	intends	to	pay	the	Fitrah
to	a	deserving	person.
Issue	 713:	 When	 the	 Fitrah	 had	 not	 been	 paid	 nor	 withdrawn	 from	 one's	 property	 at	 the	 time

obligatory	to	give	the	Fitrah,	the	precaution	is	to	make	the	intention	afterward	of	giving	that	which	is
his	 duty,	meaning	 (to	 give	 the	 Fitrah)	without	 intending	 (to	 pay	 it)	 in	 the	 proper	 time	 (Adaa')	 nor
(intending)	its	Qadhaa'.
ISSSUE	714:	It	is	not	permitted	to	exchange	the	property	which	is	withdrawn	with	the	intention	of

Fitrah	with	another	property.	Rather,	it	is	obligatory	to	give	(that	specific)	Fitrah	itself	to	the	poor.
Issue	715:	The	obligatory	precaution	is	to	disburse	the	Fitrah	in	the	same	locality	or	country.	For

example,	it	is	not	permitted	to	send	the	Fitrah	to	relatives	in	another	country	or	another	place,	except
when	deserving	people	are	not	 found	in	his	own	city.	When	it	 is	 transferred	 to	another	country	(or
city)	 with	 the	 existence	 of	 deserving	 people	 in	 (the	 payee's	 city)	 and	 it	 is	 ruined,	 he	 his	 liable.
However,	 it	 is	 permitted	 for	 the	 Religious	 Authority,	 with	 observing	 the	 benefit	 of	 the	 needy,	 to
transfer	it	to	another	country	(or	city).



3Chapter
The	Rules	of	The	Pilgrimage	(Hajj)

Issue	714:	The	pilgrimage	(Hajj),	meaning	visiting	the	house	of	Allah	and	performing	particular	acts
are	called	the	rites	of	pilgrimage.	The	pilgrimage	is	obligatory	in	life	once	for	everyone	having	the
following	conditions	present	for	them:
1)	Maturity	(Buloogh).
2)	Sanity	('Aql).
3)	That	 one	 not	 cause	 an	 obligation	 to	 lapse	more	 important	 than	 the	 pilgrimage	 nor	 commit	 a

major	sin	that	is	more	important	in	the	law	than	abandoning	the	pilgrimage.
4)	The	ability	(to	perform	the	pilgrimage),	it	is	ascertained	by	a	number	of	matters.
First:	That	one	has	the	provisions	and	all	that	is	required	in	the	journey,	the	means	of	the	necessary

transportation	for	the	journey	or	the	money	enabling	one	to	enjoy	these	things.
Second:	That	the	way	be	devoid	of	obstacles	and	(that	there	be	a)	lack	of	fear	of	danger	or	harm	to

oneself	 or	 his	 goods	 or	 his	 property.	 Therefore,	 if	 the	way	 is	 blocked	 or	 one	 fears	 a	 (particular)
danger,	 the	 (obligation	 of	 the)	 pilgrimage	 is	 dropped.	 However,	 when	 there	 is	 another	 way	more
remote,	it	is	obligatory	that	one	take	it	to	the	pilgrimage,	and	(the	obligation	is	not	dropped).
Third:	That	one	be	physically	able	to	(perform)	the	pilgrimage.
Fourth:	That	the	time	is	sufficient	to	reach	Makkah	and	perform	the	rites.
Fifth:	That	one	has	the	(resources	by)	which	he	maintains	those	whose	maintenance	is	obligatory

upon	him,	legally	and	customarily.
Sixth:	That	one	has	the	money	or	the	(means)	of	earning	or	work	enabling	him	to	manage	his	life

after	returning	from	the	pilgrimage.
Issue	 717:	 He	 who	 cannot	 eliminate	 his	 need	 without	 the	 seizure	 of	 (his)	 owned	 house,	 the

pilgrimage	is	not	obligatory	upon	him,	except	at	the	time	when	he	has	the	cost	of	the	house	also.	As
for	when	it	is	possible	to	live	in	a	rented	house	or	a	donated	house	and	whatever	is	similar	to	that,	he
is	capable	(of	performing	the	pilgrimage).
Issue	718:	When	a	woman	possesses	property	enabling	her	to	perform	the	pilgrimage,	however,	it

is	not	possible	 for	her	husband	 to	support	her	after	 returning	(from	the	pilgrimage)	and	she	 is	not
capable	of	managing	her	life,	the	pilgrimage	is	not	obligatory	upon	her.
Issue	719:	When	one	does	not	possess	the	expenses	for	the	pilgrimage,	however,	someone	expends

(the	expenses)	for	him	or	he	gives	money	in	order	that	he	can	perform	the	pilgrimage	and	bears	the
expenses	 of	 his	 wife's	 and	 his	 children	 maintenance	 throughout	 this	 period,	 the	 pilgrimage	 is
obligatory	upon	him,	although	he	becomes	 indebted	and	 is	not	able,	by	himself,	 to	manage	his	 life
after	returning.	Accepting	this	gift	is	an	obligatory	matter,	except	that	it	be	associated	with	a	favor	or
harm	or	unbearable	difficulty,	this	pilgrimage	will	suffice	for	a	obligatory	pilgrimage.
Issue	 720:	 He	 who	 is	 hired	 for	 the	 service	 of	 an	 individual	 or	 caravan	 in	 the	 journey	 to	 the

pilgrimage,	and	he	make	the	pilgrimage	in	this	situation,	the	pilgrimage	will	count,	in	this	place,	as
his	obligatory	pilgrimage.	However,	it	is	not	obligatory	for	him	to	accept	this	service.
Issue	721:	When	a	capable	individual	had	not	performed	the	pilgrimage,	then,	his	physical	ability

is	 removed	 such	 that	 he	 loses	 hope	 that	 he	 will	 be	 able	 to	 perform	 the	 pilgrimage	 himself,	 it	 is



obligatory	that	he	appoint	a	person	to	perform	the	pilgrimage	as	a	representative	on	his	behalf.	As	for
when	one	is	capable	financially	but	unable	physically	due	to	old	age	or	illness,	the	pilgrimage	is	not
obligatory	 upon	 him.	However,	 the	 recommended	 precaution	 is	 to	 hire	 someone	 (to	 perform)	 the
pilgrimage	on	his	behalf.
The	rules	of	the	rites	of	the	pilgrimage	are	mentioned	in	a	separate	Book.



Part	5
The	Rules	of	Selling	and	Buying



Obligatory	and	Recommended	Business	Transactions

Issue	722:	It	is	obligatory	upon	every	Muslim	to	learn	the	rules	of	business	transactions	to	the	extent
of	his	need.	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	scholars	('Ulamaa’)	to	teach	these	rules	to	the	people.
Issue	723:	To	 earn,	work,	 labor	 and	 strive	 in	 the	way	of	 business,	 agriculture	 and	vocation	 and

things	similar	to	that	is	obligatory	upon	he	who	does	not	possess	the	expenses	(of	maintenance)	of	his
wife	and	children.	Likewise,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	preserve	 the	order	of	 Islamic	society	and	secure	 its
needs.	In	other	than	these	situations,	earning	and	labor	is	emphatically	recommended,	in	particular,	to
assist	the	poor	and	for	the	comfort	of	dependents.
Issue	724:	 It	 is	recommended	that	 the	seller	make	no	distinction	between	buyers	in	the	price	of	a

commodity	nor	be	difficult	nor	swear	(an	oath).	When	the	buyer	regrets	(the	purchase)	and	seeks	to
cancel	the	transaction,	(the	seller	should)	accept	the	cancellation.



Disliked	(Makrooh)	Business	Relations

Most	 Jurist	 (Fuqahaa’)	 hold	 the	 opinion	 in	 the	 dislike	 of	 the	 business	 transactions	 which	 will	 be
mentioned	and	the	best	thing	is	to	avoid	them:
•	Money	Changing	(Suraafah)	and	all	that	involves	people	with	the	consumption	of	interest	and	its

activities	or	miscellaneous	unlawful	activities.
•	Selling	Shrouds	(Kafan)	in	 the	situation	of	 it	being	an	established	occupation	and	profession	in

itself.
•	 Business	 dealings	 with	 the	 vile	 people	 and	 the	 owner	 of	 doubtful	 properties	 in	 their	 affairs

although	the	properties	are	apparently	lawful.
•	Execution	of	business	transactions	between	the	beginning	of	Fajr	and	sunrise.
•	When	someone	has	come	forward	to	buy	something	and	before	the	transaction	is	complete,	it	is

necessary	that	someone	else	does	not	interfere	in	this	transaction.	This	is	what	is	termed	as	someone
interfering	in	bartering	and	it	is	one	of	the	disliked	acts.



Unlawful	and	Invalid	Transactions

Issue	726:	Transactions	in	the	following	instances	are	invalid.
1)	 Selling	 and	 purchase	 of	 a	 source	 of	 Najaasah	 (Aynun-Najaasah).	 Intended	 by	 Najaasah	 is

whatever	 is	 inherently	 Najis	 (impure),	 according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution	 (like	 urine,	 stool	 and
blood).	Based	on	this,	the	selling	and	buying	of	fertilizer	is	objectionable.	However,	there	is	nothing
preventing	benefiting	from	it.	As	for	the	sale	of	blood	and	purchase	of	blood	in	our	times,	which	is
used	 to	 save	 the	 injured	 and	 sick,	 then,	 it	 is	 permissible.	 Likewise	 is	 the	 sale	 of	 guard	 dogs	 and
hunting	dogs.
2)	The	sale	and	purchase	of	usurped	things	except	when	its	owner	has	endorsed	the	transaction.
3)	The	sale	and	purchase	of	things	that	have	unlawful	advantage	like	the	instruments	of	gambling

and	similar	examples.
4)	The	sale	and	purchase	of	something	that	has	no	value	in	the	common	perception	although	it	may

possess	a	value	with	specific	individuals,	like	many	insects.
5)	Transactions	in	which	there	is	interest	(Ribaa).
6)	 The	 sale	 and	 purchase	 of	 counterfeited	 and	 adulterated	 commodities	 when	 the	 purchaser	 is

unaware	of	its	state,	like	selling	milk	mixed	with	water	or	oil	mixed	with	fat	or	something	else.	This
action	is	called	cheating	(Ghashsh)	and	it	is	a	major	sin.
It	has	been	reported	that	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	Blessings	be	upon	him	and	his	family	said:	“He

who	cheats	a	Muslim	or	harms	him	or	deceives	him	is	not	from	us.”
Issue	727:	There	is	no	objection	in	selling	the	Mutanajjis	(commodity).	The	Mutanajjis	commodity

is	 that	which	 has	 contacted	Najaasah	 (impurity)	 and	 it	 is	 possible	 to	 purify	 it	 or	 use	 it,	 like	 fruits,
fabric	and	carpets.	However,	when	the	purchaser	intends	to	use	it	for	eating,	or	acts	that	have	purity
(Tahaarah)	conditional	for	them,	it	is	obligatory	to	inform	(the	purchaser)	to	avoid	it.
Issue	728:	When	something	pure	becomes	impure	with	that	which	it	is	not	possible	to	purify,	like

oil,	if	it	is	used	only	for	eating,	then,	its	sale	is	invalid	and	unlawful.	As	for	when	it	has	other	uses	not
having	purity	condition	in	them,	then,	its	sale	is	proper	(like	impure	petroleum).
Issue	729:	Edible	commodities	and	 its	 likeness	 imported	 from	non-Islamic	countries,	when	 their

impurity	is	not	certain	and	incontestable,	there	is	not	objection	in	their	sale	and	purchase.	Like	when	it
is	 likely	 that	milk	and	cheese	and	oil	 is	prepared	and	produced	by	means	of	 an	automated	process
without	hands	being	entered	into	it.
Issue	730:	The	sale	and	purchase	of	meats	and	fats	supplied	from	non-Islamic	lands	or	taken	from

the	hand	of	a	non-Muslim	is	invalid.	Likewise	are	hides	(leathers)	according	to	precaution.	However,
there	is	no	objection	when	it	is	known	that	it	is	from	animals	slaughtered	in	a	legal	manner	or	under
the	supervision	of	Muslims.
Issue	731:	There	is	no	objection	in	selling	and	purchasing	meats	and	fats	taken	from	the	hand	of

Muslims.	However,	when	it	is	known	that	the	Muslim	has	taken	from	the	hand	of	a	non-Muslim	or	it	is
supplied	from	a	non-Muslim	country	and	he	has	not	investigated	the	method	of	its	slaughter	whether
it	 is	 slaughtered	 in	 a	 legal	manner	 or	 not,	 then,	 its	 sale	 and	 purchase	 is	 invalid	 and	 unlawful	 (the
ruling	of	hides	is	as	such,	according	to	precaution).	When	it	is	taken	from	a	Muslim,	its	appearance
indicating	upon	his	restriction	and	obligation	to	the	law,	or	it	is	likely	that	he	has	investigated	it,	then,
the	transaction	is	proper.
Issue	732:	The	sale	and	purchase	of	all	types	of	intoxicants	is	unlawful	and	invalid.
Issue	 733:	 The	 sale	 and	 purchase	 of	 usurped	 (Ghasbi)	 property	 is	 unlawful	 and	 invalid.	 It	 is

obligatory	 upon	 the	 seller	 to	 return	 the	 price	 to	 the	 purchaser.	 However,	 it	 is	 not	 correct	 that	 the
purchaser	should	return	that	usurped	thing	to	other	than	its	owner.	When	he	does	not	know	its	owner



it	is	obligatory	that	he	act	in	accordance	with	the	view	of	the	Religious	Authority	and	his	opinion.
Issue	734:	When	it	was	the	intent	of	the	purchaser	from	the	beginning	not	to	pay	the	price	of	the

commodity	which	he	has	purchased,	there	is	an	objection	(to	this	transaction).	Likewise	it	is	when	(the
purchaser's)	initial	intention	was	to	pay	the	amount	in	unlawful	money.	However,	when	this	was	not
his	intention	initially	and	he	only	gave	the	price	of	the	commodity	from	unlawful	property	afterward,
the	 transaction	 is	proper,	however,	 it	 is	obligatory	 that	he	gives	 (the	price)	 from	 lawful	property	a
second	time.
Issue	735:	The	 sale	and	purchase	of	 instruments	of	entertainment	 (Lahw),	 amusement	 (La'b)	and

corruption	 is	 unlawful	 and	 invalid	 except	 that	 it	 be	 an	 instrument	 shared	 (between	 lawful	 and
unlawful)	or	a	instrument	of	exercise	and	similar	things	to	that,	then,	its	sale	is	permitted.
Issue	736:	When	that	which	has	a	lawful	benefit	is	sold	to	someone	who	will	definitely	use	it	for

the	unlawful	(for	example,	selling	grapes	to	the	manufacturer	of	wines),	the	transaction	is	invalid.
Issue	737:	The	manufacture,	sale	and	purchase	of	 images	are	objectionable.	The	precaution	 is	 to

abandon	it.	However,	there	is	no	objection	in	the	sale	and	purchase	of	soap	and	similar	things	that	are
manufactured	in	the	form	of	an	image	or	embossed	patterns.
Issue	738:	The	sale	and	purchase	of	things	that	are	obtained	by	means	of	gambling	or	theft	or	an

invalid	transaction	is	unlawful	and	invalid.	It	is	not	allowed	to	utilize	it.	When	someone	purchases	it,	it
is	obligatory	upon	him	to	return	it	the	original	owner,	if	he	is	aware	of	him.	When	he	is	not	aware	of
the	original	owner,	he	acts	in	accordance	with	whatever	the	Religious	Authority	has	ordered	(him	to
do).
Issue	739:	Consuming	interest	(Ribaa)	is	unlawful	and	it	is	of	two	types:
First,	the	interest	in	loans	whose	discussion	will	come	in	the	section	of	loans,	with	the	permission

of	Allah,	the	Exalted.
Second,	interest	in	transactions.	It	is	to	sell	a	commodity	of	a	particular	type,	customarily	sold	by

weight	or	volume,	in	return	for	a	greater	quantity	of	the	same	commodity.	For	example	that	a	Mann
(dry	measure)	of	wheat	is	sold	in	exchange	for	one	and	a	half	Mann	of	wheat,	although	one	of	them
be	a	better	kind	than	the	other.	Numerous	Islamic	narrations	have	been	reported	censuring	interest	and
it	is	counted	as	one	of	the	very	great	sins.
Issue	740:	Consuming	interest	is	not	unlawful	in	the	following	instances:
1)	The	Muslims	taking	interest	(meaning	excess)	from	non-Muslims.
2)	Interest	between	the	father	and	son.
3)	Interest	between	the	husband	and	wife.



The	Conditions	of	The	Seller	And	Purchaser

Issue	741:	Conditional	in	the	two	parties	(the	seller	and	purchaser)	are	what	follows:
1)	Maturity	(Buloogh)
2)	Sanity	('Aql)
3)	That	 they	not	be	 restricted	 in	utilizing	 the	property	 (like	 the	one	under	 the	 supervision	of	 the

ruling	of	the	Religious	Authority	due	to	bankruptcy	and	similar	things).
4)	 That	 they	 be	 serious	 regarding	 their	 transactions.	 Therefore,	 there	 is	 no	 effect	 for	 he	 who

jokingly	says:	I	will	sell	you	my	property.
5)	That	they	not	be	compelled	to	execute	the	transaction.
6)	 That	 the	 property	 exchanged	 is	 owned	 by	 them	 or	 they	 are	 a	 representative	 (Wakeel)	 of	 the

original	owner	or	both	or	one	of	them	is	a	guardian	of	a	minor.



Conditions	of	the	two	Exchanged	Items	(The	Payment	and	the	Commodity)

Issue	742:	A	number	of	matters	are	conditional	in	the	commodity	(Muthman)	that	is	being	sold	and
the	thing	which	is	taken	in	return	for	the	commodity	as	an	exchange	(Thaman):
1)	It	is	obligatory	that	the	quantity	(of	both)	is	known	by	means	of	weight,	volume	or	number.
2)	That	the	two	(the	seller	and	buyer)	are	capable	of	being	taking	the	commodity	and	payment	into

possession.	According	to	this,	it	is	not	proper	to	sell	an	animal	that	has	fled	from	its	owner.
3)	 That	 the	 particular	 affective	 qualities	 are	 specified	 for	 the	 value	 of	 the	 two	 exchanged	 items

('Iwadhain)	and	for	the	interest	of	people	to	conducting	business	with	them	(meaning,	the	commodity
and	payment).
4)	That	the	rights	of	the	individuals	other	than	the	two	parties	(the	seller	and	buyer)	should	not	be

connected	 to	 the	 two	exchanged	 items.	According	 to	 this,	 it	 is	 not	 allowed	 to	 sell	 something	 that	 a
person	has	pawned	(Rahn-meaning	something	given	as	security)	without	the	person's	permission.	As
such,	 it	 is	permissible	 for	 the	 seller	 to	give	 in	exchange	 for	cash	a	benefit	of	his	possessions,	 like
someone	who	buys	a	carpet,	then,	he	authorizes	the	use	of	his	house	for	the	seller	as	an	exchange	for
the	carpet	that	he	purchased.
Issue	743:	It	is	not	proper	to	sell	or	purchase	the	commodity	without	seeing	which	is	(commonly)

sold	or	purchased	by	sight,	like	a	house,	car,	many	kinds	of	rugs	and	carpets.



The	Wording	(Seeghah)	of	a	Sale

Issue	 744:	 It	 is	 permissible	 for	 the	 two	 parties	 to	 execute	 the	 wording	 of	 a	 sales	 agreement	 in
whatever	 language	 they	 are	 both	 proficient	 in.	 Based	 on	 this,	 if	 the	 seller	 translates	 the	 following
Seeghah:	 (I	 am	 selling	 this	 commodity	 for	 such	 and	 such	 amount)	 and	 the	 purchaser	 translates	 the
following	Seeghah:	(I	accept)	in	Persian	or	another	language,	for	example,	the	transaction	is	proper.
It	is	likewise,	when	this	meaning	is	given	in	another	phraseology.
When	the	purchaser	is	only	given	the	commodity	for	another	with	the	intention	of	a	sale,	and	the

other	person	takes	it	also	with	the	intention	of	purchase,	 it	 is	sufficient	(with	the	conditions	that	are
present	for	every	transaction).
Issue	 745:	 Recording	 the	 records	 of	 business	 transactions,	 whether	 in	 an	 official	 register	 or

something	other	than	that	stands	in	the	place	of	the	verbal	Seeghah.
Issue	 746:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 two	 parties	 (the	 seller	 and	 purchaser)	 intend	 to	 establish	 (a

business	 transaction)	 at	 the	 time	of	 executing	 the	Seeghah	of	 a	 sale.	This	means	 that	 their	 intent	 in
verbalizing	 (the	 Seeghah)	 is	 the	 expression	 of	 consent	 (Ijaab)	 and	 acceptance	 (Qabool)	 and	 (the
consent	and	acceptance)	is	selling	and	buying.	Thus,	whenever	the	active	giving	and	taking	stands	in
the	place	of	the	verbal	Seeghah,	it	is	obligatory	that	the	(two	parties)	intend	the	establishment	of	(the
existing	nonverbal	arrangement)	meaning	the	establishment	of	the	sale	and	purchase.



Cash	and	Credit	(Transactions)

Issue	747:	When	a	commodity	is	sold	in	cash,	it	is	permissible	for	the	seller	and	purchaser	to	seek	the
payment	or	commodity	after	the	transaction	and	to	take	possession	(of	the	commodity	and	payment).
Taking	possession	of	a	house	or	land	and	similar	things	is	to	put	it	at	the	disposal	of	the	purchaser	in
manner	that	he	is	able	to	utilize	it.	Taking	possession	of	something	movable	like	a	carpet	or	clothing
is	to	place	it	at	the	disposal	of	the	purchaser	so	that	when	he	wants	to	transfer	it	to	another	place,	he	is
able	to	do	so.
Issue	748:	It	is	obligatory	that	the	period	is	known	when	selling	or	purchasing	something	on	credit

(Nasee’ah),	otherwise,	the	transaction	is	invalid.



Advanced	Payment	(Salaf)	and	its	Conditions

Issue	 749:	 A	 sale	 by	 advance	 payment	 is	 that	 the	 purchaser	 gives	 the	 payment	 in	 cash	 and	 takes
possession	of	the	commodity	after	a	period	of	time.	It	suffices	in	realizing	this	type	of	sale	that	 the
purchaser	says:	I	am	giving	this	money	and	I	will	take	such	and	such	amount	of	the	commodity	after
six	months,	 for	example,	 and	 the	 seller	 says:	 I	 accept.	Rather,	 even	when	 the	verbal	Seeghah	 is	not
executed	and	the	purchaser	only	gives	a	sum	of	money	with	this	intention	and	the	seller	accepts	this
sum,	the	transaction	is	proper.
Issue	750:	Six	matters	are	conditional	in	the	sale	by	advance	payment:
1)	 That	 the	 qualities	 and	 particularities	 of	 the	 commodity	 which	 affect	 its	 value	 are	 specified.

However,	numerous	details	are	not	obligatory.	It	suffices	that	only	the	particularities	are	known.	Due
to	this,	if	the	sale	by	advance	payment	is	made	for	the	commodity	in	which	it	is	not	possible	to	specify
its	particularities	and	description	(like	some	types	of	leathers	and	carpets,	the	transaction)	it	is	invalid.
2)	It	is	obligatory	to	give	the	full	payment	before	the	two	parties	separate.	When	part	of	the	sum	is

given,	 the	 transaction	 is	 proper	 in	 the	 amount	 given	 for	 payment.	However,	 it	 is	 permitted	 for	 the
seller	to	invalidate	this	transaction.
3)	 It	 is	 obligatory	 to	 specify	 the	 period	 (of	 time)	 completely.	 Then,	 when	 the	 seller	 says,	 for

example:	I	will	hand	over	the	commodity	to	you	in	the	beginning	of	the	harvest	(and	the	beginning	of
the	harvest)	is	not	known	exactly,	the	transaction	is	invalid.
4)	The	(purchaser	and	seller)	must	both	specify	the	period	of	taking	possession	of	the	commodity

and	the	time	when	this	commodity	will	be	available,	usually.
5)	 The	 (purchaser	 and	 seller)	must	 specify	 the	 place	 of	 taking	 possession	 of	 the	 commodity	 in

whatever	city	or	region	that	may	be,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	except	if	this	is	understood
from	their	conversation.
6)	The	(purchaser	and	seller)	must	specify	 the	weight	or	volume	(of	 the	commodity).	As	 for	 the

commodity	that	that	is	traded	customarily	by	sight,	(like	many	of	the	types	of	carpets	and	rugs),	then,
when	 it	 is	 sold	 to	 the	 purchaser	 after	 mentioning	 and	 explaining	 its	 characteristics,	 there	 is	 no
objection.	However,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 disparity	 between	 the	 item	 and	 the	 description	 of	 this
commodity	be	insignificant	such	that	people	attach	no	importance	to	it.



Instances	in	which	it	is	Permissible	to	Cancel	a	Transaction

Issue	751:	The	two	parties	(the	seller	and	purchaser)	have	the	right	to	cancel	a	transaction	in	eleven
situations.	It	is	termed	the	right	of	cancellation	(Khiyaarul-Faskh).	They	are:
1)	As	long	as	they	(the	seller	and	purchaser)	have	not	parted	and	left	the	place	of	the	transaction.	(It

is	called	Khiyaarul-Majlis).
2)	When	it	becomes	clear	 that	 there	was	fraud	from	one	of	 the	two	sides.	(It	 is	called	Khiyaarul-

Ghabn).
3)	When	they	(the	seller	and	purchaser)	make	the	condition	that	one	of	them	or	both	of	them	have

the	right	to	cancel	the	transaction	during	a	specific	time	period.	(It	is	called	Khiyaarush-Shart).
4)	When	one	of	the	two	parties	cheats	and	deceives.	Then	describes	his	commodity	with	other	than

its	(proper	description).	(It	is	called	Khiyaarut-Tadlees).
5)	When	the	seller	or	purchaser	makes	it	conditional	that	the	other	side	perform	or	do	something

or	that	the	commodity	be	in	a	particular	manner,	then,	the	realization	of	this	condition	is	not	achieved.
In	 this	 situation,	 it	 is	 permissible	 for	 the	 other	 side	 to	 cancel	 the	 transaction.	 (It	 is	 called	Khiyaar
Takhalluf	Ash-Shart).
6)	When	one	of	the	two	exchanged	items	(the	commodity	or	the	payment)	or	both	are	defective	and

the	other	side	does	not	have	knowledge	of	that	defect.	(It	is	called	Khiyaarul-'Ayb).
7)	When	it	becomes	clear	that	a	quantity	of	the	commodity	that	was	sold	to	the	purchaser	was	the

property	 of	 another.	 Then,	 when	 the	 original	 owner	 does	 not	 consent	 to	 the	 transaction,	 it	 is
permissible	for	the	seller	 to	cancel	the	transaction	or	the	original	owner	of	the	property	can	accept
the	 transaction	 and	 take	 the	 payment	 of	 that	 quantity	 from	 the	 (unauthorized)	 seller	 (It	 is	 called
Khiyaarush-Shirkah	or	Khiyaaru	Taba’udh	As-Safqah).
8)	 When	 the	 seller	 sells	 a	 commodity	 by	 description	 that	 the	 purchaser	 has	 not	 seen.	 Then,	 it

becomes	clear	that	the	commodity	is	not	according	to	that	description,	in	this	situation	it	is	permitted
for	 the	 purchaser	 to	 cancel	 the	 transaction.	 This	 same	 rule	 is	 also	 applicable	 in	 the	 instances	 of
exchanges.	(It	is	called	Khiyaarur-Ru’yah).
9)	 When	 the	 purchaser	 delays	 the	 surrender	 of	 the	 payment	 for	 a	 commodity	 which	 he	 has

purchased	for	three	days	and	the	seller	has	also	not	surrendered	the	commodity.	In	this	situation,	it	is
permissible	for	the	seller	to	cancel	the	transaction	(except	when	the	purchaser	had	already	made	the
delay	in	giving	the	payment	conditional	for	a	specific	time	period).	When	the	commodity	is	lawful,
like	some	fruits,	dates	and	vegetables	which	will	spoil	after	a	day	passes,	then,	if	the	payment	is	not
surrendered	by	night,	it	is	permissible	for	the	seller	to	cancel	the	transaction.	(It	is	called	Khiyaarut-
Ta’kheer).
10)	When	the	commodity	is	an	animal	it	is	permissible	for	the	purchaser	to	cancel	the	transaction

during	three	days,	if	he	desires.	(It	is	called	Khiyaarul-Hayawaan).
11)	 When	 it	 is	 impossible	 for	 the	 seller	 to	 surrender	 the	 commodity	 that	 he	 has	 sold,	 it	 is

permissible	for	the	purchaser	to	cancel	the	transaction.	(It	is	called	Khiyaaru	Ta'azzur	At-Tasleem).



4Chapter
The	Rules	of	Leasing-	Renting-	Hiring	(Ijaarah)

Issue	 752:	 A	 person	 consigning	 the	 usage	 of	 his	 property	 or	 a	 person	 consigning	 the	 usage	 of
himself	for	another	is	called	Ijaarah	(renting,	leasing).	It	is	conditional	that	the	lessor	(Mu’ajjir)	and
lessee	(Musta’jir)	both	be	mature	(Baaligh),	sane	('Aql)	and	not	compelled	(meaning,	 they	establish
the	 lease	 agreement	 voluntarily	 and	willingly).	And	 that	 they	 not	 be	 prevented	 from	utilizing	 their
properties	 (in	 other	 words,	 they	 should	 not	 be	 placed	 under	 financial	 management	 out	 of
compulsion).	 According	 to	 this,	 the	 lease	 agreement	 of	 a	 imbecile	 (Safeeh)	 is	 invalid	 who	 is
incapable	of	managing	his	affairs	in	this	situation	properly	so	he	does	not	use	it	foolishly.
Issue	753:	It	is	permissible	for	people	to	become	a	representative	(Wakeel)	on	behalf	of	another	in

order	for	a	lease	agreement	to	take	place.	Likewise,	it	is	permissible	for	the	guardian	of	a	minor	or
his	 custodian	 to	 lease	 (the	 immature	 child's)	 property	with	 the	 condition	 that	 he	 is	mindful	 of	 his
interests.	The	precaution	is	that	the	period	after	the	maturity	of	the	minor	is	not	entered	into	the	period
of	the	lease	except	with	that	the	interest	of	the	minor	is	not	realized.
When	 the	 minor	 has	 no	 guardian	 or	 custodian,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 seek	 the	 permission	 of	 the

Religious	Authority	(Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar')	in	the	minor's	affairs.	When	it	is	not	possible	(to	obtain
permission)	 from	 the	 just	 Jurist	 (Mujtahid	 'Aadil)	 or	 his	 representative,	 it	 is	 permitted	 to	 seek	 the
permission	of	a	just	Muslim	who	is	mindful	of	the	interests	of	the	minor.
Issue	754:	It	is	permissible	to	execute	the	lease	contract	in	the	'Arabic	language	or	Persian	or	any

other	language.	For	example,	the	lessor	says	to	a	person:	I	will	rent	my	such	and	such	property	for
such	and	such	amount	for	such	and	such	period	of	time.	Then,	the	other	side	says:	I	accept.	Or	this	is
translated	into	Persian	or	another	language.
Issue	755:	When	 a	 person	 hires	 out	 himself	 to	 perform	 a	 job	without	 executing	 the	Seeghah	 of

Ijaarah.	Then,	merely	engaging	in	a	action	by	the	request	of	the	other	side,	the	hiring	is	proper.



The	Conditions	of	Ijaarah

Issue	756:	A	number	of	matters	are	conditional	in	things	that	are	rented/hired:
1)	That	(details	of	the	lease,	rental	or	hiring)	must	be	specified,	for	example,	if	it	is	said:	I	will	rent

you	one	of	these	houses	or	one	of	these	cars,	it	is	not	proper.
2)	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 lessee	 see	 (the	 property)	 or	 the	 owner	 describe	 its	 characteristics

completely.
3)	 That	 it	 is	 possible	 for	 the	 lessee	 to	 take	 possession	 of	 (the	 property).	 Thus,	when	 a	 runaway

horse	is	rented	and	it	is	not	possible	for	the	lessee	to	take	it,	the	rental	is	invalid.
4)	That	the	benefit	of	that	(thing	rented,	leased	or	hired)	is	not	exhausted	by	its	usage.	According	to

this,	it	is	not	proper	to	rent	bread	or	fruit.
5)	That	 the	utilization	and	benefit	of	 that	 is	possible.	Therefore,	 it	 is	not	proper	 to	 lease	land	for

farming	when	it	is	unsuitable	for	agriculture	or	there	is	an	insufficient	quantity	of	water.
6)	 That	 the	 thing	 sought	 (to	 rent/lease)	 is	 the	 possession	 of	 the	 lessor	 or	 he	 is	 a	 representative

(Wakeel)	or	guardian	(Waliy)	in	its	rental/hire.
Issue	757:	A	few	matters	are	conditional	in	the	benefit	for	one	who	rents/hires	something:
1)	That	(the	benefit)	be	lawful.	According	to	this,	it	is	not	proper	to	lease	a	store	or	rent	a	car	in

order	to	profit	from	it	in	the	production	of	alcohol	or	its	transportation.
2)	That	the	offering	of	property	in	exchange	for	(what	is	rented/hired)	is	not	in	jest	in	the	common

view.
3)	When	the	benefit	of	something	is	varied,	it	is	obligatory	to	specify	what	the	lessee	will	acquire.

For	 example,	 when	 an	 animal	 is	 hired	 it	 can	 be	 used	 for	 hauling,	 carrying,	 riding	 or	 drawing
something.	It	 is	obligatory	to	specify	which	of	these	aims	are	to	be	realized	according	to	the	rental
agreement.
4)	It	is	obligatory	that	(both	parties)	specify	the	time	period	of	the	lease/hire	agreement.
Issue	758:	When	 the	beginning	point	of	 the	 rental/hire	agreement	 is	not	specified,	 the	beginning

point	will	be	after	the	execution	of	the	Seeghah	or	after	taking	possession	of	the	property	directly.
Issue	759:	When	a	house	or	property	 is	 leased	for	a	year,	 for	example,	and	the	beginning	of	 the

agreement	 is	 a	month	 after	 the	 execution	 of	 the	 Seeghah	 of	 lease/rental,	 it	 is	 proper	 although	 the
house	 or	 property	 is	 rented	 to	 another	 person	 at	 the	 time	 of	 the	 execution	 of	 the	 Seeghah	 of
lease/rental.
Issue	760:	When	the	lessee	says:	(I	will	rent	the	house	for	this	month	for	one	thousand	dollars	and

whatever	I	remain	beyond	this	period,	the	rent	is	from	this	same	amount.)	The	agreement	is	proper
with	relation	to	the	first	month	only	because	the	remaining	time	was	not	specified.	However,	when	the
first	month	was	also	not	specified	and	it	was	only	said:	Every	month	(I	will	rent	the	house)	for	one
thousand	dollars,	the	agreement	is	fundamentally	invalid.
Issue	761:	The	hotels	in	which	people	do	not	know	how	long	they	will	stay,	when	it	is	established

that	 each	night	 is	 ten	dollars,	 for	 example,	 and	both	 sides	 are	 agreed	with	 that	 amount,	 there	 is	no
objection	in	that.	However,	in	that	they	have	not	specified	the	period	of	time	of	the	agreement	it	is	not
proper.	According	 to	 this,	 as	 long	 as	 the	 owner	 of	 the	 hotel	 is	 agreed,	 it	 is	 permissible	 to	 remain
there,	otherwise,	he	does	not	have	the	right	to	remain.	As	for	when	they	had	specified	the	number	of
nights	from	the	beginning,	it	is	permissible	for	him	to	remain	until	the	end	of	that	time	period.
Issue	762:	When	that	thing	rented/hired	or	whatever	is	acquired	from	it	is	defective,	if	there	was	no

negligence	in	its	preservation	and	no	excess	in	its	usage,	the	lessee	is	not	liable.	For	example,	when
material	 is	 given	 to	 a	 tailor,	 then,	 a	 thief	 steals	 it	 or	 it	 is	 burned	 by	 fire,	 if	 it	 is	 not	 due	 to	 the
negligence	of	the	tailor,	he	is	not	responsible.	As	for	when	it	is	ruined	in	the	(lessee's)	hand	due	to	the



effect	of	an	error	or	another	cause,	he	is	liable	except	that	the	defect	due	to	something	itself.	Meaning
that	the	material	is	of	a	kind	that	spoils	and	becomes	defective	when	it	is	exposed	to	ironing.	In	this
situation	he	is	not	liable	when	it	is	ruined.
Issue	763:	When	an	injury	is	associated	to	a	sick	person	or	a	child	or	there	was	death	by	reason	of

the	negligence	of	the	doctor	at	the	time	of	performing	an	operation	on	a	patient,	or	at	the	time	of	the
circumcision	of	a	child,	the	doctor	is	liable.	Likewise,	when	he	erred	and	the	error	became	the	reason
that	 the	injury	is	associated	to	 the	patient.	However,	when	he	is	not	negligent	nor	commits	an	error
and	there	is	an	injury	related	to	the	patient	or	the	patient	died	from	the	effects	of	other	activities,	he	is
not	 liable	with	 the	 condition	 that	 his	 undertaking	 in	 regards	 to	 the	 child	 is	within	 the	 scope	 of	 the
permission	of	child's	guardians.
Issue	764:	When	a	doctor	describes	a	remedy	to	a	patient	and	he	orders	him	to	do	something	or

drink	a	medication	or	he	gives	him	an	injection,	if	he	makes	an	error	in	the	treatment	and	an	injury	is
associated	with	the	patient,	or	the	patient	dies,	the	doctor	is	liable.
Issue	765:	So	that	doctors	and	surgeons	are	not	 liable	when	they	make	mistakes	in	treatment	and

surgery	it	is	permissible	for	them	to	state	to	the	patient	or	its	guardian	that	they	will	never	be	liable
when	an	injury	is	associated	to	them	inattentively	(meaning	a	mistake).	If	the	patient	and	the	guardian
accepts	 that,	 then	 in	 this	 situation	 when	 the	 necessary	 precautions	 are	 observed	 and	 an	 injury	 is
associated	with	the	patient	or	the	patient	dies,	the	doctor	or	the	surgeon	is	not	liable.
Issue	766:	The	rent/lease	agreement	is	not	invalidated	by	the	death	of	the	owner	of	the	property	or

the	lessee.	That	(agreement)	remains	as	the	right	of	their	inheritors	until	the	end	of	the	period	of	the
lease/rental.	 However,	 when	 it	 was	 conditional	 that	 the	 lessee	 is	 the	 one	 who	 benefits	 from	 that
property	and	no	other,	it	is	the	right	of	the	owner	of	the	property	to	cancel	the	rent/lease	agreement	in
the	remaining	time	period.
Issue	767:	When	an	employer	authorizes	a	contractor	to	hire	workers	for	construction,	then,	if	the

contractor	takes	more	than	what	he	had	given	them	for	the	work,	it	is	unlawful.	However,	when	he	had
agreed	to	complete	the	construction	of	structure	for	a	sum	and	that	sum	was	more	than	the	expenses
of	construction	of	the	structure,	it	is	permitted	and	there	is	no	objection	in	it.



5Chapter
The	Rules	of	Loans	(Qardh)

Issue	768:	Lending	is	one	of	the	highly	recommended	acts.	Emphatic	exhortations	are	related	in	the
Noble	Qur ’an,	 the	 Prophet's	 Sunnah	 and	 the	 narrations	 of	 the	 infallible	Ahlul-Bait,	 peace	 be	 upon
them	all.
It	has	been	related	from	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	peace	be	upon	him	and	his	family	(that	he	said):

He	who	loans	a	Muslim	a	loan	expecting	his	good	fortune	in	it,	his	wealth	is	(akin	to	being	used	as)
Zakah	and	(this	deed)	is	in	the	prayers	of	the	angels	until	it	is	paid.	He	who	needs	his	Muslim	brother
for	a	loan	and	(his	brother)	is	capable	of	it	and	does	not	provide	it,	Allah	will	forbid	the	fragrance	of
heaven	for	him.	In	another	narration,	he	said,	peace	be	upon	him:	Charity	(Sadaqah)	has	the	reward	of
ten	and	the	loan	(Qardh)	has	the	reward	of	eighteen.
Issue	769:	It	is	permissible	to	execute	a	verbal	contract	for	a	loan	and,	as	such,	by	the	action	that	a

sum	 is	 given	 to	 someone	 with	 the	 intention	 of	 a	 loan	 and	 the	 other	 side	 takes	 it	 with	 this	 same
intention.	Both	situations	are	proper.
Issue	770:	It	is	conditional	in	the	loan	that	the	quantity	of	the	property,	its	type	and	the	period	of	the

loan	is	known.	Likewise,	(It	is	conditional	that)	the	lender	(Muqridh)	and	the	borrower	(Mustaqridh)
both	 be	 mature	 (Baaligh)	 and	 sane	 ('Aaqil)	 and	 that	 they	 not	 be	 dimwitted	 nor	 restricted	 from
disbursing	 their	 properties.	 (Also	 it	 is	 conditional)	 that	 they	 engage	 in	 this	 act	 willingly	 and
voluntarily	not	due	to	coercion,	compulsion	nor	jest.
Issue	771:	When	both	(the	lender	and	borrower)	have	specified	a	time	period	for	the	loan,	it	is	not

permissible	 for	 the	 lender	 to	seek	his	property	before	 the	arrival	of	 the	 time	of	 this	period.	As	for
when	a	time	period	had	not	been	specified	in	the	repayment	of	the	loan,	it	is	permitted	for	the	lender
to	seek	his	property	at	whatever	time	he	desires.
Issue	772:	When	a	 loan	was	deferred	for	a	period	and	 the	desire	of	 the	debtor	 is	 to	pay	his	debt

before	the	arrival	of	the	due	date,	it	is	not	obligatory	upon	the	lender	to	accept	that.	However,	when
the	period	is	specified	as	a	provisional	period	with	the	borrower,	 if	he	desires	to	pay	back	his	debt
whenever	he	desires	it	is	obligatory	upon	the	lender	to	accept	that.
Issue	773:	When	the	lender	demands	his	property	at	the	expiration	of	the	period	in	which	he	has	the

right	to	seek	his	property,	it	is	obligatory	upon	the	borrower	to	promptly	pay	his	debt	immediately.
To	delay	 (in	 repaying	 the	 loan)	 is	a	 sin	and	disobedience.	However,	when	 the	debtor	does	not	own
anything	except	the	house	in	which	he	lives	and	the	furnishings	of	the	house	and	whatever	he	requires
in	his	(day	to	day)	life,	it	is	obligatory	upon	the	lender	to	wait	and	grant	a	delay.	It	is	not	permitted	that
he	compel	the	debtor	to	sell	the	necessities	which	he	has	need	for.	However,	it	is	obligatory	upon	the
debtor	the	he	strive	in	the	payment	of	his	loan	and	obtain	it	in	the	way	of	earning	and	labor	which	can
repay	this	right	for	him.
Issue	 774:	 When	 (locating)	 the	 lender	 is	 impossible	 and	 there	 is	 no	 hope	 in	 contacting	 him,

according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution,	 the	 amount	 obligatory	 upon	 him	 should	 be	 given	 in	 charity
(Sadaqah)	to	the	poor	without	any	distinction	between	Sayyid	and	non-Sayyid	and	it	should	be	given
with	the	permission	of	the	Religious	Authority.
Issue	775:	When	the	estate	of	a	deceased	is	limited	except	for	the	obligatory	amount	for	his	shroud



(Kafan),	burial	and	his	debts,	 it	 is	obligatory	 that	his	estate	be	utilized	 in	 those	matters	and	nothing
from	it	is	given	to	the	inheritors.
Issue	776:	When	a	sum	of	gold	and	silver	minted	with	the	signet	of	currency	is	loaned	or	(gold	and

silver	of	another	kind),	 then,	 its	value	drops	or	 rises,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	pay	 the	amount	which	was
taken,	the	same	if	its	value	rises	or	falls.
Issue	777:	When	 a	 term	 comes	 to	 an	 end	 and	 the	 thing	 that	was	 taken	 (as	 a	 loan)	 exists	 and	 the

lender	 demands	 its	 return	 (meaning	 the	 same	 thing	 lent	 out),	 it	 is	 not	 obligatory	 to	 return	 it	 itself,
although	the	recommended	precaution	is	to	give	it	(that	very	thing)	itself.
Issue	778:	When	the	lender	makes	it	conditional	that	he	will	receive	more	than	that	what	he	gave,	it

is	 interest	 (Ribaa)	 and	 forbidden	whether	 it	 be	 in	 volume,	weight	 or	 number.	 Even,	 if	 (the	 lender)
makes	 it	 conditional	 that	 he	 performs	 a	 particular	 action	 or	 he	 adds	 a	 commodity	 at	 the	 time	 he
repays.	Or	he	loans	a	quantity	of	non-minted	gold	and	makes	the	condition	that	he	return	that	same
quantity	of	gold	but	fashioned	into	jewelry,	each	of	these	are	(instances	of)	interest	and	forbidden.
However,	there	is	nothing	that	prevents	paying	the	loan	itself	along	with	giving	an	addition	without

it	being	conditional.	Rather,	this	action	is	recommended	and	affirmed.
Issue	779:	Paying	interest	is	like	receiving	it,	forbidden.	He	who	takes	a	loan	with	interest	does	not

take	possession	of	it	and	it	 is	not	allowed	for	the	borrower	to	utilize	it.	However,	when	it	was	such
that	 the	 owner	 of	 the	 property	 agrees	 that	 the	 borrower	 utilized	 the	 property,	 as	 long	 and	 unless
interest	is	not	made	a	condition,	it	is	permitted	for	the	borrower	in	this	situation	that	he	can	utilize	that
property
Issue	 780:	 It	 is	 permissible	 for	 people	 to	 give	 an	 amount	 to	 someone	 in	 another	 city	 and	 then

receive	 in	 exchange	 for	 that,	 a	 lesser	 amount	 from	 the	 other	 party.	 This	 is	 called	Hawaalah	 and	 it
similar	 to	a	person	who	waives	his	 rights	 for	 something	which	 is	his	 right.	As	 for	when	a	 sum	of
money	is	given	so	that	more	will	be	received	after	a	month	in	another	city,	for	example,	one	hundred
dollars	is	given	to	receive	one	hundred	and	ten	dollars	after	a	month,	it	is	interest	and	forbidden.
Issue	781:	When	a	debtor	dies,	it	is	obligatory	to	pay	all	of	the	debt	obligatory	upon	him	without

waiting	for	the	time	period	(to	expire).	It	is	permissible	for	the	lenders	to	seek	their	debt.



6Chapter
The	Rules	of	Securities	(Rahn)

Issue	 782:	 A	 security	 (Rahn)	 is	 that	 the	 debtor	 agrees	 with	 the	 lender	 to	 place	 something	 of	 his
property	with	 the	 lender	 so	 that	 if	 the	 borrower	 does	 not	 pay	 the	 debt	 at	 the	 established	 time,	 the
lender	can	take	his	right	from	this	property	(which	is	also	called	a	voucher).
Issue	783:	It	is	permissible	to	execute	a	contract	of	security	by	a	verbal	Seeghah,	like	the	borrower

saying:	I	am	depositing	this	thing	with	you	in	place	of	the	debt	upon	me.	And	the	lender	says:	I	agree.
Or	this	matter	is	established	by	action	in	that	the	borrower	places	his	property	with	the	lender	with	the
intention	of	a	security,	and	the	lender	takes	possession	of	it	with	this	intention.
Issue	784:	It	is	conditional	for	the	one	taking	the	security	(Raahin)	and	the	one	giving	the	security

(Murtahin)	 that	 they	 both	 be	 mature	 (Baaligh),	 sane	 ('Aaqil),	 not	 compelled,	 nor	 dimwitted	 nor
restricted	in	that	they	are	prevented	from	disbursing	their	properties	by	the	Religious	Authority	(Al-
Haakim	Ash-Shar').
Issue	785:	 It	 is	only	permissible	 to	give	as	a	 security	 the	 thing	whose	disbursement	 is	permitted

legally.	 Then,	 it	 is	 not	 permissible	 to	 give	 the	 property	 of	 another	 as	 a	 security	 except	 with	 the
permission	of	 its	owner.	When	 the	owner	of	 the	 thing	says	 to	 the	 lender:	 I'm	giving	 this	 thing	as	a
security	for	the	debt	of	so	and	so,	and	the	lender	accepts	that,	it	is	proper.
Issue	786:	 It	 is	obligatory	 that	 the	 security	 (the	 thing	given	 to	 the	 lender	 from	 the	borrower)	be

something	 capable	 of	 being	 sold	 or	 purchased	 legally.	 Therefore,	 it	 is	 not	 proper	 to	 put	 wine	 or
instruments	of	gambling	and	similar	things	as	a	security.
Issue	787:	The	benefit	of	the	security	and	its	increase,	like	the	milk	of	an	animal	given	as	a	security

and	fruit	from	the	tree	given	as	a	security,	it	is	returned	to	the	owner	of	the	security.
Issue	 788:	 The	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 that	 the	 security	 agreement	 is	 not	 realized	 without	 the

surrender	of	 the	security	 to	 the	 lender.	However,	when	the	surrender	 is	accomplished	by	giving	the
official	deed	of	a	house	to	the	lender	and	it	is	surrendered	to	him	whereas	he	is	able	to	fulfill	his	right
at	the	time	of	the	borrower's	failure	to	repay	his	debt	by	selling	the	house.	There	is	no	objection	in	it.
Nothing	prevents	that	the	owner	of	the	house	can	remain	as	a	resident	in	the	house	after	realizing	the
(transfer)	of	the	security.
Issue	789:	The	usage	which	is	incompatible	with	a	security	is	not	allowed.	According	to	this,	it	is

not	allowed	for	the	lender	nor	the	borrower	to	give	away	something	given	as	a	security	to	anyone	or
to	 sell	 it	 without	 the	 permission	 of	 the	 other	 side.	 However,	 when	 one	 of	 them	 has	 given	 that
particular	 thing	away	or	has	sold	it	and,	 then,	afterward	the	other	side	gave	permission,	 there	 is	no
objection	in	it.	The	precaution	is	that	neither	one	of	them	utilize	the	thing	given	as	a	security	without
requesting	the	permission	of	the	other	side	and	even	when	there	is	no	pressure	on	the	security.
Issue	790:	When	the	lender	sells	the	security	by	seeking	the	permission	of	the	borrower	and	(the

borrower)	gives	permission,	the	security	(agreement)	is	invalidated.	Its	price	(received	in	the	sale)	is
not	 a	 security	 except	 that	 the	 permission	 for	 the	 sale	 is	 conditional	 that	 the	 price	 (received)	 be	 a
security	also.
Issue	791:	When	it	is	impossible	for	the	borrower	to	repay	his	debt	in	the	established	time	forcing

the	lender	to	seek	it,	it	is	permissible	for	the	lender	to	sell	something	given	as	a	security	and	pay	his



debt	 from	its	price	and	return	 the	rest	 to	 the	borrower.	 If	 it	 is	possible	 (to	have	a	 religious	Judge),
then,	the	recommended	precaution	is	that	(the	lender)	seek	his	permission	for	this	action.
Issue	792:	When	 the	borrower	does	not	 repay	his	debt	and	he	does	not	have	property	except	 the

house	in	which	he	resides	and	the	necessities	which	he	requires	in	his	day	to	day	life,	like	carpets	and
things	similar	to	that,	it	is	not	allowed	for	the	lender	to	seek	his	debt,	rather,	it	is	obligatory	for	him	to
grant	a	delay	(in	its	payment)	and	give	a	deferment.	However,	when	the	thing	which	was	given	as	a
security	it	was	the	house	and	the	necessities	of	the	house,	it	is	permitted	for	the	lender	to	sell	it	and
recover	his	debt	from	is	price	(of	sale).
Issue	793:	A	custom	is	practiced	among	people	that	a	person	gives	another	person	owning	a	house

an	amount	of	property	under	the	title	of	a	loan.	The	owner	of	the	house	gives	his	house	for	the	use	of
the	owner	of	 the	sum	(given	to	the	house's	owner)	as	security	with	the	condition	that	he	pay	back	a
smaller	 sum,	 like	 an	uncommon	 (type	of)	 renting	or	he	does	not	pay	back	any	 sum.	This	house	 is
called	a	security	and	this	transaction	is	interest	related	and	forbidden.
The	proper	method	is	that	one	can	rent	his	house	for	a	very	small	amount,	puts	a	condition	for	the

renter	that	he	shall	lend	him	a	certain	amount	of	money	and	he	puts	the	house	itself	as	a	security	in
exchange	for	that	amount.	In	this	situation	the	transaction	is	interest	free	and	proper.



7Chapter
The	Rules	in	Matrimony	and	Marriage

Issue	 794:	 Matrimony	 is	 one	 of	 the	 recommended	 acts.	 When	 one	 fears	 that	 he	 will	 fall	 into
committing	the	unlawful	due	to	his	abstinence	from	marriage,	marriage	is	obligatory	for	him.
Issue	 795:	 The	 man	 and	 woman	 become	 lawful	 for	 one	 another	 by	 means	 of	 the	 matrimonial

contract.	 (The	matrimonial	contract)	 is	of	 two	 types:	Permanent	marriage	and	 temporary	marriage.
The	woman	married	with	the	permanent	matrimonial	contract	is	called	Daa’imah.
Temporary	marriage	 is	 that	 a	woman	 is	married	 for	 a	 specific	 period,	 be	 it	 short	 or	 long.	 It	 is

called	Mut'ah	marriage	 by	 virtue	 of	 the	 terminology	 of	 the	 Qur ’an.	 Temporary	Marriage	 has	 the
same	rules	as	permanent	marriage	with	respect	to	the	'Iddah	after	divorce	and	other	rules.
Issue	796:	A	verbal	Seeghah	is	conditional	in	the	matrimonial	contract,	whether	it	be	permanent	or

temporary	and	mere	agreement	of	the	two	sides	(of	the	contract)	is	not	sufficient.	It	is	permissible	for
the	two	sides	or	their	representatives	to	perform	the	Seeghah	of	matrimony.
Issue	797:	The	representation	of	a	man	by	a	woman	and	the	representation	of	a	woman	by	a	man	is

proper	for	the	purpose	of	executing	the	Seeghah	of	matrimony.
Issue	798:	When	a	woman	or	a	man	authorizes	a	person	to	perform	the	Seeghah	of	matrimony	as	a

representative	of	 them,	 they	will	not	become	lawful	 for	one	another	as	 long	as	 they	are	not	certain
that	 the	 representative	 (Wakeel)	 has	 performed	 the	 Seeghah	 of	 matrimony.	 However,	 when	 the
representative	is	a	case	of	reliability	and	he	says:	I	performed	the	Seeghah,	it	is	sufficient.



The	Method	of	Performing	the	Seeghah	of	Permanent	and	Temporary	Marriage

Issue	799:	It	suffices	for	the	Seeghah	of	permanent	marriage	if	the	woman	says:

ِمولعَملا 	 ِقادَّصلا 	 ىلَع 	 ىِسْفَن 	 ُتْجَّوَز

I	marry	myself	to	you	for	the	agreed	upon	dowry
And	the	man	says	afterward:

َجیِوْزَّتلا 	 ُتلبَق

I	accept	the	marriage
If	 they	 authorize	 a	 representative	 for	 the	 matrimony,	 then,	 it	 would	 be	 sufficient	 that	 the

representative	of	the	woman	says:

ِموُلْعَملا 	 ِقاد ـ ِّصلا 	 ىَلَع 	 يِتَلِّكَوُم 	، َدَمْحَا 	 َكَلِّكَوُم 	 ُتْجَّوَز

I	marry	the	woman	I	represent	to	the	man	you	represent	for	the	agreed	upon	dowry
And	the	representative	of	the	man	says:

َجیِوْزَّتلا 	 يلَّكوُمِل 	 ُتلبَق

I	accept	the	marriage	on	behalf	of	the	man	I	represent	for	the	agreed	upon	dowry.
It	suffices	in	temporary	marriage	if	the	woman	says,	after	specifying	the	duration	(of	the	marriage

agreement)	and	the	dowry:

ِموُلْعَملا 	 ِرْهَملا 	 ىَلَع 	 ِةَموُلْعَملا 	 ِةَّدُملا 	 يِف 	 يِسْفَن 	 َكُتْجَّوَز

I	marry	myself	to	you	for	the	agreed	upon	time	period	for	the	agreed	upon	dowry.
And	the	man	says:

َجیِوْزَّتلا 	 ُتلبَق

I	accept	the	marriage
Or	the	representative	of	a	woman	says:

ِموُلْعَملا 	 ِرْهَملا 	 ىَلَع 	 ِةَموُلْعَملا 	 ِةَّدُملا 	 يِف 	 َكَلِّكَوُم 	 يِتَلِّكَوُم 	 ُتْجَّوَز

I	marry	the	woman	I	represent	to	the	man	you	represent	for	the	agreed	upon	time	for	the	agreed	upon
dowry
And	the	representative	of	the	man	says:

َجیِوْزَّتلا 	 يلَّكوُمِل 	 ُتلبَق

I	accept	the	marriage	for	the	man	I	represent



Conditions	of	The	Matrimonial	Contract

Issue	800:	Some	matters	are	conditional	in	the	matrimonial	contract	('Aqd	An-Nikaah):
1)	The	precaution	is	to	perform	the	Seeghah	of	marriage	in	proper	'Arabic.	When	the	two	sides	are

not	able	to	perform	the	Seeghah	in	'Arabic,	they	can	perform	it	in	their	language.	It	is	not	obligatory
to	appoint	anyone	to	perform	the	Seeghah	in	the	'Arabic	language	(although,	it	is	better).	However,	it
is	obligatory	to	perform	the	Seeghah	with	words	which	convey	the	same	meaning	understood	from
the	'Arabic	Seeghah.
2)	 It	 is	 obligatory	 upon	whomever	 performs	 the	 Seeghah	 o	 f	marriage	 that	 they	 intend	 Inshaa’,

meaning	 that	 they	 intend	 to	establish	a	marital	bond	between	 the	man	and	woman	by	 reciting	 these
words	(of	the	Seeghah),	then,	the	woman	makes	herself	a	wife	for	the	man	with	these	words	and	the
man	accepts	this	meaning.	Likewise,	it	is	obligatory	for	the	representative	to	have	in	the	intention	of
Inshaa’	as	well.
3)	Sanity	and	maturity	(Buloogh)	is	conditional	for	whoever	performs	the	Seeghah,	according	to

precaution.
4)	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	guardian	(Waliy)	or	representative	(Wakeel)	that	they	specify	the	man

and	woman	at	the	time	of	performing	the	Seeghah	of	the	contract.	According	to	this,	when	a	man	has
a	number	of	daughters	it	is	not	proper	that	he	says:	I	am	marrying	one	of	my	daughters	to	you.
5)	It	 is	a	condition	that	 the	man	and	the	woman	are	agreed	to	the	marriage	voluntarily.	However,

when	one	of	the	two	was	apparently	not	agreed	but	we	know	of	their	agreement	in	their	heart,	their
marriage	is	proper,	in	the	reverse	situation,	their	marriage	is	not	proper.
6)	It	is	obligatory	that	the	performance	of	the	Seeghah	of	the	marriage	contract	be	done	in	a	proper

manner.	When	it	is	performed	in	an	incorrect	manner	such	that	it	changes	its	meaning,	the	contract	is
invalid.	There	is	no	objection	when	its	meaning	has	not	been	altered.	It	is	permissible	to	appoint	one
representative	for	both	spouses.
Issue	801:	He	who	does	not	know	the	rules	of	the	'Arabic	language	but	he	knows	how	to	articulate

the	words	of	the	contract	in	a	proper	manner	and	is	aware	of	its	meaning	also,	the	contract	is	proper.
Issue	802:	When	 a	woman	 is	married	 to	 a	man	without	 her	 permission,	 then,	 she	 agrees	 to	 that

afterward	and	gives	permission	for	the	marriage,	the	contract	and	the	marriage	is	proper.
Issue	 803:	 The	 precaution	 is	 permission	 for	 the	 marriage	 of	 a	 mature,	 sensible	 young	 woman

marrying	 herself	 with	 the	 permission	 of	 her	 father	 and	 paternal	 grandfather,	 if	 she	 is	 a	 virgin.
However,	when	she	finds	an	appropriate	mate	for	herself	and	her	father	disapproves,	his	permission
is	not	conditional.	It	 is	 likewise	when	a	young	girl	cannot	access	her	father	or	paternal	grandfather
and	she	needs	to	get	married.	If	she	is	not	a	virgin,	the	permission	of	her	father	or	grandfather	is	not
conditional	in	the	new	marriage.



Defects	For	Which	it	is	Permissible	to	invalidate	The	Contract

Issue	804:	When	a	man	comes	 to	know,	after	 the	contract	 (is	executed),	 that	 the	woman	 is	afflicted
with	one	of	the	following	defects,	it	is	permissible	for	him	to	invalidate	the	marriage	contract:
•	Insanity	(Junoon-With	the	condition	that	it	occurred	before	the	contract).
•	Leprosy	(Juzaam)
•	Psoriasis	(Baras)
•	Blindness	('Ama)
•	Lameness	('Araj-If	it	is	apparent)
•	Rupture	(meaning	the	passageway	of	menstruation	and	urine	or	the	passageway	of	menstruation

and	stool	are	one	in	a	general	breach	which	makes	it	unsuitable	for	sexual	satisfaction).
•	The	existence	of	flesh	or	a	bone	or	gland	in	the	vagina	such	that	it	prevents	sexual	intercourse.
Issue	805:	It	is	permissible	for	the	woman	to	invalidate	the	marriage	contract	due	to	the	following

matters:
•	Insanity	of	the	husband	(Junoon)
•	Absence	of	the	instrument	of	virility	(i.e.	the	sexual	organ)
•	Impotency
•	That	the	man	is	castrated	(Mukhasiy-the	details	of	this	issue	and	the	previous	issue	are	reserved

for	detailed	jurisprudence	books)
Issue	806:	When	a	man	or	woman	invalidates	a	contract	due	to	one	of	the	above	mentioned	defects,

there	is	no	need	of	divorce,	rather,	the	invalidation	(Faskh)	is	sufficient.
Issue	807:	When	a	woman	invalidates	the	contract	due	to	inability	of	the	man	to	engage	in	sexual

intercourse	with	her,	it	is	obligatory	for	the	man	to	pay	half	of	the	dowry	(Mahr)	to	her.	If	the	woman
or	man	invalidates	the	contract	due	to	one	of	the	other	aforementioned	defects,	when	no	intercourse
has	occurred	between	them,	nothing	is	obligatory	upon	the	man.	As	for	when	sexual	intercourse	had
occurred,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	he	gives	the	dowry,	all	of	it.



Women	With	Whom	it	is	Forbidden	to	Marry

Issue	808:	The	marriage	of	a	man	with	his	close	relative	(Mahram)	is	forbidden.	The	close	relatives
(Mahram)	 are:	 the	 mother,	 the	 daughter,	 the	 sister,	 the	 paternal	 aunt,	 the	 maternal	 aunt,	 the	 niece
(daughter	of	the	brother	and	daughter	of	the	sister),	the	wife	of	the	father	(meaning	stepmother),	the
daughter	of	the	wife	and	the	mother	of	the	wife.	(The	explanation	of	these	matters	is	forthcoming	in
the	next	issues)
Issue	809:	When	a	man	marries	a	woman,	although	he	has	not	had	sexual	intercourse	with	her,	her

mother	and	 the	mother	of	her	mother	and	 the	mother	of	her	 father	 (and	so	 forth)	becomes	a	close
relative	 (Mahram)	 of	 that	 man,	 although	 they	 are	 ascending	 (in	 the	 family	 tree).	 However,	 the
daughters	of	the	wife	are	not	forbidden	nor	the	grand	daughters	of	this	woman,	from	her	sons	or	her
daughters	except	when	he	had	intercourse	with	the	wife.
Issue	 810:	 The	 paternal	 aunt	 of	 the	 father	 and	 his	 maternal	 aunt,	 the	 maternal	 aunt	 of	 the

grandfather	 and	 his	 maternal	 aunt;	 the	 paternal	 aunt	 of	 the	 mother	 and	 the	 maternal	 aunt	 and	 the
paternal	 aunt	of	 the	grandmother	 and	her	maternal	 aunt,	 although	 they	ascend	 (the	 family	 tree)	 are
close	relatives	(Mahram).
Issue	811:	The	father	of	the	husband	and	his	father,	although	they	ascend	(the	family	tree);	the	son

(of	the	husband)	and	the	son	of	the	daughter	of	the	husband,	although	the	descend	(the	family	tree)	are
close	 relatives	 in	 relation	 to	 the	 woman	 whether	 born	 before	 the	 marriage	 contract	 or	 after	 the
contract.
Issue	812:	When	a	man	marries	a	woman,	it	is	not	permitted	that	he	marry	her	sister	as	long	as	the

wife	 (her	sister)	 is	 in	his	net	of	marriage	whether	 it	be	permanent	or	 temporary	marriage.	 It	 is	not
allowed	to	marry	the	sister	of	his	wife	even	after	the	divorce	of	the	wife	as	long	as	she	is	in	seclusion
('Iddah),	in	the	revocable	divorce	(At-Tallaaq	Ar-Raj'i,	its	explanation	is	forthcoming	in	the	book	of
divorce).
The	 recommended	 precaution	 is	 not	 to	 marry	 the	 sister	 of	 the	 wife	 even	 during	 the	 seclusion

('Iddah)	of	the	irrevocable	divorce	whose	explanation	is	coming	afterward.	Likewise	(is	the	situation)
in	 the	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 of	 a	 temporary	marriage	 (Mut'ah),	 be	 it	 after	 the	 completion	 of	 the	 time
period	(of	the	contract)	or	after	forgiving	of	the	remainder	of	the	time	period.
Issue	813:	It	is	not	permissible	for	a	man	to	marry	the	daughters	of	the	sister	of	the	wife	(i.e.	his

wife's	 nieces)	 or	 the	 daughters	 of	 her	 brother	 without	 the	 permission	 of	 the	 wife.	 However,	 if	 he
marries	(one	of	these	women)	without	the	permission	of	the	wife,	then,	the	wife	approves,	the	contract
and	the	marriage	is	proper.
Issue	 814:	 It	 is	 not	 allowed	 for	 a	Muslim	 woman	 to	 marry	 a	 non-Muslim	man.	 Also,	 it	 is	 not

permitted	 for	 a	 Muslim	 man	 to	 marry	 a	 non-Muslim	 woman	 according	 to	 precaution.	 However,
marriage	 in	 temporary	 marriage	 is	 permitted	 with	 the	 women	 from	 the	 People	 of	 the	 Scriptures
(Ahlul-Kitaab),	like	the	Christians	and	Jews.
Issue	815:	When	a	man	fornicates	with	a	married	woman	(God	forbid),	she	becomes	forbidden	for

him	permanently,	meaning	if	her	husband	divorces	her,	 it	 is	not	permitted	that	the	fornicator	marry
her	after	her	seclusion	('Iddah)	of	divorce.
Issue	816:	When	 a	man	 fornicates	with	 a	woman	 and	 she	 is	 in	 the	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 of	 another

(man's	 divorce),	 she	 will	 become	 forbidden	 for	 him	 whether	 the	 divorce	 is	 revocable	 (Raji')	 or
irrevocable	 (Baa’in)	 according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution	 and,	 likewise,	 is	 the	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 of
temporary	marriage.
Issue	 817:	 When	 a	 man	 fornicates	 with	 an	 unmarried	 woman	 nor	 (a	 woman)	 in	 her	 seclusion

('Iddah),	it	is	permissible	for	him	to	marry	her	afterward.	However,	the	recommended	precaution	is



that	he	waits	until	she	menstruates	and	then	he	marries	her.
Issue	 818:	 If	 a	 man	 marries	 a	 woman	 and	 she	 is	 in	 the	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 of	 another	 (man's

divorce),	 if	 both	 sides	 or	 one	 side	 knows	 that	 the	 woman	 is	 in	 seclusion	 and	 also	 knows	 that	 the
marriage	 in	 the	 seclusion	 is	 prohibited,	 this	 woman	 becomes	 forbidden	 permanently	 for	 the	 man
whether	he	had	intercourse	with	her	or	not.
However,	when	neither	one	of	the	two	know	that	the	woman	is	in	her	seclusion	or	they	do	not	know

that	to	marry	a	woman	in	her	seclusion	is	forbidden,	the	woman	will	become	forbidden	for	him	only
if	he	had	intercourse	with	her	and	she	will	not	become	forbidden	if	he	did	not	have	intercourse	with
her.
Issue	819:	The	mother	of	a	sodomized	male	and	his	sister	and	his	daughters	are	forbidden	for	the

one	 committing	 the	 sodomy	 (i.e.	 the	 homosexual	 act)	 whether	 the	 sodomized	 person	 is	 mature
(Baaligh)	or	immature.	However,	when	the	person	committing	the	sodomy	is	immature,	they	do	not
become	 forbidden	 for	him.	Likewise	 is	 the	 situation	when	 there	was	doubt	as	 to	whether	 there	was
penetration	(during	the	homosexual	act)	or	not.
Issue	820:	When	someone	is	married	to	the	mother	of	someone	or	his	sister	or	his	daughter,	then,

after	 the	marriage	 he	 commits	 sodomy	with	 that	 person,	 she	 (meaning	 the	wife)	 does	 not	 become
forbidden	for	him	although	he	has	committed	a	major	sin.
Issue	 821:	 When	 a	 woman	 is	 divorced	 three	 times	 she	 becomes	 forbidden	 for	 her	 husband.

However,	when	she	marries	another	man	fulfilling	the	conditions	in	the	Book	of	Divorce,	then,	her
second	husband	divorces	her,	it	is	permissible	to	marry	the	first	husband	a	second	time.



Rules	of	Permanent	Marriage

Issue	822:	 It	 is	not	permissible	 for	a	woman	married	 in	permanent	marriage	 to	 leave	 the	house	or
select	an	occupation	or	employment	outside	of	the	house	without	her	husband's	permission	whether
his	 agreement	 is	 verbal	 or	 his	 agreement	 is	 known	 in	 context.	 Just	 as	 it	 is	 not	 permitted	 that	 she
prevent	him	for	sexual	intercourse	without	a	legal	excuse.
It	is	obligatory	upon	the	husband	also	that	he	provide	food,	clothing,	residence	and	the	necessities

of	life	for	his	wife	according	to	the	common	(standard).	Even	the	expenses	of	the	doctor,	medicine
and	 things	 similar	 to	 that.	When	 he	 does	 not	 provide	 that,	 then,	 the	 precaution	 is	 that	 he	 becomes
indebted	to	her	for	that	whether	he	be	able	or	unable	(to	provide	it).
Issue	823:	It	is	not	obligatory	upon	the	woman	that	she	perform	household	services,	prepare	food

and	clean	and	things	similar	to	that	in	the	house	except	by	her	desire.	If	the	husband	forces	her	to	do
that,	it	is	permissible	that	she	can	take	compensation	from	him	in	exchange	for	that	(work).
Issue	824:	It	is	not	obligatory	to	specify	the	dowry	(Mahr)	in	permanent	marriage	and	the	contract

is	proper	without	it.	However,	after	the	husband	has	intercourse	with	her,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	give
her	a	dowry	in	accordance	with	women	of	her	stature	(Mahr	Mithl).
Issue	825:	When	a	time	period	was	not	specified	for	paying	the	dowry,	it	is	the	right	of	the	woman

to	seek	her	dowry	immediately.	Rather,	it	is	permitted	that	she	prevent	her	husband	from	intercourse
with	her	before	taking	possession	of	her	dowry,	whether	her	husband	is	able	to	pay	the	dowry	or	not,
except	that	his	lack	of	ability	(to	give	the	dowry	was	evident)	from	the	beginning	an	indication	that	the
dowry	was	initially	in	his	liability	and	not	a	cash	situation.



Temporary	Marriage	(Mut’ah)

Issue	 826:	 In	 temporary	marriage	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 specify	 the	 period	 (of	 the	marriage)	 and	 the
amount	of	the	dowry,	without	that	the	marriage	is	invalid.
Issue	 827:	 Temporary	 marriage	 is	 permissible	 although	 it	 not	 be	 for	 enjoyment	 and	 pleasure.

Rather,	with	the	intention	that	it	will	make	a	person	lawful	for	one	of	the	relatives	of	the	daughter	with
the	condition	that	the	daughter	who	is	married	with	the	temporary	marriage	is	in	the	age	acceptable
for	enjoyment	and	pleasure.	For	example,	when	she	 is	a	minor,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	make	 the	period
long	so	that	it	 includes	the	interval	of	her	preparation	for	that	(although	the	period	be	granted	after
the	marriage)
Issue	828:	 It	 is	permissible	 for	a	woman	 to	stipulate	 in	 the	 temporary	marriage	 that	her	husband

will	 not	 have	 intercourse	with	 her,	 rather,	 that	 he	 be	 content	with	 other	 (types	 of)	 pleasure	 besides
intercourse.	However,	there	is	no	objection	if	she	agrees	(to	intercourse)	after	that.
Issue	 829:	 There	 is	 no	 right	 of	 maintenance	 for	 the	 temporary	 wife	 even	 though	 she	 becomes

pregnant	from	(her	 temporary	husband).	There	 is	no	inheritance	from	the	husband	and	the	husband
does	not	inherit	from	her.	Likewise,	there	is	no	obligatory	conjugal	rights	for	her.
Issue	830:	It	is	permissible	for	the	temporary	wife	to	leave	the	house	without	the	permission	of	her

husband	or	 to	select	 for	herself	employment	outside	of	 the	house,	except	 that	when	her	 leaving	 the
house	forsakes	the	right	of	her	husband.
Issue	 831:	 It	 is	 permissible	 for	 the	 father	 and	 grandfather,	 in	 order	 to	 become	 a	 close	 relative

(Mahram)	to	a	woman	that	they	marry	her	to	their	immature	son	(with	the	condition	that	the	period	of
the	marriage	is	so	long	that	it	includes	the	interval	in	which	the	child	will	become	capable	of	sexual
enjoyment.
Likewise,	it	is	permissible	that	(a	man)	marry	his	immature	daughter	to	a	person	in	order	that	he

become	 a	 close	 relative	 (Mahram)	 to	 his	 family	 (with	 the	 same	 condition	which	 has	 passed	 in	 the
instance	of	 the	 son).	 It	 is	obligatory	 in	both	 situations,	 according	 to	obligatory	precaution,	 that	 the
contract	has	benefit	and	advantage	for	both	sides	and	that	it	be	devoid	of	corruption.
Issue	832:	It	is	permissible	for	a	man	that	he	grants	the	period	of	the	temporary	marriage	(to	his

wife)	and	terminate	it.	In	this	situation,	if	he	had	intercourse	with	her,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	pay	the
entire	dowry	and	if	he	had	not	had	intercourse	with	her,	he	give	her	one	half	of	the	dowry.
Issue	833:	It	is	permissible	for	a	man	to	marry	himself	permanently	to	the	wife	whom	he	married

temporarily,	 however,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 first	 grant	 to	 her	 the	 remainder	 of	 the	 period	 (of	 the
temporary	marriage),	then,	he	can	marry	her	in	a	permanent	marriage	anew.
Issue	834:	There	is	a	period	of	seclusion	('Iddah)	for	the	temporary	wife	after	the	termination	of

the	 period	 (of	 the	 marriage)	 with	 the	 explanation	 which	 will	 come	 in	 the	 Book	 of	 Divorce.	 The
children	 born	 from	 this	 marriage	 have	 all	 the	 rights	 established	 for	 children	 who	 are	 born	 from
permanent	marriage.	They	inherit	from	their	mothers	and	their	fathers	and	their	relatives	although	the
two	spouses	(in	the	temporary	marriage)	do	not	inherit	from	one	another.



The	Rules	of	Viewing	(Nazar)

Issue	835:	For	a	man	viewing	the	body	of	the	unrelated	(Ajnabi)	woman	is	forbidden	whether	it	be
with	the	intention	of	lust	or	without	this	intention.	Likewise,	it	is	forbidden	for	a	woman	to	look	at	the
body	 of	 an	 unrelated	 man.	 However,	 there	 is	 no	 objection	 in	 looking	 at	 the	 face	 of	 an	 unrelated
woman	and	her	hands	up	to	the	wrist	when	there	is	no	intention	of	lust	nor	going	to	corruption	and
sin.
Likewise,	 there	 is	 not	 objection	 in	 a	 woman	 looking	 to	 the	 extent	 which	 is	 customary	 without

covering	of	the	body	of	the	unrelated	man,	like	the	head,	face,	knees	and	something	of	his	hands	or
feet.
Issue	836:	It	is	permitted	(for	a	man)	to	look	at	the	immature	girl	when	there	is	no	intention	of	lust

and	 he	 does	 not	 fear	 falling	 into	 anything	 unlawful	 by	 looking	 at	 her.	 However,	 it	 is	 obligatory,
according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution,	 not	 to	 look	 at	 her	 thighs	 and	 stomach	 which	 she	 customarily
covers.
Issue	837:	It	is	obligatory	that	a	woman	cover	her	body	and	her	hair	from	(the	view	of)	unrelated

men.	The	 recommended	precaution	 is	 that	 she	 cover	before	 the	 immature	boy	who	can	distinguish
between	 good	 and	 bad	 and	 right	 and	 wrong,	 who	 is	 at	 the	 stage	 that	 his	 viewing	 can	 be	 lustful.
However,	it	is	not	obligatory	to	cover	the	face	and	the	hands	up	to	the	wrist.
Issue	838:	It	is	forbidden	to	look	at	the	private	parts	of	another,	although	it	be	in	the	mirror	or	in

clear	water	and	things	similar	to	that,	whether	it	be	a	close	relative	(Mahram)	or	a	unrelated	person,
whether	the	one	viewed	is	male	or	female.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	not	to	look	at	the	private	parts
of	 an	 immature	discerning	child.	However,	 it	 is	 permitted	 for	 two	mates	 (i.e.	 husband	and	wife)	 to
look	at	the	entire	body	of	the	other.
Issue	839:	 It	 is	allowed	for	 the	close	relatives	(Mahram)	of	a	man	and	woman,	 like	brothers	and

sisters	 to	 look	 at	 each	 other	 to	 the	 customary	 extent	 in	 their	 seeing	 the	 body	 of	 the	 other.	 The
precaution	is	not	to	look	at	what	is	besides	that.
Issue	840	It	is	not	permitted	for	a	man	to	look	at	the	body	of	another	man	with	lust	and	it	is	also

forbidden	for	a	woman	to	look	at	the	body	of	another	woman	with	the	intention	of	lust.
Issue	841:	 It	 is	 not	 forbidden	 for	 the	 unrelated	man	 to	 photograph	 the	 unrelated	woman,	 except

when	it	is	necessary	to	look	at	her	body	besides	the	face	and	hands.
Issue	842:	When	a	woman	wears	a	legal	covering	(Hijaab),	it	is	objectionable	to	look	at	her	face

without	the	covering,	except	that	he	does	not	recognize	her	and	there	is	no	other	fear	of	corruption	in
looking.
Issue	 843:	When	 the	 male	 nurse	 or	 male	 doctor	 is	 compelled	 to	 touch	 the	 body	 of	 the	 female

patient	or	the	female	nurse	or	female	doctor	is	compelled	to	touch	the	body	of	the	male	patient,	it	is
obligatory	 upon	 them	 to	 wear	 gloves	 and	 whatever	 is	 similar	 to	 gloves.	 However,	 there	 is	 no
objection	in	the	state	of	compulsion.
Issue	 844:	 It	 is	 permissible	 for	 the	 doctor	 to	 look	 at	 the	 unrelated	 woman	 for	 treatment	 in	 the

situation	of	necessity.
Issue	845:	 It	 suffices	 in	 covering	 (Hijaab)	 that	 the	woman	 covers	 her	 body	besides	 the	 face	 and

hands	 up	 to	 the	wrist	 by	 any	means	 possible.	A	 specific	 and	 particular	 clothing	 is	 not	 conditional.
However,	it	is	objectionable	to	cover	with	tight	clothing	and	clothing	clinging	to	the	body.	Likewise,
are	the	clothing	used	for	decoration.
Issue	846:	It	is	permissible	for	an	unrelated	man	to	look	at	the	woman	that	he	intends	to	marry	in

order	to	inspect	her	beauty	or	defects.	Rather,	even	when	he	did	not	obtain	the	intended	aim	with	one
look,	it	is	permissible	for	him	to	repeat	the	viewing	in	a	number	of	sittings.



Issue	847:	It	is	permissible	to	listen	to	the	voice	of	an	unrelated	woman	when	there	is	no	intention
of	lust	and	it	does	not	lead	to	falling	into	sin.	However,	it	is	obligatory	that	the	woman	not	make	her
voice	so	that	it	brings	about	infatuation	and	incites	desire.
Issue	848:	 It	 is	permissible	 to	 look	at	an	unrelated	woman	 in	order	 to	 identify	her	at	 the	 time	of

indicating	(someone)	when	a	witness	in	(legal)	decisions	and	important	matters	which	are	similar	to
that.



Miscellaneous	issues	of	Marriage

Issue	849:	When	it	was	conditional	in	the	contract	that	the	woman	whom	is	to	be	married	is	a	virgin,
then,	 it	 becomes	 clear	 that	 she	 is	 not	 a	 virgin,	 it	 is	 permissible	 for	 (the	 man)	 to	 invalidate	 the
marriage.
Issue	850:	The	obligatory	precaution	is	that	the	unrelated	man	and	woman	not	find	themselves	in	a

place	where	there	is	no	one	other	than	them	or	it	is	not	possible	for	others	to	enter	upon	them.	If	they
pray	there,	there	is	an	objection	to	their	prayer.
Issue	851:	When	the	 intention	of	a	man	from	the	onset	was	not	 to	pay	the	dowry	to	his	wife,	 the

contract	is	proper	and	it	is	obligatory	upon	him	to	pay	the	dowry	to	her.
Issue	852:	When	a	Muslim	whose	parents	or	one	of	his	parents	were	Muslim,	apostates,	meaning

that	he	rejects	 the	existence	of	Allah	or	 the	Prophethood	of	 the	Messenger	of	Allah,	peace	be	upon
him	and	his	family,	or	he	rejects	one	of	the	imperative	beliefs	(Dharooriyaat),	like	the	obligation	of
prayer	or	 fasting	whereas	 its	meaning	 is	 to	 reject	 the	existence	of	Allah	or	 the	Prophethood	of	 the
Messenger	of	Allah,	peace	be	upon	him	and	his	family,	his	marriage	 is	 invalidated.	It	 is	obligatory
upon	his	wife	that	she	withdraw	from	him	and	observe	the	seclusion	('Iddah)	of	a	deceased	husband
(i.e.	four	months	and	ten	days).	It	is	permissible	for	her	after	the	seclusion	('Iddah)	to	marry	another
man.	When	she	was	menopausal	or	he	had	never	had	 intercourse	with	her,	 there	 is	no	need	 for	 the
seclusion.
Issue	853:	When,	as	part	of	the	contract,	the	woman	makes	it	conditional	that	her	husband	not	take

her	out	of	so	and	so	city,	it	is	not	permitted	for	her	husband	to	remove	her	from	that	city	without	her
consent.
Issue	 854:	 He	 who	 marries	 his	 son	 to	 a	 girl,	 it	 is	 permissible	 for	 him	 to	 marry	 her	 mother.

Likewise	it	is	when	he	married	her	mother	first,	then,	married	his	son	to	that	daughter.
Issue	855:	When	a	woman	becomes	pregnant	in	an	illegal	manner,	it	is	not	permitted	that	she	abort

her	pregnancy	intentionally.	The	child	is	deemed	hers	and	is	a	close	relative	(Mahram)	for	her,	only
she	does	not	inherit	from	him.
Issue	856:	When	a	woman	is	certain	that	her	husband	has	died	while	traveling	and	she	observed	the

seclusion	('Iddah)	of	death	(whose	mention	will	come	in	the	rules	of	divorce),	then,	she	re-married,
then,	her	first	husband	returned	from	the	journey.	It	is	obligatory	for	her	to	separate	from	the	second
husband	 immediately	 and	 she	 is	 lawful	 for	 her	 first	 husband	 and	 there	 is	 no	 need	 for	 seclusion
('Iddah)	 when	 the	 second	 husband	 had	 not	 had	 intercourse	 with	 her.	 However,	 when	 the	 second
husband	had	 intercourse	with	her,	 it	 is	obligatory	 that	 she	observe	seclusion	 ('Iddah).	According	 to
obligatory	precaution,	the	second	husband	must	pay	her	the	dowry	agreed	upon	between	them.	When
the	standard	dowry	(Mahr	Mithl)	is	more	that	the	named	dowry,	he	must	pay	the	standard	dowry.



8Chapter
The	Rules	of	Breastfeeding

Issue	 857:	 When	 a	 woman	 breast	 feeds	 a	 male	 child	 with	 the	 conditions	 whose	 explanation	 is
upcoming	in	the	attached	issues,	she	will	become	in	the	ruling	of	the	child's	mother	and	the	owner	of
the	milk	 (meaning	 the	man	who	 caused	 the	 pregnancy	 from	which	 the	milk	 issues)	will	 be	 in	 the
ruling	of	the	child's	father;	his	father	will	be	in	the	ruling	of	the	child's	grandfather;	his	mother	in	the
ruling	of	 the	child's	grandmother;	his	 sister	will	be	 in	 the	 ruling	of	his	maternal	aunt;	his	children
will	be	in	the	ruling	of	his	brothers	and	sisters;	the	brother	of	his	mother	will	be	in	the	ruling	of	his
maternal	uncle	and	his	sister	will	be	in	the	ruling	of	his	maternal	aunt.
Likewise,	with	relation	to	the	female	child,	when	a	woman	breast	feeds	her,	it	becomes	forbidden

for	the	husband	of	the	breast	feeding	woman	(to	marry,	with	the	condition	that	her	husband	already
had	intercourse	with	the	wife).	As	such,	it	is	not	permitted	for	people	to	marry	the	mother	of	his	wife
by	breast	 feeding	because	 she	 is	 in	 the	 ruling	of	his	 real	mother.	With	 another	 expression,	when	a
woman	breast	 feeds	a	child	with	 the	conditions	which	will	be	mentioned	 in	 the	attached	 issues,	 that
child	will	become	a	close	relative	(Mahram)	for	the	following:
1)	That	same	woman	who	breast	fed	him,	she	is	called	the	mother	by	breast	feeding.
2)	The	husband	of	that	woman,	he	is	called	the	father	by	breast	feeding.
3)	The	parents	of	that	woman,	although	they	are	ascending	(the	family	tree)	and	even	her	parents	by

breast	feeding.
4)	The	existing	children	of	that	woman	or	those	who	will	be	born.
5)	The	children	of	the	children	of	that	woman	although	they	descend	(the	family	tree)	whether	they

exist	or	will	be	born	afterward.
6)	 The	 brothers	 and	 sisters	 of	 that	 woman,	 although	 they	might	 be	 (brothers	 and	 sisters)	 from

breast	feeding.
7)	The	paternal	aunts	and	uncles,	although	 they	might	be	 (paternal	aunts	and	uncles)	 from	breast

feeding.
8)	The	maternal	aunts	and	uncles,	although	they	might	be	(maternal	aunts	and	uncles)	from	breast

feeding.
9)	The	children	of	the	husband	of	that	woman	who	is	the	owner	of	the	milk,	although	they	descend

(the	family	tree)	and	although	they	might	be	(his	children)	from	breast	feeding.
10)	The	parents	of	the	husband	of	that	woman	who	is	the	owner	of	the	milk,	although	they	be	(his

parents)	by	breast	feeding.
11)	The	brothers	and	sisters	of	the	husband	of	that	woman	who	is	the	owner	of	the	milk,	although

they	be	(brothers	and	sisters)	by	breast	feeding.
12)	The	paternal	aunts	and	uncles	and	the	maternal	aunts	and	uncles	of	the	husband	of	that	woman

whom	he	is	the	owner	of	milk,	although	they	ascend	(the	family	tree)	and	though	they	be	(is	uncle	or
aunt)	by	breast	feeding.
Likewise,	 there	is	another	group	whose	mention	will	be	forthcoming	in	the	attached	issues.	They

will	all	become	a	close	relative	(Mahram)	to	the	child	who	that	woman	had	breast	fed	by	reason	of
breast	feeding.



Issue	858:	When	a	woman	breast	feeds	a	child	with	the	conditions	whose	explanation	is	upcoming,
it	is	not	permissible	for	the	parents	of	that	child	to	marry	the	children	who	are	born	from	that	woman.
Likewise,	according	to	obligatory	precaution,	it	is	not	permissible	for	them	to	marry	the	children	of
her	 husband	who	 is	 the	 owner	 of	 her	milk.	 Rather,	 the	 precaution	 is	 that	 they	 not	marry	 with	 his
children	 by	 breast	 feeding.	 However,	 there	 is	 no	 objection	 nor	 anything	 preventing	 them	 from
marrying	the	children	by	breast	feeding	of	that	woman	from	another	husband.
Issue	859:	It	is	not	allowed	for	a	woman	to	breast	feed	the	child	of	her	daughter	with	a	complete

breast	feeding	because	she	would	become	forbidden	for	her	husband	by	that.	And	it	could	become	a
cause	of	 a	great	 scandal.	 It	 is	 likewise	when	 she	breast	 feeds	 a	 child	 for	her	husband's	 children	by
another	wife.	However,	there	is	not	preventing	her	from	breast	feeding	the	son	of	her	son.



The	Conditions	of	the	Prohibiting	Breastfeeding

Issue	 860:	 When	 a	 woman	 breast	 feeds	 a	 child,	 the	 breast	 fed	 child	 becomes	 a	 close	 relative
(Mahram)	with	nine	conditions,	they	are:
1)	That	 the	milk	be	from	childbirth.	Due	 to	 this,	when	milk	 is	 taken	from	the	breast	of	a	woman

without	the	birth	of	a	child,	then,	she	breast	feeds	a	child,	the	breast	fed	child	does	not	become	a	close
relative.
2)	That	 the	 breast	 feeding	 of	 the	 child	 be	 from	 a	 living	woman.	When	 the	 breast	 of	 a	 deceased

woman	 is	 placed	 in	 the	mouth	 of	 a	 child	 and	 he	 suckles	milk	 from,	 the	 breast	 fed	 child	 does	 not
become	a	close	relative.
3)	That	the	milk	(not	result	from)	an	unlawful	(relationship).	When	a	child	is	breast	fed	from	the

milk	of	a	woman	connected	to	child	born	from	fornication,	it	does	bring	about	a	close	relationship.
4)	That	the	milk	be	suckled	from	the	breast,	however,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	there	be	no

marriage	with	that	woman	and	her	close	relatives,	although	the	milk	is	poured	into	the	mouth	of	the
child.
5)	That	the	milk	not	be	mixed	with	something	else.
6)	That	the	milk	be	from	one	husband.	According	to	this,	when	the	woman	in	whose	breast	there	is

milk	 is	 divorced,	 then,	 another	man	marries	 her,	 then,	 she	 becomes	 pregnant	 from	 him	 and	milk
remains	in	her	breast	from	the	first	husband	until	the	time	of	delivery	and	the	child	had	been	nursed,
for	 example,	 with	 eight	 breast	 feedings	 from	 her	 milk	 from	 the	 first	 husband	 and	 seven	 breast
feedings	 from	 the	 milk	 of	 her	 second	 husband,	 this	 child	 will	 not	 become	 forbidden	 for	 anyone.
Likewise,	 when	 a	 woman	 breast	 feeds	 a	 child	 from	 the	 milk	 of	 her	 first	 husband	 in	 a	 complete
fashion,	then,	she	breast	feeds	another	child	from	the	milk	of	the	second	husband,	the	first	child	does
not	become	a	close	relative	of	the	second	child.
7)	That	the	child	does	not	vomit	the	milk	which	it	has	drank	due	to	illness.	However,	the	obligatory

precaution	is	 that	 those	who	become	a	close	relative	with	 that	child	by	reason	of	his	breast	feeding
avoid	marriage	to	him	and	that	they	also	not	view	him	with	the	view	a	close	relative	(Mahram)	views
(another)	close	relative.
8)	That	the	child	be	breast	fed	fifteen	feedings	or	be	breast	fed	one	complete	day	and	night	or	be

breast	 fed	 in	 the	 amount	 that	 it	 can	 be	 said	 that	 its	 bones	 has	 been	 strengthened	 (from	 the	 breast
feeding)	and	his	flesh	has	grown	from	that	milk.	The	recommended	precaution	is	that	when	the	child
was	 fed	with	 fifteen	breast	 feedings,	 that	 those	who	become	close	 relatives	 (Mahram)	by	means	of
breast	feeding	not	marry	him	and	also	not	view	him	with	the	view	that	a	close	relative	views	(another)
close	relative.
9)	That	the	child	be	within	the	first	two	years.	Then,	when	a	child	is	breast	fed	beyond	the	two	years

of	 his	 life,	 he	 does	 not	 become	 a	 close	 relative	 of	 anyone.	 Rather,	 even	 when	 he	 was	 breast	 fed
fourteen	feedings	before	 the	 termination	of	 the	 two	years	and	breast	fed	after	 the	conclusion	of	 the
two	years,	he	does	not	become	a	close	relative	of	anyone.
However,	when	two	years	have	passed	since	the	birth	of	a	child	for	woman	and	milk	remains	and,

then,	she	breast	feeds	a	child.	The	obligatory	precaution	is	that	(the	child)	not	marry	with	woman	who
become	a	close	relative	to	him	by	reason	of	breast	feeding	and	that	he	also	not	look	at	them	with	the
view	(allowed	for	one)	close	for	(another)	close	relative.



9Chapter
The	Rules	of	Divorce

Issue	861:	It	is	conditional	that	the	man	who	divorces	his	wife	be	sane	and	the	obligatory	precaution
is	that	he	be	mature	(Baaligh)	and	that	his	divorce	be	of	his	own	volition	without	compulsion.	Thus,
the	forced	divorce	is	 invalid.	(It	 is	conditional)	 that	his	intention	be	serious	also.	According	to	this,
then,	it	is	not	proper	to	utter	the	Seeghah	of	divorce	in	jest.
Issue	 862:	 It	 is	 obligatory,	 according	 to	 obligatory	 precaution,	 that	 the	 Seeghah	 of	 divorce	 be

performed	in	correct	'Arabic	and	it	is	obligatory	that	two	just	men	hear	it.	When	the	husband	himself
desires	to	divorce,	he	states	the	Seeghah	of	divorce	and	mentions	the	name	of	his	wife,	for	example
he	says:

ُقلاَط 	 ُةَمِطاَف 	 يتِجْوَز

My	wife	Fatimah	is	divorced
When	he	appoints	a	person	(to	perform	the	divorce	as	his	representative),	it	is	obligatory	that	the

representative	(Wakeel)	say:

ُقلاَط 	 يلّكُوُم 	 ُةتَجْوَز

The	wife	of	the	person	I	represent	is	divorced
Issue	863:	It	is	conditional	that	the	woman	at	the	time	of	her	divorce	be	free	of	menstruation	and

afterbirth	 bleeding	 and	 her	 husband	 has	 not	 had	 intercourse	with	 her	 in	 that	 period	 of	 purity	 (i.e.,
when	she	is	free	of	bleeding).	If	he	had	intercourse	with	her	in	the	state	of	menstruation	or	afterbirth
bleeding	 which	 has	 preceded	 this	 period	 of	 purity,	 the	 divorce	 is	 not	 sufficient	 according	 to
precaution.	Rather,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	wait	until	she	menstruates	another	time,	then,	becomes	pure
(the	explanation	of	these	two	conditions	is	forthcoming	in	the	upcoming	issue).
Issue	864:	 It	 is	proper	 to	divorce	 the	wife	 in	 the	 state	of	menstruation	and	afterbirth	bleeding	 in

three	situations:
1)	When	her	husband	has	not	had	intercourse	with	her	after	marriage,	without	exception.
2)	When	she	is	pregnant.
3)	When	the	woman	is	absent	and	it	is	not	possible	for	the	man	or	it	is	difficult	for	him	to	be	aware

of	the	state	of	purity	of	his	wife.
Issue	865:	When	he	imagined	the	purity	of	his	wife	from	menstruation	and	divorced	her,	then,	he

became	 aware	 that	 at	 the	 time	 of	 the	 divorce	 she	 was	 in	 the	 state	 of	 menstruation,	 his	 divorce	 is
invalid.	 In	 the	 reverse	 of	 that,	 when	 he	 imagined	 that	 she	was	 in	 the	 state	 of	menstruation	 and	 he
divorced	her	with	that,	then,	it	became	clear	that	she	was	pure	in	that	time,	the	divorce	is	proper.
Issue	866:	When	(a	man)	knows	that	his	wife	is	in	the	state	of	menstruation	or	afterbirth	bleeding,

then,	he	 leaves	or	he	 travels	or	he	desires	 to	divorce	her	 and	 it	 is	not	possible	 for	him	 to	become
aware	of	her	state,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	wait	for	a	period	of	time	wherein	she	usually	becomes	pure
for	menstruation	or	afterbirth	bleeding,	then,	if	he	wants,	he	can	divorce	her.
Issue	 867:	 When	 a	 man	 has	 intercourse	 with	 his	 wife,	 then,	 he	 desires	 to	 divorce	 her,	 it	 is



obligatory	that	he	wait	until	she	menstruates,	then,	becomes	pure.	However,	when	she	is	pregnant,	it	is
permissible	 that	 he	 divorce	 her	 after	 having	 intercourse	 with	 her	 without	 delay.	 Likewise,	 is	 the
menopausal	woman	(Yaa’isah),	meaning	she	who	is	more	than	fifty	years	old.
Issue	 868:	 When	 a	 man	 has	 intercourse	 with	 his	 wife	 who	 was	 pure	 from	 menstruation	 and

afterbirth	bleeding,	then,	he	travels	and	he	does	not	possess	the	means	to	know	her	state,	then,	if	he
desires	 to	divorce	her,	 the	obligatory	precaution	is	 that	he	awaits	 the	minimum	of	one	month,	 then,
divorce	her.
Issue	869:	The	woman	who	does	not	menstruate	due	to	an	illness	or	some	other	reason,	when	the

man	desires	to	divorce	her,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	allow	a	period	of	three	months	to	pass	from	(the
time	of)	his	intercourse	with	her	avoiding	intercourse	with	her	in	this	period.	Then,	he	can	divorce
her	after	that,	if	he	wants.
Issue	870:	There	is	no	divorce	for	 the	temporary	wife,	rather,	 the	temporary	wife	emerges	from

this	marriage	when	the	established	period	concludes	or	he	grants	her	the	remainder	of	the	period	(of
the	temporary	marriage).	Her	purity	from	the	month	custom	is	not	conditional	and,	likewise,	there	is
no	need	to	call	upon	witnesses.



The	Seclusion	(‘Iddah)	of	Divorce

Issue	871:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 for	 the	 divorced	woman	 to	 seclude	 herself	 (in	 'Iddah)	 except	when	 her
husband	had	never	had	intercourse	with	her	or	he	divorced	her	before	she	reached	nine	years	of	age
or	she	was	menopausal	(meaning	she	is	more	than	fifty	years	of	age).	In	these	three	situations,	 it	 is
permissible	for	her	to	marry	another	after	her	divorce	directly.
Issue	 872:	 The	 precaution	 in	 the	 period	 of	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 with	 relation	 to	 the	 woman	 who

menstruates	is	that	she	wait	for	the	amount	of	time	in	which	she	menstruates	two	times	and	becomes
pure.	Then,	after	she	menstruates	a	third	time,	her	seclusion	concludes.
Issue	873:	It	is	obligatory	upon	the	woman	who	does	not	see	a	monthly	custom	when	she	is	of	the

usual	 age	 of	 menstruation,	 that	 her	 husband	 divorce	 her	 after	 intercourse	 with	 the	 preceding
conditions,	 that	 she	 observe	 a	 period	 of	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 for	 three	months	 after	 the	 divorce.	The
intention	of	three	months	is	when	she	was	divorced	in	the	beginning	of	the	lunar	month	that	she	waits
for	 three	 complete	 lunar	months	 from	 that	 time.	When	 she	was	 divorced	 on	 the	 fifth	 of	 the	 lunar
month,	 for	 example,	 she	 waits	 until	 the	 fifth	 day	 of	 the	 fourth	 lunar	 month	 so	 that	 her	 seclusion
concludes	on	that	day.
Issue	874:	 The	 termination	 of	 the	 seclusion	 of	 the	 pregnant	 divorced	woman	 is	 the	 birth	 of	 her

child	or	 its	miscarriage,	although	 the	child	be	born	an	hour	after	 the	divorce.	Then,	she	can	marry
after	that	without	delay.
Issue	 875:	 The	 beginning	 of	 the	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 of	 the	 temporary	 marriage	 is	 after	 the

completion	 of	 the	 established	 period	 (of	 marriage),	 when	 she	 menstruates,	 in	 the	 amount	 of	 two
complete	menstrual	cycles.	When	she	does	not	menstruate,	it	is	forty	five	days.
Issue	876:	The	beginning	point	of	the	seclusion	of	divorce	is	the	moment	in	which	the	Seeghah	of

divorce	 is	 executed	whether	 the	 divorced	woman	 knows	 of	 that	 or	 does	 not	 know.	Even	when	 she
comes	 to	 know	 after	 the	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 that	 she	 had	 already	 been	 divorced	 before,	 it	 is	 not
obligatory	upon	her	to	observe	a	second	seclusion.



The	Seclusion	of	a	Woman	whose	Husband	has	Died

Issue	877:	 It	 is	 obligatory	upon	 the	woman	whose	husband	has	died	 to	observe	 seclusion	 for	 four
months	 and	 ten	 days	whether	 the	marriage	 is	 permanent	 or	 temporary,	whether	 he	 had	 intercourse
with	 her	 or	 had	 no	 intercourse	with	 her.	 Even	 the	menopausal	woman	 is	 obligated	 to	 observe	 the
seclusion	of	the	deceased.
When	the	woman	is	pregnant,	 it	 is	obligatory	that	she	wait	until	she	delivers	her	child.	When	she

delivers	 before	 the	 conclusion	 of	 four	 months	 and	 ten	 days,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 that	 she	 observe	 the
remainder	of	the	period	which	completes	the	four	months	and	ten	days.
Issue	 878:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 for	 her	 in	 the	 seclusion	 of	 the	 deceased	 to	 avoid	 covering	 with

decorative	clothing	and	using	Kohl	(antimony)	and	all	that	is	counted	as	an	embellishment.
Issue	879:	When	the	husband	is	absent	and	died	on	a	journey,	the	beginning	of	the	seclusion	of	the

deceased	is	from	the	time	when	the	information	reaches	his	wife.
Issue	880:	When	the	woman	says:	I	have	finished	my	seclusion,	it	will	be	accepted	from	her	with	the

condition	that	it	not	be	a	situation	of	suspicion.	Rather,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	it	should	be	a
situation	of	reliability.



The	Irrevocable	and	Revocable	Divorce

Issue	881:	Divorce	is	of	two	types:	Irrevocable	divorce	(Baa’in)	and	revocable	divorce	(Raj'i).	The
irrevocable	divorce	is	that	divorce	in	which	the	man	does	not	have	the	right	of	returning	(Rujoo')	to
his	wife	(the	intent	of	return	or	Rujoo')	is	that	the	man	returns	to	his	relationship	with	his	wife	without
a	new	contract	and	they	live	together	as	they	had	been	husband	and	wife.
The	irrevocable	divorce	has	five	types:
1)	The	divorce	of	the	woman	who	has	not	completed	nine	years	of	age.
2)	The	divorce	of	the	menopausal	woman	(Yaa’isah)	who	has	passed	fifty	years	of	age.
3)	 The	 divorce	 of	 the	 woman	 whom	 her	 husband	 had	 not	 had	 intercourse	 with	 her	 after	 the

marriage.
4)	The	divorce	of	the	woman	who	has	been	divorced	three	times.
5)	The	Khala'	and	Mubaara’ah	divorce	whose	explanation	is	coming	afterward.
Whatever	is	aside	from	these	are	the	revocable	divorce	(Raj'i),	meaning	that	it	 is	permissible	for

the	man	to	return	to	his	wife	during	the	seclusion	('Iddah)	without	need	of	renewing	the	contract.
Issue	882:	When	a	man	divorces	a	woman	with	the	revocable	divorce,	it	is	not	permitted	for	him	to

remove	 her	 from	 the	 house	 except	 in	 some	 of	 the	 instances	 which	 are	 mentioned	 in	 the	 detailed
jurisprudence	 books.	 Likewise,	 it	 is	 forbidden	 for	 the	 woman	 herself	 to	 leave	 the	 house	 for
unnecessary	activities.



The	Rules	of	Revoking	the	Divorce	(Rujoo’)

Issue	883:	It	is	permissible	in	the	revocable	divorce	that	the	man	returns	to	his	wife	without	the	need
of	performing	the	Seeghah	of	a	new	contract.	The	revocation	of	the	divorce	is	of	two	types:
1)	That	the	man	states	words	whose	meaning	is	that	he	accepts	the	marriage	of	that	woman	a	second

time.
2)	That	 the	man	performs	an	action	which	 implies	 this	meaning	(i.e.	 that	he	accepts	 the	 return	 to

married	life).
Issue	884:	It	is	not	obligatory	that	the	man	have	anyone	to	witness	his	return	to	his	wife	or	inform

the	woman	of	his	return	to	her.	Rather,	it	is	correct	when	he	says:	I	have	returned	to	my	wife,	without
anyone	understanding	it.
Issue	885:	When	a	man	divorces	his	wife	another	time	(meaning,	a	second	time),	then,	marries	her

or	 returns	 to	 her	 (in	 her	 seclusion	 and	 according	 to	 the	 obligatory	 precaution	 in	 every	 time	 of
intercourse	 with	 her)	 and	 after	 seeing	 menstruation	 and	 purity,	 he	 can	 divorce	 her.	 In	 the	 third
divorce,	that	woman	becomes	forbidden	for	him.	She	will	not	be	lawful	for	him	unless	she	marries
another	 man	 in	 a	 permanent	 marriage	 after	 the	 period	 of	 seclusion	 ('Iddah)	 passes.	 Then,	 (if	 the
second	husband)	divorces	her,	it	is	permissible	for	her	first	husband	to	marry	her	another	time.



Khala’	Divorce

Issue	886:	The	woman	who	does	not	desire	to	continue	living	with	her	husband	and	fears	that	if	their
marriage	continues	she	will	fall	into	disobedience,	it	is	permissible	for	her	to	give	her	dowry	(Mahr)
or	another	sum	for	which	he	will	divorce	her.	This	is	called	the	Khala'	divorce.
Issue	887:	According	to	obligatory	precaution,	the	Seeghah	of	Khala'	divorce	is	in	the	following

manner:
When	the	husband	himself	desires	to	execute	the	Seeghah	of	divorce,	he	mentions	the	name	of	his

wife	in	it	saying:

ٌقِلاط 	 َيِهَف 	 ْتَلَذَب 	 ام 	 ىلَع 	 اهُتْعَلَخ 	 ُةَمِطاف 	 يِتَجْوَز

My	wife	Fatimah	is	removed	for	what	she	has	offered,	she	is	divorced
When	 the	 husband	 desires	 to	 have	 his	 representative	 execute	 the	 Seeghah,	 then,	 the	 obligatory

precaution	is	that	he	appoints	a	person	from	the	side	of	the	woman	and	another	person	from	the	side
of	the	man	and,	when,	for	example,	the	name	of	the	husband	is	Muhammad	and	the	name	of	the	wife	is
Fatimah,	the	representative	of	the	woman	says

ِهْیَلَع 	 اهَعَلْخَیِل 	 ٍدَّمَحُم 	 يلِّكَوُمِل 	 اهَرْهَم 	 ُتْلَذَب 	 َةَمِطاف 	 يِتَلِّكَوُم 	 ْنَع

On	 behalf	 of	 the	 person	 whom	 I	 represent	 I	 offer	 her	 dowry	 to	 the	 person	 whom	 you	 represent,
Muhammad,	in	order	that	he	divorce	her	(as	Khala')
Then,	the	representative	of	the	man	says	immediately	afterward:

ٌقِلاط 	 َيِهَف 	 ْتَلَذَب 	 ام 	 ىلَع 	 اهُتْعَلَخ 	 يلِّكَوُم 	 ُةَجْوَز

The	wife	of	the	man	I	represent,	he	has	removed	her	for	what	she	has	offered,	she	is	divorced.
When	a	woman	desires	to	offer	something	other	than	her	dowry,	it	is	also	obligatory	to	mention	it

at	the	time	of	executing	the	Seeghah.



Mubaara’ah	Divorce

Issue	888:	When	the	spouses,	each	one	of	them,	dislike	each	other	and	the	wife	offers	her	dowry	or
some	other	property	for	the	man	to	divorce	her,	that	is	called	Mubaara’ah	divorce.
Issue	 889:	 The	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 that	 the	 Seeghah	 of	 Mubaara’ah	 is	 executed	 in	 the

following	manner:
When	the	man	himself	desires	to	execute	the	Seeghah	of	Mubaara’ah	divorce	and	the	name	of	his

wife	is,	for	example,	Fatimah,	he	says:

ٌقِلاط 	 َيِهَف 	 ْتَلَذَب 	 ام 	 ىلَع 	 ُةَمِطاف 	 يِتَجوْز 	َ ُتْأَراب

I	disavow	my	wife	Fatimah	for	what	she	has	offered,	she	is	divorced
When	the	wife	has	offered	another	property	other	than	the	dowry,	it	 is	also	obligatory	for	her	to

mention	it.
When	a	representative	of	the	man	executes	the	Seeghah,	he	says:

ٌقِلاط 	 َيِهَف 	 ْتَلَذَب 	 ام 	 ىلَع 	 ِيلَّكَوُم 	 َةَجوْز 	َ ُتْأَراب

I	disavow	the	wife	of	the	man	I	represent	for	what	she	has	offered,	then,	she	is	divorced
of	course,	it	is	necessary	that	the	wife	has	already	given	her	dowry	before	that	or	something	lesser

to	her	husband	in	exchange	for	the	Mubaara’ah	divorce.
Issue	890:	The	obligatory	precaution	is	that	the	Seeghah	of	the	Mubaara’ah	divorce	be	executed	in

proper	'Arabic.	However,	there	is	nothing	preventing	the	wife	from	offering	her	property	in	Persian
or	any	other	language	(based	on	the	translation	of	the	following):

ينَّقَلطُتِل 	 يِنالُفلا 	 لاملا 	 َكَل 	 ْتَلَذَب

I	offer	this	property	of	such	and	such	to	you	in	order	for	you	to	divorce	me.
Issue	891:	It	is	permissible	for	the	woman	to	seek	the	return	of	her	offering	during	the	seclusion

('Iddah)	 of	 the	 Khala'	 or	 Mubaara’ah	 divorce.	 When	 she	 gets	 the	 return	 of	 her	 offering,	 it	 is
permissible	for	the	husband	to	return	to	her	and	take	her	as	his	wife	another	time	with	no	need	of	a
new	contract.
Issue	892:	The	property	which	the	husband	takes	for	the	Mubaara’ah	divorce,	it	is	obligatory	that	it

not	be	more	 than	 the	dowry.	Rather,	 the	precaution	 is	 that	 it	be	 less	 than	 that.	However,	 there	 is	no
objection	in	the	Khala'	divorce	that	the	amount	be	whatever	quantity.
Issue	893:	When	the	woman	makes	it	conditional	at	the	time	of	the	marriage	that	by	her	own	she

will	select	divorce	if	her	husband	travels	or	becomes	addicted	to	narcotics	or	he	becomes	unable	to
support	her,	this	condition	is	invalid.	However,	when	she	makes	it	conditional	that	she	should	be	the
representative	 on	 the	 behalf	 of	 her	 husband,	 then	 she	 will	 divorce	 herself	 in	 these	 situations,	 this
appointment	is	proper	and	she	has	the	right	to	divorce	herself	in	this	situation.
Issue	894:	The	woman	who	cannot	find	her	husband	and	does	not	know	whether	he	is	alive	or	not,

when	 she	 desires	 to	 seek	 a	 divorce	 and	marry	 another	man,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 that	 she	 consult	 a	 just
Mujtahid	and	act	in	accordance	to	the	particular	duty	mentioned	in	the	noble	law.
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Chapter
The	Rulings	of	Lost	Property	(Luqtah)

Issue	895:	The	lost	property	which	a	person	discovers,	when	there	is	no	sign	by	which	its	owner	can
be	known	 (like	 a	dollar	 or	 quarter),	 then,	 the	obligatory	precaution	 is	 that	 he	give	 it	 as	 charity	on
behalf	 of	 its	 owner.	When	 (the	 one	 finding	 it)	was	 himself	 deserving	 of	 charity	 (Mustahiqq),	 it	 is
permissible	for	him	to	take	it	himself	and	when	it	is	a	significant	sum,	he	should	seek	permission	of
the	Religious	Authority.
Issue	896:	When	 the	property	which	was	discovered	has	a	 sign	 in	 it,	however,	 its	 (value)	 is	 less

than	a	Dirham	(a	Dirham	 is	considered	as	12.6	grains	of	minted	silver),	 then,	 if	he	can	 identify	 its
owner,	 it	 is	 not	 permitted	 for	 the	 finder	 except	with	 the	 permission	 of	 its	 owner.	When	 he	 cannot
identify	 its	owner,	 it	 is	permissible	 for	 the	 finder	 to	 take	possession	of	 it	 and	gain	benefit	 from	 it.
When	it	is	ruined,	it	is	not	obligatory	(upon	the	finder)	to	give	its	replacement.	Rather,	even	when	he
did	 not	 have	 the	 intention	 of	 taking	 it	 into	 possession	 and	 it	 was	 ruined,	 without	 negligence,	 its
replacement	is	not	obligatory	upon	him.
Issue	897:	When	one	 intends	 to	substitute	 the	verbal	notification	(of	finding	a	 lost	property)	 to	a

posted	written	 notification	 in	 a	 place	where	many	 people	 frequent,	 and,	 normally,	 people	 read	 the
written	announcements	and	 those	who	are	educated	 read	 for	 those	who	are	 illiterate	and	 this	notice
remains	there	for	a	period	of	one	year,	it	is	sufficient.
Issue	898:	When	it	is	hopeless	before	the	conclusion	of	a	year	to	find	the	owner	of	something	lost

or	 it	 was	 hopeless	 from	 the	 onset	 to	 find	 the	 owner,	 the	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 that	 (the	 lost
property)	be	given	to	the	poor	as	charity	on	behalf	of	its	true	original	owner.
Issue	899:	When	notice	is	given	regarding	something	lost	and	it	was	announced	for	a	period	of	a

year	or	 it	 is	 preserved	 in	 a	particular	place	 for	 lost	 items	and	 its	 owner	has	not	become	clear,	 the
discoverer	of	that	thing	has	a	choice	between	four	matters.
1)	To	 take	possession	of	 the	 lost	property	with	 the	 intention	of	 returning	 it	 to	 its	owner	when	he

comes.	 Then,	when	 that	 thing	 does	 not	 exist	 itself	 (when	 the	 owner	 does	 return),	 he	must	 give	 its
substitute.
2)	That	he	will	save	it	(for	the	owner),	like	(something	deposited	as)	a	trust.
3)	To	give	it	in	charity	(Sadaqah)	in	the	way	of	Allah	on	behalf	of	its	owner.
4)	To	surrender	it	to	the	Religious	Authority	(Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar').	The	recommended	precaution

is	to	give	it	in	charity	on	behalf	of	its	owner	or	surrender	it	to	the	Religious	Authority.
Issue	900:	When	a	property	is	discovered	that	will	spoil	if	it	remains,	like	most	foods	and	fruits,	it

is	obligatory	to	preserve	it	up	to	the	time	in	which	it	does	not	spoil.	Then,	its	value	is	appraised	and	it
can	be	used	or	 it	can	be	sold	or	 it	can	be	preserved	 for	 its	price.	When	 its	owner	does	not	present
himself,	(the	finder)	gives	it	in	charity	on	(the	owner's	behalf).	The	recommended	precaution	is	that
the	 permission	 of	 the	Religious	Authority	 be	 sought	 in	 (the	 lost	 items	 affair)	when	 its	 owner	was
impossible	to	be	found.
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Chapter
The	Rules	of	Slaughtering	and	Hunting

Issue	901:	When	a	 lawful	animal	 is	 slaughtered	according	 to	view	of	 the	conditions	which	will	be
mentioned	 afterward,	 it	 becomes	 lawful	 to	 eat	 its	 flesh	whether	 it	 be	 domestic	 or	wild.	 Except	 the
animal	which	a	person	has	had	intercourse	with.	Its	flesh	is	forbidden,	even	the	flesh	of	its	offspring.
Likewise,	 is	 the	 contaminated	 animal	 (Hayawan	 Jallaal-it	 is	 that	 animal	which	 is	 habitually	 fed	 the
stool	 of	man),	 except	when	 it	 is	 fed	 pure	 food	 and	purified	 according	 to	what	 is	mentioned	 in	 the
Islamic	law.
Issue	902:	The	undomesticated	animal	of	lawful	flesh,	like	the	deer,	mountain	ram,	partridge	and

animals	 like	 these,	 and	 similarly,	 the	 domesticated	 animal	 of	 lawful	 flesh	 which	 become	 wild
afterward,	 like	 the	domesticated	 cow	and	camel	which	escaped	and	became	wild,	when	 it	 is	 hunted
with	weapons	(according	to	the	method	whose	explanation	is	upcoming),	it	is	lawful	(Halaal).
However,	when	the	domesticated	animal	of	lawful	flesh	is	hunted	with	weapons,	it	does	not	become

lawful.	 As	 such	 is	 the	 undomesticated	 animal	 of	 lawful	 flesh	 which	 has	 become	 domesticated	 by
training.
Issue	903:	The	undomesticated	 animal	of	 lawful	 flesh	does	not	become	 lawful	 except	when	 it	 is

able	to	flee.	According	to	this,	it	is	not	lawful	to	hunt	the	small	gazelle	or	the	small	partridge	that	are
unable	to	escape.



The	Method	of	Slaughtering	an	Animal

Issue	904:	To	slaughter	an	animal,	it	suffices	to	sever	the	animal's	windpipe	(the	passageway	of	air)
and	the	two	jugular	veins	(they	are	the	two	arteries	surrounding	the	windpipe)	in	a	complete	manner.
However,	 the	 recommended	 precaution	 is	 to	 sever	 the	 four	 passageways,	 meaning	 the	 windpipe
(larynx),	 the	 two	 jugular	veins	 in	addition	 to	 the	esophagus	 from	 the	 lower	part	of	 the	neck	called
the	Jauzah.
Issue	905:	When	 some	of	 the	passageways	were	 severed	 and,	 then,	waited	until	 the	 animal	died,

then,	severed	the	remaining	passageways,	it	is	of	no	benefit,	the	animal	is	a	carcass	(Maitah).	Rather,
even	when	 the	wait	 was	 not	 to	 this	 extent,	 but	 the	 passageways	were	 not	 severed	 in	 a	 consecutive
manner,	as	was	known	before.	If	the	animal	has	some	life	remaining	in	it,	there	are	objections	in	it.



The	Conditions	of	Slaughtering	an	Animal

Issue	906:	Five	matters	are	conditional	in	slaughtering	an	animal:
1)	That	the	one	slaughtering	be	a	Muslim.	According	to	obligatory	precaution,	the	Nasibi	and	those

in	the	ruling	of	a	non-Muslim	who	are	at	enmity	with	the	Ahlul-Bait	of	the	Messenger	of	Allah,	peace
be	upon	them.
2)	That	the	instrument	of	slaughtering	be	made	of	iron	or	something	from	the	metals	resembling	it.

When	 slaughtering	 is	necessary	and	 the	 instrument	of	 slaughtering	 is	not	 found	or	 it	 is	 feared	 that
when	the	animal	is	not	slaughtered	it	will	die	and	something	of	metal	is	not	available,	it	is	permitted
to	cut	its	throat	with	any	other	sharp	instrument	(like	glass,	stone	or	wood).
3)	That	 the	 front	 part	 of	 the	 body	 of	 the	 animal	 be	 in	 the	 direction	 of	 the	Qiblah	 at	 the	 time	 of

slaughtering.	 When	 the	 animal	 is	 faced	 with	 its	 back	 toward	 the	 Qiblah	 intentionally,	 its	 flesh	 is
forbidden.	However,	when	the	animal	had	its	back	toward	the	Qiblah	mistakenly	or	out	of	ignorance
of	 the	 rule	 and	 the	 issue	 or	 it	 was	 a	 mistake	 in	 the	 direction	 of	 the	 Qiblah	 and	 the	 animal	 was
slaughtered	in	a	direction	other	than	the	direction	of	the	Qiblah,	its	flesh	is	not	forbidden.
4)	That	 the	name	of	Allah	be	said	at	 the	time	of	slaughtering.	It	suffices	 to	say:	Bismillah	(In	the

name	of	Allah)	or	Subhaana-llah	(Glorified	be	Allah)	or	La	Ilaaha	Illa-llah	(There	is	no	God	except
Allah).	It	is	sufficient	that	(the	saying	of	the	name	of	Allah)	be	said	in	Persian	or	any	other	language.
However,	when	 the	name	of	Allah	 is	 said	without	 the	 intention	of	 slaughtering,	 it	 does	not	 suffice.
There	is	no	objection	when	the	name	of	Allah	is	not	mentioned	due	to	forgetfulness.
5)	It	is	conditional	that	the	animal,	slaughtered	has	some	movement,	although	it	be	that	it	moves	its

eyes	or	move	its	tail	or	kick	its	leg	to	the	ground	such	that	it	can	be	known	that	it	was	alive	at	the	time
of	 slaughtering.	 The	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 that	 a	 sufficient	 amount	 of	 blood	 emerges	 from	 the
animal.
Issue	907:	It	is	permissible	that	the	slaughterer	be	a	male	or	female	or	an	immature	child	knowing

the	method	of	slaughter	and	its	rules.	However,	the	best	is	that	women	and	children	be	excused	with
the	existence	of	men.
Issue	 908:	 It	 is	 permissible	 to	 slaughter	 animals	 by	 mechanical	 equipment	 when	 the

aforementioned	conditions	are	taken	into	account.
Issue	909:	When	a	number	of	chickens	or	animals	are	slaughtered	together,	 it	suffices	 to	say	the

name	of	Allah	one	time.	Likewise,	when	a	large	number	of	animals	are	slaughtered	by	equipment	at
one	 time	 (according	 to	 other	 conditions),	 it	 suffices	 to	 say	 (the	 name	 of	 Allah)	 once.	 When	 the
equipment	operates	by	repetition	constantly,	then,	the	precaution	is	to	repeat	the	(mention	of	Allah's
name)	constantly.



The	Method	of	Slaughtering	a	Camel

Issue	 910:	 The	 five	 previously	mentioned	 conditions	 are	 conditional	 in	 slaughtering	 the	 camel	 in
addition	 that	 the	 method	 of	 slaughtering	 it	 is	 by	 piercing	 it	 with	 a	 knife	 or	 by	 any	 other	 sharp
instrument	 in	 its	 breast	 plate,	 it	 is	 a	 depression	 found	 at	 the	 lower	 part	 of	 the	 neck,	 this	method	 is
called	Nahr.	The	best	 according	 to	 some	of	 the	narrations	 is	 that	 the	animal	be	 standing.	However,
there	 is	no	objection	 in	 slaughtering	 it	kneeling	or	 laying	on	 its	 side	and	 its	 front	part	of	 its	body
toward	the	Qiblah.
Issue	911:	The	unruly	animal	that	it	is	not	possible	to	slaughter	according	to	the	legal	method,	and,

likewise,	the	animal	which	has	fallen	into	a	well	and	it	is	not	possible	to	slaughter	it	according	to	the
legal	method	and	it	is	probable	that	it	will	die	there,	if	it	is	possible	to	wound	a	place	on	its	body	with
a	sharp	instrument,	like	a	knife,	then,	it	dies	from	the	effect	of	the	wound,	its	flesh	is	lawful.	It	is	not
obligatory	 to	 face	 it	 toward	 the	 Qiblah.	 However,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 other	 conditions	 in
slaughtering	of	the	animal	be	conditional	in	its	killing	and	that	which	were	mentioned	earlier.
Issue	912:	Sometimes	animals	are	stunned	by	electrical	shock	to	ease	the	slaughtering	activities	in

order	to	prepare	and	facilitate	its	slaughter	by	manufacturing	equipment.	This	action	is	only	devoid	of
objection	when	the	animal	remains	alive	after	delivering	the	stun	to	the	animal	in	order	to	slaughter	it
and	the	animal	is	alive.



The	Rules	of	Hunting	with	Weapons

Issue	913:	The	flesh	of	lawful	undomesticated	animals	is	lawful	when	hunted	with	weapons	with	the
five	following	conditions.
1)	That	 the	weapon	be	piercing,	 like	a	 sword,	knife,	dagger	and	 rifle	 and	whatever	 is	 similar	 to

rifles	whether	 its	 bullets	 be	 sharp	or	not.	However,	 it	must	 be	 such	 that	 it	 ruptures	 the	body	of	 the
animal	and	blood	flows	from	it.
However,	when	the	hunting	is	by	means	of	a	trap	or	stick	or	stone	and	what	is	similar	to	that,	it	is

forbidden	 except	 when	 the	 animal	 is	 reached	 while	 alive	 and	 slaughtered	 according	 to	 the	 legal
method.
2)	Conditional	hunter,	according	to	the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	he	be	Muslim	or	the	child	of	a

Muslim,	although	he	be	a	young	child.	However,	he	should	be	decreeing	and	be	able	 to	distinguish
between	good	and	evil.
3)	That	the	weapon	is	used	with	the	intention	of	hunting.	As	for	when	something	was	aimed	at	with

the	weapon	and	it	struck	an	animal	by	chance,	the	eating	of	its	flesh	is	forbidden.
4)	At	 the	 time	of	 using	 the	weapon	 for	 hunting,	 the	 name	of	Allah	must	 be	 recited.	There	 is	 no

objection	when	it	was	forgotten.
5)	That	 you	 reach	 the	 animal	 dead	 or	 reach	 it	 alive,	 but	 there	 not	 be	 a	 sufficient	 opportunity	 to

slaughter	it.	As	for	when	there	is	an	opportunity	to	slaughter	it,	however,	(the	hunter)	was	negligent	in
(slaughtering	it).	Then,	the	animal	died,	its	flesh	is	forbidden.
Issue	914:	When	an	animal	 is	slaughtered	or	hunted	and	a	fetus	emerges	from	its	stomach	alive,

then,	if	that	fetus	is	slaughtered	according	to	the	legal	method,	it	is	lawful,	otherwise,	it	is	forbidden.
As	 for	 when	 the	 fetus	 dies	 by	 the	 slaughtering	 or	 hunting	 of	 its	 mother,	 it	 is	 lawful	 with	 the

condition	 that	 the	constitution	of	 that	 fetus	 is	complete	and	with	 the	condition	 that	hair	or	wool	has
appeared	on	its	hide.



Fishing

Issue	915:	The	lawful	fish	are	those	which	have	scales	whether	its	scales	be	a	few	or	numerous,	small
or	big.	Even	fish	whose	scales	are	not	permanent	and	drops	off	in	the	net	is	lawful.	However,	the	very
fine	scales	and	what	is	similar	that	people	do	not	call	scales	does	not	suffice.
Issue	916:	When	a	fish	is	captured	alive	and	dies	outside	of	the	water,	it	is	pure	and	lawful.	When	it

dies	in	a	net	found	in	the	water,	it	is	lawful	also.
Issue	917:	When	a	fish	is	thrown	from	the	water	or	waves	cast	it	out	from	the	water	or	it	remains

on	dry	land	by	reason	of	the	ebb	and	tide	and	died	there,	it	is	forbidden.	However,	if	it	is	caught	by
hand	or	something	else	before	it	dies	and,	then,	it	dies,	it	is	lawful.
Issue	918:	It	is	not	conditional	that	the	hunter	of	fish	be	a	Muslim	nor	that	he	mention	the	name	of

Allah	at	the	time	of	hunting.	However,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	slaughter	it.	Slaughtering	it	is	taking	it
out	of	the	water	alive	or	that	it	dies	after	falling	into	the	net.
Issue	919:	When	fish	is	taken	from	the	markets	of	the	Muslims	or	from	the	hand	of	a	Muslim,	it	is

lawful	even	though	it	is	not	known	whether	it	was	captured	alive	or	not.	Also,	it	is	not	obligatory	to
investigate	that.	However,	when	the	fish	is	taken	from	a	non	Muslim,	and	it	 is	not	known	whether	it
was	taken	from	the	water	alive	or	dropped	in	a	net	alive	or	dead,	it	is	forbidden.
Issue	920:	Shrimp	which	are	among	 the	 sea	animals	 is	 lawful.	However,	 the	crayfish,	which	are

akin	to	land	insects	and	the	name	fish	are	applied	to	them,	are	forbidden	and	it	is	not	allowed	to	eat
them	except	at	the	time	of	necessity	for	treatment.
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Chapter
The	Rules	of	Food	and	Drink

Issue	921:	The	meat	of	domesticated	sheep,	cows	and	camels,	likewise,	undomesticated	sheep,	cows,
goats,	donkeys	and	gazelle	 is	 lawful.	However,	 the	meat	of	 the	horse,	mule	and	donkey	 is	disliked
(Makrooh).	 The	 meat	 of	 carnivorous	 animals,	 in	 general,	 and	 elephants,	 rabbits	 and	 insects	 is
forbidden.
Issue	922:	 The	meat	 of	 birds	 possessing	 talons	 is	 forbidden.	Likewise,	 the	meat	 of	 birds	whose

wings	remain	spread	while	flying	or	their	gliding	is	more	than	their	flapping	is	forbidden.	As	for	the
birds	who	are	constantly	flapping	or	their	flapping	is	more	than	their	gliding,	then,	its	meat	is	lawful.
From	 this	 group	 are	 types	 of	 doves	 (pigeons),	 turtledoves	 and	 partridges.	 However,	 the	 hoopoe
(Hudhud)	is	disliked	(Makrooh).
Issue	923:	When	a	piece	of	an	animal	 is	cut	while	 the	animal	 is	alive,	whether	 it	be	 fat	or	 flesh,

eating	it	is	forbidden.
Issue	924:	The	 eating	of	 fourteen	 (14)	 parts	 of	 an	 animal	 is	 forbidden	 (according	 to	 obligatory

precaution	in	some):
1)	Blood
2)	The	male	sexual	organ
3)	The	female	sexual	organ
4)	The	placenta
5)	Glands
6)	Testicles
7)	Pituitary	Glands
8)	Bone	Marrow
9)	The	two	yellowish	nerves	extending	along	the	back	from	the	neck	to	the	tail.
10)	The	gall	bladder
11)	The	spleen
12)	The	urinary	bladder
13)	The	pupils	of	the	eye
14)	The	nerves	that	are	between	the	hooves
This	is	in	large	animals.	As	for	small	animals	like	the	sparrow,	then,	there	is	no	objection	in	eating

that	which	is	not	distinguishable	or	not	separable	from	these	things.
Issue	925:	 The	 eating	 of	 something	 filthy	 by	which	man's	 nature	 is	 repulsed,	 is	 forbidden	 (like

mucus	and	similar	things)	although	it	is	pure.
Issue	926:	It	is	forbidden	to	eat	or	drink	things	that	inflict	an	important	harm	for	people.	Smoking

cigarettes	and	other	types	of	smoking,	when	it	comprises	an	important	harm	to	people	according	to
experts	and	research,	it	is	forbidden	also.	The	usage	of	narcotics	whether	it	be	by	injection,	smoking,
eating	or	whatever	other	method,	is	also	forbidden.
Issue	927:	Drinking	wine	 (Khamr)	 is	 forbidden	 and	 it	 is	 one	of	 the	major	 sins.	Rather,	 in	 some

traditions	it	is	the	greatest	of	sins.	If	someone	deems	wine	lawful,	if	he	was	mindful	that	making	wine
lawful	necessitates	the	denial	of	Allah	and	the	Prophet,	then,	he	is	a	non-Muslim	(Kaafir).	It	has	been



related	on	the	authority	of	Imam	Ja'far	As-Saadiq,	peace	be	upon	him:	The	drinking	of	wine	is	the	key
of	all	evil,	and	the	addict	of	wine	negates	his	reasoning,	removes	his	light,	destroys	his	manliness	and
it	 encourages	 him	 to	 be	 bold	 in	 committing	 the	 unlawful.	 (It	 causes)	 the	 shedding	 of	 blood	 and
committing	fornication.	He	does	not	believe	while	he	is	intoxicated	that	he	is	jumping	to	his	unlawful
deeds	and	he	does	not	rationalize	that	and	that	his	drinking	only	increases	every	evil.
He	said	that	it	is	the	mother	of	filth	and	the	head	of	every	evil.	There	will	come	to	the	drinker	of

wine	an	hour	wherein	his	intellect	is	nullified	and	he	is	not	aware	of	his	Lord.	He	does	not	abandon
disobedience	 except	 by	 committing	 it	 nor	 abandon	 the	 forbidden	 except	 by	 fatigue	 nor	 abandon	 a
family	relation	except	by	breaking	it	and	there	is	no	depravity	except	that	he	will	commit	it.
He	who	drinks	a	drink	of	wine,	Allah	does	not	accept	his	prayers	for	forty	days.	He	who	drinks	one

sip	of	wine,	Allah	the	Almighty	and	Majestic,	His	angels,	His	Messengers	and	the	believers	curse	him.
If	he	drinks	until	becoming	intoxicated	from	it,	the	spirit	of	faith	(Imaan)	is	withdrawn	from	his	body
and	the	feeble-mindedness,	filthy,	accursed	spirit	will	embark,	then,	he	will	abandon	the	prayer.
Issue	 928:	 Intended	 by	 wine	 is	 every	 fluid	 intoxicant.	 Beer	 is	 also	 counted	 as	 one	 the	 wines.

Drinking	even	one	drop	of	wine	is	forbidden,	even	less	than	that	is	also	forbidden.
Issue	929:	Sitting	at	the	table	at	which	wine	is	being	drunk	is	forbidden.	Eating	from	the	table,	when

it	is	man,	he	is	counted	as	one	of	them	although	the	food	is	lawful.
Issue	930:	When	the	 life	of	a	Muslim	is	 in	danger	by	reason	of	hunger	or	 thirst,	 it	 is	obligatory

upon	all	that	they	give	him	food	and	water	and	save	him	from	death.	At	that	time,	it	is	lawful	for	him
to	eat	some	of	the	unlawful	things	when	he	does	not	find	any	other	thing	besides	it.



The	Recommended	acts	of	Eating

Issue	 931:	 Performing	 a	 number	 of	 acts	 is	 recommended	 at	 the	 time	 of	 eating	 in	 hope	 of	 divine
reward,	they	are:
1)	To	wash	the	hands	before	eating.
2)	To	wash	the	hands	after	eating	and	dry	them	with	a	towel.
3)	That	the	host	begins	eating	before	all	and	finish	eating	after	all.
4)	To	 say:	Bismillah	 (In	 the	 name	 of	Allah)	 before	 eating	 and	 after	 finishing	 eating	 to	 say:	Al-

Hamdu	Li-llah	(The	Praise	is	for	Allah).	When	there	are	a	number	of	types	of	food	on	the	table,	say
Bismillah	at	the	time	eating	each	type	of	food.
5)	To	eat	with	the	right	hand.
6)	When	there	is	a	group	of	people	eating	at	a	table,	it	is	recommended	that	each	one	eat	from	the

food	that	is	before	them.
7)	That	small	mouthfuls	are	eaten.
8)	That	no	hurry	be	made	in	eating	and	lengthen	the	sitting	for	food	and	chew	the	food	well.
9)	To	pick	the	teeth	and	remove	the	food	between	the	teeth	and	wash	the	mouth	after	eating.
10)	To	avoid	throwing	edibles	aside.	As	for	when	the	eating	is	in	open	places,	then,	leave	whatever

remains	on	the	table	for	birds	and	animals.
11)	To	eat	 twice	every	day,	 first	 in	 the	beginning	of	 the	day	and,	second,	 in	 the	beginning	of	 the

night.
12)	To	eat	salt	in	the	beginning	of	the	meal	and	at	its	end.
13)	To	wash	all	fruits	with	water	before	eating	them.
14)	To	invite	someone	to	the	table	as	a	guest	to	the	extent	possible.
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Chapter
The	Rules	of	Vows	and	Covenants

Issue	932:	The	vow	(Nazr)	is	that	people	make	a	covenant	to	perform	one	of	the	good	acts	for	Allah
or	abandon	an	act	that	is	better	to	leave.
Issue	933:	The	vow	is	of	two	types:
First:	The	conditional	vow.	It	is	like	saying:	When	I	am	cured	of	my	illness,	by	Allah	it	is	obligatory

upon	me	 to	do	such	and	such.	This	 is	called	 the	vow	of	 thankfulness	 (Nazr	Ash-Shukr).	Or	when	a
such	and	such	bad	act	 is	committed,	 the	person	says:	 It	 is	obligatory	upon	me,	by	Allah	 that	 I	do	a
good	act.	This	is	called	the	vow	of	prevention	(Nazr	Al-Zajr).
Second:	The	unconditional	vow.	It	is	to	say	without	restriction	or	condition:	I	vow,	by	Allah	that	I

will	perform	the	night	prayer	or	By	Allah	so	and	so	is	obligatory	upon	me.	Each	of	these	types	of	vows
is	proper	according	to	Islamic	law.
Issue	934:	 The	 vow	 is	 only	 proper	when	 a	 Seeghah	 is	 executed	 for	 it	 whether	 it	 be	 in	 'Arabic,

Persian	or	any	other	language.
Issue	935:	It	is	conditional	that	the	act	which	people	vow	is	desirable	legally.	According	to	this,	it	is

not	proper	 to	make	a	vow	 to	perform	something	unlawful	or	 to	 abandon	 something	obligatory	or
recommended.
Issue	936:	 It	 is	 not	 conditional	 that	 the	 particulars	 and	 the	 details	 of	 the	 vowed	 act	 be	 desirable

legally,	rather,	it	suffices	that	its	basis	be	desirable	legally.	For	example,	when	it	is	vowed	to	pray	the
night	prayer	in	the	every	night	of	the	beginning	of	the	month,	it	is	proper	and	obligatory	to	perform
that	 act.	 Or	 when	 it	 was	 vowed	 to	 feed	 the	 poor	 in	 a	 particular	 place,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 act	 in
accordance	with	the	vow.
Issue	937:	When	someone	vowed	to	abandon	an	act	permanently	and	has	not	specified	the	interval

or	date,	then,	if	he	voluntarily	performs	that	act	(again),	the	atonement	(Kaffaarah)	is	obligatory	upon
him	for	the	first	instance.	When	the	vow	was	such	that	each	instance	of	that	is	independently	related	to
the	 vow,	 then,	 the	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 to	 give	 the	 atonement	 (Kaffaarah)	 for	 each	 instance	 of
breaking	the	vow.	As	for	when	his	intention	was	not	as	such	(to	vow	something	unconditionally)	or	he
doubted	whether	 it	was	his	 intention	 in	 the	beginning	or	not	or	how	(his	 intention	was	made),	only
one	atonement	(Kaffaarah)	is	obligatory	upon	him.
Issue	938:	When	something	is	vowed	for	one	of	the	mausoleums	of	the	A’immah	or	the	children	of

the	 A’immah,	 upon	 them	 be	 peace,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 to	 disburse	 in	 that	 mausoleum	 in	 the	 way	 of
renovation	 or	 the	 preparation	 of	 carpets	 or	 the	 lighting	 or	 for	 the	 attendants	 who	 serve	 that
mausoleum	or	things	similar	to	that.
However,	when	something	is	vowed	for	the	Imam	himself,	peace	be	upon	him,	or	the	son	of	one	of

the	A’immah	without	mentioning	that	mausoleum,	in	addition	to	what	we	have	stated,	it	is	permissible
to	disburse	it	establishing	a	mourning	assemblies	(Majaalis	Al-'Azaa’)	and	lamentation	for	that	Imam
or	to	spread	its	traditions	and	the	traditions	of	Islam	or	to	help	the	pilgrims	(to	that	mausoleum)	or
whatever	scope	is	related	to	it	in	a	similar	manner.
Issue	939:	The	wool	of	an	animal	who	is	vowed	for	charity	of	one	of	the	A’immah	and	its	growth

is	part	of	the	vow.	When	a	child	is	born	before	its	disbursement	in	the	range	vowed	or	it	yields	milk,



then,	 the	obligatory	precaution	 is	 to	disburse	 all	 of	 that	 in	 the	 same	disbursement	 (intended	 in	 the)
vow.
Issue	940:	When	the	father	or	mother	makes	a	vow	that	they	will	marry	their	daughters	to	a	Sayyid

(Haashimi),	 there	 vow	 is	 not	 to	 be	 considered	 (as	 valid).	Whenever	 the	 girl	 becomes	mature,	 the
choice	is	in	her	hands.
Issue	941:	The	act	(made	obligatory)	by	an	covenant	('Ahd)	is	obligatory	like	the	act	of	a	vow	with

the	condition	of	executing	the	Seeghah	of	an	oath,	like	saying:	I	swear	by	Allah	that	I	will	not	do	such
and	such	action.	As	for	when	the	Seeghah	is	not	executed	or	that	action	was	not	desirable	legally,	the
oath	is	not	considered	(as	valid).
Issue	942:	He	who	has	not	fulfilled	his	covenant	with	the	aforementioned	conditions,	the	atonement

(Kaffaarah)	is	obligatory	upon	him	additionally.	The	atonement	of	the	covenant	is	like	the	atonement
for	the	vow,	meaning	feeding	sixty	(60)	poor	people	or	fasting	two	consecutive	months.
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Chapter
The	Rules	of	the	Oath

Issue	943:	When	someone	swears	an	oath	(Yameen/Qasam)	it	 is	obligatory	that	he	act	according	to
this	 oath	 when	 the	 following	 conditions	 are	 present,	 otherwise,	 the	 atonement	 (Kaffaarah)	 is
obligatory	upon	him.
1)	That	the	one	swearing	be	sane	and	mature.	When	the	person	is	swearing	an	oath	regarding	his

property	 it	 is	 conditional	 that	 he	 not	 be	 an	 incompetent	 (Safeeh)	 or	 prevented	 from	disbursing	 his
property	 by	 the	 Religious	 Authority	 (Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar')	 and	 that	 his	 swearing	 be	 with	 proper
intention	and	 free	will.	Then,	 the	oath	of	 a	 child,	 the	 insane,	 the	 compelled	and	 the	one	 financially
restricted	(in	utilizing	his	property)	is	not	proper.	Likewise,	the	oath	of	the	one	swearing	in	the	state
of	anger	when	he	swears	without	proper	intention	and	volition.
2)	The	action	which	 is	sworn	 to	be	established	 is	conditional	 that	 it	not	be	unlawful	nor	disliked

(Makrooh)	or	that	his	abandoning	something	is	not	something	that	is	obligatory	nor	recommended.
When	the	oath	was	to	perform	a	permissible	(Mubaah)	act,	it	is	obligatory	that	it	not	be	of	those	acts
whose	abandonment	is	better	than	its	performance	in	the	view	of	people.	Likewise,	when	the	oath	is	to
abandon	a	permissible	(Mubaah)	act,	it	is	obligatory	that	it	not	be	(of	those	acts	whose)	performance
is	better	than	is	abandonment	in	the	view	of	people.
3)	When	someone	swears	with	the	name	of	Allah	be	He	Exalted,	whether	it	is	one	of	which	is	not

applied	 to	 another	 besides	 Allah,	 like	 the	 word	 Allah	 or	 whatever	 is	 its	 equivalence	 in	 another
language.	Or	it	is	a	name	which	is	applied	to	other	than	Allah	also,	however,	it	is	known	from	context
that	his	intention	is	Allah,	rather,	when	he	swears	by	the	names	from	which	Allah	the	Exalted	is	not
understood	without	an	indication,	but	he	intended	Allah	the	Exalted,	then,	the	obligatory	precaution	to
abide	by	his	oath.
4)	(It	is	conditional)	that	the	oath	be	executed	by	the	one	swearing's	tongue.	Then,	it	does	not	suffice

when	he	repeated	it	(only)	in	his	heart.	The	precaution	in	writing	(an	oath)	is	to	act	in	accordance	with
it.	However,	the	mute	person	when	he	swears	by	gestures,	it	is	proper.
5)	The	action	sworn	to	be	possible.	When,	at	the	time	of	swearing	it	was	possible,	but	he	became

unable	 (to	 perform	 it)	 afterward	 or	 there	 is	 great	 difficulty	 in	 (performing	 it),	 his	 oath	 will	 be
invalidated	from	the	time	when	the	new	situation	overtakes	him	(meaning	the	inability	befalls	him	or
the	difficulty).
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Chapter
The	Rules	of	the	Will

Issue	945:	The	will	 (Wasiyah)	 is	 that	people	seek	to	establish	a	particular	act	after	 their	death.	This
will	 is	 called	 the	 covenant	will	 (Al-Wasiyah	Al-'Ahdiyyah),	 like	 someone	making	 a	will	 regarding
matters	related	to	his	burial	shroud	(Kafan),	the	place	of	his	burial	and	his	ceremonies.	Or	someone
makes	a	will	 that	part	of	his	property	 is	 the	possession	of	an	individual	after	his	death.	This	will	 is
called	the	will	of	transfer	of	property	(Al-Wasiyah	At-Tamleekiyyah).	Or	he	specifies	a	caretaker	or
guardian	for	his	children.
Issue	946:	It	is	permissible	for	he	who	intends	to	make	a	will	that	he	note	what	he	desires	by	words

or	writing.	When	he	 is	unable	 to	speak	or	write,	 it	 is	permissible	 to	make	a	will	by	gestures	which
convey	his	intent.
Issue	947:	In	addition	to	the	will,	it	is	permissible	to	perform	all	of	transactions	(Mu’aamalah)	by

means	of	writing	or	undertaking	an	action	according	to	what	is	common	in	our	present	time	whereas
records	are	completed	by	the	method	of	receipts	and	signing	it.	However,	in	marriage	and	divorce,	it
is	objectionable	to	be	content	with	writing.
Issue	948:	Conditional	in	the	one	making	the	will	is	that	he	be	mature	(Baaligh)	and	sane	('Aaqil).

However,	 the	 child	who	 is	 in	 the	 age	 of	 ten	who	 can	 distinguish	 between	 good	 and	 evil,	when	 he
desires	to	will	a	certain	righteous	act,	like	building	a	Masjid	and	school	and	hospital	or	he	wills	some
matters	for	his	relatives	(that	are)	appropriate	and	reasonable,	his	will	is	proper.
As	 such	 it	 is	 conditional	 that	 the	one	making	 the	will	 not	be	 incompetent	 (Safeeh)	nor	 restricted

from	utilizing	his	property	by	 the	 ruling	of	 the	Religious	Authority	and	 that	he	make	 the	will	with
intent	and	free	will	and	is	not	compelled	nor	forced.
Issue	949:	When	 people	witness	 the	 effects	 of	 death	 and	 its	 signs	 in	 themselves	 it	 is	 obligatory

upon	them	to	surrender	deposits	(Amaanaat)	and	immediately	return	them	to	the	(appropriate	people).
Just	as	it	is	obligatory	upon	he	is	indebted	and	the	term	of	his	debt	has	arrived	(it	is	obligatory)	that,
without	delay,	he	will	immediately	pay	it.	When	it	is	not	possible	that	he	can	act	like	that	or	the	term	of
payment	of	his	debt	had	not	arrived,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	make	a	will	(regarding	it).	When	he	is	not
content	 that	 they	will	 come	 to	 know	 of	 his	will,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 him	 to	 bring	 someone	 as	 a
witness	for	it.	When	he	is	content	that	his	heirs	will	pay	his	debts,	a	will	is	not	obligatory	upon	him.
Issue	 950:	 He	 who	 witnesses	 the	 effects	 of	 death	 and	 its	 signs	 and	 has	 Khums,	 Zakah	 and	 the

restitution	of	an	injustice	obligatory	upon	him,	it	is	obligatory	that	he	immediately	set	out	to	pay	that
which	 is	obligatory	upon	him.	When	 that	 is	not	possible,	 then,	 if	he	has	property	or	does	not	have
property	but	 there	is	a	probability	that	his	relatives	will	pay	it	on	his	behalf,	 it	 is	obligatory	that	he
make	a	will	(to	that	effect).
Likewise,	when	one	has	an	obligatory	pilgrimage	upon	him	and	when	the	Qadhaa’	of	a	prayer	or

fast	 was	 in	 his	 responsibility,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 him	 to	 make	 a	 will,	 according	 to	 obligatory
precaution	(with	the	observance	of	that	which	has	passed	in	the	prayer	and	fast	for	hire).
Issue	951:	He	who	has	a	debt,	an	obligatory	pilgrimage,	Khums,	Zakah	and	whatever	is	similar	to

that	in	his	responsibility,	and,	then,	dies,	it	is	obligatory	to	pay	these	matters	from	the	principle	of	his
property,	although	he	had	not	made	a	will.	When	some	is	 in	excess,	 if	he	had	willed	 to	disburse	of



third	of	it	or	something	from	its	third	in	a	particular	area,	it	is	obligatory	to	act	according	to	his	will.
When	he	had	not	will	anything	to	anyone,	there	is	not	third	for	him,	rather,	whatever	is	in	excess	of

the	payment	of	his	debts	is	for	his	heirs.
Issue	952:	It	is	not	permissible	for	people	to	make	a	will	for	more	than	one	third	of	his	property,

except	when	the	heirs	give	permission	for	that,	whether	this	permission	was	before	his	death	or	after
his	death.	It	 is	not	permissible	for	the	heirs	 to	revoke	their	permission	after	his	death,	whether	they
had	permitted	it	and	given	permission	before	his	death	or	after	it,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
Issue	953:	When	 there	were	 various	will	 for	 various	 actions	 for	 a	 person	 and	 the	 third	 (of	 his

property)	 is	not	sufficient,	 it	 is	obligatory	to	act	according	to	what	has	come	in	his	will	 in	 the	first
sequence.	 Then,	 the	 first	 until	 it	 reaches	 a	 third	 and	 the	 remaining	will	 is	 invalid	 (except	with	 the
permission	of	his	heirs).
As	for	when	one	mentions	in	his	will	the	obligatory	acts	(like	the	pilgrimage,	Khums,	Zakah	and

injustices)	also	this	part	of	 the	will	 is	 taken	from	the	principle	of	his	 inheritance	and	the	remaining
from	the	third.
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Chapter
The	Rules	of	Inheritance

Issue	954:	The	heirs	whom	inherit	from	the	deceased	due	to	relations	are	of	three	levels:
The	first	level:	The	father	of	the	deceased	and	his	mother	and	his	children	and	the	children	of	his

children	in	the	state	of	lacking	the	existence	of	(his	own)	children,	although	they	descend	(the	family
tree,	of	course	the	closest,	then,	the	next	closest	to	the	deceased).	As	long	as	there	is	one	from	the	first
level,	there	is	no	inheritance	from	the	second	level.
The	second	level:	The	grandfather	of	the	deceased	and	his	grandmother,	although	they	ascend	(the

family	tree-be	they	from	the	side	of	the	father	or	the	side	of	the	mother).	Also,	the	brothers	and	sisters
and	their	children	with	the	lack	of	their	existence	(meaning,	the	existence	of	brothers	and	sisters)	and
the	children	of	their	children,	although	they	descend	(the	family	tree-the	closest	to	the	deceased,	then,
the	next	closest).	There	is	not	inheritance	from	the	third	level	as	long	as	there	is	one	person	from	the
second	level.
The	third	level:	The	paternal	uncle	and	the	paternal	aunt	and	the	maternal	uncle	and	the	maternal

aunt,	although	they	ascend	(the	family	tree)	and	their	children,	although	they	descend	(the	family	tree-
the	closest	inherits	from	the	deceased,	then,	the	next	closest).	As	long	as	there	is	someone	from	the
paternal	 uncles	 and	 aunts	 and	 the	maternal	 uncles	 and	 aunts	 alive,	 their	 children	 do	not	 inherit.	As
long	 as	 one	 of	 their	 children	 is	 alive,	 the	 children	 of	 their	 children	 do	 not	 inherit.	 There	 is	 one
exception	and	it	 is	when	the	deceased	has	a	uncle	from	the	side	of	 the	father	and	a	cousin	from	the
side	of	the	father	and	mother.	The	father's	uncle	does	not	inherit.	The	property	is	for	the	cousin	from
the	side	of	the	mother	and	father.
Issue	955:	When	 the	paternal	uncle	of	 the	deceased	does	not	exist,	nor	his	maternal	aunt	nor	his

maternal	uncle	nor	maternal	aunt,	nor	their	children,	the	cycle	will	arrive	at	the	paternal	uncle	of	the
father	of	the	deceased	and	his	paternal	aunt	and	his	maternal	uncle	and	his	maternal	aunt.	When	also
these	do	not	exist,	their	children	inherit.	When	their	children	also	do	not	exist,	the	paternal	uncle	of
(the	deceased's)	grandfather	and	his	grandmother	and	the	maternal	uncles	and	aunts.	When	these	do
not	exist,	their	children	inherit.
Issue	956:	The	two	spouses	inherit	from	one	another	in	the	manner	whose	details	and	explanation

will	come	in	the	adjoined	issues.



Inheritance	of	the	Wife	and	Husband

Issue	957:	When	a	permanent	wife	dies	and	she	does	not	leave	any	children,	her	husband	inherits	half
of	the	property	and	the	others	inherit	the	remaining	(half).	When	she	has	children	from	that	husband
or	from	another	husband,	the	husband	inherits	a	quarter	of	the	property	and	the	remainder	is	for	the
remaining	heirs.
Issue	 958:	When	 the	 husband	 dies	 and	 he	 does	 not	 leave	 any	 children,	 his	 permanent	wife	will

inherit	a	quarter	of	the	property	and	the	remainder	is	for	the	remaining	heirs.	When	he	has	children
from	this	wife	or	from	another	wife,	his	wife	will	inherit	an	eighth	of	the	property	and	the	remainder
is	for	the	remaining	heirs.
Issue	959:	 The	wife	 inherits	 from	 all	 of	 the	 transferable	 property	 of	 her	 husband,	 she	 does	 not

inherit	from	land	or	its	value,	whether	it	be	a	house	or	a	garden	or	agricultural	land	or	whatever	is
similar	 to	 that.	 Likewise,	 she	 does	 not	 inherit	 from	 real	 estate	 itself,	 like	 a	 building	 or	 trees.	 It	 is
obligatory	to	appraise	the	real	estate	or	trees,	then,	give	her	from	its	value.
Issue	960:	Decorative	 clothing,	 jewelry	 and	whatever	 is	 similar	 to	 that	 from	what	 (the	 deceased

has)	acquired.	The	man,	it	is	for	his	wife	and	she	for	her	husband.	It	is	not	considered	as	part	of	the
estate,	except	when	it	is	established	that	he	had	not	intended	for	her	to	take	possession	of	it,	rather,	she
was	wearing	it	in	a	manner	like	borrowing.



Miscellaneous	Issues	of	Inheritance

Issue	961:	When	a	man	dies,	his	Qur ’an,	his	ring,	his	sword	and	the	clothing	which	he	was	wearing
or	he	had	prepared	to	wear,	is	for	his	eldest	son.	When	there	were	more	than	one	these	four	items	for
the	deceased,	for	example,	two	Qur ’ans	or	two	rings,	then,	if	he	had	used	them	in	his	life,	they	are	all
for	his	eldest	son.
Issue	962:	When	there	was	a	debt	obligatory	for	the	deceased,	then,	if	the	debt	is	in	the	amount	of

his	estate	or	more,	these	four	things	are	not	given	to	the	eldest	son.	Rather,	it	is	obligatory	to	pay	his
debt	with	it	them.
However,	when	his	property	was	more	than	his	debt	such	that	there	remains	a	considerable	amount

after	payment	of	his	debts,	it	is	obligatory	to	give	these	four	things	to	the	eldest	son.
Issue	963:	The	Muslim	can	inherit	from	the	non-Muslim	but	the	non-Muslim	does	not	inherit	from

the	Muslim,	although	he	is	the	father	of	the	deceased	or	his	son.
Issue	 964:	 When	 someone	 intentionally	 kills	 his	 relative	 wrongfully,	 he	 does	 not	 inherit	 from

them.	However,	when	his	heir	killed	him	mistakenly	(like	he	throws	a	rock	in	the	air	and	it	strikes	a
relative	by	chance	and	kills	him),	he	does	not	inherit,	in	this	situation	from	the	blood	money	(Diyah)
of	his	killing	(according	to	precaution).
Issue	965:	When	from	the	deceased	there	was	a	child	 in	 the	stomach	of	his	mother	and	there	are

others	 from	his	 level,	 like	children,	 the	 father,	 the	mother,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	divide	 the	 inheritance
setting	aside	a	share	of	two	children	for	the	infant	who	is	in	the	stomach	of	his	mother.	Then,	if	(the
infant)	 is	 born	 alive,	 he	 inherits.	 If	 it	 was	 a	 son	 or	 daughter,	 they	 are	 given	 their	 share	 and	 the
remaining	inheritance	is	divided	among	the	heirs.
When	there	was	no	one	other	than	(the	child)	in	his	level,	then,	if	the	child	is	born	alive,	all	of	the

property	is	for	him,	otherwise,	it	is	divided	among	the	heirs.
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Chapter
The	Rules	of	Defense	And	Enjoining	Good	And	Forbidding	Evil

Issue	966:	 It	 is	 obligatory	 for	Muslims	 as	 a	whole	 to	 defend	 their	 Islamic	 nations	 and	 its	 borders
against	 attacking	 enemies	 by	 all	 means,	 like	 expending	 property	 and	 persons	 and	 other	 than	 that.
There	is	no	need	of	the	permission	of	the	Religious	Authority	(Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar'i)	in	this	matter.
The	aim	of	the	defense	system	and	organization	of	efforts	is	necessary	to	be	in	a	complete	manner

specifying	a	leader	or	leaders	possessing	knowledge	and	information	and	are	an	object	of	reliability
under	the	observation	of	the	Religious	Authority.
Issue	968:	When	 the	Muslims	fear	 the	foreigners'	designs	for	domination	of	 Islamic	nations	and

that	they	act	to	conspire	directly	or	by	way	of	their	agents	internally	and	externally,	it	 is	obligatory
upon	 every	 responsible	 person	 (Mukallafeen)	 to	 stand	 in	 opposition	 to	 that	 and	 defend	 the	 Islamic
nations	by	whatever	means	possible.
Issue	 968:	 When	 the	 affect	 of	 an	 expanding	 political,	 economic	 and	 business	 influence	 of

foreigners	is	their	domination	of	Islamic	nations,	it	is	obligatory	upon	the	Muslims	to	prevent	their
influence	and	cut	their	hands.
Likewise,	 in	the	scope	of	agreements	of	relations	and	political	 ties	with	non-Islamic	nations,	 it	 is

obligatory	 that	 (these	 relations)	 not	 become	 a	 cause	 of	 the	 weakening	 of	 Muslims	 and	 their
incapacitation	or	 their	falling	as	captives	 in	 the	clutches	of	foreigners	or	becoming	their	economic
and	business	subordinates.
Issue	969:	 It	 is	obligatory	upon	every	sane	and	mature	person	 to	enjoin	 the	good	and	forbid	 the

evil	with	the	following	conditions:
1)	That	the	one	enjoining	good	and	forbidding	evil	has	certainty	that	the	other	party	has	done	the

forbidden	or	abandoned	the	obligatory.
2)	 That	 there	 is	 a	 probability	 in	 the	 effect	 from	 the	 one	 enjoining	 and	 forbidding	 in	 (the	 other

party),	either	now	or	later,	in	a	complete	manner	or	in	a	incomplete	manner.	According	to	this,	when
one's	enjoining	and	forbidding	has	no	affect,	it	is	not	obligatory.
3)	That	 in	enjoining	or	forbidding	 there	be	no	fear	of	corruption	or	harm.	Therefore,	when	one

knows	or	fears	that	his	enjoining	or	forbidding	has	a	considerable	harm	in	it	for	himself,	his	goods,
his	property	or	some	of	the	believers,	it	is	not	obligatory.
However,	when	the	evil	or	good	are	matters	 to	which	 the	sacred	Islamic	 lawgivers	have	attached

great	importance	(like	protecting	Islam	and	the	Qur ’an	and	the	independence	of	the	of	Islamic	nations
or	protecting	 the	 imperative	 Islamic	 laws),	 it	 is	 obligatory	not	 to	pay	attention	 to	 the	harm,	 rather,
strive	to	protect	these	matters	by	expending	the	self	and	precious	things.



Part	6
Modern	Issues



1)	Bank	Transactions	Institutions	of	(Interest)	Free	Loans

Issue	970:	Properties	which	people	deposit	in	banks	under	the	title	of	active	accounts	are	considered
as	interest	free	loans	to	the	bank.	It	is	permissible	for	people	to	take	it	back	and	withdraw	it	when	the
please.	When	this	is	done	for	compensation	as	a	profit,	it	is	forbidden	and	the	loan	is	invalid	and	it	is
not	permissible	for	the	bank	to	utilize	the	deposit	in	this	situation.
Issue	971:	Short	term	and	long	term	deposits	which	people	deposit	in	Islamic	interest	free	banks,

the	profit	which	the	bank	pays	is	only	lawful	for	them	when	it	is	according	to	Islamic	measures	and
the	 methods	 of	 Islamic	 contracts	 and	 agreements	 (of	 various	 types,	 like	 silent	 partnerships,
partnerships,	etc.)	and	the	owner	of	the	money	is	certain	or	there	is	a	considerable	probability	that	the
bank	establishes	this	contract	and	acts	in	a	legal	manner	as	a	representative	and	authorized	agent	of
the	owner	of	the	deposit.
As	for	when	it	 is	known	with	certainty	 that	 these	matters	are	only	for	appearance	and	superficial

and	merely	ink	on	paper,	that	profit	is	unlawful.
Issue	972:	Whatever	individuals	receive	from	banks	under	the	title	of	interest	free	loans	(Qardhul-

Hassanah)	and	loans	other	than	that	and,	then,	something	is	added	to	the	loan	at	the	time	of	returning
the	 amount	 to	 the	 bank,	 it	 is	 only	 lawful	 when	 the	 transaction	 is	 completed	 in	 a	 legal	 manner
according	to	the	methodology	of	Islamic	agreements	and	there	is	no	impression	of	interest.
Issue	973:	When	people	know	of	the	existence	of	lawful	money	and	unlawful	money	in	the	bank,

however,	 they	 do	 not	 know	 the	money	which	 they	 are	 receiving	 is	 from	 the	 unlawful,	 there	 is	 no
objection	in	receiving	it.	However,	when	they	are	certain	that	the	money	which	they	have	received	is
taken	 from	 unlawful	 money,	 it	 is	 not	 permissible	 for	 them	 to	 utilize	 it.	 It	 is	 in	 the	 ruling	 of	 lost
property.	Due	 to	 this,	 it	 is	obligatory	 to	donate	 (this	unlawful	money)	 in	 the	way	of	Allah	with	 the
permission	 of	 the	 Religious	 Authority	 on	 behalf	 of	 the	 original	 owner,	 according	 to	 obligatory
precaution.	 In	 this	 issue,	 there	 is	 no	 difference	 between	 foreign	 banks	 and	 domestic	 banks,
governments	or	non-government	banks.
Issue	 974:	 There	 is	 no	 objection	 in	 taking	 interest	 from	 foreign	 and	 non-Muslim	 banks.	 It	 is

unlawful	to	take	interest	from	banks	which	belong	to	Muslims.
Issue	975:	There	 is	no	objection	 in	bank	 transfers	 (drafts,	checks)	 from	foreign	banks,	meaning

that	 the	bank	or	 a	 businessman	 takes	money	 from	one	 country	 (or	 city)	 and	 transfers	 it	 to	 another
bank	 or	 another	 individual	 in	 another	 country	 (or	 city)	 in	 order	 to	 receive	 a	 sum	 from	 (the	 one
desiring	the	transfer).	In	exchange	for	this	transfer	(the	banks)	receive	something	from	the	owner	of
the	money	as	compensation.	This	transaction	is	lawful	whether	the	fee	of	the	transfer	is	deducted	from
that	transferred	amount	itself	or	the	bank	or	businessman	receives	it	in	an	independent	manner.
Likewise,	 when	 the	 bank	 or	 another	 institution	 gives	 a	 sum	 to	 an	 individual	 and	 this	 individual

transfers	it	in	order	to	surrender	it	to	another	branch	of	this	bank	or	another	person	in	another	place,
if	an	amount	of	the	money	is	taken	as	a	gratuity	fee	for	this	transfer,	there	is	no	objection	in	it.
Issue	976:	When	mortgage	banks	and	others	give	a	loan	with	the	condition	that	they	profit	and	take

collateral	(as	a	deposit),	the	loan	is	invalid	and	unlawful	and	the	collateral	is	as	such	(unlawful	for	the
bank).	The	bank	does	not	have	 the	 right	 to	 sell	 the	collateral	 in	order	 to	ensure	 its	 rights.	 It	 is	 like
someone	selling	something	the	bank	does	not	own,	except	when	the	profit	was	established	according
to	the	method	of	legal	contracts.
Issue	 977:	 The	 fee	 which	 is	 received	 in	 offices	 of	 interest	 free	 loans	 in	 exchange	 for	 services

which	 this	 office	 provides	 or	 (in	 charges	 it	 in	 order)	 to	 preserve	 and	 organize	 the	 accounts	 of
installments	 and	 compensation	 (of	 these	 installments),	 there	 is	 no	 objection	 in	 it.	 However,	 the
precaution	is	that	the	amount	is	appropriate	for	the	volume	of	work	and	maintenance	which	the	office



bears,	except	that	they	are	receiving	a	profit	from	the	loan	with	the	name	of	a	gratuity	fee.
Issue	 978:	 Some	 interest	 free	 loan	 offices	 assign	 something	 from	 the	 (loan's)	 principle	 for

business'	 activities	 or	 production	 (costs)	 in	 order	 to	 secure	 from	 its	 proceeds,	 the	 expenses	 of	 the
office	and	 the	 (expenses)	of	 loans	 that	are	unpaid	at	 times.	This	activity	 is	only	permitted	when	 the
owner	of	the	money	and	deposits	are	knowledgeable	of	it	and	consent	to	it	and	(the	bank)	utilizes	the
proceeds	of	this	investment	only	in	the	maintenance	of	the	office.



2)	The	Rules	of	The	Promissory	Note

Issue	978:	The	(term)	promissory	note	(Kampayaalah)	is	applied	to	the	paper	which	is	not	a	type	of
currency,	rather,	it	is	a	certificate	of	a	financial	debt.	Due	to	this,	no	transaction	occurs	with	it.	It	is	of
two	kinds:
1)	 A	 Real	 Promissory	 Note.	 It	 is	 considered	 as	 the	 certificate	 which	 the	 debtor	 gives	 in

compensation	for	his	debt	to	the	creditor.
2)	The	Friendly	Promissory	Note	(or	I.O.U).	It	is	that	which	an	individual	gives	without	it	being	in

compensation	 for	 a	 debt.	The	 intent	 of	 this	 promissory	note	 is	 (that	 one)	 gives	 this	 certificate	 to	 a
third	 person	 and	 he	 takes	 from	 that	 person	 an	 amount	 of	 currency	 less	 than	what	 is	written	 in	 the
promissory	note.
Issue	980:	When	someone	gives	a	Real	Promissory	Note	to	another	person	and	he	transacts	with	a

lesser	 amount,	 like	 he	 gives	 a	 certificate	 whose	 amount	 is	 one	 hundred	 Dinaar	 at	 the	 time	 of	 its
realization	after	 three	months,	 in	 exchange	 for	 receiving	ninety	Dinaar	 cash.	The	Real	Promissory
Note	 (valued	 at)	 one	 hundred	Dinaar,	which	 is	 the	 actual	 liability	 of	 the	 debtor,	 is	 sold	 for	 ninety
Dinaar	cash.
This	transaction	is	called	Decreasing	Promissory	Note	and	it	is	proper	and	there	is	no	objection	in

it.	 However,	 the	 execution	 of	 the	 Friendly	 Promissory	 Note	 is	 objectionable	 because	 a	 true	 debt
doesn't	exist.	The	methods	mentioned	to	resolve	this	difficulty	are	(also)	not,	without	exception,	free
of	objection.
Issue	981:	It	is	lawful	to	approach	the	signatory	of	the	Promissory	Note,	meaning	the	giver	of	the

promissory	 note,	 when	 he	 had	 not	 paid	 his	 debt	 in	 the	 established	 time,	 it	 is	 permissible	 for	 the
creditor	to	take	his	debt	from	that	which	they	had	placed	on	the	Promissory	Note.	In	reality,	the	one
given	the	promissory	note	is	liable	to	the	debtor	such	that	when	(the	debtor)	pays	his	debt	(the	holder
of	 the	promissory	note)	must	go	 to	pay	his	debt.	This	 type	of	 liability	 is	 said	 to	add	 responsibility
upon	responsibility	and	it	is	proper.
Issue	982:	Transactions	with	salable	notes	or	 that	which	 is	called	money	exchanges	 is	permitted,

meaning	to	exchange	Syrian	currency,	for	example,	with	Iranian	currency	or	Jordanian	currency	with
Marks	or	dollars.	There	is	no	objection	in	the	increases	and	reductions	in	it.
However,	 to	give	a	 loan	 to	someone	as	an	amount	of	money	whether	 it	be	 in	 the	currency	of	an

Islamic	nation	or	 foreign	currency,	 it	 is	permitted	only	 that	he	 receive	 the	same	amount	 from	him.
Whatever	excess	is	interest	and	unlawful.
When	a	 loan	 is	given	 to	 someone	 in	 the	 amount	of	 foreign	currency,	 for	 example,	one	hundred

Marks,	 then,	 the	 debtor	 becomes	 in	 compelled	 to	 pay	 in	 compensation	 of	 another	 currency,	 it	 is
obligatory	 to	 figure	 the	common	market	value,	except	when	 the	creditor	was	agreed	with	 less	 than
that.



3)Key	Money	(Sarqufali)

Issue	983:	Key	money	is	considered	as	 the	right	of	priority	which	a	 lessee	obtains	in	a	property	in
compensation	 of	 a	 sum	which	 he	 pays	 in	 the	 beginning	 to	 the	 owner.	 In	 accordance	with	 that,	 the
lessee	 is	he	who	pays	 the	key	money	for	priority	over	others	 in	 renting	 that	property	 in	 the	future.
This	key	money	was	not	(done)	in	the	past,	it	is	now	existing	among	the	intelligentsia	of	the	people	of
'Urf.	It	is	proper	with	the	following	conditions:
1)	That	the	amount	of	the	key	money	be	known	and	that	the	two	parties	execute	this	transaction	with

their	consent.
2)	That	 (the	 two	parties)	 be	mature	 (Baaligh),	 sane	 ('Aaqil)	 and	 sensible	 (Rasheed)	 and	 that	 they

know	the	meaning	of	key	money	and	its	requirements.
Issue	 984:	 It	 is	 permissible	 for	 the	 owner	 of	 the	 property	 to	 rent	 his	 property	 to	 a	 person	 and

receive	a	sum	in	addition	to	the	payment	under	the	title	of	key	money.	In	this	situation	he	is	not	able	to
rent	the	property	which	he	has	rented	to	another,	although	the	period	of	the	lease	has	terminated.
However,	when	the	first	lessee	who	paid	the	key	money	agrees,	it	is	permissible	for	the	owner	to

rent	 it	 to	 another	 person.	The	 right	 of	 the	 first	 lessee	 also	 is	 that	 he	may	 consign	 that	 property	 to
another	person	for	a	lesser	value	or	more	than	what	he	himself	paid	in	the	beginning	under	the	title	of
key	money	to	the	owner	of	the	property.
Issue	 985:	 When	 the	 term	 of	 the	 lease	 of	 the	 property	 for	 which	 the	 key	 money	 was	 taken

terminates,	 the	owner	is	obligated	to	rent	 it	 to	that	same	lessee	or	another	person	the	present	 lessee
consents	to.	The	amount	of	the	payment	is	the	actual	honest	value	and	according	to	reliable	experts.
Issue	986:	He	who	rents	a	property	and	does	not	pay	a	sum	under	the	title	of	key	money,	when	the

term	of	lease	terminates,	it	is	not	permitted	for	him	to	remain	in	that	property	without	the	permission
of	the	owner	of	the	property.	When	he	does	not	leave	the	property,	he	is	considered	a	usurper	and	is
liable	for	the	property	and	liable	for	an	equitable	payment,	whether	the	first	term	of	rental	was	short
or	 long,	 whether	 the	 value	 of	 this	 payment	 was	 elevated	 or	 not.	 When	 another	 person	 rents	 the
property	from	this	person,	its	rental	is	not	proper,	except	with	the	permission	of	the	owner.
Issue	987:	He	who	rents	a	property	for	a	period	of	 time	along	with	paying	 the	key	money	 to	 its

owner,	it	is	permissible	for	him	to	rent	that	property	to	another	person	for	that	same	amount	as	long
as	 the	 term	of	 the	 lease	 remains	 (in	effect).	However,	 it	 is	permissible	 that	he	 take	 the	 right	of	key
money	by	any	amount	he	can	complete	the	agreement	with.	The	consent	of	the	owner	of	the	property
is	also	conditional	 in	 transferring	 the	rental,	except	when	he	consigns	 this	 right	 to	 the	 lessee	 in	 the
beginning	of	the	matter.



4)Rules	of	Insurance

Issue	 988:	 Insurance	 is	 a	 contract	 between	 the	 insured	 and	 the	 insurance	 company	 or	 he	 whose
(business)	 is	 insurance.	According	 to	 this,	 the	 foundation	of	establishing	 this	 (type	of)	company	or
that	(type	of	insurance	vending)	person	is	the	compensation	of	losses	which	are	related	to	people	or
something	(else)	in	exchange	for	(the	amount)	paid	to	that	company	or	individual.
This	company,	contract	and	independent	transaction,	when	executed	with	the	conditions,	which	will

be	 mentioned	 in	 the	 upcoming	 issues,	 is	 proper	 whether	 the	 insurance	 is	 a	 kind	 of	 commercial
manufacturer's	 (insurance)	or	construction	or	building	or	car	or	boat	or	airplane	or	employee	and
worker's	 or	 life	 insurance	 or	 the	 various	 types	 of	 insurance	 known	 to	 the	 knowledgeable	 in	 our
present	time.
Issue	989:	 It	 is	a	condition	 that	 the	 two	parties	 in	 the	 insurance	contract	be	sane	 ('Aaqil),	mature

(Baaligh);	 that	 they	 execute	 the	 contract	 of	 insurance	 with	 (clear)	 intent	 and	 free	 will.	 (It	 is	 also
obligatory)	that	they	not	be	incompetent	(Safeeh).	Likewise,	it	is	obligatory,	in	addition	to	what	was
mentioned,	that	they	specify	all	of	the	particularities.	In	brief	(they	are):
1)	Specification	of	the	basis	of	the	insurance,	is	it	building,	or	care	or	individual	insurance?
2)	Specification	of	the	two	parties	of	the	contract.
3)	Specification	of	the	installments	and,	likewise,	the	amount	that	the	insured	is	obligated	to	pay.
4)	Specification	of	the	period	of	insurance,	for	example,	from	now	up	to	a	year.
5)	 Specification	 of	 the	 risks	 which	 bring	 about	 damages,	 like	 the	 risk	 of	 burning,	 thunder,

drowning,	theft,	death,	illness	or	whatever	other	risk.
6)	Specification	of	the	value	of	the	amount	which	is	from	the	revenue	of	insurance,	for	example,	to

insure	this	house	for	a	million	Dinaar	or	more	or	less	or	by	the	current	equitable	value.	All	of	these
situations	necessitate	that	one	observes	the	universal	principles	in	the	habits	of	the	intelligent.
Issue	990:	It	is	permissible	to	execute	the	wording	of	(the	contract	of)	insurance	in	any	language

possible	or	that	the	contract	be	written	on	paper	and	signed.



5)The	Rules	of	Artificial	Insemination	(For	Women)

Issue	991:	It	is	permissible	to	enter	(implant)	the	sperm	of	man	into	the	womb	of	his	wife	by	injection
or	other	means.	However,	it	is	obligatory	the	prerequisites	of	the	action	be	permissible	and	lawful	and
that	the	forbidden	and	unlawful	are	avoided.
Issue	992:	It	is	not	permissible	to	implant	the	sperm	of	a	non-related	man	in	the	womb	of	a	woman,

whether	it	is	with	the	permission	of	the	woman	or	without	her	permission,	whether	she	has	a	husband
or	not,	whether	her	husband	gives	permission	for	that	or	not.	If	they	do	this	and	a	child	is	born	from
it,	if	it	resulted	from	confusion	that	a	man	thought	it	was	for	his	wife	or	the	wife	thought	it	was	the
sperm	of	her	husband	and,	later,	it	appeared	otherwise,	the	child	is	from	the	same	couple	and	the	rules
for	the	child	will	apply.
However,	when	this	comes	about	with	knowledge	or	intent	and	(awareness)	that	it	is	unlawful,	the

child	born	from	this	sperm	is	not	considered	a	child	for	the	two	and	the	rules	of	inheritance	do	not
include	the	child.	As	for	when	the	child	is	a	girl,	it	is	not	permissible	for	the	owner	of	the	sperm	to
marry	her.	Likewise	it	is	in	the	remaining	issues	related	to	marriage.



6)The	Rules	of	Transplanting	Organs	and	Postmortems

Issue	993:	It	is	permissible	to	transplant	the	heart,	kidneys	and	other	organs,	whether	they	be	organs
transplanted	 from	 a	 living	 person	 or	 deceased,	whether	 the	 deceased	 be	 a	Muslim	or	 non-Muslim.
However,	it	is	not	permissible	to	extract	the	organ	from	the	body	of	a	deceased	Muslim	and	transplant
it	 in	 the	 body	 of	 another	 person,	 except	 when	 the	 life	 of	 a	Muslim	 depends	 upon	 it	 or	 there	 was
another	 need.	 In	 every	 situation,	 if	 the	 organs	 of	 a	 deceased	Muslim	 are	 extracted,	 there	 is	 blood
money	 (Diyah).	 Its	 payment	 is	obligatory	 according	 to	what	 is	 established	 in	 the	detailed	books	of
jurisprudence.
Issue	994:	When	the	deceased	gave	permission	in	the	state	of	his	life	that	his	organs	should	be	put

at	 the	disposal	of	others	 for	 transplant	 into	 their	bodies	or	his	guardians	give	permission	after	his
death	for	that,	the	ruling	of	blood	money	and	the	remaining	rulings	are	not	changed.	The	precaution
is	to	pay	blood	money	in	every	situation.
Issue	995:	It	is	only	permissible	to	extract	the	organ	of	living	people	and	implant	it	in	other	people

as	 is	 usual	 and	 known	 in	 kidney	 transplants	 where	 one	 of	 the	 kidneys	 of	 a	 living	 individual	 are
extracted	 and	 transplanted	 in	 the	 body	 of	 one	 whose	 both	 kidneys	 are	 damaged,	 when	 its	 owner
consents	and	it	does	not	expose	his	life	to	danger.	The	precaution,	when	taking	a	sum	in	exchange	for
that	(organ),	it	 to	put	the	(payment)	as	exchange	for	his	permission	for	this	action,	meaning,	taking
his	organ	from	him,	not	in	exchange	for	the	organ	itself.
Issue	996:	The	injection	of	human	blood	in	the	body	of	another	human	for	treatment	is	permitted

or	for	surgical	activities	or	to	save	the	life	of	a	person,	whether	it	be	the	blood	of	a	Muslim	or	non-
Muslim,	a	man	or	woman.	There	is	no	objection	in	selling	and	buying	blood	for	this	purpose.
Issue	997:	When	an	organ	is	separated	from	man,	be	he	dead	or	alive,	and	transplanted	in	the	body

of	another	such	that	it	becomes	part	of	the	body	of	the	second	person,	it	is	not	impure	(Najis)	nor	part
of	a	corpse	(Maitah)	in	this	situation.	As	such,	there	is	no	objection	in	prayer	with	it.
Issue	 998:	 It	 is	 permitted	 to	 dissect	 (as	 in	 a	 postmortem	 or	 autopsy)	 the	 body	 of	 the	 deceased

Muslim	for	medical	purposes	with	a	number	of	conditions,	they	are:
1)	That	the	purpose	is	education	and	to	supplement	known	medical	facts	in	order	to	save	the	lives

of	Muslims	and	that	is	such	that	it	cannot	be	achieved	except	by	a	postmortem.
2)	That	the	dead	body	of	a	non-Muslim	is	not	available.
3)	That	(doctors)	are	content	with	the	necessary	extent	(for	their	purposes).	Therefore,	whatever	is

in	excess	of	that	is	not	permitted.
Then,	 a	 postmortem	 with	 these	 conditions	 is	 permissible,	 rather,	 obligatory,	 at	 times.	 These

conditions,	however,	are	not	conditional	for	the	dead	body	of	a	non-Muslim.
Issue	999:	 Touching	 the	 bodies	which	 are	 submitted	 for	 postmortems,	when	 the	 deceased	was	 a

Muslim	and	had	already	been	given	the	baths	of	the	deceased	(Ghuslul-Amwaat),	does	not	necessitate
the	Ghusl	for	touching	the	dead	body	(Ghusl	Massil-Mayyit).	In	other	than	this	situation,	the	Ghusl	for
touching	 the	 dead	 body	 is	 obligatory	when	 one	 intends	 to	 pray	 or	whatever	 has	 purity	 (Tahaarah)
conditional	in	it.	When	(performing	the	Ghusl)	brings	about	difficulty	and	distress,	it	is	permitted	to
make	Tayammum	as	a	substitute	for	Ghusl.
When	 the	postmortem	 is	on	bones	only,	 not	 flesh	or	on	detached	 flesh,	 like	 the	heart,	 veins	 and

brain	 and	whatever	 is	 similar	 to	 that,	 then,	 there	 is	 no	Ghusl.	 The	 best,	 if	 one	 is	 able,	 is	 to	 wear
gloves,	then,	in	this	situation,	there	is	never	a	Ghusl	(obligatory)	for	the	one	touching.
Issue	1000:	There	 is	 no	blood	money	 in	 the	 instances	 in	which	 it	 is	 legally	 permissible	 to	 do	 a

postmortem	on	the	body	of	man.



A	number	of	Important	Issues	(People)	Frequently	Face

1	It	is	permitted	to	remain	in	the	followership	(Taqleed)	of	a	deceased	(Mujtahid).	When	the	deceased
(Mujtahid)	was	 the	most	 learned	 (A'alam),	 remaining	 (in	his	Taqleed)	 is	obligatory	 (in	 the	manner
which	we	have	mentioned	in	the	discussion	of	Taqleed	to	the	most	learned).
2	When	Mixed	Water	is	of	a	very	large	quantity	such	that	an	impurity	falling	in	one	place	is	not	a

cause	of	a	ripple	to	the	other	side	(like	a	large	pool	filled	with	Mixed	Water),	then,	all	of	it	does	not
become	impure	with	contact	by	an	impurity.
3	When	an	animal	is	slaughtered	by	unlawful	methods,	it	is	pure	(Taahir)	although	eating	its	flesh

is	forbidden.	According	to	 this,	 the	hides	of	animals	 imported	from	non-Islamic	countries	are	pure
when	we	know	that	they	are	from	slaughtered	animals.
4	Mega-cities	are	cities	in	which	each	locality	is	an	independent	city.	As	for	the	likes	of	Tehran	and

those	cities	like	it,	it	is	not	a	mega-city.	As	far	as	the	intent	of	residency	or	its	being	a	hometown,	all
of	it	is	considered	one	place.
5	He	who	intends	to	remain	in	one	place	for	an	extended	period	(like	students	who	intend	to	reside

in	the	Howzah	'Ilmiyyah	for	a	number	of	years	or	traveling	employees	who	reside	in	one	place	for
two,	three	or	more	years	and	do	not	travel	from	that	place	except	for	specific	purposes,	the	place	of
their	 residency	 is	 in	 the	 ruling	 of	 a	 hometown	 and	 their	 prayers	 there	 (are	 performed)	 in	 full,
although	they	had	not	made	the	intent	to	reside	there	for	ten	days.
6	He	whose	occupation	is	driving	(like	drivers	who	work	in	open	areas)	or	travel	is	a	prerequisite

of	one's	employment	(like	those	who	reside	in	a	city	and	leave	it	to	travel	to	cities	for	studies	or	other
occupations)	and	the	total	of	their	going	and	coming	is	eight	Faraasikh	(43Km/26.7	Mi),	their	prayers
(are	performed)	in	full	and	it	is	obligatory	for	them	to	fast	in	the	month	of	Ramadhan.
7	When	something	from	a	year's	expenses,	like	a	house,	carpet,	furniture	and	other	necessities,	are

sold	 in	 that	 (time	coming	after	a	year),	Khums	 is	not	attached	 to	 its	value,	 in	particular,	when	 they
intend	to	replace	it	with	its	equivalent.
8	 It	 is	 permissible	 to	 cut	 the	 head	 of	 an	 animal	 by	mechanical	means	when	 the	 legal	 conditions

mentioned	in	the	discussion	of	slaughtering	animals	are	observed.	The	likes	of	this	animal	is	pure	and
lawful.
9	It	is	permissible	to	sell	and	buy	radios	and	televisions	and	miscellaneous	instruments	which	have

lawful	benefits	and	is	considered	lawful.
10	When	a	fish	dies	in	the	water	after	being	captured	in	a	net,	it	is	lawful.
11	Interest	schemes	which	do	not	have	the	intent	of	a	gift	as	is	common	are	invalid.	Whereas	a	loan

is	given	to	someone,	then,	a	settlement	is	made	in	its	profit	which,	for	example,	could	total	hundreds
of	Dinaar	with	a	Kilo	of	sugar	and	whatever	is	similar	to	that	(it	is	invalid)	and	there	is	no	basis	for	it.
The	additional	amount	is	considered	interest	(Ribaa).
12	Bank	transactions	whether	they	are	short	term	or	long	term	deposits	or	loans	which	individuals

receive	from	banks.	The	profits	which	are	considered	as	compensation	for	that	(transaction)	are	only
lawful	when	they	conform	to	legal	measures	and	are	completed	according	to	the	method	of	Islamic
agreements	and	the	one	giving	and	receiving	are	certain	or	there	is	a	reasonable	probability	that	the
responsible	(employees)	of	the	bank	have	established	this	activity	in	a	legal	manner	according	to	their
duty.
As	for	when	it	is	certain	that	these	matters	are	superficial	and	imaginary	and	only	ink	on	paper,	that

profit	is	unlawful	for	both	parties.
13	Many	people	give	a	sum	as	a	security	for	a	house	and	receive	a	discount	in	payment.	This	action

is	proper	in	one	instance	and	invalid	in	another	instance.	When	the	house	is	rented	and	the	contents	of



the	lease	agreement	stipulate	that	a	sum	be	given	under	the	title	of	a	loan	and	the	house	is	put	up	as	a
security,	 then,	the	transaction	is	proper.	However,	when	the	loan	and	the	security	were	realized	first
and	 the	 contents	 of	 the	 lease	 agreement	 stipulate	 that	 the	 payment	 is	 reduced,	 this	 is	 unlawful	 and
invalid.
14	Liability	of	another,	be	it	in	the	situation	of	transferal	of	responsibility	(meaning,	that	one	make

an	 agreement	 to	 pay	 a	 indebted	 person's	 debt)	 or	 in	 the	 situation	 of	 “adding	 responsibility	 to
responsibility”	 (meaning	 that	 one	make	 an	 agreement	 to	 establish	 the	 payment	 of	 a	 debt	when	 the
debtor	does	pay	it),	it	is	proper	and	lawful	in	both	instances.
15	 Uncultivated	 lands	 do	 not	 become	 the	 property	 of	 anyone	 by	mere	 registration,	 rather,	 it	 is

necessary	to	revive	it,	meaning	to	prepare	it	for	cultivation.
16	 The	 one	 to	 be	 punished	 is	 not	 limited	 to	 strokes	 of	 the	 stick,	 rather,	 it	 includes	 financial

penalties,	prison,	even	identification	of	the	criminal	through	means	of	notification	and	also	whatever
is	comprised	of	that	from	the	various	types	of	punishments	(of	course,	the	selection	of	one	of	these
matters	 is	 related	 to	 the	opinion	of	 the	Religious	Authority	as	 is	 the	manner	of	punishment	and	 its
particularities	and	remaining	related	matters.)
17	In	the	Islamic	covering	(Hijaab),	there	is	no	distinction	in	the	type	of	dress	or	its	color,	rather,	it

is	 obligatory	 to	 cover	 the	 entire	 body	 besides	 the	 face	 and	 hands.	 However,	 wearing	 decorative
clothing	is	not	permitted,	although	the	body	is	not	visible.	It	is	foremost	to	observe	the	conduct	of	the
people	of	piety	and	religion	among	the	Muslims.
18	Real	 individuals	 and	 individuals	 (involved	 in	 organizations,	 or	 corporate	 individuals)	 can	 be

owners	(of	properties).	It	is	permissible	that	they	be	one	party	in	a	transaction.	According	to	this,	if	a
charitable	or	domestic	institution	which	is	established	has	(corporate)	individuals,	they	do	not	differ
from	real	individuals.
19It	 is	 permissible	 that	 writing	 and	 signatures	 occur	 in	 all	 transactions	 in	 place	 of	 executing	 a

verbal	 formula	 (Seeghah),	 except	 in	Marriage	and	Divorce	wherein	 the	obligatory	precaution	 is	 to
execute	the	verbal	formula.
20	Cigarette	smoking	and	the	remaining	types	of	smoking,	when	it	contains	an	important	harm	by

witness	of	experts,	is	forbidden.	However,	narcotics	are	forbidden	without	exception.
21	 Selling	 and	buying	blood	 in	 order	 to	 save	 the	 life	 of	 an	 ill	 person	 is	 permitted.	However,	 in

selling	and	buying	limbs	of	the	body,	like	the	kidney	or	something	similar,	then,	the	precaution	is	that
when	one	wants	to	receive	money,	it	will	be	accepted	as	compensation	for	his	permission	to	remove
the	 organ	 not	 compensation	 for	 the	 organ	 itself.	 Fundamentally,	 this	 action	 is	 permissible	when	 it
does	not	result	in	danger	for	the	donor.
22	The	seller	and	purchaser	are	free	in	specifying	the	price	of	a	commodity.	However,	when	this

freedom	is	a	cause	of	corruption	and	disruption	of	the	economic	system	in	Islamic	societies,	in	some
instances,	 it	 is	 permissible	 for	 the	 Religious	 Authority	 in	 these	 circumstances	 to	 set	 the	 price	 of
commodities	and	require	people	to	(adhere	to	those	fixed	prices).
23	Defense	of	Islamic	nations	 is	obligatory	and	 it	 is	not	 limited	 to	 the	countries	 in	which	people

may	live,	rather,	all	Muslims	in	the	world	are	obligated	that	some	of	them	defend	Muslim	nations	or
Islamic	Holy	Lands	from	foreign	aggression.
24	Mudhaarabah	 (silent	 partnership)	 is	 that	 an	 individual	 or	 individuals	 assign	 property	 and

establish	that	an	individual	or	individuals	act	(in	a	agreed	upon	manner)	with	that	sum.	The	profit	is
divided	 between	 the	 owner	 of	 the	 property	 and	 the	 one	 acting	 in	 accordance	with	 the	 contract	 and
agreement,	each	having	a	share	of	the	profit.
25	 It	 is	 not	 obligatory	 in	 Mudhaarabah	 that	 (the	 money)	 be	 in	 minted	 gold	 or	 silver,	 rather,

Mudhaarabah	is	proper	with	any	type	of	property.	Just	as	it	is	not	conditional	that	the	assignment	of
property	be	 in	 trade	matters,	 rather,	 the	 assignment	of	 property	 in	matters	 of	 production	 is	 proper



(like	manufacturing,	agriculture,	herding	and	whatever	is	similar).	According	to	this,	it	is	permissible
to	sell	the	shares	of	the	one	transacting	and	manufacturing	and	the	benefit	resultant	from	its	usage.
26	It	is	not	necessarily	conditional	in	Mudhaarabah	that	the	share	of	the	two	sides	be	according	to	a

collective	deduction	from	the	benefits	(in	other	words,	one	half	or	one	third	or	similar	to	that),	rather,
it	is	permissible	that	one	of	the	two	sides	specifies	an	amount	of	the	profit	for	himself	saying:	I	give
this	property	to	you	in	order	that	you	transact	with	it	(with	me	as	the	silent	partner),	in	exchange	you
will	 give	 me	 one	 hundred	 Dinaar	 from	 the	 profits	 of	 the	 transaction	 with	 the	 condition	 that	 the
aforementioned	 silent	 partnership	 produces	 more	 profit	 than	 this	 amount.	 Otherwise,	 the
Mudhaarabah	is	not	proper.
27	 The	 Mudhaarabah	 which	 banks	 establish	 with	 individuals	 who	 approach	 them,	 when	 the

aforementioned	 legal	 conditions	 are	 observed	 and	 it	 is	 not	merely	 ink	on	paper,	 is	 proper	 and	 the
profit	obtained	from	it	is	lawful.
28	Whatever	 loss	 is	 incurred	 without	 the	 negligence	 of	 the	 one	 transacting	 is	 connected	 to	 the

principle	(Ra’sul-Maal)	and	it	is	not	permitted	to	make	it	the	expense	of	the	one	transacting	or	divide
it	between	(the	one	transacting)	and	the	owner	of	the	property.
29	The	time	of	the	Azaan	of	Fajr	(for	prayer	and	fasting)	in	the	moon-lit	and	non-moon-lit	nights

is	one	(in	the	same).	The	standard	is	the	appearance	of	light	of	the	east	in	the	horizon,	although	it	may
not	appear	due	the	affects	of	the	sun's	radiance.
30	It	is	permissible	to	dissect	the	body	of	man	for	medical	purposes	with	the	condition	mentioned

in	Issue	998.	We	have	already	explained	the	ruling	of	touching	the	dead	in	Issue	999.
31	 A	 check	 (Sakk)	 and	 Promissory	 Note	 (Kampayaalah)	 are	 of	 two	 kinds:	 Sometimes,	 the

indication	is	that	one	has	a	right	over	another	(like	when	someone	sells	something	and	the	purchaser
gives	 him	 a	 note	 for	 the	 amount).	 In	 this	 situation,	 it	 is	 permissible	 to	 pay	 the	 note	 as	 a	 deferred
payment	for	a	period	of	time	to	that	individual	(the	current	owner	of	the	note)	in	order	to	take	a	lesser
sum	of	cash	than	what	is	on	the	note.	However,	when	there	is	no	debt	in	compensation	for	this	note,
there	is	an	objection	to	this	transaction.
32	It	is	not	permissible	for	interest	free	banks	to	make	conditions	for	the	borrower,	in	other	words,

to	make	a	condition	in	compensation	for	the	loan	which	(the	bank)	offers	to	the	borrower,	like	saying
to	(the	borrower)	that	you	must	open	an	account	with	us	and	have	pre-existing	savings	or	make	it	a
condition	 to	 receive	 a	 gratuity	 fee.	 According	 to	 this,	 it	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 gratuity	 fees	 that	 it
receives	from	customers	are	something	independent	and	have	no	connection	to	the	loan.
33	 It	 is	customary	among	people	 that	 they	give	a	 loan	 to	 the	owner	of	a	house	and	 they	 take	 the

house	as	a	security	and	they	make	conditional	in	the	contents	of	the	contract	that	they	have	the	right	of
residence	 in	 this	 house	or	 (that	 they)	 give	 a	 reduced	payment	 and	 smaller	 sum.	This	 transaction	 is
(related	to)	interest	and	forbidden.
The	 proper	 method	 is	 that	 first	 the	 lessee	 rents	 the	 house,	 although	 it	 be	 with	 an	 insignificant

amount.	Then,	it	is	made	conditional	in	the	contents	of	the	lease	contract	that	a	sum	of	money	is	given
like	a	 loan	 from	 the	 renter	 for	 the	owner.	The	house	 is	a	 security	 in	compensation	 for	 this	money.
Then,	in	this	situation,	there	is	no	interest	in	this	transaction	and	the	transaction	is	proper.
34	 Friday	 Prayer.	 Salatul-Jumu'ah	 (Friday	 Prayer),	 as	 we	 had	 mentioned	 in	 Issue	 289,	 is

obligatory	in	the	time	of	the	sacred	lawgiver	(the	Holy	Prophet,	may	the	Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon
him	 and	 his	 family),	 the	 Infallible	 A’immah,	 upon	 them	 be	 peace	 (and	 the	 time	 of)	 the	 specific
representative	of	the	Imam.	However,	in	the	time	of	the	absence	of	the	Imam	Al-Mahdi	(may	our	souls
be	his	 ransom)	 it	 is	Waajib	Takhyeeri,	meaning	 that	 if	any	one	of	 the	 two	prayers,	 in	other	words,
Friday	Prayer	and	Salatuz-Zuhr,	are	performed,	it	is	sufficient.	However,	the	precaution	is	to	prefer
Salatul-Jumu'ah	in	the	era	of	the	formation	of	the	Islamic	government.
35	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 Friday	 Prayer	 be	 performed	 in	 the	 manner	 of	 a	 congregation.	 In	 the



convening	of	the	congregation,	it	is	conditional	that	the	number	of	individuals	of	the	congregation	be
five	at	the	minimum	(the	Imam	of	the	Friday	Prayer	and	four	followers).
36	The	Friday	Prayer	is	not	obligatory	upon	travelers,	women,	the	sick	and	the	disabled.	However,

when	these	(categories	of	people)	are	present	and	pray	the	Friday	Prayer	with	the	congregation,	their
prayers	are	correct.	However,	the	precaution	is	that	the	five	original	worshippers	in	the	Friday	Prayer
are	other	than	these	(categories	of	people).
37	It	is	obligatory	that	there	not	be	a	distance	less	than	one	Farsakh	(5.4	Km/3.4	Mi.)	between	two

congregations	 both	 praying	 the	 Friday	 Prayer.	 When	 (the	 distance	 was)	 less	 than	 that,	 the
congregation	which	precedes	(the	other)	in	time	is	proper	and	the	second	is	invalid	(meaning	second
in	convening	the	congregation).
38	Those	who	live	around	two	Faraasikh	(10.8	Km/6.8	Mi)	from	the	place	of	the	Friday	Prayer,	the

rule	of	Friday	Prayer	 includes	them.	When	there	is	an	obligatory	Friday	Prayer	(in	 that	area),	 their
presence	is	obligatory	in	this	prayer.
39	The	time	of	the	Friday	Prayer	is	from	the	beginning	of	Zuhr	in	the	amount	(of	time	necessary

for)	the	Azaan,	the	sermon	(Khutbah)	and	the	prayer,	according	to	the	customary	practice.	When	this
amount	 of	 time	 has	 lapsed,	 the	 time	 for	 Friday	 Prayer	 terminates	 and	 it	 becomes	 obligatory	 to
perform	Salatuz-Zuhr.
40	The	method	 of	 The	 Friday	 Prayer.	 The	 Friday	 Prayer	 is	 considered	 as	 two	 Raka'ah,	 like

Salatul-Fajr,	and	two	sermons	(which	are	obligatory)	 to	be	given	before	the	prayer.	It	 is	obligatory
that	the	two	sermons	include	the	following	matters:
1)	Praise	and	glorification	of	Allah.
2)	 Prayers	 upon	 the	 Prophet	 Muhammad	 and	 the	 family	 of	 the	 Prophet	 Muhammad,	 may	 the

Blessings	of	Allah	be	upon	him	and	his	family.
3)	An	exhortation,	guidance	and	advice	for	fear	of	Allah
4)	Recitation	of	a	 short	Surah	 in	each	sermon,	 like	Surah	Al-Ikhlaas	and	Surah	Al-Kaafiroon	or

Surah	Al-'Asr,	according	to	obligatory	precaution.
5)	 Just	 as	 it	 is	 obligatory	 upon	 the	 leader	 (Imam)	 to	 implore	 forgiveness	 for	 himself	 and	 the

believing	men	and	women,	in	the	second	sermon	he	should	pray	upon	the	Infallible	A’immah,	upon
them	be	peace,	mentioning	their	names	one	by	one	when	praying	for	them.
According	 to	 this,	 the	 first	 sermon	 includes	 five	 parts	 and	 the	 second	 sermon	 includes	 six.	 It	 is

obligatory	that	the	leader	give	the	two	sermons	in	the	state	of	standing;	that	he	sit	a	moment	between
(the	two	sermons);	that	his	voice	reach	(as	many)	worshippers	as	he	is	able	and	that	he	admonish	and
give	guidance	(in	the	two	sermons)	in	the	language	and	expressions	which	people	understand.
41	The	speaker	(in	Friday	Prayer)	should	wear	the	Turban	('Amaamah)	and	cloak	('Abaa’ah)	and

lean	on	a	staff	or	something	similar	to	that,	(and	he	should)	greet	the	believers	before	beginning	the
sermon,	(and	likewise,)	he	should	explain	to	people	the	important	political,	social	and	ethical	issues
related	to	Muslims	and	the	Islamic	world	and,	in	particular,	to	that	region.	(He	should)	advise	them	of
their	duties	and	obligations	in	face	of	these	issues	and	warn	them	of	the	strategies	of	the	enemies	and
their	agents.
A	 summary:	 It	 is	 necessary	 for	 the	 speaker	 (in	 Friday	 Prayer)	 to	 take	 the	 most	 advantage	 of

whatever	is	possible	in	the	sermons	in	reforming	souls	and	familiarizing	people	with	the	important
issues	which	is	one	of	the	original	purposes	of	this	sermon.
The	sermon	should	be	in	a	clear,	eloquent	and	penetrating	language	in	order	that	 the	sermon	has

the	maximum	affect	on	the	souls	of	people;	(and	that)	 the	benefit	of	 this	religious,	political	duty	be
completed	in	a	perfect	manner;	(that)	divisive	issues	are	avoided	and	that	 the	Muslims	are	called	to
unity	in	face	of	their	enemies.
42	 The	 obligatory	 precaution	 is	 that	 the	worshippers,	 at	 the	 time	 of	 the	 two	 sermons	 of	 Friday



Prayer,	are	with	purification	 (Tahaarah);	 that	 they	sit	 in	 front	of	 the	 Imam	and	observe	silence	and
listen	to	the	sermons.	However,	when	one	of	them	intentionally	talks	during	the	sermon,	his	prayer	is
not	invalidated,	although	he	has	committed	an	offense	(of	deviation	from	the	proper	etiquette).
43	When	 the	 follower	did	not	 hear	 the	 sermon	 and	 shared	 in	 the	prayer,	 or	 he	only	 reached	 (in

time)	for	one	Raka'ah,	the	Friday	Prayer	is	correct.	However,	the	obligatory	precaution	is	that	one	not
be	late	intentionally.
44	 It	 is	 obligatory	 that	 the	 sermon	 be	 after	 the	 Azaan	 of	 Zuhr.	 When	 the	 two	 sermons	 were

performed	before	Zuhr,	they	are	to	be	repeated.
(Compiled	on	the	24th	of	Rajab	1414)
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Chapter
A	Glance	at	the	Life	of	his	Eminence	Ayatullah	al-‘Uzma	Makarim
Shirazi

His	eminence	was	born	in	a	well	known	religious	family	in	the	city	of	Shiraz,	Iran	in	the	year	1345
A.H.	 (cir.	1927	A.D.).	His	 father,	Al-Hajj	Ali	Muhammad	Makarim,	his	grandfather,	Al-Hajj	Abdul-
Kareem	and	his	great	grandfather,	Al-Hajj	Baqir	were	outstanding	personalities	of	the	city	of	Shiraz.
In	 spite	 of	 the	 fact	 that	 there	 were	 no	 individuals	 of	 a	 scholarly	 theological	 background	 in	 his

family,	 a	 great	 inclination	 and	 abundant	 love	 of	 Islamic	 knowledge	 and	 sciences	 directed	 his
eminence,	in	a	delicate	manner,	toward	theological	studies	and	selection	of	this	path.
He	 began	 his	 formal	 religious	 studies	 when	 he	 turned	 fourteen	 by	 officially	 joining	 the

Theological	 Seminary	 at	 Shiraz	 called	 the	 Agha	 Baba	 Khan	 Theological	 Seminary.	 Due	 to	 his
remarkable	genius,	he	accomplished	his	basic,	intermediate	and	advanced	studies	in	about	four	years.
In	the	beginning	of	his	eighteenth	year	of	age,	his	eminence	entered	Howzah	'Ilmiyyah	of	Qom	and

attended	 the	 lectures	 of	 great	 jurists	 such	 as	 Ayatullah	 Al-'Uzma	 Burujardi	 and	 other	 remarkable
scholars	(may	Allah	be	pleased	with	them	all).	After	several	years,	he	went	 to	Howzah	 'Ilmiyyah	in
Najaf	 and	 attended	 the	 lectures	 of	 its	 great	 jurists	 like	 Ayatullah	 Al-'Uzma	 As-Sayyid	Muhsin	 Al-
Hakeem,	Ayatullah	Al-'Uzma	As-Sayyid	Al-Khu’i,	Ayatullah	Al-'Uzma	As-Sayyid	Abdul-Hadi	Ash-
Shirazi	(May	Allah	sanctify	their	pure	souls)	and	other	renowned	teachers.	He	received	the	authority
of	absolute	 Ijtihaad	 from	 two	distinguished	Grand	Ayatullahs	 from	Najaf	when	he	was	23	years	of
age.
After	 returning	 to	 Iran,	 his	 eminence	 undertook	 the	 teaching	 of	 advanced	 level	 courses	 (at	 the

Howzah	 'Ilmiyyah	 of	 Qom)	 and	 later	 he	 began	 teaching	 the	 highest	 level	 of	 the	 principles	 of
jurisprudence	 (Usoolul-Fiqh)	 and	 jurisprudence	 (Darsul-Khaarij).	His	 lectures	of	 jurisprudence	are
very	popular	among	students	and	scholars	and	he	has	been	teaching	these	courses	continuously	now
for	 thirty	 years.	 He	 has	 been	 able	 to	 offer	 four	 complete	 courses	 in	 jurisprudence	 at	 the	 level	 of
Darsul-Khaarij	and	he	is	currently	conducting	his	fifth	course	of	Usool	and	Darsul-Khaarij	from	the
past	five	years.
Along	with	this,	he	has	taught	very	important	chapters	of	Fiqh,	also	at	the	level	of	Khaarij,	and	has

produced	written	and	research	on	these	subjects.	His	lectures	of	Khaarij	in	Fiqh	and	Usool	have	the
highest	attendance	of	students	among	all	Shi'ah	Howzaat-e-'Ilmiyyah,	where	more	than	two	thousand
students	and	distinguished	scholars	participate	regularly.
From	his	youth	 (about	47	years	ago),	his	eminence	began	writing	books	on	different	 topics	 like

Islamic	Doctrines	(of	belief),	matters	pertaining	to	leadership,	commentary	on	the	Holy	Qur ’an,	Fiqh
and	Usool.	He	is	considered	one	of	the	great	authors	of	the	Muslim	world.
More	 than	one	hundred	books	of	 his	 eminence	have	been	published,	 some	have	been	 repeatedly

reprinted,	 some	 up	 to	 thirty	 editions.	 Many	 are	 translated	 into	 many	 of	 the	 active	 international
languages	of	the	world.
His	 comprehensive	 work,	 Al-Amthaal	 Fi	 Tafseer	 Kitaabi-llahil-Munzal,	 an	 encyclopedia	 on	 the

commentary	of	the	Holy	Qur ’an,	is	one	product	of	his	scholarly	work	(compiled	in	37	volumes).	His
commentary	 is	 present	 in	 the	 homes	 of	many	 people.	 Indeed,	 this	 commentary	 and	 his	 topic-wise



commentary	(The	Message	of	The	Qur ’an),	has	opened	a	new	chapter	in	the	field	of	commentary.
His	books	on	Islamic	doctrine	were	a	great	reference	for	the	Howzah	and	university	students	at	the

time	when	the	materialistic	deviation	and	intellectual	attacks	were	fully	engaged	in	Iran.
Among	 his	 books	 on	 jurisprudence	 are	 Anwaarul-Faqaahah,	 Al-Qawaa’idul-Fiqhiyyah	 (Legal

Principles)	 and	his	 complete	 and	detailed	 analysts	 on	 the	margins	 of	Al-'Urwatul-Wuthqa	has	 been
published	numerous	times.	This	book,	Zubdatul-Ahkaam	(A	Summary	of	Rulings)	has	been	translated
into	Persian	and	Urdu.
His	eminence	had	an	active	role	in	the	forefront	of	the	Islamic	revolution.	During	the	time	of	the

tyrant's	 rule	 (the	 former	Shah	of	 Iran),	 he	was	exiled	 three	 times	 to	 the	 remote	cities	of	Chahbaar,
Mahabad	 and	Anark.	Also,	 he	had	 an	 important	 role	 in	writing	 the	 Islamic	Constitution	 in	 the	 first
council	of	experts.
May	Allah	make	him	succeed	in	attaining	His	pleasures	and	may	He	assist	him	with	His	succor.
Kalimatud-Daar
1st	Sha'baan	1414	A.H.
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Chapter
A	Glossary	of	Terms

•	A'alam	The	Mujtahid	considered	most	knowledgeable.
•	A’immah	Plural	of	Imam,	leaders,	as	in:	A’immah	Ma'sumeen	(the	twelve	Infallible	Leaders).
•	'Aadil	The	just	individual
•	'Aaqil	The	sane	person
•	'Abaa’ah	The	cloak	like	over	garment	worn	by	the	Holy	Prophet	and	traditionally	by	'Ulamaa’.
•	Adaa’	A	current	duty,	like	a	prayer	whose	time	is	current.
•	'Adaalah	The	quality	of	being	just.
•	Aghsaal	Baths,	the	plural	of	Ghusl.
•	'Ahd	Covenant,	agreement.
•	Ahkaam	Legal	rulings,	laws.	Plural	of	Hukm.
•	Ahlul-Bait	The	near	relatives	of	the	Holy	Prophet	(S)	mentioned	in	Qur ’an	(33:33)	as	the	Ahlul-

Bait	(AS).	They	are	Imam	'Ali,	Fatimah	Az-Zahraa’,	Imam	Al-Hassan	and	Imam	Al-Husain,	peace	be
upon	them	all.
•	Ahlul-Kitaab	“People	of	the	scripture”	a	Qur ’anic	term	used	for	Christians	and	Jews.
•	Ajnabi/Ajnabiyain	Unrelated	individuals	or	two	unrelated	individuals.
•	Al-Adillah	Al-Arba'	The	four	evidences,	namely:	1)	the	Holy	Qur ’an;	2)	the	Sunnah	or	custom	of

the	Holy	Prophet	(S)	and	his	infallible	successors	(AS);	3)	Ijma'	or	the	consensus	of	the	'Ulamaa’	and
4)	'Aql	or	reasoning.
•	Al-Haakim	Ash-Shar'i	The	Religious	Authority	or	judge.
•	Al-Hamd	Surah	Al-Fatihah,	the	opening	chapter	of	the	Holy	Qur ’an,	literally,	“the	Praise.”
•	Al-Mahdi	The	 awaited	 Imam	 (AS),	 the	 last	 in	 the	 chain	 of	 twelve	A’immah	whose	 presence	 is

concealed	until	the	last	days.
•	'Amaamah	A	turban.
•	Amaanaat	A	trust.	Something	placed	in	the	care	of	another.
•	Ameerul-
•	Mu’mineen	An	honorary	title	of	Imam	'Ali	(AS),	“Leader	of	the	Believers
•	'Araqul-
•	Hayawaanil-Jallaal	The	sweat	of	an	impurity	eating	camel.
•	Arkaan	Pillars	(as	in	pillars	of	prayer),	plural	of	Rukn.
•	Awliyaa’	A	title	given	to	those	who	are	deemed	nearest	to	Allah.	Also	Awliyaa’	Allah.
•	'Awraat	Private	parts.
•	Ayatullah	Al-'Uzma	A	Grand	or	senior	Ayatullah.
•	Aynun-Najaasah	An	actual	source	of	impurity,	like	blood.
•	Azaan	The	Islamic	call	to	prayer.
•	Azra'	A	measurement	equal	to	about	a	arm's	length.
•	Baa’in	The	irrevocable	divorce.
•	 Baaligh	A	 person	 reaching	 the	 age	 of	 legal	maturity,	 a	minimum	 of	 10	 years	 for	 girls	 and	 a

maximum	of	16	years	for	boys.



•	Basmallah	The	recitation	of	Bismillahir-Rahmanir-Raheem	“In	the	Name	of	Allah,	the	Beneficent,
the	Merciful.”
•	Bi’r	A	well.
•	Buloogh	Legal	maturity	as	defined	by	Islamic	law.
•	Daa’imah	The	woman	married	in	a	permanent	marriage.	Also,	the	permanent	marriage.
•	Dayn	A	financial	obligation	or	debt.
•	Dharoori	Imperative,	necessary.
•	Dinaar	A	gold	coin	used	in	Muslim	countries.
•	Dirham	A	silver	coin	used	in	Muslim	countries
•	Diyah	Blood	money	given	as	compensation	for	accidental	injuries	and	death	and	other	reasons.
•	Dua'	Supplication,	prayer.
•	'Eid	Day	of	celebration,	holiday.
•	'Eidul-Adhha	The	holiday	commemmorating	the	Prophet	Abraham's	intended	sacrifice	of	his	son,

Ismaa’il	on	the	10th	of	Zil-Hijjah.
•	 'Eidul-Fitr	 The	 holiday	 commemmorating	 the	 end	 of	 the	month	 long	 fasting	 of	 the	month	 of

Ramadhaan	on	the	1st	of	Shawwal.
•	 'Eidul-Ghadeer	 The	 holiday	 commemmorating	 the	 appointment	 of	 Imam	 'Ali	 (AS)	 as	 the

successor	of	the	Holy	Prophet	on	the	18th	of	Zil-Hijjah.
•	Fadheelah	The	time	of	increased	of	reward	in	prayers.
•	Fajr	Morning	time	before	sunrise.
•	 Faqeer	 A	 poor	 person,	meaning	 one	who	 does	 not	 have	 his	 yearly	 expenses	 on	 hand	 nor	 the

means	to	earn	it	properly.
•	Faraa’idh	The	obligatory	acts.
•	Farsakh/Faraasikh	A	unit	of	measure	equal	to	approximately	5.4	Kilometers	or	3.4	miles.
•	Faskh	Invalidation	of	a	contract	or	agreement.
•	Fatimah	Fatimah	Az-Zahraa’(AS),	the	beloved	daughter	of	the	Holy	Prophet	(S)	and	one	of	the	14

Infallibles.
•	Fiqh	Islamic	law	and	jurisprudence.
•	Fitrah	An	obligatory	charity	in	the	amount	of	one	Saa’	of	food	(3	Kilograms/6.6	Pounds)	given	to

the	needy	on	'Eidul-Fitr.
•	Fuqqaa'	A	type	of	beer	made	from	barley	and	similar	things.
•	 Furoo'	A	branch,	 as	 in	 a	 branch	of	 religion,	Furoo'ud-	Deen,	meaning	 the	 practical	 aspects	 of

faith.
•	Ghaa’it	Stool.
•	Ghair-e-Mu'ayyin	Unspecified,	left	undetermined.
•	Ghasbi	Usurped,	taken	or	used	without	ownership	or	proper	permission	of	the	owner.
•	Ghayth	Rain,	rain	water.
•	Ghulaat	The	extremist	who	claimed	that	Imam	'Ali	(AS)	was	God,	they	are	considered	to	be	non-

Muslims.
•	Ghusl	A	bath	according	to	Islamic	law.
•	Ghuslul-Amwaat	The	bathing	of	the	deceased.	Actually	comprised	of	three	separate	baths	which

are	obligatory	before	burial.
•	Haa’idh	The	woman	experiencing	menstrual	bleeding.
•	Haidh	Menstruation.
•	Hajj	Pilgrimage	to	the	Holy	Ka'abah	in	Makkah	to	perform	specific	rites	and	ceremonies.
•	Halaal	Lawful,	permissible.
•	Haraam	Forbidden,	unlawful.



•	Hawaalah	Note	of	exchange,	promissory	note.
•	Hijaab	Islamic	covering	for	women.
•	Hijri	Related	to	the	Islamic	calendar.
•	Howzah/Howzaat	Theological	institutions	and	religious	centers.
•	Hunoot/Tahneet	Applying	camphor	to	a	deceased	person.
•	Husainiyyah	A	building	used	to	hold	religious	gatherings	such	as	mourning	sessions	or	Majaalis-

e-Azaa’.
•	Hussain	The	famous	grandson	of	the	Holy	Prophet	who	was	martyred	unjustly	in	Iraq	50	years

after	the	Prophet's	death.
•	'Iddah	Voluntary	seclusion	of	a	woman	for	a	certain	period	of	time	after	her	husband	proclaims

the	divorce	or	after	her	husband's	death.
•	 Ihraam	A	 state	wherein	 certain	 acts	 are	 prohibited	 as	when	 performing	 the	 pilgrimage	 and	 in

prayer.
•	Ijaab	One	of	the	two	essential	elements	of	a	contract	('Aqd):	the	consent.	The	other	element	is	the

acceptance	or	Qabool.
•	Ijaarah	To	rent,	hire	or	lease	something	or	someone.
•	Imaamah	Leadership	or	the	office	of	leadership.
•	Imamiyyah	One	of	the	names	of	the	Shi'ah	sect,	meaning	that	it	is	related	to	the	Imam.
•	 Infallibles	 Those	 who	 are	 counted	 as	 pure	 and	 faultless	 in	 Shi'ah	 theology.	 They	 include	 the

Prophet	Muhammad	(S),	his	daughter	Fatimah,	(AS),	her	husband	Imam	'Ali,	their	two	sons,	Al-Hasan
and	Al-Hussain	 (AS)	 and	 the	 nine	 descendants	 of	Al-	Hussain	 (AS),	 the	 last	 of	which	 is	 Imam	Al-
Mahdi	(AS),	whose	reappearance	we	anxiously	await.
•	Inqilaab	The	purification	of	wine	due	to	the	evaporation	of	two	thirds	of	it	when	heated.
•	Intiqaal	The	transfer	of	an	impurity,	namely	blood,	from	one	person	or	animal	to	another	person

by	means	of	an	insect.
•	Iqaamah	Part	of	the	call	to	prayer	recited	to	announce	the	actual	beginning	of	the	prayer.
•	Irtimaasi	Immersion,	as	Ghusl	Irtimaasi,	an	immersion	bath.
•	Ishkaal	An	objection	or	area	of	concern.
•	Istibraa’	The	process	of	removing	urine	and	semen	from	the	urinary	tract.	Also,	to	quarantine	an

impurity	eating	animal	until	its	system	becomes	clean	again.
•	Istihaadhah	Irregular	bleeding	in	a	woman	not	associated	with	menstruation	(Haidh)	or	childbirth

(Nifaas).
•	Istihaalah	Purification	due	to	the	physical	change	of	the	impure	substance	into	another	substance.
•	Ithna	'Ashari	Twelve.	UsuallyShi'ah	Ithna	'Ashari,	meaning	one	who	follows	the	Holy	Prophet	(S)

and	the	twelve	Infallible	A’immah.
•	 Iwadhain	The	 two	 items	exchanged	 in	a	contract	of	sale,	 i.e.,	 the	commodity	 (Muthman)and	 the

payment	(Thaman).
•	Izaar	Outer	covering	of	the	burial	shroud	or	Kafan	which	covers	the	entire	body.
•	Jaari	Flowing,	as	in	Maa’ul-Jaari	or	flowing	water.
•	Jabeerah	A	bandage,	cast,	splint	and	similar	things	which	cover	a	wound	or	breakage.
•	Jallaal	An	animal	contaminated	by	eating	human	feces	in	particular.
•	Janaabah	The	state	of	ritual	impurity	resultant	from	sexual	intercourse	or	discharge	of	semen.
•	Jimaa'	Sexual	intercourse.
•	Junub	The	person	in	the	state	of	Janaabah	or	ritual	impurity.
•	Ka'abah	The	House	of	Allah,	 the	Holy	Sanctuary	built	by	the	Prophet	Abraham	in	Makkah.	The

place	which	Muslims	pray	towards	daily	and	where	the	pilgrimage	(Hajj)	is	performed.
•	Kaafir	A	non-Muslim.



•	Kaafoor	Camphor.
•	Kafan	The	burial	shroud.
•	Kaffaarah	An	atonement,	 usually	 for	 the	 lapse	of	one's	duties	or	 inability	 to	perform	a	 certain

obligation.
•	Kalb	Dog.
•	Kampayaalah	Promissory	Note.
•	Kanz	Treasure.
•	Khala'	The	 type	of	divorce	 in	which	 the	woman	 returns	her	dowry	or	gives	 the	husband	 some

other	property	in	exchange	for	his	granting	her	divorce.
•	Khamr	Wine.
•	Khawaarij	An	early	deviant	sect	which	rebeled	against	Imam	'Ali	(AS)	during	his	rule.	They	are

ruled	as	non-	Muslims.
•	Khinzeer	Pig.
•	Khiyaar	A	right	of	invalidation	in	a	contract	or	agreement.
•	Khol	Antimony,	used	for	strengthening	the	eyes.
•	Khums	An	obligatory	tax	on	excess	wealth.
•	Khutbah	A	sermon.
•	Kufah	A	city	in	'Iraq,	once	the	seat	of	government	during	the	rein	of	Imam	'Ali	(AS)
•	Kurr	A	measurement	of	volume	equal	to	approximated	102	US	Gallons.
•	Luqtah	A	lost	property.
•	Ma'soomeen	The	Inafflibles	(ref.:	Infallibles)
•	Ma'zoor	Excused,	as	one	who	is	excused	from	fasting,	for	example.
•	Ma’tam	A	ritual	of	mourning.
•	Mab'ath	The	time	when	the	Prophet	(S)	publicly	announced	his	mission	as	a	Prophet	to	the	people

of	Makkah	at	the	age	of	40.
•	Mabtoon	A	person	afflicted	with	a	gastronomic	illness	that	prevents	him	from	hold	back	his	stool

properly.
•	Maghrib	The	time	of	sunset.
•	Mahr	A	dowry.
•	Mahr	Mithl	A	standard	dowry.
•	Mahram	A	related	person.	One	who	it	is	not	permissible	to	marry	due	to	blood	relation	or	family

affinity.
•	Maitah	An	animal	which	has	died	on	its	own	without	proper	slaughtering.
•	Makkah	The	 birth	 place	 of	 the	Prophet	 of	 Islam	 (S)	 and	 location	 of	 the	Ka'abah,	 the	 direction

toward	which	Muslims	pray.
•	Makrooh	A	disliked	action	according	to	Islamic	law	but	not	unlawful.
•	Maniy	Semen.
•	Mann	(Tabreezi)	A	unit	of	weight	used	in	Iran	equivalent	to	2.94	Kg/6.48	Lbs.
•	Masjid	A	Mosque.
•	Masloob	Crucified.
•	Masloos	A	person	afflicted	with	a	urinary	disorder	which	leaves	a	person	unable	to	control	their

urine.
•	Massil-Mayyit	Touching	a	dead	body.
•	Matar	Rain	or	rain	water.
•	Mayyit	A	dead	body	or	deceased	person.
•	Mi’zar	A	loin	cloth.	One	of	the	three	parts	of	the	burial	shroud	or	Kafan.
•	Mihraab	A	niche	 in	 the	wall	 of	 a	Mosque	 in	which	 the	 Imam	usually	 stands	 facing	 toward	 the



Qiblah.
•	Miskeen	A	destitute	and	needy	person.
•	Miswak	A	toothbrush	made	from	a	twig	that	is	chewed	until	soft	and	pliable.
•	Mithqaal	(Ma'mooli)	A	common	Mithqaal,	approximately	4.68	grams.
•	Mu’ajjir	The	lessor	or	property	owner	in	a	lease/rental	agreement	or	Ijaarah.
•	Mu'aamalah	A	transaction,	meaning	a	transaction	of	property	like	a	sale,	rental,	loan,	etc.
•	Mubaah	Something	which	is	lawful	due	to	the	fact	that	it	does	not	have	a	formal	ruling	in	Islamic

law.
•	Mubaara’ah	An	irrevocable	divorce	in	which	both	husband	and	wife	desire	a	divorce.
•	Mubtadi’ah	The	female	who	is	experiencing	menstrual	bleeding	for	the	first	time.
•	Mudd	A	measurement	equivalent	to	approximately	1.7	Lbs	or	350	Kgs.
•	Mudhaaf	Mixed	water.
•	Mudhaarabah	A	silent	partnership	where	one	person	gives	a	sum	of	money	to	another	to	transact

an	agreement	in	exchange	for	an	agreed	upon	portion	of	the	proceeds	of	the	transaction.
•	Mudhtaribah	A	woman	who	has	an	irregular	or	disturbed	habit	of	menstrual	bleeding.
•	Muhtadhir	A	person	in	the	grasp	of	death.
•	Mujtahid	An	 Islamic	 jurist	 capable	of	 independent	derivation	of	 legal	 rulings	 from	 the	 Islamic

sources	of	law.
•	Mukallaf/
•	Mukallafeen	One	deemed	as	responsible	and	accountable	under	Islamic	law.
•	Muqridh	Lender.
•	Murtahin	The	one	accepting	a	security	or	Rahn,	like	a	pawnbroker.
•	Muskir	A	liquid	intoxicant,	like	wine,	beer,	whiskey,	etc.
•	Mustahaadhah	A	woman	having	irregular	bleeding	or	Istihaadhah.
•	Mustahabb/
•	Mustahabbaat	Recommended	acts.
•	Mustahiqq	One	eligible	and	worthy	of	charities	like	Sadaqah,	Zakah	and	Khums.
•	Mustaqridh	Borrower.
•	Musta’jir	Lessee,	renter.
•	Mutahhir/Mutahhiraat	Something	capable	of	purifying	an	impure	substance,	like	water.
•	Mut'ah	Temporary	or	fixed	term	marriage.
•	Mutanajjis	Something	which	is	contaminated	by	an	impurity	although	not	possessing	the	source

of	the	impurity	itself.
•	Muthman	The	commodity	in	a	sales	agreement.
•	Mutlaq	Water	Pure	Water
•	Muwaalaah	Continuity,	meaning	that	actions	must	be	performed	with	continuity	and	continuation.
•	Naafilah/Nawaafil	A	voluntary	prayer.
•	Naasiyah	The	woman	who	has	forgotten	her	established	custom	in	menstruation.
•	Nabiy	A	Prophet.
•	Nafsaa	The	woman	having	bleeding	due	to	childbirth.
•	Nairooz	The	Persian	new	year.
•	Nahr	The	method	of	slaughtering	a	camel.
•	Najaasah/Najasaat	An	impure	substance	according	to	Islamic	law,	like	blood	and	urine.
•	Najis	Something	containing	Najaasah	or	an	impurity.
•	Nasee’ah	A	credit	transaction.
•	Nasibi	 Those	who	 bore	 open	 emnity	 to	 the	Ahlul-Bait	 (AS)	 in	 general	 and	 Imam	 'Ali	 (AS)	 in

particular.



•	Nazar	Viewing,	looking,	for	example,	a	man	looking	at	a	woman.
•	Nazr	A	vow.
•	Nifaas	Bleeding	which	a	woman	experiences	after	childbirth.
•	Nikaah	Marriage.
•	Nisaab	A	established	minimum	quantity	used	for	calculating	Zakah	and	Khums	payments.
•	Niyyah	Intention	in	matters	of	worship.
•	Qabdh	To	take	possession	of	something.
•	Qabool	One	the	essential	elements	of	a	contract	or	agreement.	It	is	the	acceptance	of	an	offer	or

consent	to	transact.	The	consent	is	called	Ijaab.
•	Qadhaa’	The	performance	of	a	duty	which	has	lapsed	unperformed,	like	a	prayer	which	was	not

performed	in	its	proper	time.
•	Qadhiy	A	judge	in	an	Islamic	court.
•	Qaleel	Water	A	small	quantity	of	water	that	is	less	than	a	Kurr	or	102	US	Gallons.
•	Qamees	Literally,	a	shirt.	One	of	the	three	pieces	making	up	the	death	shroud	or	Kafan.
•	Qardh	A	loan.
•	Qardhul-Hassanah	An	interest	free	loan.
•	Qasam	An	oath.
•	Qiblah	The	direction	of	the	Holy	Ka'abah,	the	direction	to	which	Muslims	pray.
•	Qiraa’ah	Recitation	of	the	Holy	Qur ’an.
•	Qiyaam	The	standing	position	in	prayer.
•	Qunoot	The	supplication	made	in	prayer	in	the	2nd	Raka'ah.
•	Quraish	The	tribal	group	of	the	Holy	Prophet
•	Qurbah	The	intention	to	perform	a	duty	only	for	the	sake	of	Allah,	to	gain	nearness	to	Him	and

fulfill	one's	duty.
•	Raahin	The	one	who	gives	property	as	a	security.
•	Rahn	Property	given	as	a	security.
•	Raj'I	The	revocable	divorce.
•	Ra’sul-Maal	The	principle,	meaning	the	sum	which	is	invested.
•	Raka'ah	One	cycle	in	prayer.
•	Ramadhaan	One	of	the	holy	months	on	the	Islamic	calendar	in	which	Muslims	fast	during	the	day

time	hours.
•	 Rasheed	 A	 attribute	 given	 to	 the	 person	 who	 is	 reasonable	 in	 that	 he	 knows	 what	 is	 in	 his

advantage	and	disadvantage.
•	Ribaa	Interest.
•	Rujhaan	An	inclination	toward	one	direction	or	another.
•	 Rujoo'	 The	 right	 of	 the	 husband,	 in	 a	 revocable	 divorce,	 to	 return	 to	 his	 wife	 and	 cancel	 the

divorce	process.
•	Rukn	A	pillar	of	prayer.
•	Rukoo'	The	bowing	position	in	prayer.
•	Sabirtu	Spirit,	commercial	alcohol.
•	 Sayyid/Sadaat	 A	 descendant	 of	 the	 Bani	 Haashim	 (the	 Prophet's	 family	 branch	 of	 the	 Quraish

tribe).	Also,	the	descendants	of	the	Infallibles.
•	 Safeeh	An	 incompetent	 person	 in	 Islamic	 law.	 One	who	 is	 incapable	 of	managing	 his	 affairs,

particularly	financial	affairs.	Islamic	law	generally	regards	the	transactions	which	the	Safeeh	engages
in	to	be	invalid.
•	Sahm	A	share,	as	in	the	two	shares	of	Khums,	Sahm	Al-	Imam	and	Sahm	As-Sadaat	(the	share	of

the	Imam	and	the	share	of	the	descendants	of	the	Prophet).



•	Sajdah	Sahw	Two	prostrations	that	are	performed	to	rectify	some	inadvertent	mistakes	committed
during	the	prayer,	like	forgetting	one	prostration.
•	Sakk	A	note	or	check.
•	Salaf	An	advance	payment	transaction.
•	Salatul-Wahshah	A	special	voluntary	prayer	for	a	deceased	which	is	performed	on	the	night	of	his

burial	between	Maghrib	and	'Ishaa’.
•	Salatul-Ayaat	The	Sign	Prayer,	an	obligatory	prayer	performed	upon	the	occurrence	of	eclipses,

earthquakes	and	other	extraordinary	natural	occurrences.
•	Salatul-'Asr	Mid-afternoon	prayer.
•	Salatul-'Eid	Prayers	of	the	two	high	celebrations	of	'Eid	(Ref:	'Eid).
•	Salatul-Fajr	The	morning	prayer,	also	called	Salatus-Subh.
•	 Salatul-Ihtiyaat	 The	 prayer	 of	 precaution,	 performed	 when	 one	 has	 doubt	 in	 the	 number	 of

Raka'ah	performed.
•	Salatul-'Ishaa’	The	evening	prayer	said	after	sunset	when	the	sky	darkens.
•	Salatul-Istisqaa’	The	prayer	for	rain.
•	Salatul-Jamaa'ah	Congregational	prayer.
•	Salatul-Jumu'ah	Friday	Prayer.
•	 Salatul-Lail	 The	 late	 night	 prayer,	 usually	 performed	 after	 sleeping	 and	 before	 the	 morning

prayer.
•	Salatul-Maghrib	The	sunset	prayer.
•	Salatul-Mayyit	The	prayer	for	the	deceased.	Also	called	Salatul-	Amwaat.
•	Salatul-Musaafir	The	prayer	of	 the	 traveler,	meaning	 a	prayer	 shortened	 from	 four	Raka'ah	 to

two	Raka'ah	due	to	traveling.
•	Salatush-Shaf'	Two	Raka'ah	prayer	which	 is	part	of	 the	eleven	Raka'ah	of	 the	 late	night	prayer

(Salatul-Lail).
•	Salatuz-Zuhr	The	noon	time	prayer.
•	Salawaat	To	send	salutations	and	prayers	upon	the	Prophet	Muhammad	(S)	and	his	family.	Also,

the	plural	of	Salah.
•	Sarqufali	Key	money.	An	arrangement	in	a	lease/rental	agreement	where	an	individual	reserves

the	priority	in	rental	of	a	property	in	exchange	for	a	sum	of	money.
•	Sayyid/Sayyidah	Male/female	descendant	of	one	of	the	twelve	A’immah.
•	 Seeghah	 A	 verb	 formula	 used	 in	 executing	 contracts	 and	 agreements,	 like	 sales	 contracts,

marriage,	etc.
•	Shaakhis	A	stick	used	to	determine	the	time	of	Zuhr	and	'Asr	prayer	by	measuring	the	shadow	that

it	casts.
•	Shahaadatain	The	recitation	of	the	two	fundamental	beliefs	of	a	Muslim:	I	bear	witness	that	there

is	no	God	except	Allah	and	I	bear	witness	that	Muhammad	(S)	is	His	Messenger!
•	Shaheed	A	Martyr.
•	Shakk	Doubt.
•	Sidr	The	leaf	of	the	Lotus	tree	which	is	used	in	one	of	three	baths	given	to	a	deceased	Muslim.
•	Suhoor	An	early	morning	meal	before	beginning	the	fast	at	Fajr	time.
•	Sujood	Prostration.
•	Surah	A	chapter	of	the	Holy	Qur ’an.
•	Ta'qeebaat	The	actions	which	follow	the	prayer.
•	Taahir	Pure	according	to	the	Islamic	law.
•	Tab'iyyah	Subordination.	The	idea	that	one	thing	will	become	pure	when	another	thing	becomes

pure,	 for	 example,	 one's	 hands	 will	 become	 pure	 when	 the	 impure	 cloth	 which	 one	 is	 washing



becomes	pure.
•	Tahaarah	Purification.	Cleanliness	and	purification	according	to	Islamic	 law,	 including	Wudhu’

and	Ghusl.
•	Tahajjud	Another	name	for	the	late	night	prayer	(Salatul-	Lail).
•	Tajweed	The	science	of	proper	recitation	of	the	Holy	Qur ’an.
•	 Takbeer/Takbeeraat	 Saying:	 Allahu	 Akbar	 ”Allah	 is	 the	 Greatest.”	 Repeated	 frequently	 in	 the

prayer.
•	Takfeen	The	process	of	wrapping	the	Islamic	death	shroud	or	Kafan.
•	Takfeer	Folding	the	hands	in	prayer.
•	Tallaaq	Divorce.
•	Taqiyyah	Hiding	of	one's	faith	to	avoid	danger	or	persecution.
•	Taqleed	Following	a	Mujtahid	in	matters	pertaining	to	the	practical	laws	of	Islam.
•	Tarteeb	Sequence,	proper	order.
•	Tasbeeh	Glorification,	praise
•	Tasbeehaat	Al-Arba'	The	Zikr	recited	in	the	third	and	fourth	Raka'ah	of	prayer	in	place	of	Surah

Al-Hamd.
•	Tashahhud	The	recitation	of	the	Shahaadatain	in	the	prayer.
•	Taubah	Repentance.
•	Tawaaf	To	circle,	make	a	circle	around	something.	To	circle	around	the	Holy	Ka'abah	as	one	of

the	rites	of	the	pilgrimage.
•	Tawheed	The	Unity	of	Allah,	the	concept	that	Allah	is	One	without	an	partners	or	peers.
•	Tayammum	Dry	purification	used	as	a	substitute	of	Wudhu’	and	Ghusl	for	specific	reasons.
•	Tayyibul-Walaadah	Legitimate	birth,	meaning	that	the	parents	of	a	child	were	married	at	the	time

of	the	conception	of	a	child.
•	Thaman	The	payment	in	a	sales	transaction.
•	Turbah	Soil,	dirt.
•	'Ulamaa’	Scholars,	plural	of	'Aalim.
•	Ummah	The	Muslims	worldwide,	the	Muslim	nation.
•	'Umrah	The	Lesser	pilgrimage,	a	shortened	pilgrimage.
•	Usool	Fundamental	principles	as	in	the	Usoolud-Deen,	the	Fundamentals	of	Faith.
•	Waajib-e-'Ayni	An	individual	obligation	like	praying	and	fasting.
•	 Waajib-e-Kifaayah	 A	 type	 of	 obligation	 which	 is	 incumbent	 upon	 Muslims	 as	 a	 whole,	 not

individually.	Like	the	burial	of	a	fellow	Muslim.	Whoever	buries	the	Muslim	removes	the	obligation
from	 the	 remainder	 of	 the	 community.	 However,	 if	 no	 one	 comes	 forward	 to	 take	 care	 of	 the
obligation,	the	Muslims	will	have	committed	a	sin.
•	Waajib-e-Takhyeeri	An	 obligation	which	 has	 an	 option	 to	 follow	 it	 or	 another	 obligation.	 For

example,	one	can	pray	Friday	Prayer	or	Salatuz-Zuhr,	one	has	the	choice	between	two	obligations.
•	Waaqif	A	person	donating	property	as	an	Islamic	Trust.
•	Wakeel	A	representative.
•	Waliy	Legal	guardian,	like	a	father,	grandfather.
•	 Waliyul-Amr	 The	 Guardian	 of	 the	 affairs	 of	 Muslims.	 The	 position	 of	 the	 top	 Religious

Authority.
•	Waqf	An	Islamic	Trust.
•	Wasiyah	A	will.
•	Waswaas	Literally,	the	whispering	of	satan.	Also,	excessive	doubts	which	occur	to	people.
•	Witr	The	one	Raka'ah	prayer	that	is	part	of	the	late	night	prayer	(Salatul-Lail).
•	Wudhu’	A	ritual	of	purification	necessary	before	prayer	and	other	acts	of	worship	which	require



purification.	Involves	washing	the	face,	arms	from	the	elbows	to	the	fingers,	wiping	the	head	and	feet.
Also	called	ablution.
•	Yaa’isah	The	woman	who	has	reached	the	age	of	fifty	which	Islamic	law	regards	as	menopausal

or	unable	to	bear	children.	The	age	is	sixty	for	women	of	the	Quraish	tribe.
•	Yameen	An	oath.
•	Zaatul-'Aadatil-
•	 'Adadiyyah	 A	 woman	 possessing	 a	 regular	 custom	 in	 the	 number	 of	 days	 with	 regard	 to	 her

menstrual	cycle.
•	Zaatul-'Aadatil-
•	Waqtiyyah	A	woman	possessing	a	regular	custom	relating	to	the	start	of	her	menstrual	cycle.
•	Zakah	An	obligatory	 and,	 sometimes	 recommended,	 charity	 given	 on	 animals,	 agriculture	 and

gold	and	silver.
•	Zakatul-Fitr	An	obligatory	charity	given	to	the	poor	after	the	month	of	fasting	(Ramadhaan).
•	Zann	Assumption,	less	than	certain	knowledge.
•	Zawaal	The	time	when	the	sun	passes	its	zenith	and	begins	to	decline.	Marks	the	beginning	of	the

noon	prayer	or	Salatuz-Zuhr.
•	Zhimmi	One	of	the	people	of	the	scriptures	or	Ahlul-Kitaab	that	resides	in	a	Muslim	country	and,

therefore,	protected	by	Islamic	law.
•	Zikr	The	recitation	of	glorification	and	praise	of	Allah,	the	Exalted.
•	Ziyaarah/Ziyaaraat	Literally,	to	visit.	Used	primarily	in	the	meaning	of	the	visitation	of	the	graves

of	the	Infallibles,	may	peace	be	upon	them.
•	Zuhr	Noon	time	or	the	noon-time	prayer	(Salatuz-	Zuhr).
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